V O Y A G E

ROUND THE

WORLD,

PERFORMED IN

His BRITANNIC MAJESTY'S Ships the RESOLUTION and ADVENTURE, in the Years 1772, 1773, 1774, and 1775.

WRITTEN

By JAMES COOK, Commander of the RESOLUTION, and GEORGE FORSTER, F.R.S.

ILLUSTRATED WITH

A CHART of the Southern Hemisphere,

Shewing the Tracts of some of the most distinguished Navigators; and a Variety of PORTRAITS of PERSONS and VIEWS of PLACES, drawn during the Voyage by Mr. Hodges.

VOL. II.

D U B L I N:

Printed for W. Whitestone, S. Watson, R. Cross, J. Potts, J. Hoey, L. L. Film, J. Williams, W. Colles, W. Wilson, R. Moncrieffe, T. Armitage, T. Walker, C. Jenkin, W. Hallhean, G. Burnett, J. Exshaw, L. White, and J. Beatty.

CONTENTS

OF THE

SECOND VOLUME.

BOOK III.

From Ulietea to New Zealand.

CHAP. I.

Paff ge from Olietea to the Friendly Isses, with a description of several islands that were discovered, and the Incidents which happened in that track.

Page 1

CHAP. II.

Reception at Anamocka; a robbery and its confequences, with a variety of other incidents. Departure from the island. A failing canoe described. Some observations on the navigation of these islanders. A description of the island, and of these in the neighbourhood, with some account of the inhibitants, and nautical remarks.

CHAP. III.

The passage from the Friendly Isles to the New Hebrides; with an account of the discovery of Turtle Island, and a variety of incidents which happened, both before and after the spip arrived in Part Sandwich in the island of Mallicollo.—A description of the part; the adjacent country; its inhibitants, and many other particulars.

23
CHAP. IV.

An account of the discovery of several islands, an interview and skirmish with the inhabit arts up n

CONTENTS.

one of them. The arrival of the ship at Tanna, and the reception we met with there. CHAP.

An intercourse established with the natives; some account of the island, and a variety of incidents that happened during our stay at it. 53

CHAP. Departure from Tanna; with some account of its inhabitanis, their manners and arts. CHAP. VII.

The survey of the islands continued, and a more particular descript on f them.

VIII. СНАР. An account of the discovery of New Caledonia, and the incidents that happened while the skip lay in

CHAP. A description of the country and its inhabitants; their manners, customs, and arts.

CHAP. X.

Proceedings on the Coast of New Caledonia, with geographical and na tical observations. 128 CHAP.

Sequel of the passage from New Caledonia to New Zeal.m. with an account of the d scovery of Norfolk Island; and the incidents that happened while the ship lay in Queen Charlotte's Sound. 146

воок From leaving New Zealand to our Return to

England.

CHAP. I.

The run from New Zealand to Terra del Fuego, with the range from Cape Deseada to Christmas

CONTENTS.

Sound, and description of that part of the 163 coast. CHAP. II.

Transactions in Christmas Sound, with an account of the country and its inhabitants. CHAP. III.

Range from Christmas Sound, rouad Cape Horn, through Strait Re Maire, and round Staten L. nd; with an account of the discovery of a harbour in that island, and a description of the coasts. 188

CHAP. Observations, geographical and nautical, with an account of the islands near Staten Land, and the animals found in them.

CHAP.

Proceedings after leaving Staten Land, with an account of the discovery of the Isle of Georgia, and a description of it. CHAP. VI.

Proceedings after leaving the Isle of Georgia, and an account of the discovery of Sandwich Land, with some reasons for there being land about the South Pole.

CHAP. VII.

Heads of what has been done in the voyage; with fome conjectures concerning the formation of iceislands; and an account of our proceedings till our arrival at the Cape of Good Hope.

CHAP. VIII.

Captain Furneaux's narrative of his proceedings, in the Adventure, from the time he was separated from the Resolution, to his arrival in England; including Lieutenant Burney's report concerning the boat's crew, who were murdered by the inbabitants of Queen Charlotte's Sound. 251

CHAP.

CONTENTS.

CHAP. IX.

Transactions at the Cape of Good Hope; with an account of some descoveries made by the French; and the arrival of the ship at St. Helena. CHAP.

Passage from St. Helena to the Western Islands, with a descript on of the Islands of Ascension and Fernando Noronba.

CHAP. XI. Arrival of the ship at the Island of Fayal, a description of the place, and the return of the Resolution 283 10 England.

Tulles of the Route of the Resolution and Adventure, the variation of the compass, and meteorological observations during the voyage. 295 A Vocabulary of the Language of the Society Hies.

A Table, exhibiting, at one view, specimens of different languages spoken in the South Sea from Easter Island, westward to New Caledonia, as observed in the voyage.

Letter from John Hebetson, Esq, Secretary to the Commilioners of Longitude, to Sir John Pringle Ba-ronet, P. R. S. 364 A Difference upon some late improvements of the means for preserving the health of Mariners, delivered at the Annive fury Meeting of the Royal Society, Nov. 20, 1776. By Sir John Pringle, Bart. Prefident.

V O Y A G E

TOWARDS THE

SOUTH POLE,

AND

ROUND THE WORLD.

BOOK III.

From Ulietea to New Zealand.

CHAP. I.

Passage from Ulietea to the Friendly Isles; with a Description of several Islands that were discovered, and the Incidents which happened in that Track.

N the 6th, being the day after leaving Ulietea, at eleven o'clock A. M. we faw land bearing N. W. which upon a nearer approach, Monday 6. we found to be a low reef island about four leagues in compass, and of a circular form. It is composed of several small patches connected together by breakers, the largest lying on the N. E. part. This is Howe Island, discovered by Captain Wallis, who, I think, sent his boat to examine it; and, if I have not been misinformed, found a channel through, within the reef, near the N. W. part. The inhabitants of Vol. II.

B Ulietea

Ulietea speak of an uninhabited island, about this situation, called by them Mopeha, to which they go at certain seasons for turtle. Perhaps this may be the same; as we saw no

Perhaps this may be the fame; as we faw no figns of inhabitants upon it. Its latitude is 16° 46' South; longitude 154° 8' Weft.

From this day to the 16th, we met with nothing remarkable, and our course was West southerly; the winds variable from the North round by the East to S. W. attended with cloudy, rainy, unsettled weather, and a southerly swell. We generally brought to, or stood upon a wind, during night; and in the fail was could. About half

day made all the fail we could. About half Thurf. 16. an hour after fun-rife this morning, land was feen from the top-mast head, bearing N. N. E. We immediately altered the course and steering for it, found it to be another Reef Island, composed of five or six woody islots, connected together by sand banks and breakers, inclosing a lake, into which we could see no en-

from its fouthern to its northern extremity, which is about two leagues; and so near the shore, that at one time we could see the rocks under us; yet we found no anchorage, nor saw we any signs of inhabitants. There were plenty of various kinds of birds, and the coast seemed to abound with fish. The situation of this is not very distant from that assigned by Mr. Dalrymple for La Sagitaria, discovered by

trance. We ranged the West and N. W. coasts.

Quiros; but, by the description the discoverer has given of it, it cannot be the same. For this reason, I looked upon it as a new discovery, and named it Palmerston Island, in honour of Lord Palmerston, one of the Lords of the Admiralty. It is situated in latitude 18° 4' South, longitude 163° 10' West.

AND ROUND THE WORLD. At four o'clock in the afternoon we left this

isle and resumed our course to the W. by S. with a fine fleady gale eafterly, till noon on the Monday 20th, at which time, being in latitude 18° 50', longitude 168° 52', we thought we saw land to S. S. W. and hauled up for it accordingly. But two hours after, we discovered our mistake, and refumed our course W. by S. Soon after we faw land from the mast-head in the same direction; and, as we drew nearer, found it to be an island which, at five o'clock, bore West, distant five leagues. Here we spent the night plying under the top-fails; and, at day-break next morning, bore away, fleering for the northern point, and ranging the West coast at the distance of one mile, till near noon. Then, perceiving fome people on the shore, and landing feeming to be easy, we brought to, and hoisted out two boats, with which I put off to the land, accompanied by some of the officers and gentlemen. As we drew near the shore, some of the inhabitants, who were on the rocks, retired to the woods, to meet us, as we supposed; and we afterwards found our conjectures right. landed with ease in a small creek, and took post on a high rock to prevent a furprife. Here we displayed our colours, and Mr. Forster and his party began to collect plants, &c. The coaft was fo over-run with woods, bushes, plants, stones, &c. that we could not see forty yards round us. I took two men, and with them entered a kind of chasm, which opened a way into the woods. We had not gone far before we heard the natives approaching; upon which I called to Mr. Forster to retire to the party, as I did likewise. We had no sooner joined, than the islanders appeared at the entrance of a chasm not a stone's-throw from us. We began to speak, and make all the friendly signs we could

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

think of, to them, which they answered by menaces; and one of two men, who were advanced before the reft, threw a ftone, which ftruck Mr.

Sparrman on the arm. Upon this two musquets are fixed without order, which made them all

were fired, without order, which made them all retire under cover of the woods; and we saw them no more.

After waiting some little time, and till we were satisfied nothing was to be done here, the

we embarked and proceeded down along shore, in hopes of meeting with better success in another place. After ranging the coast, for some miles, without seeing a living soul, or any convenient landing-place, we at length came before a small beach, on which lay four canoes. Here we landed by means of a little creek, formed by the flat rocks before it, with a view of just looking at the canoes, and to leave some medals, nails, &c. in them; for not a soul was to be seen. The situation of this place was to

country being so over-run with bushes, that it was hardly possible to come to parly with them,

to be feel. The intuation of this place was to us worse than the former. A flat rock lay next the sea; behind it a narrow stone beach; this was bounded by a perpendicular rocky cliff of unequal height, whose top was covered with shrubs; two deep and narrow chasms in the cliff seemed to open a communication into the country. In, or before one of these, lay the four cances which we were going to look at; but in the doing of this, I saw we should be ex-

posed to an attack from the natives, if there were any, without being in a situation proper for defence. To prevent this, as much as could be, and to secure a retreat in case of an attack, I ordered the men to be drawn up upon the rock, from whence they had a view of the heights; and only myself, and four of the gentlemen, went up to the canoes. We had been there but

a few minutes, before the natives, I cannot say how many, rushed down the chasm out of the June. wood upon us. The endeavours we used to Monday bring them to a parly, were to no purpose; for they came with the ferofity of wild boars, and threw their darts. Two or three musquets, discharged in the air, did not hinder one of them from advancing still farther, and throwing another dart, or rather a spear, which passed close over my shoulder. His courage would have cost him his life, had not my musquet missed fire; for I was not five paces from him, when he threw his spear, and had resolved to shoot him to save myself. I was glad afterwards that it happened as it did. At this instant, our men on the rock began to fire at others who appeared on the heights, which abated the ardour of the party we were engaged with, and gave us time to join our people, when I caused the firing to cease. The last discharge sent all the islanders to the woods, from whence they did not return to long as we remained. We did not know that any were hurt. It was remarkable, that when I joined our party, I tried my musquet in the air, and it went off as well as a piece could do. Seeing no good was to be got with these people, or at the iffe, as having no port, we returned on board, and having hoisted in the boats, made sail to W. S. W. I had forgot to mention, in its proper order, that having put ashore a little before we came to this last place, three or four of us went upon the cliffs, where we found the country, as before, nothing but coral rocks, all over-run with bushes; so that it was hardly posfible to penetrate into it; and we embarked again with intent to return directly on board, till we saw the canoes; being directed to the place by the opinion of some of us, who thought they heard fome people.

The

June. Monday

20.

The conduct and aspect of these islanders occasioned my naming it Savage Island. It is situated in the latitude 19° 1' South, longitude 169° 37' West. It is about eleven leagues in circuit; of a round form, and good height; and hath deep waters close to its shores. All the seacoss, and as far inland as we could see, is wholly covered with trees, shrubs, &c. amongst which were some cocoa-nut trees; but what the inte-

covered with trees, shrubs, &c. amongst which were fome cocoa-nut trees; but what the interior parts may produce, we know not. To judge of the whole garment by the skirts, it cannot produce much: for fo much as we faw of it confifted wholly of coral rocks, all over-run Not a bit of foil was with wood and bushes. to be feen; the rocks alone supplying the trees with humidity. If these coral rocks were first formed in the sea by animals, how came they thrown up to such an height? Has this island been raised by an earthquake? Or has the sea receded from it? Some philosophers have attempted to account for the formation of low ifles, fuch as are in this fea; but I do not know that any thing has been faid of high islands, or fuch as I have been speaking of. In this island, not only the loofe rocks which cover the furface, but the cliffs which bound the shores, are of coral stone, which the continual beating of the sea has formed into a variety of curious caverns, fome of them very large: the roof or rock over them being supported by pillars, which the foaming waves have formed into a multitude of shapes, and made more curious than the caverns themselves. In one, we saw light was admitted through a hole at the top; in another place, we observed that the whole roof of one of these caverns had sunk in, and formed a kind of valley above, which lay confiderably below the circumjacent rocks.

I can

on each fide of the open part; and had some

I can fay but little of the inhabitants, who, I believe, are not numerous. They feemed to be flout well made men, were naked, except round the waifts, and fome of them had their faces, breaft, and thighs painted black. The canoes were precifely like those of Amsterdam; with the addition of a little rifing like a gunwale

carving about them, which shewed that these people are full as ingenious. Both these islanders and their canoes, agree very well with the descriptions M. de Bougainville has given of those he saw off the Isle of Navigators, which lies nearly under the same meridian.

After leaving Savage Island, we continued to Friday 24. steer W. S. W. with a fine easterly trade-wind, till the 24th in the evening, when, judging ourfelves not far from Rotterdam, we brought to, and spent the night plying under the top-sails. At day-break, next morning, we bore away Saturday

At day-break, next morning, we bore away Saturday West; and, soon after, saw a string of islands extending from S. S. W. by the West to N. N. W. The wind being at N. E. we hauled to N. W. with a view of discovering more distinctly the isles in that quarter; but, presently after, we discovered a reef of rocks a-head, extending on each bow farther than we could see. As we

tack and bear up to the South, to look for a paffage that way. At noon, the fouthernmost island bore S. W; distant four miles. North of this isle were three others, all connected by breakers, which we were not fure did not join to those we had seen in the morning, as some were observed in the intermediate space. Some islands were also seen to the West of those four; but Rotterdam was not yet in sight. Latitude 20° 23' S.

could not weather them, it became necessary to

dam was not yet in fight. Latitude 20° 23' S. longitude 174° 6' West. During the whole afternoon, we had little wind; so that, at sunset, the

1774. the fouthernmost isle bore W. N. W. distant five June miles; and fome breakers, we had feen to the South, bore now S. S. W. 1 W. Soon after it fell calm, and we were left to the mercy of a

great easterly swell; which, however, happened to have no great effect upon the ship. Sunday calm continued till four o'clock the next morning, when it was fucceeded by a breeze from the South. At day-light, perceiving a likelihood of a passage between the islands to the North, and

the breakers to the South, we stretched in West, and foon after faw more islands, both to the S. W.

and N. W. but the passage seemed open and Upon drawing near the islands, we clear.

founded, and found forty-five and forty fathoms, a clear fandy bottom. I was now quite eafy,

fince it was in our power to anchor, in case of a calm; or to spend the night, if we found no pas-Towards noon, some canoes came off to us

from one of the ifles, having two or three people in each; who advanced boldly along-fide. and exchanged some cocoa-nuts, and shaddocks

for small nails. They pointed out to us Anamocka or Rotterdam, an advantage we derived from knowing the proper names. They likewife gave us the names of some of the other isles.

and invited us much to go to theirs, which they called Cornango. The breeze freshening, we left them astern, and steered for Anamocka; meeting with a clear passage, in which we found

As we drew near the fouth end of Rotterdam,

unequal founding, from forty to nine fathoms, depending, I believe, in a great measure, on our distance from the islands which form it.

or Anamocka, we were met by a number of canoes, laden with fruit and roots; but, as I did not shorten fail, we had but little traffic with The people in one canoe enquired for me by name; a proof that these people have an intercourse

with those of Amsterdam. They importuned us much to go towards their coast, letting us know, as we understood them, that we might anchor Sunday26. This was on the S. W. fide of the island, where the coast seemed to be sheltered from the South and S. E. winds; but as the day was far fpent, I could not attempt to go in there, as it would have been necessary to have fent first a boat in to examine it. I therefore flood for the north fide of the island, where we anchored about three-fourths of a mile from shore; the extremes of it bearing S. 88° East to S. W. a cove with a fandy beach at the bottom of it S. 50° Eaft.

June.

CHAP. II.

Reception at Anamocka; a Robbery and its Confequences, with a Variety of other Incidents. Departure from the Island. A failing Canoe described. Some Observations on the Navigation of these Islanders. A Description of the Island, and of those in the Neighbourhood, with some Account of the Inhabitants, and nautical Remarks.

BEFORE we had well got to an anchor, the natives came off from all parts in canoes, bringing with them yams and shaddocks, which they exchanged for fmall nails and old rags. One man taking a vast liking to our lead and line, got hold of it, and, in spite of all the threats I could make use of, cut the line with a stone; but a discharge of small shot made him return it. Early in the morning, I went ashore, Monday with Mr. Gilbert, to look for fresh water. We landed in the cove above-mentioned, and were received with great courtefy by the natives. Af-

ter I had diffributed some presents amongst them, I asked for water, and was conducted to a pond of it that was brackish, about threefourths of a mile from the landing-place; which

Monday 27. I suppose to be the same that Tasman watered In the mean time, the people in the boat had laden her with fruit and roots, which the

natives had brought down, and exchanged for nails and beads. On our return to the ship, I found the same fort of traffic carrying on there. After breakfast, I went ashore with two boats to trade with the people, accompanied by feveral of the gentlemen, and ordered the launch to follow with casks to be filled with water. The natives affifted us to roll them to and from the pond; and a nail or a bead was the expence of

their labour. Fruit and roots, especially shaddocks and yams, were brought down in fuch plenty, that the two boats were laden, fent off, cleared, and laden a second time, before noon; by which time also the launch had got a full supply of water, and the botanical and shooting parties had all come in, except the furgeon, for whom we could not wait, as the tide was ebbing

fast out of the cove; consequently he was left behind. As there is no getting into the cove with a boat, from between half ebb to half flood, we could get off no water in the afternoon. However, there is a very good landing-place,

without it, near the fouthern point, where boats can get ashore at all times of the tide; here some of the officers landed after dinner, where they found the furgeon, who had been robbed of his gun. Having come down to the shore some time after the boats had put off, he got a canoe to bring him on board; but, as he was getting into her, a fellow fnotched hold of the gun, and ran off with it. After that no one would carry him to the ship, and they would have stripped

him, as he imagined, had he not presented a tooth-pick case, which they, no doubt, thought was a little gun. As soon as I heard of this, I landed at the place above-mentioned, and the few natives who were there fled at my approach. After landing, I went in search of the officers, whom I found in the cove, where we had been in the morning, with a good many of the natives about them. No step had been taken to recover the gun, nor did I think proper to take any; but in this I was wrong. The easy manner of obtaining this gun, which they now, no doubt, thought secure in their possession, encouraged them is proceed in these tricks, as will soon appear. The alarm the natives had caught being soon over, they carried finit, &c. to the boats, which got pretty well laden before night, when

Early in the morning of the 28th, Lieutenant Tuefday Clerke, with the Master and fourteen or fifteen men, went on shore in the launch for water. I did intend to have followed in another boat myfelf, but rather unluckily deferred it till after breakfast. The launch was no sooner landed than the natives gathered about her, behaving in so rude a manner, that the officers were in fome doubt if they should land the casks; but, as they expected me on shore soon, they ventured, and, with difficulty, got them filled, and into the boat again. In the doing of this Mr. Clerke's gun was inatched from him, and carried off; as were also some of the Cooper's tools; and several of the people were stripped of one thing or another. All this was done, as it were, by stealth; for they laid hold of nothing by main force. I landed just as the launch was ready to put off; and the natives, who were pretty numerous on the beach, as foon as they faw me,

fled; fo that I suspected something had happen-

we all returned on board.

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

12

ed. However, I prevailed on many to stay, 3774. and Mr. Clerke came, and informed me of all the preceding circumflances. I quickly came Tuesday to a refolution to oblige them to make restituti-28. on; and, for this purpose, ordered all the marines to be armed, and sent on shore. Mr. Forfter and his party being gante into the country, I ordered two or three guns to be fired from the ship, in order to alarm him; not knowing how the natives might act on this occasion. These orders being given, I sent all the boats off but one, with which I flayed, having a good many of the natives about me, who behaved with their usual courtesy. I made them for cenfible of my intention, that long before the marines came, Mr. Clerke's muiquet was brought, but they used many excuses to divert me from infifting on the other. At length Mr. Edgecumbe arriving with the marines, this alarmed them so much, that some of them sled. first step I took was to seize on two large double failing canoes, which were in the cove. fellow making refistance, I fired some small shot at him, and fent him limping off. The natives being now convinced that I was in earnest, all fled; but on my calling to them, many returned; and, presently after, the other musquet was brought, and laid at my feet. That moment, I ordered the canoes to be reflored, to shew them on what account they were detained. The other things we had lost being of less va-

lue, I was the more indifferent about them. By this time the launch was ashore for another turn of water, and we were permitted to fill the casks without any one daring to come near us; except one man, who had befriended us during the whole affair, and seemed to disapprove of the conduct

of his countrymen.

On

On my returning from the pond to the cove, lune. I found a good many people collected together, from whom we understood that the man I had Tues. 28. This story I treated as imfired at was dead. probable, and addressed a man, who seemed of fome confequence, for the restitution of 2 cooper's adze we had loft in the morning. He immediately fent away two men, as I thought, for it; but I foon found that we had greatly mistaken each other; for, instead of the adze, they brought the wounded man, ftretched out on a board, and laid him down by me, to all appearance dead. I was much moved at the fight; but foon faw my mistake, and that he was only wounded in the hand and thigh. I therefore defired he might be carried out of the fun, and fent for the furgeon to drefs his wounds. In the mean time, I addressed several people for the adze; for as I had now nothing else to do, I determined to have it. The one I applied the most to, was an elderly woman, who had al-ways a great deal to say to me, from my first landing; but, on this occasion, she gave her tongue full scope. I understood but little of her eloquence; and all I could gather from her arguments was, that it was mean in me to infift on the return of fo trifling a thing. But when she found I was determined, the and three or four more women, went away; and foon after the adze was brought me, but I faw her no more. This I was forry for, as I wanted to make her a present, in return for the part she had taken in all our transactions, private as well as public. For I was no fooner returned from the pond, the first time I landed, than this old lady prefented to me a girl, giving me to understand she was at my fervice. Miss, who probably had received her instructions, wanted, as a prelimi-

nary article, a spike-nail, or a shirt, neither of

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE.

which I had to give her, and soon made them fensible of my poverty. I thought, by that means, to have come off with flying colours; but I was mistaken; for they gave me to understand I might retire with her on credit. On my declining this proposal, the old lady began to

argue with me; and then abuse me. Though I comprehended little of what she said, her actions were expressive enough, and shewed that her words were to this effect, sneering in my face, saying, what fort of a man are you, thus to refuse the embraces of so fine a young woman? For the girl certainly did not want beauty; which, however, I could better withstand, than the abuses of this worthy matron, and therefore hastened into the boat. They wanted me to take the young lady aboard; but this could not be done, as I had given shrict orders, before I went ashore, to suffer no woman, on any pretence whatever, to come into the ship, for reasons which I shall mention in another

place.
As foon as the furgeon got aftore he dreffed the man's wounds, and bled him; and was of opinion that he was in no fort of danger, as the shot had done little more than penetrate the skin, in the operation, some poultice being

skin, in the operation, fome poultice being wanting, the surgeon asked for ripe plantains; but they brought sugar-cane, and having chewed it to a pulp, gave it him to apply to the wound. This being of a more balfamic nature than the other, provise that these people have some knowledge of simples. As soon as the man's wounds were dressed, I made him a prefent, which his master, or at least the man who

owned the canoe, took, most probably to himfelf. Matters being thus settled, apparently to the satisfaction of all parties, we repaired on board to dinner, where I found a good supply of of fruit and roots, and therefore gave orders to get every thing in readiness to fail.

I now was informed of a circumstance which Tues. 28.

Thow was informed of a circumtance which Tues. 28. was observed on board: several canoes being at the ship, when the great guns were fired in the morning, they all retired, but one man, who was bailing the water out of his canoe, which lay along-side directly under the guns. When the first was fired, he just looked up, and then, quite unconcerned, continued his work. Nor had the second gun any other effect upon him.

He did not stir till the water was all out of his canoe, when he paddled leisurely off. This man had, several times, been observed to take fruit and roots out of other canoes, and sell them to us. If the owners did not willingly part with them, he took them by force, by which he obtained the appellation of customhouse officer. One time, after he had been collecting tribute, he happened to be lying along-side of a sailing canoe which was on

board. One of her people feeing him look another way, and his attention otherwife engaged, took the opportunity of ftealing fomewhat out of his canoe: they then put off, and fet their fail. But the man, perceiving the trick they had played him, darted after them, and having foon got on board their canoe, beat him who had taken his things, and not only brought

took from them. This man had likewise been observed making collections on shore at the trading-place. I remembered to have seen him there; and, on account of his gathering tribute, took him to be a man of consequence, and was going to make him a present; but some of their prople would not let me; saying he was no Areeke (that is, chief). He had his hair always

back his own but many other articles which he

June. duft.

Turef. 28.

As we had no wind to fail this afternoon, a

party of us went ashore in the evening. We found the natives every where courteous and obliging; so that, had we made a longer stay, it is probable we should have had no more reason to complain of their conduct. While I was now on shore, I got the names of twenty islands which lie between the N. W. and N. E. some of them in sight. Two of them, which lie most to the West, viz. Amattasoa and Oghao, are re-

markable on account of their great height. In Amattafoa, which is the westernmost, we judged there was a volcano, by the continual column of smoke we saw daily ascending from the mid-

dle of it.

Both Mr. Cooper and myself being on shore at noon, Mr. Wales could not wind up the watch at the usual time; and, as we did not come on board till late in the afternoon, it was forgotten till it was down. This circumstance was of no consequence, as Mr. Wales had had

feveral altitudes of the fun at this place, before it went down; and also had opportunities of taking some after.

Wed. 29. At day-break on the 29th, having got under fail with a light breeze at West, we stood to the North for the two high islands; but the wind, scanting upon us, carried us in amongst the low

isles and shoals; so that we had to ply, to clear them. This gave time for a great many canoes, from all parts, to get up with us. The people in them brought for traffic various articles; some roots, fruits, and fowls, but of the latter not many. They took in exchange small nails, and pieces of any kinds of cloth. I believe, before they went away, they stripped the most of our people of the few clothes the ladies of Otaheite

Otaheite had left them; for the passion for curiosities was as great as ever. Having got clear of the low isles, we made a stretch to the South, and did but setch a little to windward of the south end of Anamocka; so that we got little by this day's plying. Here we spent the night, making short boards over that space with which we made ourselves acquainted the precediant day.

on the 30th at day-break firetched out for Thurf. 30. Amattafoa, with a gentle breeze at W. S. W. Day no fooner dawned than we faw canoes coming from all parts. Their traffic was much the fame as it had been the day before, or rather better; for out of one canoe I got two pigs, which were scarce articles here. At four in the afternoon, we drew near the ifland of Amattafoa, and passed between it and Oghao, the channel being two miles broad, safe and without soundings. While we were in the passage, we had little wind and calms. This gave time for a large failing double canoe, which had been following us all the day, as well as some others

with paddles, to come up with us.

I had now an opportunity to verify a thing I was before in doubt about; which was, whether or no fome of these canoes did not, in changing tacks, only shift the sail and so proceed with that end foremost, which before was the stern. The one we now saw wrought in this manner. The sail is latteen, extended to a latteen yard above, and to a boom at the foot; in one word, it is like a whole mizzen, supposing the whole foot to be extended to a boom. The yard is slung nearly in the middle, or upon an equipoise. When they change tacks they throw the vessel up in the wind, ease off the sheet, and

end of the boat, and the sheet in like manner:
Vol. II. C there

bring the heel or tack-end of the yard to the other

1774.

there are notches, or fockets, at each end of the vessel in which the end of the yard fixes. In short, Thurf 30, they work just as those do at the Ladrone Islands, according to Mr. Walter's description *. When they want to fail large, or before the wind, the yard is taken out of the focket and fquared. It must be observed, that all their failing vessels are not rigged to sail in the same manner. Some, and those of the largest size, are rigged so as to tack about. These have a short but pretty stout mast, which steps on a kind of roller that is fixed to the deck near the fore-part. It is made to lean or incline very much forward; the head is forked; on the two points of which the yard rests, as on two pivots, by means of two strong cleats of wood secured to each side of the yard, at about one-third its length from the tack or heel, which, when under fail, is confined down between the two canoes, by means of two ftrong ropes, one to and passing through a hole at the head of each canoe; for, it must be observed, that all the failing veffels of this fort are double. The tack being thus fixed, it is plain that, in changing tacks, the veffels must be put about: the fail and boom on the one tack will be clear of the mast, and on the other it will lie against it, just as a whole mizzen. However, I am not fure if they do not formetimes unlace that part of the fail from the yard which is between the tack and mast-head, and so shift both sail and boom leeward of the mast. The drawings which Mr. Hodges made of these vessels seem to favour this supposition, and will not only illustrate. but in a manner make the description of them unnecessary. The out-riggers and ropes used for shrouds, &c. are all stout and strong. In-

^{*} See Lord Anson's Voyage.

fune.

deed, the fail, yard, and boom, are all together of such an enormous weight, that strength is required. Thuriday

The fummit of Amattafoa was hid in the clouds the whole day, so that we were not able to

determine with certainty whether there was a volcano or no; but every thing we could fee concurred to make us believe there was. island is about five leagues in circuit. Oghao is not so much; but more round and peaked. They lie in the direction of N. N. W. 1 W. from Anamocka, eleven or twelve leagues diftant; they are both inhabited; but neither of them feemed fertile.

We were hardly through the passage before we got a fresh breeze at South. That moment, all the natives made hafte to be gone, and we steered to the West, all sails set. I had some thoughts of touching at Amsterdam, as it lay not much out of the way; but, as the wind was now, we could not fetch it; and this was the occasion of my laying my design aside alto-

Let us now return to Anamocka, as it is called by the natives. It is fituated in the latitude of 20° 15' South, longitude 174° 31' West, and was first discovered by Tasman and by him named Rotterdam. It is of a triangular form, each fide whereof is about three and a half or four miles. A falt water lake in the middle of it, occupies not a little of its furface, and in a manner cuts off the S. E. angle. Round the island, that is from the N. W. to the South, round by the North and East, lie scattered a number of finall ifles, fand-banks and breakers. We could see no end to their extent to the North; and it is not impossible that they reach as far South as Amsterdam, or Tongatabu. These, together with Middleburg or Eacowee,

and

and Pylstart, make a group, containing about three degrees of latitude and two of longitude, which I have named the Friendly Isles or Archipelago, as a firm alliance and friendship

feems to substitute among their inhabitants, and their courteous behaviour to strangers intitles them to that appellation; under which we might perhaps extend their group much farther, even down to Boscawen and Keppel's Isles, discovered by Captain Wallis, and lying nearly un-

der the same meridian, and in the latitude of 15° 53'; for from the little account I have had of the people of these two isles, they seem to have the same fort of friendly disposition we observed in our Archipelago.

The inhabitants, productions, &c. of Rotterdam, and the neighbouring ifles, are the same as at Amsterdam. Hogs and fowls are, indeed, much scarcer; of the former having got but six, and not many of the latter. Yams and shaddocks were what we got the most of; other fruits were not so plenty. Not half the isse is laid out in inclosed plantations as at Amster-

laid out in inclosed plantations as at Amsterdam; but the parts which are not inclosed, are not less fertile or uncultivated. There is, however, far more waste land on this ise, in proportion to its size, than upon the other; and the people seem to be much poorer; that is, in

cloth, matting, ornaments, &c. which conflitute a great part of the riches of the South Sea islanders.

The people of this isle feem to be more affected with the leprofy, or fome scropulous difference.

order, than any I have feen elfewhere. It breaks out in the face more than any other part of the body. I have feen feveral whose faces were ruined by it, and their noses quite gone. In one of my excursions, happening to peep into a house where one or more of them were, one

man only appeared at the door, or hole by which I must have entered, and which he began to stop up, by drawing several parts of a cord rhursday across it. But the intolerable stench which came from his putrid face was alone sufficient to keep me out, had the entrance been ever so wide. His nose was quite gone, and his whole face in one continued ulcer; so that the very sight of him was shocking. As our people had not all got clear of a certain disease they had contracted at the Society siles, I took all possible care to prevent its being communicated to the natives here; and I have reason to believe my endeavours succeeded.

Having mentioned a house, it may not be amis to observe, that some here differ from these I saw at the other isles; being inclosed or walled on every side with reeds neatly put together but not close. The entrance is by a square hole about two and a half seet each way. The form of these houses is an oblong square; the sloor or foundation every way shorter than the eve, which is about four feet from the ground. By this construction, the rain that falls on the roof, is carried off from the wall; which otherwise would decay and rot.

We did not diffinguish any king, or leading chief, or any person who took upon him the appearance of supreme authority. The man and woman before-mentioned, whom I believed to be man and wise, interested themselves on several occasions in our affairs; but it was easy to see they had no great authority. Amongst other things which I gave them as a reward for their service, was a young dog and bitch, animals which they have not, but are very fond of, and know very well by name. They have some of the same sort of earthen pots we saw at Amsterdam; and I am of opinion they are of their

ow

23

1774 own manufacture, or that of fome neighbouring June ifle.

Thursday 30.

The road, as I have already mentioned, is on the North side of the isle, just to the southward of the southernmost cove; for there are two on this side. The bank is of some extent, and the bottom free from rocks, with twenty five and twenty fathoms water, one or two miles from the shore.

Fire-wood is very convenient to be got at, and eafy to be shipped off; but the water is so brack-ish that it is not worth the trouble of carrying it on board; unless one is in great distress for want of that article, and can get no better. There is, however, better, not only on this isle, but on others in the neighbourhood; for the people brought us some in cocoa-nut shells, which was as good as need be; but probably the springs are too trisling to water a ship.

I have already observed that the S. W. side of the island is covered by a reef or reefs of rocks, and small isles. If there be a sufficient depth of water between them and the island, as there appeared to be, and a good bottom, this would be a much securer place for a ship to anchor in than that where we had our station.

CHAP. III,

The Passage from the Friendly Isles to the New Hebrides; with an Account of the Discovery of Turtle Island, and a Variety of Incidents which happened, both before and after the Ship arrived in Port Sandwich in the Island of Mallicollo.—A Description of the Port; the adjacent Country; its Inhabitants, and many other Particulars.

ON the 1st of July. at sun-rise, Amattasoa was still in fight, bearing E. by N. distant twen- July. ty leagues. Continuing our course to the West, Friday 1. we, the next day at noon, discovered land bearing N. W. by W. for which we steered; and, upon a nearer approach, found it to be a small island. At 4 o'clock it bore, from N. W. ½ W. to N. W. by N. and, at the fame time, breakers were feen from the mast-head, extending from W. to S. W. The day being too far Samrday spent to make farther discoveries, we soon after shortened sail, hauled the wind, and spent the night making thort boards, which, at daybreak, we found had been so advantageous that we were farther from the island than we expected, and it was eleven o'clock before we reached the N. W. or lee fide, where anchorage and landing feemed practicable. In order to obtain a knowledge of the former, I sent the master with a boat, to found; and, in the mean time, we stood on and off with the ship. At this time four or five people were feen on the reef, which lies round the ifle, and about three times that number on the shore. As the boat advanced, those on the reef retired and joined the others;

24

and when the boat landed, they all fled to the woods. It was not long before the boat returned, when the mafter informed me that there

Saturd. 2. ed, when the master informed me that there were no foundings without the reef, over which, in one place only, he found a boat channel of

fix feet water. Entering by it, he rowed in for the shore, thinking to speak with the people, not more than twenty in number, who were armed with clubs and spears; but the moment he set his foot on shore, they retired to the woods. He left on the rocks some medals, nails, and a knife; which they, no doubt, found, as

fome were feen near the place afterwards. This island is not quite a league in length, in the direction of N. E. and S. W. and not half that in breadth. It is covered with wood, and surrounded by a reef of coral rocks, which, in some places, extend two miles from the shore. It

places, extend two miles from the shore. It feems to be too small to contain many inhabitants; and probably the few whom we saw, may have come from some isle in the neighbourhood to fish for turtle; as many were seen near this reef, and occasioned that name to be given

to the island, which is situated in latitude 19° 48' South, longitude 178° 2' West.

Seeing breakers to the S. S. W. which I was desirous of knowing the extent of before night, I left Turtle sse, and stood for them. At two o'clock we found they were occasioned by a co-

ral bank, of about four or five leagues in circuit. By the bearing we had taken, we knew these to be the same breakers we had seen the preceding evening. Hardly any part of this bank or reef is above water at the reflux of the waves. The heads of some rocks are to be seen

near the edge of the reef, where it is the shoaleft; for in the middle is deep water. In short, this bank wants only a few little islots to make it exactly like one of the half-drowned isles so often often mentioned. It lies S. W. from Turtle Island, about five or fix miles, and the channel between it and the reef of that isle is three miles over. Seeing no more shoals or islands, and thinking there might be turtle on this bank, two boats were properly equipped and sent thither; but returned without having seen one.

The boats were now hoisted in, and we made sail to the West, with a brisk gale at East, which continued till the 9th, when we had, for a few Saturd. 9. hours, a breeze at N. W. attended with squalls of rain. This was succeeded by a steady fresh gale at S. E. with which we steered N. W. being at this time in the latitude of 20° 20' South, longitude 176° 8' East.

On the 15th at noon, being in the latitude of Friday 15. 15° 9' South, longitude 171° 16' East, I steered West. The next day the weather was foggy, Satur. 16. and the wind blew in heavy squalls, attended with rain, which in this ocean, within the tropics, generally indicates the vicinity of some high land. This was verified at three in the afternoon, when high land was feen bearing S. W. Upon this we took in the small fails, reefed the top-fails, and hauling up for it, at half past five, we could see it extend from S. S. W. to N. W. by W. ½ W. Soon after we tacked and spent the night, which was very stormy, in plying. Our boards were disadvantageous; for, in the morning, we found we had loft ground. Sunday 17. This, indeed, was no wonder, for having an old fuit of fails bent, the most of them were fplit to pieces; particularly a fore-top-fail, which was rendered quite useless. We got others to the yards, and continued to ply, being defirous of getting round the South ends of the lands, or at least so far to the South as to be able to judge of their extent in that direction. For no one

doubted that this was the Australia del Esp r tu

Santo of Quiros, which M. de Bougainville calls the Great Cyclades, and that the coast we were now upon was the East side of Aurora Island, whose longitude is 168° 30' East.

The gale kept increasing till we were reduced Monday to our low fails; so that, on the 18th, at seven in the morning, I gave over plying, fet the topfails double-reefed, bore up for, and hauled round the North end of Aurora Island, and then stretched over for the lsle of Lepers, under close-reefed topsails and courses, with a very hard gale at N. E. but we had now the advantage of a smooth sea, having the Isle of Aurora to windward. At noon the North end of it bore N. E. 1 N. distant four leagues, our latitude, found by double altitudes, and reduced to this time, was 15° 1' 30" South, longitude 168° 14' East. At two o'clock P. M. we drew near the middle of the Isle of Lepers, and tacked about two miles from land; in which fituation we had no foundings with a line of feventy fathoms.-We now faw people on the shore, and many beautiful cascades of water pouring down the neighbouring hills. The next time we stood for this ifle, we came to within half a mile of it, where we found thirty fathoms, a fandy bottom; but a mile off we had no foundings at feventy fathoms. Here two canoes came off to us, in one of which were three men, and in the other but one. Though we made all the figns of friendship, we could not bring them nearer than a stone's-throw; and they made but a short stay before they retired ashore, where we say a great number of people affembled in parties, and armed with bows and arrows. They are of a very dark colour, and, excepting some orna-

ments at their breaft and arms, feemed to be

entirely naked.

As I intended to get to the South, in order to explore the land which might lie there, we continued to ply between the lile of Lepers and Aurora; and on the 19th at noon, the South Tuef 19. end of the last mentioned isle bore South 24° East, and the North end North, distant twenty miles. Latitude observed 15° 11'. The wind continued to blow strong at S. E. so that what we got by plying in the day, we loft in the night. On the 20th at fun-rife, we found our-Wednesd. selves off the South end of Aurora, on the N.W. fide of which, the coast forms a small bay. this we made some trips to try for anchorage; but found no less than eighty fathoms water, the bottom a fine dark fand, at half a mile from shore. Nevertheless, I am of opinion that, nearer, there is much less depth, and secure riding; and in the neighbourhood is plenty of fresh water and wood for fuel. The whole ifle, from the sea-shore to the summits of the hills, seemed to be covered with the latter; and every valley produced a fine stream of the former. faw people on the shore, and some canoes on the coast, but none came off to us. Leaving the bay just mentioned, we stretched across the channel which divides Aurora from Whitfuntide Island. At noon we were abreast of the North end of this latter, which bore E. N. E. and obferved in 15° 28'2. The Isle of Aurora bore from N. to N. E. E. and the Isle of Lepers from N. by W. & W. to West. Whitsuntide Is appeared joined to the land to the S. and S. W. of it; but in stretching to S. W. we difcovered the feparation. This was about four o'clock P.M. and then we tacked and firetched in for the island, till near sun-set, when the wind veering more to the East made it necessary to refume our course to the South. We saw people on the shore, smokes in many parts of the island,

and feveral places which feemed to be cultivat-

day, we tacked and firetched to the North, in order to spend the remainder of the night.

At day-break on the 21st, we found ourselves before the channel that divides Whitfuntide Ifland from the South Land, which is about two leagues over. At this time, the land to the fouthward extended from S. by E. round to the West farther than the eye could reach, and on the part nearest to us, which is of considerable height, we observed two very large columns of fmoke, which, I judged, ascended from Volcanos. We now stood S. S. W. with a fine breeze at S. E. and at ten o'clock, discovered this part of the land to be an island which is called by the natives Ambrym. Soon after an elevated land appeared open off the South end of Ambrym; and after that, another still higher, on which is a high peaked hill. We judged these lands to belong to two separate islands. The first came in fight at S. E. the second at E. by South, and they appeared to be ten leagues diftant. Holding on our course for the land ahead, at noon it was five miles d stant from us, extending from S. S. E. to N. W. by W. and appeared to be continued. The islands to the East bore from N. E. by E. to S. E. by E. latitude observed 16° 17' South. As we drew nearer the shore we discovered a creek, which had the appearance of being a good harbour, formed by a low point or peninfula, projecting out to the North. On this a number of people were af-fembled, who seemed to invite us ashore; pro-

bably with no good intent, as the most of them were armed with bows and arrows. In order to gain room and time to hoist out and arm our boats, to reconnoitre this place, we tacked and made a trip off, which occasioned the discovery of another port about a league more to the South. Having sent two armed boats to found, and

and look for anchorage, on their making the fignal for the latter, we failed in S. S. W. and anchored in eleven fathoms water, not two ca-Thurs.21. bles' length from the S. E. shore, and a mile within the entrance.

We had no fooner anchored than several of the natives came off in canoes. They were very cautious at first; but, at last, trusted themselves along-side, and exchanged, for pieces of cloth, arrows; some of which were pointed with bone, and dipped in some green gummy substance, which we naturally suppose was poisonous. Two men having ventured on board, after a short stay I sent them away with presents. Others, probably induced by this, came off by moon-light; but I gave orders to permit none to come along-side; by which means we got clear of them for the night.

Next morning early, a good many came Friday 22. round us, some in canoes, and others swimming. I foon prevailed on one to come on board; which he no fooner did, than he was followed by more than I defired; so that not only our deck, but rigging was prefently filled with them. I took four into the cabbin, and gave them various articles, which they shewed to those in the canoes, and feemed much pleafed with their reception. While I was thus making friends with those in the cabbin, an accident happened that threw all into confusion, but in the end, I believe, proved advantageous to us. A fellow in a canoe having been refused admittance into one of our boats that lay along-fide, bent his bow to shoot a poisoned arrow at the boat-keeper.— Some of his countrymen prevented his doing it that instant, and gave time to acquaint me with I ran instantly on deck, and saw another man struggling with him; one of those who had been in the cabbin, and had leapt out of the window for this purpose. The other feem30 1774 ed resolved, shook him off, and directed his **]**ակy. bow again to the boat-keeper; but, on my calling to him, pointed it at me. Having a musquet in my hand, loaded with small shot, I gave him the contents. This staggered him for a moment, but did not prevent him from holding his bow still in the attitude of shooting. ther discharge of the same nature made him drop it, and the others, who were in the canoe,

> began to shoot arrows on the other side. musquet discharged in the air had no effect; but a four-pound shot over their heads, sent them off in the utmost confusion. Many quitted their canoes and swam on shore; those in the great cabbin leaped out of the windows; and those who were on the deck, and on different parts of the rigging, all leaped over-board. After this we took no farther notice of them, but fuffered them to come off and pick up their canoes; and fome even ventured again along-fide the ship. Immediately after the great gun was fired, we heard the beating of drums on shore; which was, probably, the fignal for the country to affemble in arms. We now got every thing in readiness to land, to cut some wood, which we were in want, and to try to get some refreshments, nothing of this kind having been feen in any of the canoes.

to paddle off with all speed. At this time, some

About nine o'clock, we put off in two boats, and landed in the face of four or five hundred people, who were assembled on the shore.— Though they were all armed with bows and arrows, clubs and spears, they made not the least opposition. On the contrary, seeing me advance alone, with nothing but a green branch in my hand, one of them, who seemed to be a chief, giving his bow and arrows to another, met me in the water, bearing also a green branch, which having exchanged for the one I held, he then

took me by the hand, and led me up to the 1774. crowd. I immediately distributed presents to them, and, in the mean time, the marines were Friid. 22. drawn upon the beach. I then made figns (for we understood not a word of their language) that we wanted wood; and they made figns to us to cut down the trees. By this time, a small pig being brought down and presented to me, I gave the bearer a piece of cloth, with which he feemed well pleased. This made us hope that we should soon have some more; but we were mistaken. The pig was not brought to be exchanged for what he had, but on some other account; probably as a peace-offering. For, all we could fay or do, did not prevail on them to bring down, after this, above half a dozen cocoa-nuts, and a small quantity of fresh They fet no value on nails, or any fort of iron tools; nor indeed on any thing we had. They would, now and then, exchange an arrow for a piece of cloth; but very feldom would part with a bow. They were unwilling we should go off the beach, and very desirous we should return on board. At length, about noon, after fending what wood we had cut on board, we embarked ourfelves; and they all retired, some one way and some another.

Before we had dined, the afternoon was too far spent to do any thing on shore; and all hands were employed, fetting up the rigging, and repairing some defects in it. But seeing a man bring along the strand a buoy, which they had taken in the night from the kedge anchor, I went on shore for it, accompanied by some of the gentlemen. The moment we landed, it was put into the boat, by a man who walked off again without speaking one word. It ought to be observed, that this was the only thing they took, or even attempted to take from us, by any means whatever. Being landed near some

June. of their plantations and houses, which were just within the skirts of the woods, I prevailed on one man to conduct me to them; but, though they suffered Mr. Forster to go with me, they were unwilling any more should follow. These houses were something like those of the other isles; rather low, and covered with palm thatch. Some were inclosed, or walled round with boards; and the entrance to these was by a square hole at one end, which at this time was shut up, and they were unwilling to open it for us to look in. There were here about fix houses, and some small plantations of roots, &c. fenced round with reeds, as at the Friendly Isles. There were, likewise, some bread-fruit, cocoa-nut and plantain trees; but very little fruit on any of them. A good many fine yams were piled up upon flicks, or a kind of raifed platform; and about twenty pigs, and a few fowls, were running about loofe. After making these observations, having embarked, we proceeded to the S. E. point of the harbour, where we again landed and walked along the beach till we could see the islands to the S. E. already menti-The names of these we now obtained, as well as the name of that on which we were. This they called Mallicollo *; the island that first appeared over the fouth end of Ambrym is called Apee; and the other, with the hill on it, Paoom. We found on the beach a fruit like an orange, called by them Abbi-mora but whether it be fit for eating I cannot fay, as this was decayed.

^{*} Or Mallicolla. Some of our people pronounced it Manicolo or Manicola, and thus it is also writ in Quiros's Memorial, as printed by Dalrymple, vol. ii. p. 146. Proceeding

Proceeding next to the other fide of the harbour, we there landed, near a few houses, at July. the invitation of some people who came down Frid. 22. to the shore; but we had not been there five minutes before they wanted us to be gone. We complied, and proceeded up the harbour in order to found it, and to look for fresh water, of which, as yet, we had feen none, but the very little that the natives brought, which we knew not where they got. Nor was our fearch now attended with fuccess; but this is no proof that there is not any. The day was too far fpent to examine the place well enough to determine this point. Night having brought us on board, I was informed that no foul had been off to the ship; so soon was the curiosity of these people fatisfied. As we were coming on board. we heard the found of a drum, and, I think, of some other instruments, and saw people dancing; but as foon as they heard the noise of the oars, or faw us, all was filent.

Being unwilling to lose the benefit of the moon-light nights, which now happened, at seven A. M. on the 23d, we weighed; and, Saturday with a light air of wind, and the assistance of our boats, proceeded out of the harbour, the south end of which, at noon, bore W. S. W. distant about two miles.

When the natives faw us under fail, they came off in canoes, making exchanges with more confidence than before, and giving fuch extraordinary proofs of their honefty as furprifed us. As the ship, at first, had fresh way through the water, several of them dropped aftern after they had received our goods, and before they had time to deliver theirs in return. Instead of taking advantage of this, as our friends at the Society Isles would have done, they used their utmost efforts to get up with us, and to deliver Vol. II.

3+

what they had already been paid for. One man, in particular, followed us a confiderable time, and did not reach us till it was calm, and the

Satur. 23. and did not reach us till it was calm, and the thing was forgotten. As foon as he came along-fide he held up the thing which feveral were ready to buy; but he refused to part with it, till he saw the person to whom he had before fold it, and to him he gave it. The person not know-

he faw the person to whom he had before sold it, and to him he gave it. The person, not knowing him again, offered him something in return; which he refused, and shewed him what he had

which he refused, and shewed him what he had given him before. Pieces of cloth, and marbled paper, were in most esteem with them; but edge tools, nails, and beads they seemed to disregard. The greatest number of canoes we had alongside at once did not exceed eight, and not more

than four or five people in each; who would frequently retire to the shore all on a sudden, before they had disposed of half their things, and then others would come off.

At the time we came out of the harbour, it

At the time we came out of the harbour, it was about low water, and great numbers of people were then on the shoals or reefs which lie along the shore, looking, as we supposed, for shell and other fish. Thus our being on

for shell and other fish. Thus our being on their coast, and in one of their ports, did not hinder them from following the necessary employments. By this time they might be satisfied we meant them no harm; so that, had we made a

meant them no harm; so that, had we made a longer stay, we might soon have been upon good terms with this ape-like nation. For, in general, they are the most ugly, ill-proportioned people I ever saw, and in every respect different

are a very dark-coloured and rather diminutive race; with long heads, flat faces, and monkey countenances. Their hair mostly black or brown, is short and curly; but not quite so soft and woolly as that of a negro. Their beards are very strong, crisp, and bushy, and generally

from any we had met with in this fea. They

July.

black and short. But what most adds to their deformity, is a belt or cord which they wear round the waift, and tie so tight over the belly, Satur. 23. that the shape of their bodies is not unlike that of an over-grown pismire. The men go quite naked, except a piece of cloth or leaf used as a wrapper *.

We saw but few women, and they were not less ugly than the men; their heads, faces, and shoulders are painted red; they wear a kind of petticoat; and some of them had something over their shoulders like a bag, in which they carry their children. None of them came off to the ship, and they generally kept at a distance when we were on shore. Their ornaments are earrings made of tortoife-shell, and bracelets. A curious one of the latter, four or five inches broad, wrought with thread or cord, and fludded with shells, is worn by them just above the elbow. Round the right wrist they wear hogs tusks, bent circular, and rings made of shells; and round their left, a round piece of wood, which we judged was to ward off the bow-string. The bridge of the nose is pierced, in which they wear a piece of white stone, about an inch and an half long, and in this shape

. As figns of friendship they present a green branch, and sprinkle water with the hand over the head.

Their weapons are clubs, spears, and bows and arrows. The two former are made of hard or iron-wood. Their bows are about four

[•] The particular manner of applying the wrapper may be feen in Wafer's Voyage, who mentions this fingular cultom as exiting, though with fome little variation, amongst the Indians of the Ishmus of Darien. See Wafer's Voyage, p. 140.

36 1774 feet long, made of a flick split down the mid-July dle, and are not circular, but in this form Satur. 23. The arrows, which are

a fort of reeds, are fometimes armed with a long and sharp point, made of the hard wood, and fometimes with a very hard point made of bone; and these points are all covered with a substance which we took for poison. Indeed, the people themselves confirmed our suspicions, by making figns to us not to touch the point, and giving us

> to understand that if we were pricked by them we should die. They are very careful of them themselves, and keep them always wrapped up in a quiver. Some of these arrows are armed with two or three points, each with small prickles on the edges, to prevent the arrow being

drawn out of the wound. The people of Mallicollo feemed to be a quite different nation from any we had yet met with, and speak a different language. Of about eighty words, which Mr. Forster collected, hardly one bears any affinity to the language spoken at any other island or place I had ever been at. The letter R is used in many of their words; and

frequently two or three being joined together, fuch words we found difficult to pronounce. I observed that they could pronounce most of our words with great ease. They express their admiration by hiffing like a goofe.

To judge of the country by the little we faw of it, it must be fertile; but I believe their fruits are not so good as those of the Society or Friendly Their cocoa-nut trees, I am certain, are not; and their bread-fruit and plantains did not feem much better. But their yams appeared to

be very good. We saw no other animals than those I have already mentioned. They have not so much as a name for a dog, and conse-

quently

quently have none; for which reason we left them a dog and a bitch; and there is no doubt they will be taken care of, as they were very fond Satur. 23. of them.

After we had got to sea, we tried what effect one of the poisoned arrows would have on a dog. Indeed we had tried it in the harbour the very first night, but we thought the operation had been too flight, as it had no effect. The furgeon now made a deep incifion in the dog's thigh, into which he laid a large portion of the poison, just us it was scraped from the arrows, and then bound up the wound with a bandage. For feveral days after we thought the dog was not so well as he had been before; but whether this was really fo, or only suggested by imagination, I know not. He was afterwards as if nothing had been done to him, and lived to be brought home to England. However, I have no doubt of this stuff being of a poisonous quality, as it could answer no other purpose. The people feemed not unacquainted with the nature of poison; for when they brought us water on fliore, they first tasted it, and then gave us to understand we might with fafety drink it.

This harbour, which is fituated on the N. E. fide of Mallicollo, not far from the S. E. end, in latitude 16° 25′ 20″ S. longitude 167° 57′ 23″ E. I named Port Sandwich. It lies in S. W. by S. about one league, and is one-third of a league broad. A reef of rocks extends out a little way from each point; but the channel is of a good breadth, and hath in it from forty to twenty-four fathoms water. In the port, the depth of water is from twenty to four fathoms; and it is of heltered that no winds can diffurb a thip at anchor there. Another great advantage is, you can lie fo near the fhore, as to cover your people, who may be at work upon it.

CHAP,

CHAP. IV.

An Account of the Discovery of several Islands, an Interview and Skirmish with the Inhabitants upon one of them. The Arrival of the Ship at Tanna, and the Reception we met with there.

1774 July. SOON after we got to sea, we had a breeze at E. S. E. with which we stood over for Am-Saturday brym till three o'clock in the afternoon, when 23. the wind veering to E. N. E. we tacked and stretched to the S. E. and weathered the S. E. end of Mallicollo, off which we discovered three or four small islands, that before appeared to be connected. At fun-set the point bore S. 77° West, distant three leagues, from which the coast seemed to trend away West. At this time the sile of Ambrym extended from N. 3° E. to N. 65° E. The sile of Paoom from N. 76° E. to S. 88° E. and the sile of Apee from S. 83° E. to S. 43° East. We stood for this last sile, which we reached by midnight, and then brought to till day, break, on the oath, when we made Sunday24 to till day-break on the 24th, when we made fail to the S. E. with a view of plying up to the eastward on the fouth fide of Apee. At funrife, we discovered several more islands, extending from the S. E. point of Apee to the South as far as S. E. by S. The nearest to us we reached by ten o'clock, and not being able to weather it, we tacked a mile from its shore in fourteen fathoms water. This island is about 4 leagues in circuit, is remarkable by having three high peaked hills upon it, by which it has obtained that name. In the P. M. the wind veering more to the North, we resumed our course to the East; and having weathered Threehills, stood for the group of small isles which lie off, July. the S. E. point of Apee. These I called Shep-Sund. 24. herd's Isles, in honour of my worthy friend Dr. Shepherd, Plumian professor of astronomy at Cambridge. Having a fine breeze, I had thoughts of going through between them; but the channels being narrow, and feeing broken water in the one we were fteering for, I gave up the defign, and bore up, in order to go without, or to the South of them. Before this could be accomplished, it fell calm, and we were left to the mercy of the current, close to the itles, where we could find no foundings with a line of an hundred and eighty fathoms. We had now lands or islands in every direction, and were not able to count the number which lay round us. The mountain on Paoom was feen over the east end of Apee, bearing N. N. W. at eight o'clock. A breeze at S. E. relieved us

The night before we came out of Port Sandwich, two reddish fish, about the fize of large bream, and not unlike them, were caught with hook and line. On these fish most of the officers, and some of the petty officers, dined the next day. The night following, every one who had eaten of them was feized with violent pains in the head and bones, attended with a fcorching heat all over the skin, and numbness in the joints. There remained no doubt that this was occasioned by the fish being of a poifonous nature, and having communicated its bad effects to all who partook of them; even to the hogs and dogs. One of the former died about fixteen hours after; it was not long, before one of the latter thared the same fate; and it was a week or ten days, before all the gentlemen recovered.

from the anxiety the calm had occasioned; and we spent the night making short boards.

covered. These must have been the same fort of fish mentioned by Quiros*, under the name of Pargos, which possoned the crews of his ships, so that it was some time before they recovered; and we should, doubtless, have been in the same situation, had more of them been eaten.

Mond.25. At day-break on the 25th, we made a short stretch to the East of Shepherd's Isles till after sun-rife, when, seeing no more land in that direction, we tacked and stood for the island we had seen in the South, having a gentle breeze at S. E. We passed to the East of Threehills, and likewise of a low isle, which lies on the S. E. side of it, between a remarkable peaked rock which obtained the name of Monument, and a small island named Twohills, on account of two peaked hills upon it, disjoined by a low and narrow isthmus. The channel between this island and the Monument is near a mile broad,

not find an island on which people were not feen. At noon, we observed, in latitude 17° 18' 30" longitude, made from Port Sandwich, 45' East. In this situation the Monument bore N. 16° East, distant two miles; Twohills bore N. 25° West, distant two miles, and in a line with the S. W. part of Threehills; and the islands the S. W. part of Threehills; and the islands the S. W.

and twenty-four fathoms deep. Except this rock, which is only accessible to birds, we did

to S. 42° West.

Continuing our course to the South, at five

P. M. we drew near the fouthern lands, which we found to confift of one large island, whose fouthern and western extremities extended beyond our sight, and three or four smaller ones,

^{*} Dalrymple's Collection of Voyages, vol. 1. p. 140, 141.

lying off its North fide. The two northern- 1774most are much the largest, have a good height, July. and lie in the direction of E. by S. and W. by Mond. 25. N. from each other, diffant two leagues. named the one Montagu, and the other Hinchinbrook, and the large island Sandwich, in honour of my noble patron the Earl of Sandwich. Seeing broken water ahead, between Montagu and Hinchinbrook Isles, we tacked; and soon after it fell calm. The calm continued till feven o'clock the next morning, when it was fucceed- Tue! 26. ed by a breeze from the westward. During the calm, having been carried by the currents and a S. E. fwell, four leagues to the W. N. W.

we passed Hinchinbrook Isle, saw the western extremity of Sandwich Island, bearing S. S. W. about five leagues distant, and at the same time discovered a small island to the West of this difection. After getting the westerly breeze, I steered S. E. in order to pass between Montagn Isle and the north end of Sandwich Island. At

noon we were in the middle of the channel, and observed in latitude 17° 31' S. The distance

from one island to the other is about four or five miles; but the channel is not much above half that breadth, being contracted by breakers. We had no foundings in it with a line of forty fathoms.

As we paffed Montagu Isle several people came down to the fea-fide, and, by figns, feemed to invite us ashore. Some were also seen on Sandwich Island, which exhibited a most delightful prospect, being spotted with woods and lawns, agreeably diverlified, over the whole furface. It hath a gentle flope from the hills, which are of a moderate height, down to the sea-coast. This is low and guarded by a chain of breakers, so that there is no approaching it at this part. But more to the Worl, beyond

Hichinbrook

42

1774. July.

Tuesday

26.

27.

28.

Hinchinbrook Island, there seemed to run in a bay sheltered from the reigning winds.

examining it not being fo much an object with me as the getting to the South, in order to find the fouthern extremity of the Archipelago, with this view I fleered S. S. E. being the direction We had but

of the coast of Sandwich Island. just got through the passage, before the west wind left us to variable light airs and calms; fo that we were apprehensive of being carried back

again by the currents, or rather of being

obliged to return in order to avoid being driven on the shoals, as there was no anchorage, a

line of an hundred and fixty fathoms not reach-

ing to the bottom. At length a breeze springing up at S. W. we stood to S. E. and at sun-set the monument bore N. 14° 30' West, and Montagu Island N. 28° West, distant three leagues. We judged we saw the S. E. extremity of Sandwich Island bearing about S. by E. Wedneld.

We continued to stand to S. E. till four A. M. on the 27th, when we tacked to the West.

At fun-rife having discovered a new land bearing South, and making in three hills, this occasioned us to tack and stand towards it. At this time Montagu Isle bore N. 52° West, distant thirteen leagues; at noon it was nearly in the same direction, and the new land extended

from S. ½ E. to S, by W. and three hills feemed to be connected. Our latitude, by observation, was 180 1' S. and the longitude, made from Port Sandwich, 1° 23' E. We continued to stand to the S. E. with a gentle breeze at S. W. Thursday and S. S. W. till the 28th at sun-rise, when, the wind veering to the South, we tacked and flood to the West. The three hills mentioned

above, we now faw belonged to one island, which extended from S. 35° to 71° West, diftant about ten or twelve leagues. Retarded Retarded by contrary winds, calms, and the currents, that fet to N. W. we were three days in gaining this space; in which time we discovered an elevated land to the South of this. It first appeared in detached hummocks, but we judged it to be connected. At length on the 1st of August, about ten A. M. we got a fine Moud. breeze at E. S. E. which foon after veered to N. E. and we steered for the N. W. side of the island. Reaching it about two P. M. we ranged the west coast at one mile from shore, on which the inhabitants appeared in feveral parts, and by figns invited us to land. We continued to found without finding bottom, till we came before a small bay, or bending of the coast, where, near a mile from shore, we found thirty and twenty-two fathoms water, a fandy bottom. I had thoughts of anchoring here, but the wind almost instantly veered to N. W. which being nearly on shore, I laid this design aside. Besides, I was unwilling to lose the opportunity that now offered of getting to the South-east, in order first to explore the lands which lay there. I therefore continued to range the coast to the South, at about the same distance from shore; but we soon got out of soundings. About a league to the South of this bay, which hath about two miles extent is another more extensive. Towards the evening, the breeze began to abate, so that it was sunset before we got the length of it. I intended not to flop here, and stand to the South under an easy sail all night, but at eight o'clock, as we were steering S. S. E. we faw a light ahead. Not knowing but it might be on some low detached ifle, dangerous to approach while dark, we hauled the wind, and spent the night standing off and on, or rather driving to and fro; for we had but very little wind.

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

1774 Augult.

At fun-rise on the 2d, we saw no more land than the coast we were upon; but found that Tuesd. 2. the currents had carried us some miles to the North, and we attempted, to little purpose, to regain what we had loft. At noon we were

about a league from the coast, which extended from S. S. E. to N. E. Latitude observed 18° 46' S. In the afternoon, finding the ship to drift, not only to the North, but in shore also, and being yet to the South of the bay we passed the day before, I had thoughts of getting to an anchor before night, while we had it in our power to make choice of a place. With this view, having hoisted out two boats, one of them was fent ahead to tow the flip; in the other Mr. Gilbert went, to found for anchorage. Soon after, the towing boat was fent to affift him. So much time was spent in sounding this bay, that the ship drove past, which made it necessa-

ry to call the boats on board to tow her off from the northern point. But this fervice was performed by a breeze of wind, which, that moment, fprung up at S. W. fo that as the boats got on board, we hoisted them in, and then bore up for the North side of the island, intending once more to try to get round by the East. Mr. Gilbert informed me, that, at the South part of the bay, he found no foundings till close to a steep stone beach, where he landed to taste

a stream of water he saw there, which proved to be falt. Some people were feen there, but they kept at a distance. Farther down the coast, that is to the North, he found twenty, twentyfour, and thirty fathoms, three-fourths of a mile, or a mile, from shore, the bottom a fine dark

Wedn. 3. On the 3d at sun-rise, we found ourselves abreast a lofty promontory on the S. E. side of the island, and about three leagues from it. Having

Having but little wind, and that from the South, right in our teeth, and being in want of fire-August. wood, I fent Lieutenant Clerke with two boats Wedn. 3. to a small islot which lies off the promontory, to endeavour to get some. In the mean time we continued to ply up with the ship; but what we gained by our fails, we loft by the current. At length, towards noon, we got a breeze at E. S. E. and E. with which we could lie up for the head; and foon after Mr. Clerke returned, having not been able to land, on account of an high furf on the shore. They met with no people on the ifle; but faw a large bat, and some birds, and caught a water-fnake. At fix o'clock P. M. we got in with the land, under the N. W. fide of the head, where we anchored in feventeen fathoms water, the bottom a fine dark fand, half a mile from shore; the point of the head bearing N. 18° East, distant half a league; the little islot before mentioned N. E. by E. 2 E. and the N. W. point of the bay N. 32° West. Many people appeared on the shore, and some attempted to fwim off to us; but having occasion to fend the boat ahead to found, they retired as she drew near them. This, however, gave us a favourable idea of them.

On the 4th, at day-break, I went with two Thursday boats to examine the coast, to look for a proper landing-place, wood, and water. At this time, the natives began to assemble on the shore, and by signs invited us to land. I went first to a small beach, which is towards the head, where I found no good landing, on account of some rocks which every where lined the coast. I, however, put the boat's bow to the shore, and gave cloth, medals, &c. to some people who were there. For this treatment they offered to haul the boats over the breakers to the sandy beach; which I thought a friendly offer, but had

Thursday made figns for us to go down into the bay, which we accordingly did, and they ran along shore abreast of us, their number encreasing producingly. I must into the shore or the shore are along those abreast of us, their number encreasing producingly.

which we accordingly did, and they ran along fhore abreast of us, their number encreasing prodigiously. I put into the shore in two or three places, but, not liking the situation, did not land. By this time, I believe, the natives conceived what I wanted, as they directed me round a rocky point, where, on a fine sandy beach, I stepped out of the boat without wetting a foot, in the sace of a vast multitude, with only a green branch in my hand, which I had before got from one of them. I took but one man out of the boat with me, and ordered the

other boat to lie to a little diffance off. They received me with great courtefy and politeness, and would retire back from the boat on my making the least motion with my hand. A man whom I took to be a chief, seeing this, made them form a semicircle round the boat's bow, and beat such as attempted to break through this

order. This man I loaded with presents, giving likewise to others, and asked by signs for fresh water, in hopes of seeing where they got it.—
The chief immediately sent a man for some, who ran to a house, and presently returned with a little in a bamboo; so that I gained but little information by this. I next asked, by the same means, for something to eat; and they as readily brought me a yam, and some cocoa-nuts.

In short, I was charmed with their behaviour; and the only thing which could give the least suspicion was, that most of them were armed with clubs, spears, darts, and bows and arrows. For this reason I kept my eye continually upon the chief, and watched his looks as well as his actions. He made many signs to me to haul the boat up upon the shore, and at last slipped into

1774

feveral people, and then return to me, repeat-August. ing figns to haul the boat up, and hefitating a Thursday good deal before he would receive some spikenails which I then offered him. This made me fuspect fomething was intended, and immediately I stepped into the boat, telling them by figns that I should soon return. But they were not for parting fo foon, and now attempted, by force, what they could not obtain by gentler The gang-board happened unluckily to be laid out for me to come into the boat. fay unluckily, for if it had not been out, and if the crew had been a little quicker in getting the boat off, the natives might not have had time to put their defign in execution, nor would the following disagreeable scene have happened. As we were putting off the boat, they laid hold of the gang-board, and unhooked it off the boat's stern. But as they did not take it away, I thought this had been done by accident, and ordered the boat in again to take it up. Then they themselves hooked it over the boat's stem, and attempted to haul her ashore; others, at the same time, snatched the oars out of the people's hands. On my pointing a mulquet at them, they in some measure desisted, but returned in an instant seemingly determined to haul the boat ashore. At the head of this party was the chief; the others, who could not come at

the boat ashore. At the head of this party was the chief; the others, who could not come at the boat, stood behind with darts, stones, and bows and arrows in hand, ready to support them. Signs and threats having no effect, our own safety became the only consideration; and yet I was unwilling to fire on the multitude, and resolved to make the chief alone fall a victim to his own treachery; but my musquet at this critical moment missed fire. Whatever idea they might have formed of the arms we held in our hands,

August. as childish weapons, and began to let us see Thurs. 4 how much better theirs were, by throwing stones and darts, and by shooting arrows. This made it absolutely necessary for me to give orders to The first discharge threw them into confusion; but a second was hardly sufficient to drive them off the beach, and after all, they continued to throw stones from behind the trees and bushes, and, every now and then, to pop out and throw a dart. Four lay, to all appearance, dead on the shore; but two of them afterwards crawled into the bushes. Happy it was for these people, that not half our musquets would go off, otherwise many more must have We had one man wounded in the cheek with a dart, the point of which was as thick as my finger, and yet it entered above two inches; which shews that it must have come with great force, though indeed we were very near them. An arrow struck Mr. Gilbert's naked breast, who was about thirty yards off; but probably it had firuck fomething before; for it hardly penetrated the skin. The arrows were pointed with

hard wcod.

As f. on as we got on board, I ordered the anachor to be weighed, with a view of anchoring near the landing-place. While this was doing, feveral people appeared on the low rocky point, displaying two oars we had lost in the scusse. I looked on this as a sign of submission, and of their wanting to give us the oars. I was, nevertheles, prevailed on to fire a four pound shot at them, to let them see the effect of our great guns. The ball sell short, but frightened them so much, that none were seen afterwards; and they left the oars standing up against the bushes.

It was now calm; but the anchor was hardly at the bow before a breeze sprung up at North,

of which we took the advantage, fet our fails, and plyed out of the bay, as it did not feem capable of fupplying our wants, with that converiency I wished to have. Besides, I always had it in my power to return to this place, in case I

should find none more convenient farther South. These islanders seemed to be a different race from those of Mallicollo, and spoke a different language. They are of the middle size, have a good shape, and tolerable features. Their colour is very dark, and they paint their faces, fome with black, and others with red pigment. Their hair is very curly and crifp, and somewhat woolly. I faw a few women, and I thought them ugly; they wore a kind of petticoat made of palm leaves, or some plant like it. But the men, like those of Mallicollo, were in a manner naked; having only the belt about the waift, and the piece of cloth, or leaf, used as a wrapper *. I saw no canoes with these people, nor were any seen in any part of this island. They live in houses covered with thatch, and their plantations are laid out by line, and fenced round.

At two o'clock in the afternoon, we were clear of the bay, bore up round the head, and steered S. S. E. for the South end of the island, having a fine breeze at N. W. On the S. W. side of the head is a pretty deep bay, which seemed to run in behind the one on the N. W. side. Its shores are low, and the adjacent lands appeared very fertile. It is exposed to the S. E. winds; for which reason, until it be better known, the N. W. bay is preferable, because it is sheltered from the reigning winds; and the winds to which it is open, viz. from N. W. by N. to E. by N. seldom blow strong. The promontory, or pe-

* See the Note, p. 35.

Vol. II. E ninfula,

50

ninfula, which disjoins these two bays, I named Traitor's Head, from the treacherous behaviour of its inhabitants. It is the N. E. point of the island, fituated in the latitude 18° 43' South, longitude 169° 28' East, and terminates in a saddle hill which is of height sufficient to be seen

fixteen or eighteen leagues. As we advanced to S. S. E. the new island, we had before discovered, began to appear over the S. E. point of the one near us, bearing S. ½ E. distant ten or twelve leagues. After leaving this one, we steered for the East end of the other, being di-

twelve leagues. After leaving this one, we fleered for the East end of the other, being directed by a great light we saw upon it.

Fid. 5. At one o'clock the next morning, drawing near the shore, we tacked, and spent the remainder of the night making short boards. At sun-rise, we discovered a high table land (an island) bearing E. by S. and a small low isle in the direction of N. N. E. which we had passed

in the night without feeing it. Traitor's Head was ftill in fight, bearing N. 20° Weft, diftant fifteen leagues, and the island to the South extended from S. 7° Weft to S. 87° Weft, diftant three or four miles. We then found that the light we had feen in the night, was occasioned by a volcano, which we observed to throw up vast quantities of fire and smoke, with a rumbling noise heard at a great distance. We now made sail for the island; and, presently after, discovered a small inlet which had the appearance of being a good harbour. In order to be

by a voicano, which we observed to throw up vast quantities of fire and smoke, with a rumbling noise heard at a great distance. We now made sail for the island; and, presently after, discovered a small inlet which had the appearance of being a good harbour. In order to be better informed, I sent away two armed boats, under the command of Lieutenant Cooper, to sound it; and, in the mean while, we stood on and off with the ship, to be ready to follow, or give them any assistance they might want. On the East point of the entrance, we observed a number of people, and several houses and canoes; and when our boats entered the harbour they

they launched some, and followed them, but came not near. It was not long before Mr. Cooper made the signal for anchorage; and we stood in with the ship. The wind being at West, and our course S. S. W. we borrowed close to the West point, and passed over some sunken rocks, which might have been avoided by keeping a little more to the East, or about one-third channel over. The wind left us as soon as we were within the entrance, and obliged us to drop an anchor in four fathoms water. After this, the boats were sent again to sound; and, in the mean time, the launch was hossed out, in order to carry out anchors to warp in by, as soon as we should be acquainted with the channel.

While we were thus employed, many of the natives got together in parties, on feveral parts of the shore, all armed with bows, spears, &c. Some Iwam off to us, others came in canoes. At first they were shy, and kept at the distance of a stone's throw; they grew infenfibly bolder; and, at last, came under our stern, and made some exchanges. The people in one of the first canoes, after coming as near as they durst, threw towards us some cocoa-nuts. I went into a boat and picked them up, giving them in return some cloth and other This induced others to come under the stern, and along-side, where their behaviour was infolent and daring. They wanted to carry off every thing within their reach; they got hold of the fly of the enfign, and would have torn it from the staff; others attempted to knock the rings off the rudder; but the greatest trouble they gave us was to look after the buoys of our anchors, which were no fooner thrown out of the boats, or let go from the ship, than they got hold of them. A few musquets fired in the air had no effect; but a four-pounder frightened them fo much, that they quitted their canoes that E 2 instant,

1774

instant, and took to the water. But as foon as August. they found themselves unhurt, they got again Frid. 5. into their canoes; gave us fome halloos; flou-

rished their weapons; and returned once more to the buoys. This put us to the expence of a few musquetoon shot, which had the defired Although none were hurt, they were effect. afterwards afraid to come near the buoys; very

foon all retired on shore; and we were permitted to fit down to dinner undisturbed. During these transactions, a friendly old man

in a fmall canoe made feveral trips between us and the shore, bringing off each time a few cocoa-nuts, or a yam, and taking in exchange whatever we gave him. Another was on the gangway when the great gun was fired, but I could not prevail on him to flay there long.

Towards the evening, after the ship was moored, I landed at the head of the harbour, in the S. E. corner, with a strong party of men, without any opposition being made by a great number of the

natives who were affembled in two parties, the one on our right, the other on our left, armed with clubs, darts, spears, slings and stones, bows and arrows, &c. After distributing to the old people, (for we could diftinguish no chief) and some others, presents of cloth, medals, &c. I

ordered two casks to be filled with water out of a pond about twenty paces behind the landingplace; giving the natives to understand, that this

was one of the articles we wanted. Besides water, we got from them a few cocoa-nuts, which feemed to be in plenty on the trees; but they could not be prevailed upon, to part with any of their weapons. These they held in constant

readiness, and in the proper attitudes of offence and defence; fo that little was wanting to make them attack us; at least we thought so, by their pressing so much upon us, and in spite of our endeavours endeavours to keep them off. Our early re-embarking probably disconcerted their scheme; and after that, they all retired. The friendly old man before mentioned, was in one of these parties; and we judged, from his conduct, that his temper was pacific.

CHAP. V.

An Intercourse established with the Natives; some Account of the Island, and a Variety of Incidents that happened during our Stay at it.

 ${f A}_{ t S}$ we wanted to take in a large quantity both of wood and water, and as, when I was on shore, I had found it practicable to lay the ship much nearer the landing-place than she now was, which would greatly facilitate that work, as well as over-awe the natives, and enable us better to cover and protect the working party on shore; with this view, on the 6th, we went to Satur 6. work to transport the ship to the place I designed to moor her in. While we were about this, we observed the natives affembling from all parts, and forming themselves into two parties, as they did the preceding evening, one on each fide the landing-place, to the amount of some thousands, armed as before. A canoe, sometimes conducted by one, and at other times by two or three men, now and then, came off, bringing a few cocoa-nuts or plantains. These they gave us without asking for any return; but I took care that they should always have some-Their chief design seemed to be to inthing. vite us on shore. One of those who came off was the old man, who had already ingratiated himself into our favour. I made him underftand,

54

August.

1774. Stand, by figns, that they were to lay aside their weapons, took those which were in the canoe

and threw them overboard, and made him a Satur. 6. present of a large piece of cloth. There was no doubt that he understood me, and made my request known to his countrymen. For as soon as he landed, we observed him to go first to the one party, and then to the other; nor was he,

ever after, feen by us with any thing like a weapon in his hand After this, three fellows came in a canoe under the stern, one of them

brandishing a club, with which he struck the ship's side, and committed other acts of defiance, but at last offered to exchange it for a string of beads, and some other trifles.

were fent down to him by a line; but the moment they were in his possession, he and his companions paddled off in all haste, without giving the club or any thing elfe in return.-

This was what I expected, and indeed what I was not forry for, as I wanted an opportunity to shew the multitude on shore, the effect of our fire-arms, without materially hurting any of them. Having a fowling-piece loaded with

small-shot (No. 3.) I gave the fellow the contents; and, when they were above musquet-shot off, I ordered some of the musquetoons, or wallpieces, to be fired, which made them leap out of the canoe, keep under her off fide, and swim with her ashore. This transaction seemed to

make little or no impression on the people there. On the contrary, they began to halloo, and to make sport of it. After mooring the thip, by four anchors, with her broadfide to the landing-place, hardly muf-

quet-shot off, and placing our artillery in such a manner as to command the whole harbour, I embarked with the marines, and a party of seamen, in three boats, and rowed in for the shore. Ιt

It hath been already mentioned, that the two divisions of the natives were drawn up on each August. fide the landing-place. They had left a space Satur. 6. between them of about thirty or forty yards, in which were laid, to the most advantantage, a few small bunches of plantains, a yam, and two or three roots. Between these and the water were stuck upright in the fand, for what purpose I never could learn, four small reeds, about two feet from each other, in a line at right angles to the shore, where they remained for two or three The old man before mentioned, days after. and two more, stood by these things, inviting us, by figns, to land; but I had not forgot the trap I was so near being caught in at the last island; and this looked fomething like it. We answered, by making figns for the two divisions to retire farther back, and give us more room. old man feemed to defire them fo to do, but no more regard was paid to him than to us. More were continually joining them, and, except two or three old men, not one unarmed. In short, every thing conspired to make us believe they meant to attack us as foon as we should be on fhore; the consequence of which was easily supposed; many of them must have been killed and wounded, and we should hardly have escaped unhurt; two things I equally wished to prevent. Since, therefore, they would not give us the room we required, I thought it was better to frighten them into it, than to oblige them by the deadly effect of our fire-arms. I accordingly ordered a musquet to be fired over the party on our right, which was by far the strongest body; but the alarm it gave them was momentary. In an inflant they recovered themselves, and began to display their weapons. One fellow shewed us his backfide, in a manner which plainly conveyed his meaning. After this I ordered

This was the fignal for the ship to fire a few Satur. 6. great guns, which presently dispersed them; and then we landed, and marked out the limits, on the right and left, by a line. Our old friend ftood his ground, though deferted by his two companions, and I rewarded his confidence with a prefent. The natives came gradually to us, feemingly in a more friendly manner; fome even without their weapons, but by far the greatest part brought them; and when we made figns to lay them down, they gave us to understand that we must lay down ours first. Thus all parties flood armed. The prefents I made to the old people, and to fuch as feemed to be of consequence, had little effect on their conduct. They indeed climbed the cocoa-nut trees, and threw us down the nuts, without requiring any thing for them; but I took care that they should always have somewhat in return. I observed that many were afraid to touch what belonged to us; and they feemed to have no notion of exchanging one thing for another. I took the old man, whose name we now found to be Paowang, to the woods, and made him understand, I wanted to cut down fome trees to take on board the ship; cutting some down at the same time, which we put into one of our boats, together with a few small casks of water, with a view of letting the people see what it was we chiefly wanted. Paowang very readily gave his confent to cut wood; nor was there any one who made the least objection. He only defired the cocoanut trees might not be cut down. Matters being thus fettled, we embarked and returned on

board to dinner, and, immediately after, they all dispersed. I never learnt that any one was hurt by our shot, either on this or the preceding day; which was a very happy circumstance. In

the afternoon having landed again, we loaded 1774; the launch with water, and having made three August. hauls with the feine, caught upwards of three Saturday hundred pounds of mullet and other fish. It was some time before any of the natives appeared, and not above twenty or thirty at last, amongst whom was our trusty friend Paowang, who made us a present of a small pig, which was the only one we got at this ifle, or that was

offered us. During the night, the volcano, which was about four miles to the West of us, vomited up vast quantities of fire and smoke, as it had also done the night before; and the flames were feen to rife above the hill which lay between us and it. At every eruption, it made a long rumbling noise like that of thunder, or the blowing up of large mines. A heavy shower of rain, which fell at this time, feemed to increase it; and the wind blowing from the same quarter, the air was loaded with its ashes, which fell fo thick that every thing was covered with the dust. It was a kind of fine sand, or stone, ground or burnt to powder, and was exceedingly troublesome to the eyes.

Early in the morning of the 7th, the natives Sund. 7. began again to affemble near the wateringplace, armed as usual, but not in such numbers as at first. After breakfast, we landed. in order to cut wood and fill water. I found many of the islanders much inclined to be friends with us, especially the old people; on the other hand, most of the younger were daring and infolent, and obliged us to keep to our arms. I staid till I saw no disturbance was like to happen, and then returned to the ship, leaving the party under the command of Lieutenants Clerke and Edgcumbe. When they came on board to dinner, they informed me that the people

Mond. 8.

people continued to behave in the fame inconfiftent manner as in the morning; but more 3774· Augult. Sund. 7. especially one man, whom Mr. Edgeumbe was

obliged to fire at, and believed he had ftruck with a swan-shot. After that the others behaved with more difcretion; and as foon as our

people embarked they all retired. While we were fitting at dinner an old man came on board, looked into many parts of the ship, and then went ashore again.

In the afternoon, only a few of those who lived in the neighbourhood, with whom we were now upon a tolerable footing, made their appearance at the watering-place. Paowang brought us an axe which had been left by our people, either in the woods or on the beach, and found by some of the natives. A few other

articles were afterwards returned to us, which either they had stolen, or we had lost by our negligence. So careful were they now not to offend us in this respect.

Early the next morning, I fent the launch, protected by a party of marines in another boat, to take in ballaft, which we wanted. This work was done before breakfast; and after it, she was sent for wood and water, and with her the people employed in this fervice under the pro-

tection of a serjeant's guard, which was now

thought fufficient, as the natives feemed to be pretty well reconciled to us. I was told, that they asked our people to go home with them, on condition they stripped naked as they were. This shews that they had no design to rob them; whatever other they might have. Tueld. 9.

On the 9th, I fent the launch for more ballast, and the guard and wooders to the usual place. With these I went myself, and found a good many of the natives collected together, whose behaviour, though armed, was courteous and obliging; fo that there was no longer any Au zutt. occasion to mark out the limits by a line: they observed them without this precaution. As it Tuesd. 9. was necessary for Mr. Wales's instruments to remain on shore all the middle of the day, the guard did not return to dinner, as they had done before, till relieved by others. came off, I prevailed on a young man, whose name was Wha-a-gou, to accompany me. Before dinner I shewed him every part of the ship; but did not observe that any one thing fixed his attention a moment, or caused in him the least furprife. H had no knowledge of goats, dogs, or cats, calling them all hogs (Broga or Boogas). I made him a prefent of a dog and a bitch, as he shewed a liking to that kind of animal. Soon after he came on board, some of his friends followed in a canoe, and enquired for him, probably doubtful of his fafety. He looked out of the quarter-gallery, and having spoken to them, they went ashore, and quickly returned with a cock, a little fugar-cane, and a few cocoa-nuts, as a present to me. Though he fat down with us, he did but just taste our falt pork, but eat pretty heartily of yam, and drank a glass of wine. After dinner I made him presents, and then conducted him ashore. As foon as we landed, the youth and fome of his friends took me by the hand, with a view, as I understood, to conduct me to their habita-

We had not gone far, before some of them, for what reason I know not, were unwilling I should proceed; in consequence of which the whole company stopped; and, if I was not mistaken, a person was dispatched for something or other to give me; for I was defired to fit down and wait, which I accordingly did. During this interval, several of our gentlemen passed us, at which they shewed great uneafiness, and

August. that I was at last obliged to comply. They were jealous of our going up the country, or even along the shore our friend Paywang came

was waiting here, our friend Paowang came with a prefent of fruit and roots, carried by about twenty men; in order, as I supposed, to make it appear the greater. One had a small bunch of plantains, another a yam, a third a cocoanut, &c. but two men might have carried the whole with ease. This present was in return

for fomething I had given him in the morning; however, I thought the least I could do now, was

to pay the porters.

After I had dispatched Paowang, I returned to Wha-a-gou and his friends, who were still for detaining me. They seemed to wait with great impatience for something, and to be unwilling and ashamed to take away the two dogs, without making me a return. As night was approaching, I pressed to be gone; with which they complied, and so we parted.

The preceding day, Mr. Forster learnt from the people the proper name of the island, which they call Tanna; and this day I learnt from them the names of those in the neighbourhood. The one we touched at last is called Erroman-

go; the small isle, which we discovered the morning we landed here, Immer; the Table Island to the East, discovered at the same time, Erronan or Footoona; and an island which lies to the S. E. Annattom. All these islands are to be seen from Tanna.

They gave us to understand, in a manner which I thought admitted of no doubt, that they eat human sless, and that circumcision was practised among them. They began the subject of eating human siesh, of their own accord, by asking us if we did; otherwise I should never have

have thought of asking them such a question. I have heard people argue, that no nation could be cannibals, if they had other slesh to eat, or did not want food; thus deriving the custom from necessity. The people of this island can be under no such necessity; they have sine pork and fowls, and plenty of roots and fruits. But since we have not actually seen them eat human slesh, it will admit of doubt with some, whether they are cannibals.

When I got on board, I learnt that, when the launch was on the west side of the harbour taking in ballast, one of the men employed on this work, had scalded his singers in taking a stone up out of some water. This circumstance produced the discovery of several hot springs, at the soot of the cliff, and rather below high-water

This day Mr. Wales, and two or three of the officers, advanced a little, for the first time, into the island. They met with a straggling village, the inhabitants of which treated them with great civility; and the next morning Mr. Forfter Wed. 10. and his party, and fome others, made another excursion inland. They met with several fine plantations of plantains, fugar-canes, yams, &c. and the natives were courteous and civil. Indeed by this time, the people, especially those in our neighbourhood, were fo well reconciled to us, that they shewed not the least dislike at our rambling about in the skirts of the woods, shooting, &c. In the afternoon, some boys having got behind thickets, and having thrown two or three stones at our people, who were cutting wood, they were fired at by the petty officers present on duty. Being ashore at the time, I was alarmed at hearing the report of the musquets, and feeing two or three boys run out of the wood. When I knew the cause, I was

much

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

б2

nuch displeased at so wanton an use being made August. of our fire-arms, and took measures to prevent it for the stuture. Wind southerly, with heavy

it for the future. Wind foutherly, with heavy fhowers of rain.

Thur. 11. During the night, and also all the 11th, the volcano was exceedingly troublesome, and made

volcano was exceedingly troublesome, and made a terrible noise, throwing up prodigious columns of fire and smoke at each explosion, which happened every three or four minutes; and, at one

pened every three or four minutes; and, at one time, great stones were seen high in the air. Besides the necessary work of wooding and watering, we struck the main-top-mast to fix new trestle-trees and back-stays. Mr. Forster and his party went up the hill on the west side of the harbour, where he found three places from whence smoke of a sulphureous smell issued,

through cracks or fiffures in the earth. The ground about these was exceedingly hot, and parched or burnt, and they seemed to keep pace with the volcano; for, at every explosion of the latter, the quantity of smoke or steam in these was greatly increased, and forced out so as to rise in small columns, which we saw from the ship, and had taken for common fires made by the natives. At the foot of this hill are the hot

fprings before mentioned.

In the afternoon, Mr. Forster having begun his botanical researches on the other side of the harbour, fell in with our friend Paowang's house, where he saw most of the articles I had given him, hanging on the adjoining trees and bushes, as if they were not worthy of being under his

roof.

Frid. 12. On the 12th, some of the officers accompanied Mr. Forster to the hot places he had been at the preceding day. A thermometer placed

in a little hole made in one of them, rose from 80, at which it stood in the open air, to 170. Several other parts of the hill emitted smoke or steam

fleam all the day, and the volcano was unufually furious, informuch that the air was loaded August. with its ashes. The rain which fell at this time, Thursday was a compound of water, fand, and earth; fo that it properly might be called showers of mire. Whichever way the wind was, we were plagued with the ashes; unless it blew very strong indeed from the opposite direction. Notwithflanding the natives feemed well enough fatisfied with the few expeditions we had made in the neighbourhood, they were unwilling we should extend them farther. As a proof of this, fome undertook to guide the gentlemen when they were in the country, to a place where they might see the mouth of the volcano. They very readily embraced the offer; and were conducted down to the harbour, before they per-

ceived the cheat.

The 13th, wind at N. E. gloomy weather. Satur. 13. The only thing worthy of note this day, was, that Paowang being at dinner with us on board, I took the opportunity to shew him several parts of the ship, and various articles, in hopes of finding out something which they might value, and be induced to take from us in exchange for refreshments; for what we got of this kind was trifling. But he looked on every thing that was shewn him with the utmost indifference; nor did he take notice of any one thing except a wooden sand-box, which he seemed to admire, and turned two or three times over in his hand.

Next morning, after breakfast, a party of us Sund. 14-set out for the country, to try if we could not get a nearer and better view of the Volcano.

fet out for the country, to try if we could not get a nearer and better view of the Volcano. We went by the way of one of those hot smoking places before mentioned, and dug a hole in the hottest part, into which a thermometer of Fahrenheit's construction was put; and the mercury presently rose to 100°. It remained in the hole

64 hole two minutes and a half without either rifing 1774 August or falling. The earth about this place was a kind of white clay, had a fulphureous fmell, and was foft and wet, the furface only excepted,

over which was spread a thin dry crust, that had upon it fome fulphur, and a vitriolic fubstance, tasting like alum. The place affected by the heat was not above eight or ten yards fquare; and near it were some fig-trees, which spread their branches over a part of it, and feemed to

like their fituation. We thought that this extraordinary heat was caused by the steam of boiling water, ftrongly impregnated with ful-I was told that some of the other places were larger than this; though we did not go out of the road to look at them, but proceeded up the hill through a country fo covered with trees, shrubs, and plants, that the bread-fruit and cocoa-nut trees, which feem to have been planted here by Nature, were in a manner choaked up.

Here and there, we met with an house, some few people, and plantations. These latter we found in different states; some of long standing; others lately cleared; and fome only clearing, and before any thing had been planted. The clearing a piece of ground for a plantation,

feemed to be a work of much labour, confidering the tools they had to work with, which, though much inferior to those at the Society Isles, are of the same kind. Their method is, however, judicious, and as expeditious as it can well be. They lop off the small branches of the large trees, dig under the roots, and there burn the

root up. The foil, in fome parts, is a rich black mould; in other parts, it feemed to be composed of decayed vegetables, and of the ashes the volcano fends forth throughout all its neighbourhood. Happening to turn out of the com-

branches and fmall fhrubs and plants which they

AND ROUND THE WORLD.

mon path, we came into a plantation where we found a man at work, who, either out of good- August. nature, or to get us the sooner out of his terri-Sund. 14. tories, undertook to be our guide. We followed him accordingly; but had not gone far before we came to the junction of two roads, in one of which stood another man with a sling and a stone, which he thought proper to lay down when a musquet was pointed at him. The attitude in which we found him, the ferocity appearing in his looks, and his behaviour after, convinced us that he meant to defend the path he stood in. He, in some measure, gained his point; for our guide took the other road, and we followed; but not without suspecting he was leading us out of the common way. The other man went with us likewife, counting us feveral times over, and hallooing, as we judged, for affiftance; for we were prefently joined by two or three more, among whom was a young woman with a club in her hand. By these people we were conducted to the brow of a hill, and shewn a road, leading down to the harbour, which they wanted us to take. Not choosing to comply, we returned to that we had left, which we purfued alone, our guide refufing to go with us. After afcending another ridge, as thickly covered with wood as those we had come over, we faw yet other hills between us and the volcano, which feemed as far off as at our first fetting out. This discouraged us from proceeding farther, especially as we could get no one to be our guide. We, therefore, came to a refolution to return; and had but just put this in execution when we met between twenty and thirty people, whom the fellow before mentioned had collected together, with a defign, as we judged, to oppose our advancing into the country; but as they faw us returning they suffered us to pass unmolested. Some of them Vol. II.

66 put us into the right road, accompanied us down the hill, made us stop by the way, to entertain us with cocoa-nuts, plaintains, and fugar-cane; and what we did not eat on the fpot, they brought Thus we found these down the hill with us. people hospitable, civil, and good-natured, when not prompted to a contrary conduct by jealoufy; a conduct I cannot tell how to blame them for, especially when I consider the light in which

they must view us. It was impossible for them to know our real defign; we enter their ports without their daring to oppose; we endeavour to land in their country as friends, and it is well if this fucceeds; we land, nevertheless, and maintain the footing we have got, by the superiority of our fire-arms. Under such circumflances, what opinion are they to form of us ? Is it not as reasonable for them to think that we come to invade their country, as to pay them a friendly vifit? Time, and some acquaintance with us, can only convince them of the latter. These people are yet in a rude state; and, if we may judge from circumstances and appearances, are frequently at war, not only with their neighbours, but among themselves; consequently must be jealous of every new face. I will allow there are some exceptions to this rule to be found in this sea; but there are few nations who would willingly fuffer vifiters like us to advance far into their country. Before this excursion some of us had been of opinion, that these people were addicted to an unnatural passion, because they had endeavour-

ed to entice fome of our men into the woods; and, in particular, I was told, that one who had the care of Mr. Forster's plant bag, had been, once or twice, attempted. As the carrying of bundles, &c. is the office of the women in this country, it had occurred to me, and I was not fingular fingular in this, that the natives might mistake 1774: him, and fome others, for women. My conjectures was fully verified this day. For this Sund. 14. man, who was one of the party, and carried the bag as usual, following me down the hill, by the words which I understood of the conversation of the natives, and by their actions, I was well affured that they confidered him as a female; till, by some means, they discovered their mistake, on which they cried out, *Erramange! Erramange!* It's a man! It's a man! The thing was so palpable that every one was obliged to acknowledge, that they had before mistaken his fex; and that, after they were undeceived, they seemed not to have the least notion of what we had suspected. This circumstance will shew how liable we are to form wrong conjectures of things, among people whose language we are ignorant of. Had it not been for this discovery, I make no doubt that these people would have been charged with this vile custom.

In the evening I took a walk, with some of the gentlemen, into the country on the other fide of the harbour, where we had very different treatment from what we had met with in the morning. The people we now vifited, among whom was our friend Paowang, being better acquainted with us, shewed a readiness to oblige us in every thing in their power. We came to the village which had been visited on the 9th. confilted of about twenty houses, the most of which need no other description than comparing them to the roof of a thatched house in England, taken off the walls and placed on the ground. Some were open at both ends; others partly closed with reeds; and all were covered with palm thatch. A few of them were thirty or forty feet long, and fourteen or fixteen broad. Besides these, they have other mean hovels, F 2

68 which, I conceived, were only to fleep in. Some August. of these stood in a plantation, and I was given to Sund. 14. understand, that in one of them lay a dead corpse. They made figns that described sleep, or death; and circumstances pointed out the latter. Curious to fee all I could, I prevailed on an elderly man to go with me to the hut, which was separated from the others by a reed fence, built quite round it at the distance of four or

five feet. The entrance was by a space in the fence, made so low as to admit one to step over. The two fides and one end of the hut were closed, or built, up in the same maner, and with the same materials, as the roof. The other end had been open, but was now well closed up with mats, which I could not prevail on the man to remove, or fuffer me to do it. There hung at this end of the hut a matted bag or basket, in which was a piece of roasted yam, and some fort of leaves, all quite fresh. I had a strong desire to see the inside of the hut, but the man was peremptory in refusing this, and even shewed an unwillingness to permit me to look into the basket. He wore round his neck, fastened to a string, two or three locks of human hair; and a woman prefent had feveral about her neck. I offered something in exchange for them; but they gave me to understand they could not part with them, as it was the hair of the person who lay in the hut. Thus I was led to believe that

The former make Tamau of the hair of their deceased friends, and the latter make ear-rings and necklaces of their teeth. Near most of their large houses were fixed upright in the ground, the stems of four cocoa-nut

these people dispose of their dead in a manner fimilar to that of Otaheite. The fame cuftom of wearing the hair is observed by the people of that island, and also by the New Zealanders.

trees,

trees, in a square position about three feet from 1774 each other. Some of our gentlemen, who first August. faw them, were inclined to believe they were sund. 14. thus placed on a religious account; but I was now fatisfied that it was for no other purpose but to hang cocoa-nuts on to dry. For when I asked, as well as I could, the use of them, a man took me to one, loaded with cocoa-nuts from the bottom to the top; and no words could have informed me better. Their fituation is well chosen for this use, as most of their large houses are built in an open airy place, or where the wind has a free passage, from whatever direction it blows. Near most, if not all of them, is a large tree, or two, whole spreading branches afford an agreeable retreat from the scorching fun. This part of the island was well cultivated, open and airy; the plantations were laid out by line, abounding with plantains, fugarcanes, yams, and other roots, and stocked with fruit trees. In our walk we met with our old friend Paowang, who, with some others, accompanied us to the water fide, and brought with them, as a prefent, a few yams and cocoa-nuts.

On the 15th, having finished wooding and Mon. 15. watering, a few hands only were on shore making brooms, the rest being employed on board, fetting up the rigging, and putting the ship in a condition for sea. Mr. Forster, in his botanical excursion this day, shot a pigeon, in the craw of which was a wild nutmeg. He took some pains to find the tree, but his endeavours were without fuccess. In the evening a party of us walkto the eastern sea-shore, in order to take the bearing of Annattom, and Erronan or Foottoona. The horizon proved so hazy that I could see neither; but one of the natives gave me, as I afterwards found, the true direction of them. We observed that in all, or most of their sugar plantations.

August tations, were dug holes or pits, four feet deep, and five or fix in diameter; and on our inquiring their use, we were given to understand, that

they caught rats in them. These animals, which are very destructive to the canes, are here in great plenty. The canes, I observed, were planted as thick as possible round the edge of these pits, so that the rats in coming at them are the more lia-

that the rats in coming at them are the more hable to tumble in.

Tuef. 16. Next morning we found the tiller fprung in the rudder head, and, by forme strange neglect, we had not a spare one on board, which we were ignorant of till now it was wanting. I knew

but of one tree in the neighbourhood fit for this purpose, which I sent the carpenter on shore to look at, and an officer, with a party of men, to cut it down, provided he could obtain leave of the natives; if not, he was ordered to acquaint me. He understood that no one had any objection, and set the people to work accordingly. But as the tree was large, this required some time; and, before it was down, word was brought me

that our friend Paowang was not pleafed. Upon this I gave orders to delift, as we found that, by scarfing a piece to the inner end of the tiller, and letting it farther into the rudder head. it

and letting it farther into the rudder head, it would ftill perform its office. But, as it was necessary to have a spare one on board, I went on shore, sent for Paowang, made him a present of a dog and a piece of cloth, and then explained to him that our great steering paddle was broken,

and that I wanted that tree to make a new one. It was eafy to fee how well pleafed every one prefent was, with the means I took to obtain it. With one voice they gave their confent, Paowang joining his alfo, which he perhaps could not have

done without the others; for I do not know that he had either more property, or more authority than the rest. This point being obtained, I took our

1774our friend on board to dinner, and after it was over, went with him ashore, to pay a visit to an August. old chief, who was faid to be king of the island, Tueid. 16. which was a doubt with me. Paowang took little or no notice of him. I made him a present. after which he immediately went away, as if he had got all he came for. His name was Geogy, and they gave him the title of Areeke. He was very old, but had a merry open countenance. He wore round his waift a broad red and white checquered belt, the materials and manufacture of which feemed the fame as that of Otaheite cloth; but this was hardly a mark of diffinction. He had with him a fon, not less than forty-five or fifty years of age. A great number of people were at this time at the landing-place; most of them from distant parts. The behaviour of many was friendly, while others were daring and infolent, which I thought proper to put up with, as our flay was nearly at an end. On the 17th, about ten o'clock, I went ashore, Wedn. 17.

and found in the crowd old Geogy and his fon, who foon made me understand that they wanted to dine with me; and accordingly I brought them, and two more, on board. They all called them Areekees (or kings); but I doubt if any of them had the least pretensions to that title over the whole island. It had been remarked, that one of these kings had not authority enough to order one of the people up into a cocoa-nut tree, to bring him down some nuts. Although he spoke to several, he was at last obliged to go himself, and, by way of revenge, as it was thought, left not a nut on the tree, taking what he wanted himself, and giving the rest to fome of our people. When I got them on board, I went with

them all over the ship, which they viewed with uncommon surprise and attention. We happened 18.

1774 pened to have for their entertainment a kind of August. , pie or pudding made of plantains, and some sort Wed. 17. greens which we had got from one of the natives. On this, and on yams, they made a hear-

ty dinner; for, as to the falt beef and pork, they would hardly tafte them. In the afternoon, having made each of them a present of a hatchet, a spike-nail, and some medals, I conducted them alhore. Mr. Forster and I then went over to the other fide of the harbour, and having tried, with Fahrenheit's thermometer, the head of one of the hot springs, we found that the mercury role to

101°. At this time the tide was up within two or three feet of the spring, so that we judged it might, in some degree, be cooled by it. We were mistaken, however; for, on repeating the Thursday experiment next morning, when the tide was out, the mercury role no higher than 1870; but, at another spring, where the water bubbled out of the sand from under the rock at the S. W. corner of the harbour, the mercury, in the same thermometer, rose to 2020 1, which is but little colder than boiling water. The hot places before mentioned are from about three to four hundred feet perpendicular above these springs, and on the flope of the same ridge with the volcano; that is, there are no vallies between them but fuch as are formed in the ridge itself; nor is

> phers, who say that volcanos must be on the fummits of the highest hills. So far is this from being the case on this island, that some of its hills are more than double the height of that on which the volcano is, and close to it. To these remarks I must add, that, in wet or moist weather, the volcano was most violent. There feems

the volcano on the highest part of the ridge, but on the S. E. side of it. This is, I have been told, contrary to the general opinion of philoso-

foon

feems to be room for some philosophical reasoning on these phænomena of nature; but not having any talent that way, I must content myself with stating facts as I found them, and leave the causes to men of more abilities.

The tiller was now finished; but, as the wind was unfavourable for failing, the guard was fent on shore on the 19th, as before, and a party of Frid. 19. men to cut up and bring off the remainder of the tree from which we had got the tiller. Having nothing else to do, I went on shore with them, and finding a good number of the natives collected about the landing-place as usual, I distributed among them all the articles I had with me, and then went on board for more. less than an hour I returned, just as our people were getting some large logs into the boat. At the same time four or five of the natives stepped forward to see what we were about, and as we did not allow them to come within certain limits, unless to pass along the beach, the centry ordered them back, which they readily complied with. At this time, having my eyes fixed on them, I observed the centry present his piece (as I thought at these men) and was just going to reprove him for it, because I had observed that, whenever this was done, some of the natives would hold up their arms, to let us fee they were equally ready. But I was aftonished beyond measure when the centry fired, for I saw not the least cause. At this outrage most of the people fled: it was only a few I could prevail on to remain. As they ran off, I observed one man to fall; and he was immediately lifted up by two others, who took him into the water, washed his wound, and then led him off. Prefently after, some came and described to me the nature of his wound; and, as I found he was not carried far, I fent for the furgeon. As

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

August. Frid. 19.

74

foon as he arrived. I went with him to the man, whom we found expiring. The ball had ftruck his left arm, which was much shattered, and then entered his body by the short-ribs, one of which was broken. The rascal who fired, pretended that a man had laid an arrow across his bow, and was going to shoot at him, so that he apprehended himself in danger. But this was no more than they had always done, and with no other view than to shew they were armed as well as we; at least I have reason to think so, as they never went farther. What made this incident the more unfortunate, was, it not appearing to be the man who bent the bow, that was shot, but one who stood by him. This affair threw the natives into the utmost consternation; and the few that were prevailed on to stay, ran to the plantations and brought cocoa-nuts, &c. which they laid down at our feet. So foon were these daring people humbled! When I went on board to dinner they all retired, and only a few appeared in the afternoon, amongst whom were Paowang and Wha-a-gou. I had not feen this young man fince the day he dined on board. Both he and Paowang promised to bring me fruit, &c. the next morning, but our early departure put it out of their power.

C H A P. VI.

Departure from Tanna; with some Account of its Inhabitants, their Manners and Arts.

URING the night the wind had veered 1774. round to S. E. As this was favourable for getting out of the harbour, at four o'clock in the morning of the 20th, we began to unmoor, and Satur. 20. at eight, having weighed our last anchor, put to sea. As soon as we were clear of the land, I brought to, waiting for the launch which was left behind to take up a kedge anchor and hawfer we had out, to cast by. About day-break a noise was heard in the woods, nearly abreaft of us, on the east fide of the harbour not unlike finging of pfalms. I was told that the like had been heard at the same time every morning, but it never came to my knowledge till now, when it was too late to learn the occasion of it. Some were of opinion, that at the east point of the harbour (where we observed, in coming in, some houses, boats, &c.) was formething facred to religion, because some of our people had attempted to go to this point, and were prevented by the natives. I thought, and do still think, it was only owing to a defire they shewed, on every occasion, of fixing bounds to our excursions. So far as we had once been, we might go again; but not farther with their confent. But by encroaching a little every time, our country expeditions were infenfibly extended without giving the least um-Befides, these morning ceremonies, whether religious or not, were not performed

down at that point, but in a part where some of August. our people had been daily.

I cannot say what might be the true cause of these people shewing such dislike to our going up into their country. It might be owing to a naturally jealous disposition, or perhaps to their being accustomed to hostile visits from their neighbours, or quarrels among themselves. Circumftances feemed to shew that such must frequently happen; for we observed them very expert in arms, and well accustomed to them; feldom or never travelling without them. It is possible all this might be on our account; but I hardly think it. We never gave them the leaft moleftation, nor did we touch any part of their property, not even the wood and water, without first having obtained their consent. The very cocoa-nuts, hanging over the heads of the workmen, were as fafe as those in the middle of the island. It happened rather fortunately, that there were fo many cocoa-nut trees, near the fkirts of the harbour; which seemed not to be private property; fo that we could generally prevail on the natives to bring us some of these nuts, when nothing would induce them to bring any out of the country.

We were not wholly without refreshments; for besides the fish, which our seine now and then provided us with, we procured daily some fruits or roots from the natives, though but little in proportion to what we could consume. The reason why we got no more might be our having nothing to give them in exchange, which they thought valuable. They had not the least knowledge of iron; consequently, nails and iron tools, beads, &c. which had so great a run at the more eastern isles, were of no consideration here; and cloth can be of no use to people who go naked.

The

The produce of this island is bread-fruit, plantains, cocoa-nuts, a fruit like a nectarine, yams, tarra, a fort of potatoe, sugar-cane, wild figs, a fruit like an orange, which is not eatable, and fome other fruit and nuts whose names I have not. Nor have I any doubt that the nutmeg before mentioned was the produce of this island. The bread-fruit, cocoa-nuts, and plantains are neither so plentiful nor so good as at Otaheite; on the other hand, fugar-canes and yams are not only in greater plenty, but of superior quality, and much larger. We got one of the latter which weighed fifty-fix pounds, every ounce of which was good. Hogs did not feem to be scarce; but we saw not many fowls. These are the only domestic animals they have. Land birds are not more numerous than at Otaheite. and the other islands; but we met with some fmall birds, with a very beautiful plumage, which we had never feen before. There is as great a variety of trees and plants here, as at any island we touched at, where our botanists had time to examine. I believe these people live chiefly on the produce of the land, and that the fea contributes but little to their subsistence. this arises from the coast not abounding with fish, or from their being bad fishermen, I know not; both causes perhaps concur. I never saw any fort of fishing-tackle amongst them, nor any one out fishing, except on the shoals, or along the shores of the harbour, where they would watch to strike with a dart such fish as came within their reach; and in this they were expert. They feemed much to admire our catching fish with the seine; and, I believe, were not well pleased with it at last. I doubt not, they have other methods of catching fish besides striking them.

78 August was chiefly inhabited by fishermen, and that the We understood that the little isle of Immer canoes we frequently saw pass, to and from that isle and the east point of the harbour, were fish-These canoes were of unequal fizes, ing canoes. fome thirty feet long, two broad, and three deep, and they are composed of several pieces of wood clumfily fewed together with bandages. The

joints are covered on the outfide by a thin batten champhered off at the edges, over which the ban-They are navigated either by paddages país. The fail is latteen, extended to a dles or fails. yard and boom, and hoisted to a short mast.

Some of the large canoes have two fails, and all of them outriggers. At first we thought the people of this island, as well as those of Erromango, were a race between the natives of the Friendly Islands and those of Mallicollo; but a little acquaintance with them convinced us that they had little or

no affinity to either, except it be in their hair,

which is much like what the people of the latter island have. The general colours of it are black and brown, growing to a tolerable length, and very crifp and curly. They separate it into fmall locks, which they woold or cue round with the rind of a flender plant, down to about an inch of the ends; and, as the hair grows, the woolding is continued. Each of these cues or

locks is fomewhat thicker than common whipcord; and they look like a parcel of small strings hanging down from the crown of their heads. Their beards, which are strong and bushy, are generally short. The women do not wear their hair so, but cropped; nor do the boys, till they

approach manhood. Some few men, women, and children, were feen, who had hair like ours; but it was obvious that these were of another nation; and, I think, we understood they came from



from Erronan. It is to this island they ascribe one of the two languages which they speak, and which is nearly, if not exactly, the same as that spoken at the Friendly Isles. It is therefore more than probable that Erronan was peopled from that nation, and that, by long intercourse with Tanna and the other neighbouring islands, each hath learnt the other's language, which they use indiscriminately.

The other language which the people of Tanna speak, and, as we understood, those of Erromango and Annattom, is properly their own. It is different from any we had before met with, and bears no affinity to that of Mallicollo; so that, it should seem, the people of these islands are a distinct nation of themselves. Mallicollo, Apee, &c. were names entirely unknown to them; they even knew nothing of Sandwich Island, which is much the nearer. I took no small pains to know how far their geographical knowledge extended; and did not find that it exceeded the limits of their horizon.

These people are of the middle size, rather flender than otherwise; many are little, but few tall or flout; the most of them have good features, and agreeable countenances; are, like all the tropical race, active and nimble; and feem to excel in the use of arms, but not to be fond of labour. They never would put a hand to affift in any work we were carrying on, which the people of the other islands used to delight in. But what I judge most from, is their making the females do the most laborious work, as if they were pack-horfes. I have feen a woman carrying a large bundle on her back, or a child on her back and abundle under her arm and a fellow strutting before her with nothing but a clubor spear, or fomefuchthing. We have frequently observed little troops of women pass, to and fro, along the

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

Auguit.

beach, laden with fruit and roots, escorted by a party of men under arms; though, now and then, we have seen a man carry a burden at the same time, but not often. I know not on what account this was done, nor that an armed troop was necessary. At strst, we thought they were moving out of the neighbourhood with their effects; but we afterwards saw them both carry out, and bring in, every day.

I cannot fay the women are beauties; but I think them handsome enough for the men, and too handsome for the use that is made of them. Both fexes are of a very dark colour, but not black; nor have they the least characteristic of the negro about them. They make themselves blacker than they really are, by painting their faces with a pigment of the colour of black lead. They also use another sort which is red, and a third fort brown, or a colour between red and black. All these, but especially the first, they lay on, with a liberal hand, not only on the face, but on the neck, shoulders, and breast. The men wear nothing but a belt, and the wrapping leaf as at Mallicollo *. The women have a kind of petticoat made of the filaments of the plantain tree, flags, or fome fuch thing, which reaches below the knee. Both sexes wear ornaments fuch as bracelets, ear-rings, necklaces, and amulets. The bracelets are chiefly worn by the men; fome made of sea-shells, and others of those of the cocoa-nut. The men also wear amulets; and those of most value being made of a greenish stone, the green stone of New Zealand is valued by them for this purpose.— Necklaces are chiefly used by the women, and made mostly of shells. Ear-rings are common

^{*} See the Note, p. 35.

to both fexes, and those valued most are made of tortoife-shell. Some of our people having got some at the Friendly Islands, brought it to a good market here, where it was of more value than any thing we had besides; from which I conclude that these people catch but few turtle, though I saw one in the harbour, just as we were getting under fail. I observed that, towards the latter end of our stay, they began to ask for hatchets, and large nails; fo that it is likely they had found that iron is more ferviceable than stone, bone, or shells, of which all their tools I have seen are made. Their stone hatchets, at least all those I saw, are not in the shape of adzes, as at the other islands, but more like an ax, in this form In the helve. which is pretty thick, is made a hole into which the stone is fixed. These people, besides the cultivation of ground, have few other arts worth mentioning. They know how to make a coarse kind of matting, and a coarse cloth of the bark of a tree, which is used chiefly for belts. The workman-

ship of their canoes, I have before observed, is very rude; and their arms, with which they take the most pains in point of neatness, come far short of some others we had seen. Their weapons are clubs, spears or darts, bows and arrows, and stones. The clubs are of three or four kinds, and from three to five feet long. They seem to place most dependence on the darts, which are pointed with three bearded edges. In throwing them they make use of a becket, that is a piece of stiff plaited cord about six inches long, with an eye in one end and a knot at the other. The eye is sixed on the fore-singer of the right hand, and the other end is hitched round the dart, where it is nearly on an equiposse. They hold Vol. II.

Aug Y

the dart between the thumb and remaining fingers, which ferve only to give it direction, the velocity being communicated by the becket and fore-finger. The former flies off from the dart the instant its velocity becomes greater than that of the hand, but it remains on the finger ready to be used again. With darts they kill both birds and fish, and are fure of hitting a mark, within the compass of the crown of a hat, at the distance of eight or ten yards; but, at double that distance, it is chance if they hit a mark the fize of a man's body, though they will throw the weapon fixty or feventy yards. always throw with all their might, let the diftance be what it will. Darts, bows and arrows are to them what musquets are to us. The arrows are made of reeds pointed with hard wood: fome are bearded and forne not, and those for shooting birds have two, three, and sometimes four points. The stones they use are, in general, the branches of coral rocks from eight to fourteen inches long, and from an inch to an inch-and-half in diameter. I know not if they employ them as missive weapons; almost every one of them carries a club, and besides that, either darts, or a bow and arrows, but never both: those who had stones kept them generally in their belts. I cannot conclude this account of their arms without adding an entire passage out of Mr.

without adding an entire passage out of Mr. Wales's journal. As this gentleman was continually on shore amongst them, he had a better opportunity of seeing what they could perform, than any of us. The passage is as follows: "I "must confess I have been often sed to think the feats which Homer represents his heroes "as performing with their spears, a little too "much of the marvellous to be admitted into an heroic poem; I mean when confined within "the

" streight stays of Aristotle. Nay, even so great "an advocate for him as Mr. Pope, acknow-" ledges them to be furprifing. But fince I have "feen what these people can do with their " wooden spears, and them badly pointed, and " not of a very hard nature, I have not the least "exception to any one paffage in that great " poet on this account. But, if I see fewer ex-" ceptions, I can find infinitely more beauties in "him; as he has, I think, scarce an action, cir-"cumftance, or description of any kind what-" ever, relating to a spear, which I have not seen " and recognised among these people; as their " whirling motion, and whiftling noise, as they "fly; their quivering motion, as they flick in the ground when they fall; their meditating "their aim, when they are going to throw; " and their shaking them in their hand as they " go along, &c. &c. I know no more of their cookery, than that it confifts of roafting and baking; for they have no veffel in which water can be boiled. Nor

water and the juice of the cocoa-nut. We are utter strangers to their religion; and but little acquainted with their government. They feem to have chiefs among them; at least some were pointed out to us by that title; but, as I before observed, they appeared to have very little authority over the rest of the people. Old Geogy was the only one the people were ever feen to take the least notice of; but whether this was owing to high rank or old age, I cannot fay. On feveral occasions I have feen the old men respected and obeyed. Our friend Paowang was so; and yet I never heard him called chief, and have many reasons to believe that he had not a right to any more authority than many of his neighbours, and few, if any, were bound to

do I know that they have any other liquor but

84

1774. August.

obey him, or any other person in our neighbourhood; for if there had been such a one, we certainly should, by some means, have known it. I named the harbour Port Resolution, after the ship, she being the first which ever entered it. It is situated on the North-side of the most eastern point of the island, and about E. N. E. from the volcano; in the latitude of 19° 32′ 25″½ South, and in the longitude of 169° 44′ 35″ Eaft. It is no more than a little creek running in S. by W. 1 W. three quarters of a mile, and is about half that in breadth. A shoal of sand and rocks lying on the East side, makes it still narrower. The depth of water in the harhour is from fix to three fathoms, and the bottom is fand and mud. No place can be more convenient for taking in wood and water; for both are close to the shore. The water stunk a little after it had been a few days on board, but it afterwards turned sweet; and, even when it was at the worst, the tin machine would, in a few hours, recover a whole cask. This is an excellent contrivance for fweetening water at fea, and is well known in

Mr. Wales, from whom I had the latitude and longitude, found the variation of the needle to be 7° 14′ 12″ East, and the dip of its South end 45° 2½. He also observed the time of high water, on the full and change days, to be about 5h. 45m. and the tide to rise and fall three feet.

CHAP. VII.

The Survey of the Islands continued, and a more particular Description of them.

As foon as the boats were hoisted in, we made fail, and stretched to the eastward, with a August. fresh gale at S. E. in order to have a nearer view Satur. 20. of Erronan, and to see if there was any land in We flood on till midnight, its neighbourhood. when, having passed the island, we tacked, and spent the remainder of the night making two boards. At fun-rise on the 21st, we stood to Sund. 21. S. W. in order to get to the South of Tanna, and nearer to Annattom, to observe if any more land lay in that direction; for an extraordinary clear morning had produced no discovery of any to the East. At noon having observed in latitude 20° 33' 30", the fituation of the lands around us was as follows. Port Refolution bore N. 86° West, distant six and a half leagues; the Island of Tanna extended from S. 88° West, to N. 64° West; Traitor's Head N. 58° West, distant twenty leagues; the Island of Erronan N. 86° East, distant five leagues; and Annattom from S. ½ E. to S. ½ W. distant ten leagues. We continued to stretch to the South till two o'clock P. M. when, feeing no more land before us, we bore up round the S. E. end of Tanna; and, with a fine gale at E. S. E. ran along the South coast at one league from shore. It seemed a bold one, without the guard of any rocks; and the country full as fertile as in the neighbourhood of the harbour, and making a fine appearance. At fix o'clock the high land of Erromango appeared over the West end of Tanna in the direction of N. 16° West; at eight o'clock we were past the island, and steered N. N. W. for

Sandwich Island, in order to finish the survey*
Mon. 22. of it, and of the isles to the N. W. On the 22d,
at four o'clock P. M. we drew near the S. E.
end, and ranging the South coast, found it to
trend in the direction of West and W. N. W.
for about nine leagues. Near the midd e of this
length, and close to the shore, are three or four

length, and close to the shore, are three or four small isles, behind which seemed to be a safe anchorage. But not thinking I had any time to spare to visit this fine island, I continued to range the coast to its western extremity, and then steered N. N. W. for the S. E. end of Mallicollo, which at half past six o'clock next

licollo, which, at half paft six o'clock next Tuesd.23 morning, bore N. 14° East, distant seven or eight leagues, and Three-Hills Island S. 82° East. Soon after, we saw the islands Apee, Paoom, and Ambrym. What we had comprehended under the name of Paoom appeared now to be two isles, something like a separation being seen between the hill and the land to the West of it. We approached the S. W. side of Mallicollo to within half a league, and ranged it at that distance. From the S. E. point, the direction of the land is West, a little southerly, for six or seven leagues, and then N. W. by W. three leagues, to a pretty high point or head land, situated in latitude 16° 29', and which obtained the name of South-West Cape. The coast,

^{*} The word Survey is not here to be understood in its literal sense. Surveying a place, according to my idea, is taking a geometrical plan of it, in which every place is to have its true situation, which cannot be done in a work of this nature.

which is low, seemed to be indented into creeks and projecting points; or else, these points were small isles lying under the shore. We were sure of one, which lies between two and three leagues East of the cape. Close to the West side or point of the cape, lies, connected with it by breakers, a round rock or islot, which

it by breakers, a round rock or illot, which helps to shelter a fine bay, formed by an elbow in the coast, from the reigning winds.

The natives appeared in troops on many parts of the shore, and some seemed desirous to come off to us in canoes; but they did not; and, probably, our not shortening sail was the reason. From the South-West Cape, the direction of the coast is N. by W. but the most advanced land bore from it N. W. by N. at which the land seemed to terminate. Continuing to sollow the direction of the coast, at noon it was two miles from us; and our latitude, by observation, was 16° 22′ 30″ South. This is nearly the parallel to Port Sandwich, and our never-failing guide, the watch, shewed that we were 26′ West of it;

not exceed in this parallel. The South-West Cape bore S 26° East, distant seven miles; and the most advanced point of land, for which we steered, bore N. W. by N. At three o'clock, we were the length of it, and found the land continued, and trending more and more to the North. We coasted it to its northern extremity, which we did not reach till after dark, at which time we were near enough the shore to

a distance which the breadth of Mallicollo can-

hear the voices of people, who were affembled round a fire they had made on the beach. There we founded, and found twenty fathoms and a bottom of fand; but, on edging off from the shore, we foon got out of founding, and then made a trip back to the South till the moon got up. After

88

1774-

ter this we flood again to the North, hauled August round the point, and spent the night in Bougainround the point, and then the night in Bougain-Tuef. 23. ville's paffage; being affured of our fituation before fun-fet, by feeing the land, on the North fide of the passage, extending as far as N. W.

The South coast of Mallicollo, from the S. E. end to the S. W. Cape, is luxuriantly clothed with wood, and other productions of Nature. from the fea-shore to the very summits of the To the N. W. of the Cape the country is less woody, but more agreeably interspersed with lawns, some of which appeared to be cultivated. The fummits of the hills feemed barren; and

the highest lies between Port Sandwich and the S. W. Cape. Farther North, the land falls infenfibly lower, and is less covered with wood. I believe it is a very fertile island, and well inhabited; for we saw smoke by day, and fire by

night, in all parts of it. Next morning at fun-rife, we found ourselves nearly in the middle of the Passage, the N. W. end of Mallicollo extending from S. 30° East, to S. 58° West; the land to the North from N.

70° West to N. 4° East; and the Isle of Lepers bearing N. 30° East, distant eleven or twelve leagues. We now made sail, and steered N. by E. and afterwards North, along the East coast of

the northern land, with a fine breeze at S. E. We found that this coast, which at first appeared to be continued, was composed of several

low woody ifles, the most of them of small extent, except the fouthernmost, which, on account of the day, I named St. Bartholomew. It is fix or feven leagues in circuit, and makes the N. E. point of Bougainville's Passage. At noon

the breeze began to flacken. We were, at this time, between two and three miles from the land, and observed in latitude 15° 23', the Isle

of Lepers bearing from E. by N. to E. by S. diftant feven leagues; and an high bluff-head, at which the coaft we were upon feemed to terminate, N. N. W. W. diftant ten or eleven leagues; but from the mast head we could see land to the East. This we judged to be an island, and it bore N. by W. W.

As we advanced to N. N. W. along a fine coast covered with woods, we perceived low land that extended off from the bluff-head towards the island above mentioned, but did not feem to join it. It was my intention to have gone through the channel, but the approach of night made me lay it aside, and steer without the island. During the afternoon we paffed fome fmall ifles lying under the shore; and obferved some projecting points of unequal height, but were not able to determine whether or no they were connected with the main land. Behind them was a ridge of hills which terminated at the bluff-head. There were cliffs, in some places of the coast, and white patches, which we judged to be chalk. At ten o'clock, being the length of the isle which lies off the head, we shortened sail, and spent the night making short boards.

At day-break on the 25th, we were on the Thursday North side of the island (which is of a moderate height, and three leagues in circuit,) and steered West for the bluff-head along the low land under it. At sure side an elevated coast came in sight beyond the bluff-head, extending to the North as far as N. W. by W. After doubling the head we found the land to trend South, a little easterly, and to form a large deep bay, bounded on the West by the coast just mentioned.

Every thing conspired to make us believe this was the Bay of St. Philip and St. Jago, discovered

August. it was necessary to proceed farther up; for at Thur. 25, this time we faw no end to it. The wind being at South, we were obliged to ply, and first stretched over for the West shore, from which

we were three miles at noon, when our latitude was 14° 55' 30" South, longitude 167° 3' East; the mouth of the bay extending from N. 640 West to S. 86° East, which last direction was the bluff-head, diffant three leagues. In the afternoon the wind veering to E. S. E. we could look up to the head of the bay; but as the breeze was faint, a N. E. swell hurled us over to the West

shore; so that, at half past four o'clock P. M. we were no more than two miles from it, and tacked in one hundred and twenty fathoms water, a foft muddy bottom. The bluff-head, or East

point of the bay, bore N. 53° E. We had no fooner tacked than it fell calm, and we were left to the mercy of the fwell, which continued to hurtle us towards the shore, where large troops of people were affembled,

Some ventured off in two canoes; but all the figns of friendship we could make, did not in-

duce them to come along-fide, or near enough to receive any present from us. At last they took fudden fright at fomething, and returned They were naked, except having some long grass, like flags, fastened to a belt, and hanging down before and behind, nearly as low as the knee. Their colour was very dark, and their hair woolly; or cut short, which made

it seem so. The canoes were small, and had The calm continued till near eight out-riggers. o'clock, in which time we drove into eighty-five fathoms water, and so near the shore, that I expected we should be obliged to anchor. breeze of wind sprung up at E. S. E. and first took us on the wrong fide; but, contrary to all to veer, the ship came about, and having filled on the starboard tack, we stood off N. E. Thus we were relieved from the apprehensions of being forced to anchor in a great depth, on a lee shore, and in a dark and obscure night. We continued to ply upwards, with variable light breezes between E. S. E. and fouth, till ten next morning, when it fell calm. We were, at Frid. 26. this time, about seven or eight miles from the head of the bay, which is terminated by a low beach; and behind that, is an extensive flat covered with wood, and bounded on each fide by a ridge of mountains. At noon we found the latitude to be 15° 5' South, and were detained here by the calm till one o'clock P. M. when we got a breeze at N. by W. with which we fleered up to within two miles of the head of the bay; and then I fent Mr. Cooper and Mr. Gilbert to found and reconnoitre the coast, while we stood to and fro with the ship. This gave time to three failing canoes, which had been following us some time, to come up. There were five or

as those we had seen the preceding evening; indeed we thought they came from the same place. They seemed to be stouter and better shaped men than those of Mallicollo; and several circumstances concurred to make us think they were of another nation. They named the numerals as far as five or fix, in the language of Anamocka, and understood us when we asked the names of the adjacent lands in that language. Some, indeed, had black short frizzled hair like the natives of Mallicollo; but others had it long, tied up on the crown of the head, and ornamented

fix men in each; and they approached near enough to receive fuch things as were thrown to them fastened to a rope, but would not advance

along-fide.

They were the same fort of people

on his forehead; and some were painted with a

92

mented with feathers like the New Zealanders.
Their other ornaments were bracelets and neck-laces; one man had fomething like a white shell

blackish pigment. I did not see that they had any other weapon but darts and gigs, intended only for striking of fish. Their canoes were much like those of Tanna, and navigated in the same manner, or nearly so. They readily gave us the names of such parts as we pointed to;

but we could not obtain from them the name of the island. At length, seeing our boats coming,

they paddled in for the shore, notwithstanding all we could say or do to detain them.

When the boats returned, Mr. Cooper informed me, that they had landed on the beach which is at the head of the bay, near a fine river, or stream of fresh water, so large and deep, that they judged boats might enter it at high water. They found three fathoms depth close to the

or stream of fresh water, so large and deep, that they judged boats might enter it at high water. They found three fathoms depth close to the beach, and fifty-five and fifty, two cables' length off. Farther out they did not found; and where we were with the ship we had no foundings with an hundred and seventy fathoms line. Before the boats got on board, the wind had shifted to S. S.

E. As we were in want of nothing, and had no time to spare, I took the advantage of this shift of wind, and steered down the bay. During the fore-part of the night, the country was illuminated with fires, from the sea shore to the summits of the mountains; but this was only on the west side of the shore. I cannot pretend to say what was the occasion of these fires, but have no idea of their being on our account. Proba-

bly, they were burning or clearing the ground Satur. 27. for new plantations. At day-break on the 27th, we found ourfelves two-thirds down the bay; and, as we had but little wind, it was noon before we were the length of the N. W. point,

which at this time bore N. 82° West, distant five miles. Latitude observed 14° 39′ 30″.

August.

Some of our gentlemen were doubtful of this Sat. 27. being the bay of St. Philip and St. Jago, as there was no place which they thought could mean the port of Vera Cruz. For my part, I found general points to agree so well with Quiros's description, that I had not the least doubt about it. As to what he calls the port of Vera Cruz, I underfland that to be the anchorage at the head of the bay, which in some places may extend farther off than where our boats landed. There is nothing in his account of the port which contradicts this supposition *. It was but natural for his people to give a name to the place, independent of fo large a bay, where they lay fo long at anchor. A port is a vague term, like many others in geography, and has been very often applied to places far less sheltered than this.

Our officers observed that grass and other plants grew on the beach close to high water mark; which is always a sure sign of pacific anchorage, and an undeniable proof that there never is a great surf on the shore. They judged that the tide rose about four or five feet, and that boats and such crast might, at high-water, enter the river, which seemed to be pretty deep and broad within; so that this, probably is one of those mentioned by Quiros; and, if we were not deceived, we saw the other.

The bay hath twenty leagues fea-coast; fix on the east fide, which lies in the direction of S. 4 West and N. 2 East; two at the head; and twelve on the west side, the direction of which is S. by E. and N. by W. from the head down to two-thirds of its length, and then N. W. by

^{*} See Quiros's Voyage, in Dalrymple's Collection, vol. i. p. 136, 137.

August form the entrance, lie in the direction of S. 53°
East and N. 53° West, from each other distant ten leagues. The bay is every where free from

danger, and of an unfathomable depth, except near the shores, which are for the most part low. This, however, is only a very narrow strip between the sea-shore and the foot of the hills; for the bay, as well as the flat land at the head of it, is bounded on each fide by a ridge of hills, one of which, that to the West, is very high and double, extending the whole length of the

island. An uncommonly luxuriant vegetation was every where to be seen; the sides of the hills were chequered with plantations; and every valley watered by a stream. Of all the productions of nature this country was adorned with, the cocoa-nut trees were the most conspicuous. The columns of spoke we saw by day, and the fires by night, all over the country, led us to believe that it is well inhabited and very

fertile. The east point of this bay, which I name Cape Quiros, in memory of its first discoverer, is situated in latitude 14° 56' South, longitude 167° 13' East. The N. W. point, which I named Cape Cumberland, in honour of his Royal Highness the Duke, lies in the latitude of 140 38' 45" South, longitude 166° 49' ½ East, and is the N. W. extremity of this Archipelago; for,

after doubling it, we found the coast to trend gradually round to the South and S. S. E.

On the 28th and 29th, we had light airs and Sund. 28. Mond. 29. calms, fo that we advanced but little. In this time, we took every opportunity, when the horizon was clearer than usual, to look out for more land; but none was feen. By Quiros's track to the North, after leaving the bay above mentioned, it feems probable that there is none nearer

than Queen Charlotte's Island, discovered by

Captain

Captain Carteret, which lies about ninety leagues 1774. N. N. W. from Cape Cumberland, and I take August to be the same with Quiros's Santa Cruz.

On the 30th, the calm was succeeded by a Tues. 30. fresh breeze at S. S. E. which enabled us to ply up the coast. At noon we observed in 15° 20', afterwards we stretched in East, to within a mile of the shore, and then tacked, in seventy-sive fathoms, before a sandy flat, on which several of the natives made their appearance. We observed, on the sides of the hills, several plantations that were laid out by line and senced

On the 31ft, at noon, the South or S. W. point Wed. 31. of the island bore N. 62° East, distant four leagues. This forms the N. W. point of what I call Bougainville's Passage; the N. E. point, at this time, bore N. 85° East, and the N. W. end of Mollicollo from S. 54° East to S. 72° East. Latitude observed 15° 45′ S. In the afternoon, in stretching to the East, we weathered the S. W. point of the island, from which the coast trends East, northerly. It is low, and seemed to form some creeks or coves; and, as we got farther into the passage, we perceived some small low isless lying along it, which seemed to extend behind St. Bartholomew Island.

Having now finished the survey of the whole Archipelago, the season of the year made it necessary for me to return to the South, while I had yet some time lest to explore any land I might meet with between this and New Zealand; where I intended to touch, that I might refresh my people, and recruit our stock of wood and water for another southern course. With this view, at five P. M. we tacked, and hauled to the southward with a fresh gale at S. E. At this time the N. W. point of the passage, or the S. W. point of the island Tierra del Espiritu Santo,

Santo, the only remains of Quiros's continent, bore N. 82° Weft, diffant three leagues. I named it Cape Lifburne, and its fituation is in latitude 15° 40', longitude 165° 59' Eaft.

order in which we explored them, not being particular enough either as to fituation or defcription, it may not be improper now to give a more accurate view of them, which, with the annexed chart, will convey to the reader a better

The foregoing account of these islands, in the

annexed chart, will convey to the reader a better idea of the whole groupe.

The northern islands of this Archipelago were first discovered by that great navigator Quiros in 1606; and, not without reason, were consi-

dered as part of the fouthern continent, which, at that time, and until very lately, was supposed to exist. They were next visited by M. de Bougainville, in 1768; who, besides landing on the Isle of Lepers, did no more than discover that the land was not connected, but composed of islands, which he called the Great Cyclades. But as, besides ascertaining the extent and situation of these islands, we added to them several new ones which were not known before, and explored the whole, I think we have obtained a right to name them; and shall in future distinguish them by the name of the New Hebrides. They are situated between the latitude of 140°

right to name them; and shall in future distinguish them by the name of the New Hebrides. They are situated between the latitude of 14° 29' and 20° 4' South, and between 166° 41' and 170° 21' East longitude, and extend an hundred and twenty-five leagues in the direction of N. N. W. ½ W. and S. S. E. ½ E.

The most northern island is that called by M. de Bougainville Peak of the Etoile. It is situated,

Aurora.

The next island, which lies farthest North, is that of Tierra del Espiritu Santo. It is the most western

according to his account, in latitude 14° 29', longitude 168° 9'; and, N. by W. eight leagues from western and largest of all the Hebrides, being twenty-two leagues long, in the direction of N. N. W. ½ W. and S. S. E. ½ E. twelve in breadth, and fixty in circuit. We have obtained the true figure of this island, very accurately. The land

figure of this ifland, very accurately. The land of it, especially the west side, is exceedingly high and mountainous; and, in many places, the hills rise directly from the sea. Except the cliffs and beaches, every other part is covered with wood, or laid out in plantations. Besides the bay of St. Philip and St. Jago, the isles which lie along the south and east coast, cannot,

in my opinion, fail of forming fome good bays or harbours.

The next confiderbale ifland is that of Mallicollo, to the S. E. It extends N. W. and S. E. and is eighteen leagues long in that direction.

Its greatest breadth, which is at the S. E. end, is eight leagues. The N. W. end is two-thirds this breadth; and nearer the middle, one-third.

This contraction is occasioned by a wide and pretty deep bay on the S. W. side. To judge of this island from what we saw of it, it must be very fertile and well inhabited. The land on the sea-coast is rather low, and lies with a gentle slope from the hills which are in the middle of the island. Two-thirds of the N. E. coast was only seen at a great distance; therefore the delineations of it on the chart can have no pretentions to accuracy; but the other parts, I appre-

bend, are without any material errors.

St. Bartholomew lies between the S. E. end of Tierra del Espiritu Santo, and the north end of Mallicollo; and the distance between it and the latter is eight miles. This is the passage through which M. de Bougainville went; and the middle

of it is in latitude 15° 48'.

The life of Lepers lies between Espiritu Santa Aurora Island, eight leagues from the

Vol. II. H former,

1774

former, and three from the latter, in latitude 150 August 22', and nearly under the same meridian as the S. E. end of Mallicollo. It is of an egg-like figure, very high, and eighteen or twenty leagues in circuit. Its limits were determined

by several bearings; but the lines of the shore were traced out by guess, except the N. E. part, where is anchorage half a mile from the land. Aurora, Whitfuntide, Ambrym, Paoom, and

its neighbour Apee, Threehills, and Sandwich Islands, lie all nearly under the meridian of 167° 29' or 30' East, extending from the latitude

of 14° 51' 30", to 17° 53' 30".

The island of Aurora lies N. by W. and S. by E. and is eleven leagues long in that direction; but, I believe, it hardly any where exceeds two or two and an half in breadth. It hath a good heighth, its furface hilly, and every where

covered with wood, except where the natives have their dwellings and plantations. Whitfuntide Isle, which is one league and a

half to the South of Aurora, is of the same length, and lies in the direction of North and South, but is fomething broader than Aurora Island. It is considerably high, and clothed with wood, except fuch parts as feemed to be culti-

vated, which were pretty numerous. From the fouth end of Whitfuntide Island to the north fide of Ambrym is two leagues and an half. This is about seventeen leagues in circuit;

its shores are rather low, but the land rises with an unequal ascent to a tolerably high mountain in the middle of the island, from which ascended

great columns of fmoke; but we were not able to determine whether this was occasioned by a volcano or not. That it is fertile and well inhabited feems probable from the quantities of smoke which we saw rise out of the woods, in fuch parts of the island as came within the compass

99

compass of our fight; for it must be observed. that we did not see the whole of it.

Auguit. We saw still much less of Paoom and its neigh-Wedn. 31. bourhood. I can fay no more of this island than that it towers up to a great height in the form of a round hay-lack; and the extent of it, and of the adjoining ifle (if there are two), cannot exceed three or four leagues in any direction; for the distance between Ambrym and Apee is hardly five; and they lie in this space, and East from Port Sandwich, diftant about feven or eight leagues.

The island of Apee is not less than twenty leagues in circuit, its longest direction is about eight leagues N. W. and S. E. it is of confiderable height; and hath a hilly surface diversified with woods and lawns, the West and South parts especially; for the others we did not see.

Shepherd's Isles are a group of small ones of unequal fize, extending off from the S. E. point of Apee about five leagues, in the direction of S. E.

The island Threehills lies South four leagues from the coast of Apee, and S. E. & S. distant seventeen leagues, from Port Sandwich: to this, and what hath been already faid of it, I shall only add, that W. by N. five miles from the west point, is a reef of rocks on which the sea continually breaks.

Nine leagues, in the direction of South, from Twohills, the Threehills, lies Sandwich Island. Monument, and Montagu Islands lie to the East of this line, and Hinchinbrook to the West, as also two or three small isles which lie between it and Sandwich Island, to which they are connected by breakers.

Sandwich Island is twenty-five leagues in circuit; its greatest extent is ten leagues; and it lies in the direction of N. W. by W. and S. E.

H 2

the coast, but no farther.

1774.

The N. W. coast of this island we only by E. August. viewed at a distance; therefore the chart in this Wedn. 31. part may be faulty fo far as it regards the line of

The distance from

the fouth end of Mallicollo to the N. W. end of Sandwich Island, is twenty-two leagues in the direction of S. S. E. $\frac{1}{2}$ E. In the same direction lie Erromango, Tanna,

and Annattom. The first is 18 leagues from Sandwich Island, and is twenty-four or twentyfive leagues in circuit. The middle of it lies in the latitude of 18° 54', longitude 169° 19' E. and it is of a good height, as may be gathered

from the diftance we were off when we first saw Tanna lies fix leagues from the fouth fide of Erromango, extending S. E. by S. and N. W. by N. about eight leagues long in that direction,

broad. The ifle of Immer lies in the direction of N. by E. 1/2 E. four leagues from Port Resolution in

and every where about three or four leagues

Tanna; and the island of Erronan or Footoona East, in the same direction, distant eleven leagues. This, which is the most eastern island of all the Hebrides, did not appear to be above five leagues in circuit, but of a confiderable height, and flat at top. On the N. E. side is a little peak seem-

ingly disjoined from the ifle, but we thought it was connected by low land. Annattom, which is the fouthernmost island, is fituated in the latitude of 20° 3', longitude

170° 4', and S. 30° East, eleven or twelve leagues from Port Resolution. It is of a good height, with an hilly furface; and more I must not say

Here follows the lunar observations by Mr. Wales, for afcertaining the longitude of these islands.

of it.

iflands, reduced by the watch to Port Sandwich in Mallicollo, and Port Refolution in Tanna

| n M | allicollo, and Port Refoli | ution in Tanna. | August. |
|-----------|---|----------------------------|---------|
| SANDWICH, | [Mean of 10 fere of abform b | at 168 2 37 ½ cr 167 52 57 | Ved. 31 |
| | Mean of 20 fets of observ. b fore 5 Ditto, - 2 - 20 Ditto, - afte | - 169 37 35 (F | |

It is necessary to observe, that each set of observations consisting of between fix and ten obferved distances of the sun and moon, or moon and stars, the whole number amounts to feveral hundreds; and these have been reduced by means of the watch, to all the islands; so that the longitude of each is as well afcertained as that of the two ports above mentioned. As a proof of this I shall only observe, that the longitude of the two ports, as pointed out by the watch and by the obfervations, did not differ two miles. This also thews what degree of accuracy these observations are capable of, when multiplied to a confiderable number, made with different instruments, and with the fun and ftars, or both fides of the moon. By this last method, the errors which may be either in the instruments or lunar tables, destroy one another, and likewise those which may arise from the observer himself; for some men may observe closer than others. If we consider the number of observations that may be obtained in the course of a month (if the weather is favourable), we shall perhaps find this method of finding the longitude of places as accurate as most others;

at least it is the most easy, and attended with the

least expence to the observer. Every ship that goes to foreign parts is, or may be, supplied with Wed. 31. a sufficient number of quadrants at a small expence; I mean good ones, proper for making these observations. For the difference of the price between a good and bad one, I apprehend, can never be an object with an officer. The most expensive article, and what is in some measure necessary in order to arrive at the utmost accuracy, is a good watch; but for common use, and where that strict accuracy is not required, this may be dispensed with. I have observed before, in this journal, that this method of finding the longitude is not so difficult but that any man, with proper application, and a little practice, may foon learn to make these observations as well as the astronomers themselves. I have seldom known any material difference between the observations made by Mr. Wales, and those made by the officers at the same

> In observing the variation of the magnetic needle, we found, as usual, our compasses differ among themselves, sometimes near 20; the same compass too, would sometimes make nearly this difference in the variation on different days, and even between the morning and evening of the fame day, when our change of fituation has been but very little. By the mean of the observations which I made about Erromango, and the S. E. part of these islands, the variation of the compass was 10° 5' 48" East; and the mean of those made about Tierra del Espiritu Santo, gave 10° 5' 30" This is confiderably more than Mr. Wales East. found it to be at Tanna. I cannot say what might occasion this difference in the variation observed at sea and on shore, unless it be influenced by the land; for I must give the preference to that found

at fea, as it is agreeable to what we observed before we made the islands, and after we left them.

Sept.

CHAP. VIII.

An Account of the Discovery of New Caledonia, and the Incidents that happened while the Ship lay in Balade.

AT fun-rise on the 1st of September, after Thurs 1. having stood to S. W. all night, no more land was to be seen. The wind remaining in the S. E. quarter, we continued to stand to S. W. E. quarter, we continued to stand to S. w.
On the 2d, at five o'clock P. M. being in the Frid. 2. latitude 18° 22′, longitude 165° 26′, the variation was 10° 50′ East; and at the same hour on the 3d, it was 10° 51′, latitude at that time 19° Satur. 3.
14′, longitude 165° East. The next morning, Sund. 4. in the latitude gave 10° 21′, and the azimuths 10° 2′ East. At eight o'clock, as we were freetre. 10° 7' East. At eight o'clock, as we were steering to the South, land was discovered bearing S. S. W. and at noon it extended from S. S. E. to W. by S. distant about fix leagues. We continued to steer for it with a light breeze at East, till five in the evening, when we were stopped by a calm. At this time we were three leagues from the land, which extended from S. E. by S. to W. by N. round by the S. W. Some openings appeared in the West, so that we could not tell whether it was one connected land or a group of islands. To the S. E. the coast seemed to terminate in a high promontory, which I named Cape Colnett, after one of my midshipmen who first discovered this land. Breakers were seen about half-way between us and the shore; and, behind them, two or three canoes under sail, standing out to sea, as if their design had been to come off to us; but a little before

fun-fet they ftruck their fails, and we faw them no more. After a few hours calm, we got a breeze at S. E. and spent the night standing off and on.

and on.

Mond 5. On the 5th at fun-rife, the horizon being clear we could fee the coaft extend to the S. E. of Cape Colnett, and round by the S. W. to N. W. by W. Some gaps or openings were yet to be feen to the West; and a reef or breakers, seemed to lie all along the coast, connected with those we discovered the preceding night. It was a matter of indifference to me whether we plied up the coast

to the S. E. or bore down to N. W. I chose the latter; and after running two leagues down the outfide of the reef (for fuch it proved) we came before an opening that had the appearance of a good channel, through which we might go in for the land. I wanted to get at it, not only to vifit it, but also to have an opportunity to obferve an eclipfe of the fun which was foon to happen. With this view we brought to, hoisted out two armed boats, and fent them to found the channel; ten or twelve large failing canoes being then near us. We had observed them coming off from the shore, all the morning, from different parts; and some were lying on the reef, fishing as we supposed. As soon as they all got together, they came down to us in a body, and were pretty near when we were hoisting out our boats, which probably gave them some alarm; for, without stopping, they hauled in for the reef, and our boats followed them. We now faw that what we had taken for openings in the coast was low land, and

The boats having made a fignal for a channel, and one of them being placed on the point of the

that it was all connected, except the western extremity, which was an island known by the name of Balabea, as we afterwards learnt. the reef on the weather fide of it, we stood in with the ship, and took up the other boat in our way, when the officer informed me, that where we were to pass, was sixteen and fourteen fathoms water, a sine sandy bottom, and that, having put along-side two canoes, he found the people very obliging and civil. They gave him some sist, and, in return, he presented them with medals, &c. In one was a stout robust young man, whom they understood to be a chief. After getting within the reef, we hauled up S. ½ E. for a small low sandy isle that we observed lying under the shore, being sollowed by all the canoes. Our sounding, in standing in, was from sisteen

to twelve fathoms, (a pretty even fine fandy bottom) for about two miles; then we had fix, five, and four fathoms. This was on the tail of a shoal which lies a little without the small isle to the N. E. Being over it, we found seven and eight fathoms water, which shallowed gradually, as we approached the shore, to three fathoms, when we tacked, stood off a little, and then anchored in five fathoms, the bottom a fine sand mixed with mud. The little sandy isle bore E. by S. three quarters of a mile distant; and we were one mile from the shore of the main, which extended from S. E. by E. round by the South,

to W. N. W. The island of Balabea bore N. W. by N. and the channel, through which we came, North, four miles distant. In this situation we were extremely well sheltered from the reigning winds, by the sandy isle and its shoals, and by the shoal without them.

We had hardly got to an anchor, before we were furrounded by a great number of the natives, in fixteen or eighteen canoes, the most of whom were without any fort of weapons. At first they were shy of coming near the ship, but in a short time we prevailed on the people in one

boat to get close enough to receive some presents.

These we lowered down to them by a rope, to which, in return, they tied two fish that stunk intolerably, as did those they gave us in the morning. These mutual exchanges bringing on a

These mutual exchanges bringing on a kind of confidence, two ventured on board the thip; and prefently after, the was filled with them, and we had the company of feveral at dinner in the cabbin. Our peafe-foup, falt beef, and pork, they had no curiofity to tafte; but they eat of fome yams, which we happened to have yet left, calling them Oobee. This name is not unlike Offee, as they are called at most of the islands, except Mallicollo; nevertheless, we found these people fpoke a language new to us. Like all the nations we had lately feen, the men were almost naked, having hardly any other covering but fuch a wrapper as is used at Mallicollo* They were curious in examining every part of the ship, which they viewed with uncommon attention. They had not the least knowledge of goats, hogs, dogs, or cats, and had not even a name for one of them. They feemed fond of large spike-nails, and pieces of red cloth, or indeed of any other colour; but red was their favourite.

After dinner, I went on shore with two armed boats, having with us one of the natives who had attached himself to me. We landed on a sandy beach before a vast number of people, who had got together with no other intent than to see us; for many of them had not a stick in their hands; consequently we were received with great courtefy, and with the surprise natural for people to express, at seeing men and things so new to them as we must be. I made presents to all those my friend pointed out, who were either old men, or such as seemed to be of some note; but he took not the least notice of some women who stood be-

^{*} See the note at page 35. of this volum e.

hind the crowd, holding my hand when I was going to give them some beads and medals. Here we found the same chief, who had been seen in Mond. 5. one of the canoes, in the morning. His name, we now learnt, was Teabooma; and we had not been on shore above ten minutes, before he called for filence. Being inftantly obeyed by every individual present, he made a short speech; and foon after another chief having called for filence, made a speech also. It was pleasing to see with what attention they were heard. Their speeches were composed of short sentences; to each of which two or three old men answered, by nodding their heads, and giving a kind of grunt, fignifi-It was impofcant, as I thought, of approbation. fible for us to know the purport of these speeches; but we had reason to think they were favourable to us, on whose account they doubtless were made. I kept my eyes fixed on the people all the time, and faw nothing to induce me to think otherwise. While we were with them, having inquired, by figns, for fresh water, some pointed to the East, and others to the West. My friend undertook to conduct us to it, and embarked with us for that We rowed about two miles up the purpofe. coast to the East, where the shore was mostly covered with mangrove-trees; and entering amongst them, by a narrow creek or river, which brought us to a little straggling village, above all the mangroves, there we landed, and were shewn fresh water. The ground near this village was finely cultivated, being laid out in plantations of fugarcanes, plantains, yams, and other roots; and watered by little rills, conducted by art from the main stream, whose source was in the hills. Here were some cocoa-nut trees, which did not seem We heard the crowing of burdened with fruit.

cocks, but faw none. Some roots were baking

on a fire, in an earthen jar, which would have held fix or eight gallons; nor did we doubt its being their own manufacture. As we proceeded up the creek, Mr. Forster having shot a duck flying over our heads, which was the first use these

ing over our heads, which was the first use these people saw made of our fire-arms, my friend begged to have it; and when he landed, told his countrymen in what manner it was killed. The day being far spent, and the tide not permitting us to stay longer in the creek, we took leave of the people, and got on board a little after sun-set. From this little excursion, I sound that we were

to expect nothing from these people but the privilege of visiting their country undisturbed. For it was easy to see they had little else than goodnature to bestow. In this they exceeded all the nations we had yet met with; and, although it did not satisfy the demands of nature, it at once pleased and left our minds at ease.

did not fatisfy the demands of nature, it at once pleafed and left our minds at ease.

Tuef. 6.

Next morning we were visited by some hundreds of the natives; some coming in canoes, and others swimming off; so that before ten o'clock, our decks, and all other parts of the ship, were quite full with them. My friend, who was of the number, brought me a few roots, but all the others came empty in respect to eatables. Some

others came empty in respect to eatables. Some few had with them their arms, such as clubs and darts, which they exchanged for nails, pieces of cloth, &c. After breakfast, I fent Lieutenant Pickerfgill with two armed boats to look for fresh water; for what we found the day before was by no means convenient for us to get on board. At the same time, Mr. Wales, accom-

panied by Lieutenant Clerke, went to the little ifle to make preparations for observing the eclipse of the sun, which was to be in the afternoon. Mr. Pickersgill soon returning, informed me that he had found a stream of fresh water, pretty convenient to come at. I therefore ordered the launch

launch to be hoifted out to complete our water, and then went to the ifle to affift in the observation.

About one P. M. the eclipse came on. Clouds interposed, and we lost the first contact, but were more fortunate in the end, which was obferved as follows:

By Mr. Wales with Dollond's 3½ foot achromatic refractor. at 3h 28' 49" ¼ By Mr. Clerke with Bird's 2 foot reflector, at And by me with an 18 inch reflector made by Warkins - 3 28 53¼ Saw Latitude of the ifle or place of observation 20° 17′ 39" South.

Longitude per distance of the sun and moon, and moon and stars, 48 sets, 164° 41′ 21″ East.

Ditto per watch - 163 58 O.

Mr. Wales measured the quantity eclipsed by a Hadley's quadrant, a method never before thought of. I am of opinion it answers the purpose of a micrometer to a great degree of certainty, and is a great addition to the use of this most valuable instrument. After all was over, we returned on board, where I found Teabooma the chief, who soon after slipped out of the ship without my knowledge, and by that means lost the present I had made up for him.

In the evening, I went ashore to the wateringplace, which was at the head of a little creek, at a fine stream that came from the hills. It was necessary to have a small boat in the creek to convey the casks from and to the beach over which they were rolled, and then put into the launch; as only a small boat could enter the creek, and that only at high water. Excellent wood

for fuel was here far more convenient than wa-1774. ter, but this was an article we did not want. A-Tuefd. 6. bout seven o'clock this evening died Simon Monk.

our butcher, a man much esteemed in the ship; his death being occasioned by a fall down the fore-hatch-way the preceding night.

Wedn. 7. Early in the morning of the 7th, the wateringparty, and a guard, under the command of an officer, were fent ashore; and soon after a party of us went to take a view of the country. As foon as we landed, we made known our defign to the natives, and two of them undertaking to

be our guides, conducted us up the hills by a tolerably good path. In our route me met feveral people, most of whom turned back with us; so that at last our train was numerous. Some we met who wanted us to return; but we paid no regard to their figns, nor did they feem uneafy when we proceeded. At length we reached the summit of one of the hills, from which we saw the fea in two places, between fome advanced hills, on the opposite, or S. W. side of the land.

This was an useful discovery, as it enabled us to judge of the breadth of the land, which, in this part, did not exceed ten leagues. Between those advanced hills, and the ridge we were upon, was a large valley, through which

ran a serpentine river. On the banks of this were feveral plantations, and fome villages, whose inhabitants we had met on the road, and found more on the top of the hill gazing at the ship, as might be supposed. The plain, or flat land, which lies along the shore we were upon, appeared from the hills to great advantage; the wind-

> the little straggling villages, the variety in the woods, and the shoals on the coast, so variegating the scene, that the whole might afford a picture for romance. Indeed if it were not for those fertile

> ing streams which ran through it, the plantations,

fertile spots on the plains, and some few on the fides of the mountains, the whole country might Sept. be called a dreary waste. The mountains, and Wedn. 7. other high places, are, for the most part, incapable of cultivation, confisting chiefly of rocks, many of which are full of mundicks. The little foil that is upon them is fcorched and burnt up with the fun; it is, nevertheless, coated with coarse grass and other plants, and here and there trees and shrubs. The country, in general, bore great resemblance to some parts of New Holland under the same parallel of latitude, several of its natural productions feeming to be the fame, and the woods being without underwood, as in that country. The reefs on the coast, and several other fimilarities, were obvious to every one who had feen both countries. We observed all the N. E. coast to be covered with shoals and breakers, extending to the northward, beyond the isle of Balabea, till they were lost in the horizon.-Having made these observations, and our guides not chusing to go farther, we descended the mountains by a road different from that by which we afcended. This brought us down through some of their plantations in the plains, which I observed were laid out with great judgment, and cultivated with much labour. Some of them were lying in fallow; fome feemingly lately laid down, and others of longer date, pieces of which they were again beginning to dig up. The first thing I observed they did, was to set fire to the grass, &c. which had over-run the furface. Recruiting the land by letting it lie fome years untouched, is observed by all the nations in this sea; but they feem to have no notion of manuring it, at least I have no where feen it done. Our excursion was finished by noon, when we returned on board to

dinner; and one of our guides having left us, we

brought

brought the other with us, whose fidelity was rewarded at a small expense.

Wedn. 7.

In the afternoon, I made a little excursion along shore, to the westward, in company with Mr.

Wales. Besides making observations on such things as we met, we got the names of several places, which I then thought were islands; but,

upon farther enquiry, I found they were districts upon this same land. This afternoon a fish being struck by one of the natives near the watering-place, my clerk purchased it, and sent it to rne after my return on board. It was of a new species, something like a sun-fish, with a large, long, ugly head. Having no suspicion of its being of a poisonous nature, we ordered it to be dreffed for supper, but, very luckily, the operation of drawing and describing took up so much time, that it was too late, so that only the liver and row were drefled, of which the two Mr. Forsters and myself did but taste. About three o'clock in the morning, we found ourfelves feized with an extraordinary weakness and numbness all over our limbs. I had almost lost the sense of feeling, nor could I distinguish between light and heavy bodies, of fuch as I had strength to move; a quart pot, full of water, and a feather, being the same in my hand. each of us took an emetic, and after that a sweat, which gave us much relief. In the morning, one of the pigs which had eaten the entrails,

was found dead. When the natives came on board and saw the fish hang up, they immediately gave us to understand it was not wholesome food, and expressed the utmost abhorrence of it; though no one was observed to do this when the fish was to be fold, or even after it

Thurf. 8. On the 8th, the guard and a party of men were on shore as usual. In the afternoon I received

was purchased.

ceived a message from the officer, acquainting me that Teabooma the chief was come with a pre-Sept. fent confifting of a few yams and fugar-canes. Thurf. 8. In return I fent him, amongst other articles, a dog and a bitch, both young, but nearly full grown. The dog was red and white, but the bitch was all red, or the colour of an English fox. I mention this, because they may prove the Adam and Eve of their species in that country. When the officer returned on board in the evening, he informed me that the chief came, attended by about twenty men, so that it looked like a visit of ceremony. It was some time before he would believe the dog and bitch were intended for him; but as foon as he was convinced, he seemed lost in an excess of joy, and

and fent them away immediately. Next morning early, I dispatched Lieutenant Frid. 9. Pickersgill and Mr. Gilbert with the launch and cutter to explore the coast to the West; judging this would be better effected in the boats than in the ship, as the reefs would force the latter several leagues from land. After breakfast, a party of men was fent ashore to make brooms; but myself and the two Mr. Forsters were confined on board, though much better, a good fweat having had an happy effect. In the afternoon, a man was feen, both ashore and alongfide the ship, said to be as white as any Europe-From the account I had of him (for I did not fee him) his whiteness did not proceed from hereditary descent, but from chance or some dis-

ease; and such have been seen at Otaheite and the Society Isles *. A fresh easterly wind, and

Vol. II.

^{*} Waser met with Indians in the ishmus of Darien of the colour of a white horse. See his Description of the Ishmus, p. 134. See also Mr. de Paw's Philosophical Inquiries concerning the Americans, where several other inttances of this remarkable whiteness are mentioned, and the causes of it attempted to he explained. the

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

114 the ship lying a mile from the shore, did not hinder these good-natured people from swimming off to us in shoals of twenty or thirty, and returning the fame way.

On the 10th, a party was on shore as usual: Satur. 10. and Mr. Forfter so well recovered as to go out botanizing.

In the evening of the 11th, the boats returned, when I was informed of the following circumfrances. From an elevation, which they reached the morning they set out, they had a view of the coast. Mr. Gilbert was of opinion, that they saw the termination of it to the West. but Mr. Pickersgill thought not; though both agreed that there was no passage for the ship that way. From this place, accompanied by two of the natives, they went to Balabea, which they did not reach till after fun-fet, and left again next morning before fun-rife; confequently this was a fruitless expedition, and the two following days were spent in getting up to the ship. As they went down to the isle, they saw abundance of turtle, but the violence of the wind and sea made it impossible to strike any.

The cutter was near being loft, by fuddenly filling with water, which obliged them to throw several things overboard, before they could free her and stop the leak she had sprung. From a fishing canoe, which they met coming in from the reefs, they got as much fish as they could eat; and they were received by Teabi, the chief of the ifle of Balabea, and the people, who came in numbers to see them, with great courtely. In order not to be too much crowded, our people drew a line on the ground, and gave the others to understand they were not to come within it. This restriction they observed,

and one of them, foon after, turned it to his own advantage. For happening to have a few

cocoa-nuts, which one of our people wanted to buy, and he was unwilling to part with, he Sept. walked off, and was followed by the man who Sund 11 wanted them. On feeing this he fat down on the fund, made a circle round him, as he had feen our people do, and fignified that the other was not to come within it; which was accordingly observed. As this story was well attested, I thought it not unworthy of a place in this

Early in the morning of the 12th, I ordered Mond.12 the carpenter to work, to repair the cutter, and the water to be replaced, which we had expended the three preceding days. As Teabooma the chief had not been feen fince he got the dogs, and I wanted to lay a foundation for flocking the country with hogs also, I took a young boar and fow with me in the boat, and went up the mangrove creek to look for my friend, in order to give them to him. But when we arrived there, we were told that he lived at fome diffance, and that they would fend for Whether they did or no, I cannot fay, but he not coming, I refolved to give them to the first man of note I met with. The guide we had to the hills happening to be there, I made him understand, that I intended to leave the two pigs on shore, and ordered them out of the boat for that purpose. I offered them to a grave old man, thinking he was a proper perfon to intrust them with; but he shook his head, and he, and all prefent, made figns to take them into the boat again. When they faw I did not comply, they feemed to confult with one another what was to be done; and then our guide told me to carry them to the A'ekee (chief). Accordingly I ordered them to be taken up, and we were conducted by him to a house wherein were feated, in a circle, eight or ten middle

1774 aged persons. To them I and my pigs being introduced, with great courtefy they defired me Mond. 12 to fit down; and then I began to expatiate on the merits of the two pigs, explaining to them how many young ones the female would have at one time, and how foon these would multi-

> ply to fome hundreds. My only motive was to enhance their value, that they might take the more care of them; and I had reason to think I, in some measure, succeeded. In the mean time, two men having left the company, foon return-

ed with fix yams, which were presented to me; and then I took leave and went on board.

I have already observed, that here was a little village; I now found it much larger than I expected; and, about it, a good deal of cultivated land, regularly laid out, planted and planting with taro or eddy root, yams, fugar-canes, and plantains. The taro plantations were prettily watered by little rills, continually supplied from the main channel at the foot of the mountains, from whence these streams were conduct-

ed in artful meanders. They have two methods of planting these roots, some are in square or oblong patches, which lie perfectly horizontal, and fink below the common level of the adjacent land; fo that they can let in on them as much water as they think necessary. I have generally feen them covered two or three inches deep; but I do not know that this is always neceffary. Others are planted in ridges about three dr four feet broad, and two, or two and an half high. On the middle or top of the ridge, is a

as above described, a little rill that waters the roots, planted in the ridge, on each fide of it; and these plantations are so judiciously laid out, that the same stream waters several ridges. These ridges are fometimes the divisions to the horizontal

narrow gutter, in and along which is conveyed,

zontal plantations; and when this method is ufed, which is for the most part observed where a pathway or something of that fort is requisite, Mond.12. The may be some difference in the roots, which may make these two methods of raising them necessary. Some are better tasted than others, and they are not all of a colour. But be this as it may, they are a very wholesome food, and the tops make good greens, and are eaten as such by the natives. On these plantations men, women, and children were employed.

In the afternoon, I went on shore, and, on a large tree, which stood close to the shore, near the watering place, had an inscription cut, setting forth the ship's name, date, &c. as a testimony of our being the first discoverers of this country, as I had done at all others, at which we had touched, where this ceremony was necessary. This being done, we took leave of our friends, and returned on board; when I ordered all the boats to be hoisted in, in order to be ready to put to sea in the morning.

CHAP. IX.

A Description of the Country and its Inhabitants; their Manners, Customs, and Arts.

I SHALL conclude our transactions at this place, with some account of the country and its inhabitants. They are a firong, robust, active, well-made people, courteous and friendly, and not in the least addicted to pilfering, which is more than can be faid of any other nation in this sea. They are nearly of the same colour as the natives of Tanna, but have better features, more agreeable countenances, and are a much flouter race; a few being feen who measured fix feet four inches. I observed some who had thick lips, flat nofes, and full cheeks, and, in fome degree, the features and look of a negro. Two things contributed to the forming of such an idea; first, their ruff mop heads; and secondly, their befmearing their faces with black pigment. Their hair and beards are, in general, The former is very much frizled; fo that, at first fight, it appears like that of a negro. It is, nevertheless, very different; though both coarfer and stronger than ours .-- Some, who wear it long, tie it up on the crown of the head; others fuffer only a large lock to grow on each fide, which they tie up in clubs; many others, as well as all the women, wear it cropped short. These rough heads, most probably, want frequent scratching, for which purpose they have a most excellent instrument. This is a kind of comb made of sticks of hard wood, from se-

AND ROUND THE WORLD. ven to nine inches long, and about the thickness of knitting needles. A number of these, seldom exceding twenty, but generally fewer, are faltened together at one end, parallel to, and near 1-10th of an inch from each other. The other ends, which are a little pointed, will spread out or open like the sticks of a fan, by which means they can beat up the quarters of an hundred lice These combs or scrachers, for I beat a time. lieve they ferve both purpofes, they always wear in their hair, on one fide their head. The people of Tanna have an inftrument of this kind, for the same use; but theirs is forked, I think, never exceeding three or four prongs; and fometimes only a small pointed stick. Their beards, which are of the same crisp nature as their hair, are, for the most part, worn short. Swelled and ulcerated legs and feet are common among the men; as also a swelling of the scrotum. I know not whether this is occasioned by disease, or by the mode of applying the wrapper, before-mentioned, and which they use as at Tanna and Mallicollo. This is their only covering, and is made generally of the bark of a tree, but sometimes of leaves. The small pieces tree, but sometimes of leaves. of cloth, paper, &c. which they got from us, were commonly applied to this use. We saw coarse garments amongst them, made of a fort of matting, but they feemed never to wear them,

except when out in their canoes and unemployed. Some had a kind of concave, cylindrical, fliff black cap, which appeared to be a great ornament among them, and, we thought, was only worn by men of note, or warriors. A large sheet of strong paper, when they got one from us, was generally applied to this use. The women's dress is a short petticoat, made

of the filaments of the plantain tree, laid over a cord, to which they are fastened, and tied round the 120 1774-

the waift. The petticoat is made at least fix or eight inches thick, but not one inch longer than necessary for the use designed. The outer filaments are dyed black; and, as an additional ornament, the most of them have a few pearl oyster-shells fixed on the right side. The general ornaments of both sexes, are ear-rings of tortoife-shell, necklaces or amulets, made both of shells and stones, and bracelets, made of large shells, which they wear above the elbow. They have punctures, or marks on the skin, on several parts of the body; but none, I think, are black, as at the eastern islands. I know not if they have any other defign than ornament; and the people of Tanna are marked much in the same manner.

Were I to judge of the origin of this nation, I should take them to be a race between the people of Tanna and of the Friendly Isles; or between those of Tanna and the New Zealanders, or all three; their language, in some respects, being a mixture of them all. In their disposition they are like the natives of the Friendly Isles, but in affability and honesty they excel them.

Notwithstanding their pacific inclination, they must sometimes have wars, as they are well provided with offensive weapons; such as clubs, spears, darts, and slings for throwing stones. The clubs are about two feet and an half long, and variously formed; some like a feythe, others like a pick-axe; some have a head like an hawk, and others have round heads; but all are neatly made. Many of their darts and spears are no less neat, and ornamented with carvings. The slings are as simple as possible; but they take some pains to form the stones that they use, into a proper shape; which is something like an egg, supposing both ends to be like the small one. They use a becket, in the same manner

as at Tanna, in throwing the dart, which, I believe, is much used in striking fish, &c. In this they seem very dexterous; nor, indeed, do I know, that they have any other method of catching large fish; for I neither saw hooks nor lines among them.

It is needless to mention their working tools, as they are made of the same materials, and nearly in the same manner as at the other islands. Their axes, indeed, are a little different; some, at least; which may be owing to fancy as much

as custom.

Their houses, or at least most of them, are circular; formething like a bee-hive, and full as close and warm. The entrance is by a small door, or long square hole, just big enough to admit a man bent double. The fide walls are about four feet and an half high; but the roof is lofty, and peaked to a point at the top; above which is a post, or stick of wood, which is generally ornamented either with carving or shells, or both. The framing is of small spars, reeds, &c. and both fides and roof are thick and close covered with thatch, made of coarse long grass. In the infide of the house are set up posts, to which cross spars are faitened, and platforms made, for the conveniency of laying any thing on. Some houses have two floors, one above the other. The floor is laid with dry grafs, and, here and there, mats are spread, for the principal people to fleep or fit on. In most of them we found two fire-places, and commonly a fire burning;

an atmosphere, could hardly endure it a moment. This may be the reason why we found these people so chilly when in the open are, and without exercise. We frequently saw them make little fires

and, as there was no vent for the smoke but by the door, the whole house was both smoky and hot, insomuch that we, who are not used to such strike fires any where, and huftle round them, with no other view than to warm themselves. Smoke within doors may be a necessary evil, as it prevents the Musquitoes from coming in, which are

pretty numerous here. In fome respects their habitations are neat; for, besides the ornaments at top, I saw some with carved door-posts. Upon the whole, their houses are better calculated for

a cold than a hot climate; and as there are no partitions in them, they can have little pinkary.

They have no great variety of household utenfils; the earthen jars before mentioned being the only article worth notice. Each family has, at least, one of them, in which they bake their roots, and perhaps their fifth, &c. The fire, by which they cook their victuals, is on the outside of each house, in the open air. There are three or five pointed stones fixed in the ground; their pointed ends being about fix inches above the surface, in this form. Those of

three ftones, are only for one jar, those of five ftones, for two. The jars do not stand on their bottoms, but lie inclined on their sides. The use of these stones is, obviously, to keep the jars from resting on the fire, in order that it may burn the better.

They subsist chiefly on roots and fish, and

the bark of a tree, which I am told grows also in the West Indies. This they roast, and are almost continually chewing. It has a sweetish, insipid taste; and was liked by some of our people. Water is their only liquor; at least, I never saw any other made use of.

Plantains and sugar-canes are, by no means,

in plenty. Bread-fruit is very scarce, and the coc m-nut trees are small and but thinly planted; and

and neither one nor the other feems to yield much fruit.

To judge merely by the numbers of the natives we saw every day, one might think the island very populous; but, I believe, that, at this time, the inhabitants were collected from all parts on our account. Mr. Pickersgill observed, that down the coast, to the west, there were but few people; and we knew they came daily from the other fide of the land, over the mountains, to visit us. But although the inhabitants, upon the whole, may not be numerous, the island is not thinly peopled on the sea-coast, and in the plains and valleys that are capable of cultivation. It feems to be a country unable to support many inhabitants. Nature has been less bountiful to it than to any other tropical island we know in The greatest part of its surface, or at this fea. least what we saw of it, consists of barren rocky

is useless to people who have no cattle.

The sterility of the country will apologize for the natives not contributing to the wants of the navigator. The sea may, perhaps, in some measure, compensate for the deficiency of the land; for a coast surrounded by reess and shoals, as this is, cannot fail of being stored with fish.

I have before observed, that the country bears great resemblance to New South Wales, or New Holland, and that some of its natural produc-

mountains; and the grafs, &c. growing on them,

Holland, and that fome of its natural productions are the fame. In particular, we found here, the tree which is covered with a foft white ragged bark, eafily peeled off, and is, as I have been told, the fame that, in the East Indies, is used for caulking of fibrs. The wood is very hard, the leaves are long and narrow, of a pale dead green, and a fine aromatic; so that it may properly be said to belong to that continent. Nevertheless, here are several plants, &c. com-

1774. Sept.

mon to the eastern and northern islands, and even a species of the passion flower, which, I am told, has never before been known to grow wild any where but in America. Our botanists did not complain for want of employment at this place; every day bringing something new in botany or other branches of natural history. Land birds, indeed, are not numerous, but several are new. One of these is a kind of crow; at least so we called it, though it is not half so big, and its seathers are tinged with blue. They also have some very beautiful turtle-doves, and other small birds, such as I never saw before.

All our endeavours to get the name of the whole island proved ineffectual. Probably, it is too large for them to know by one name. Whenever we made this inquiry, they always gave us the name of some district or place, which we pointed to; and, as before observed, I got the names of feveral, with the name of the king or chief of each. Hence I conclude, that the country is divided into feveral diffricts, each governed by a chief; but we know nothing of the extent of his power. Balade was the name of the diffrict we were at, and Tea Booma the chief. He lived on the other fide of the ridge of hills; fo that we had but little of his company, and therefore could not fee much of his power. Tea feems a title prefixed to the names of all, or most, of their chiefs or great men. My friend honoured me by calling me Tea Cook.

They deposit their dead in the ground. I saw none of their burying-places; but several of the gentlemen did. In one, they were informed, lay the remains of a chief, who was slain in battle; and his grave, which bore some resemblance to a large mole-hill, was decorated with spears, darts, paddles, &c. all stuck upright in the ground round about it.

The

The canoes which these people use, are somewhat like those of the Friendly Isles; but the most heavy, clumsy vessels I ever saw. They are what I call double canoes, made out of two large trees, hollowed out, having a raifed gunnel, about two inches high, and closed at each end with a kind of bulk head of the same height; fo that the whole is like a long square trough, about three feet shorter than the body of the canoe; that is, a foot and an half at each end. Two canoes, thus fitted, are fecured to each other, about three feet afunder, by means of cross spars, which project about a foot over each fide. Over these spars is laid a deck, or very heavy platform, made of plank and small round fpars, on which they have a fire hearth, and generally a fire burning; and they carry a pot or jar to dress their victuals in. The space between the two canoes is laid with plank, and the rest with spars. On one fide of the deck, and close to the edge, is fixed a row of knees, pretty near to each other, the use of which is to keep the mast yards, &c. from rolling over-board. They are navigated by one or two latteen fails, extended to a small latteen yard, the end of which fixes in a notch or hole in the deck. The foot of the fail is extended to a small boom. fail is composed of pieces of matting, the ropes are made of the coarse filaments of the plantain tree, twifted into cords of the thickness of a finger; and three or four more fuch cords, marled together, serve them for shrouds, &c. I thought they failed very well; but they are not at all calculated for rowing or paddling. Their method of proceeding, when they cannot fail, is by sculling; and for this purpose there are holes in the boarded deck, or platform. Through thefe they put the fculls, which are of such a length, that, when the blade is in the water, the loom

or handle is four or five feet above the deck. The man who works it stands behind, and with both his hands sculls the vessel forward. This method of proceeding is very slow; and for this reason, the canoes are but ill calculated for fishing, especially for striking of turtle, which, I think, can hardly ever be done in them. Their fishing implements, such as I have seen, are turtle nets, made, I believe, of the filaments of the plantain tree twisted; and small hand nets, with very minute methes made of fine twine and fish gigs. Their general method of fishing, I guess,

is to lie on the reefs in shoal water, and to strike the fish that may come in their way. They may, however, have other methods, which we had no opportunity to fee, as no boat went out while we were here; all their time and attention being taken up with us. Their canoes are about thirty feet long, and the deck or platform about twenty-four in length and ten in breadth. had not, at this time, feen any timber in the country so large as that of which their canoes were made. It was observed, that the holes, made in the feveral parts, in order to few them together, were burnt through; but with what inftrument we never learnt. Most probably it was of stone; which may be the reason why they were so fond of large spikes, seeing at once they would answer this purpose. I was convinced they were not wholly defigned for edge tools; because every one shewed a defire for the iron belaying pins which were fixed in the quarter-deck rail, and feemed to value them far more than a spike-nail,

although it might be twice as big. These pins which are round, perhaps have the very shape of

AND ROUND THE WORLD.

no value; and beads, looking-glaffes, &c. they did not admire.

The women of this country, and likewise those of Tanna, are, so far as I could judge, far more chaste than those of the more eastern islands. I never heard that one of our people obtained the least favour from any one of them. I have been told, that the ladies here would frequently divert themselves, by going a little aside with our gentlemen, as if they meant to be kind to them, and then would run away laughing at them. Whether this was chastity or coquetry, I shall not pretend to determine; nor is it material, since the consequences were the same.

t.

F27

CHAP. X.

Proceedings on the Coast of New Caledonia, with Geographical and Nautical Observations.

EVERY thing being in readiness to put to fea, at sun-rise, on the 13th of September, we Tuesd. 13. weighed, and with a fine gale at E. by S. stood out for the same channel we came in by. At half past seven we were in the middle of it. Obfervatory Isle bore S. 5° East, distant four miles, and the Isle of Balabea W. N. W. As soon as we were clear of the reef, we hauled the wind on the starboard tack, with a view of plying in to the S. E. but as Mr. Gilbert was of opinion that he had feen the end or N. W. extremity of the land, and that it would be easier to get round by the N. W. I gave over plying, and bore up along the out-fide of the reef, fleering N. N. W., N. W. and N. W. by W. as it trended. At noon, the island of Balabea bore S. by W. distant thirteen miles; and what we judged to be the west end of the great land, bore S. W. & S. and the direction of the reef was N. W. by W. latitude observed 19° 53′ 20″. Longitude from Observatory Isle 14′ W. We continued to steer N. W. by W. along the outfide of the reef till three o'clock, at which time the Isle of Balabea bore S. by E. ± E. In this direction we observed a partition in the reef, which we judged to be a channel, by the strong tide which fet out of it. From this place the reef inclined to the North, for three or four leagues, and then to N. W. We followed its direction,

and as we advanced to N. W. raifed more land, which feemed to be connected with what we Sept. had seen before; so that Mr. Gilbert was mista-Tues. 13. ken, and did not see the extremity of the coast. At five o'clock this land bore W. by N. $\frac{1}{2}$ N. diftant twenty miles; but what we could fee of the reef trended in the direction of N. W. by N. Having hauled the wind on the flarboard tack, and spent the night plying, on the 14th at Wed. 14. fun-rife, the Island of Balabea bore S. 6° East, and the land seen the preceding night West, but the reef still trended N. W. along which we steered with a light breeze at E. S. E. At noon we observed in latitude 19° 28', longitude from Observatory Isle 27' West. We had now no fight of Balabea; and the other land, that is, the N. W. part of it, bore W. by S. ½ S. but we were not fureif this was one continued coast, or separate islands. For though some partitions were feen, from space to space, which made it look like the latter, a multitude of shoals rendered a nearer approach to it exceedingly dangerous, if not impracticable. In the afternoon, with a fine breeze at E. S. E. we ranged the outfide of these shoals, which we found to trend in the direction of N. W. by W., N. W. by N., and N. N. E. At three o'clock, we passed a low fandy ifle, lying on the outer edge of the reef, in latitude 19° 25', and in the direction of N. E. from the north-westernmost land, six or seven leagues diffant. So much as we could fee of this space was strewed with shoals, seemingly detached from each other; and the channel leading in amongst them, appeared to be on the S. E. fide of the fandy ifle; at least there was a space

where the fea did not break. At fun-fet, we could but just fee the land, which bore S. W. by S. about ten leagues diffant. A clear horizon produced the discovery of no land to the west-

Vol. II.

ward of this direction; the reef too trended away W. by N. 2 N. and feemed to terminate in a point which was feen from the mast-head. Thus every thing conspired to make us believe that we should soon get round these shouls; and with

these flattering expectations we hauled the wind, which was at E. N. E. and spent the night making short boards.

Thus 15. Next morning at sun-rise, seeing neither land nor breakers, we bore away N. W. by W. and

nor breakers, we bore away N. W. by W. and two hours after faw the reef extending N. W. farther than the eye could reach; but no land was to be feen. It was therefore probable, that we had paffed its N. W. extremity; and, as we had feen from the hills of Balade its extent to the S. W. it was necessary to know how far it extended to the East or S. E. while it was in our power to recover the coast. For, by following

carried fo far to leeward as not to be able to beat back without confiderable loss of time. We were already far out of fight of land; and there was no knowing how much farther we might be carried, before we found an end to them. These confiderations, together with the risque we must

carried, before we found an end to them. These considerations, together with the risque we must run in exploring a sea strewed with shoals, and where no anchorage, without them, is to be found, induced me to abandon the design of proceeding round by the N. W. and to ply up to the S. E. in which direction I knew there was a clear sea. With this view, we tacked and stood to the S. E. with the wind at N. E. by E. a gentle breeze. At this time we were in the latitude of 19° 7' S.

the direction of the shoals, we might have been

longitude 163° 57' East.

In standing to S. E. we did but just weather the point of the reef we had passed the preceding evening. To make our situation the more dangerous, the wind began to fail us; and at three in the afternoon it fell calm, and left us to the mercy

mercy of a great swell, setting directly on the reef, which was hardly a league from us. We sounded, but sound no bottom with a line of 200 Thur. 15. fathoms. I ordered the pinnace and cutter to be hoisted out to tow the ship; but they were of little use against so great a swell. We, however, found that the ship did not draw near the reef so saft as might be expected; and at seven o'clock, a light air at N. N. E. kept her head to the sea; but it lasted no longer than midnight, when it was succeeded by a dead calm.

At day-break on the 16th, we had no sight of Frid. 16.

the reef; and at eleven, a breeze springing up at S. S. W. we hossted in the boats, and made fail to S. E. At noon we observed in 19° 35' South, which was considerably more to the South than we expected, and shewed that a current or tide had been in our favour all night, and accounted for our getting so unexpectedly clear of the shoals. At two o'clock P. M. we had again a calm which lasted till nine, when it was succeeded by a light air from E. N. E. and East, with which we ad-

yanced but flowly.

On the 17th at noon, we observed in latitude Satur. 17. 19° 54′, when the Isle of Balabea bore S. 68° West, ten and a half leagues distant. We continued to ply, with variable light winds between N. E. and S. E. without meeting with any thing remarkable till the 20th at noon, when Cape Tues. 20. Colnet bore N. 78° West, distant six leagues. From this cape the land extended round by the South to E. S. E. till it was lost in the horizon; and the country appeared with many hills and vallies. Latitude observed 20° 41′, longitude made from Observatory Isle 1° 8′ East. We stood in shore with a light breeze at East till fun-set, when we were between two and three

leagues off. The coast extended from S. 42° ½
East to N. 59° West. Two small islots lay

K 2 without

or five miles; fome others lay between us and

be connected by reefs, in which appeared some

openings from space to space. The country was mountainous, and had much the same aspect as about Balade. On one of the western small isles was an elevation like a tower; and, over a low neck of land within the ifle, were feen many

other elevations refembling the masts of a fleet of ships.

Next day at fun-rife, after having stood off all

On the 22d at fun-rife, the land was clouded, but it was not long before the clouds went off, and we found, by our land-marks, that we had made a good advance. At ten o'clock, the landbreeze being succeeded by a fea-breeze at E. by S. this enabled us to fland in for the land, which at noon extended from N. 78° West, to S. 312 East, round by the South. In this last direction the coast seemed to trend more to the South in a lofty promontory, which, on account of the day received the name of Cape Coronation. Latitude 22° 2', longitude 167° 7'1 East. Some breakers lay between us and the shore and probably they were connected with those we had

During the night we had advanced about two

Frid. 23. leagues to S. E. and at day-break on the 23d, an elevated point appeared in fight beyond Cape Coronation, bearing S. 23° Laft. It proved to be the S. E. exceemity of the coast, and obtained the name of Cen Charlotte's Foreland. Latitude 22° 16' S. longitude 167° 14' East. About

night with a light breeze at S. E. we found ourfelves about fix leagues from the coast; and in this fituation we were kept by a calm till ten in the evening, when we got a faint land breeze at S. W. with which we steered S. E. all night.

Tuef. 20. the shore, and to the East, where they seemed to

without this last direction, distant from us four

132

Wed. 21.

Thur. 22.

feen before.

noon having got a breeze from the N. E. we flood to S. S. E. and, as we drew towards Cape Coronation, faw in a valley to the South of it, Frid. 23. a vast number of those elevated objects before mentioned; and fome low land under the Foreland was wholly covered with them. We could not agree in our opinions of what they were. I supposed them to be a singular fort of trees, being too numerous to resemble any thing else; and a great deal of smoke kept rising all the day, from amongst those near the Cape. Our philosophers were of opinion that this was the imoke of some internal and perpetual fire. My representing to them that there was no smoke here in the morning, would have been of no avail, had not this eternal fire gone out before night, and no more smoke been seen after. They were still more positive, that the elevations were pillars of Bafaltes, like those which compose the Giant's Causeway in Ireland. fun-fet, the wind veering round to the South, we tacked and flood off, it not being fafe to approach the shore in the dark. At day-broak we Satur. 24. stood in again, with a faint land-breeze between E. S. E. and S. S. E. At noon observed in latitude 21° 59′ 30″, Cape Coronation bearing West foutherly, distant seven leagues, and the Foreland S. 38° West. As we advanced to S. S. W. the coast beyond the Foreland began to appear in fight; and, at fun-fet, we discovered a low ifland lying S. S. E. about seven miles from the Foreland. It was one of those which are generally furrounded with shoals and breakers. At the same time a round hill was seen bearing S. 24° East, twelve leagues diftant. During night having had variable light winds, we advanced but little either way.

On the 25th, about ten o'clock A.M. having Sund. 25 got a fair breeze at E. S. E. we stood to S. S. W.

appeared to be connected by breakers, extend-

ing towards the Foreland, and feeming to join the shore. We stood on till half past three

o'clock, when we faw, from the deck, rocks, just peeping above the surface of the sea, on the

look for a passage near the shore, and we could find no bottom to anchor in during the night.-We therefore stood to the South, to look for a passage without the small isles. We had a fine breeze at E. S. E. but it lasted no longer than five o'clock, when it fell to a dead calm." Having founded, a line of 170 fathoms did not reach the bottom, though we were but a little way from the shoals, which, instead of following the coast to S. W. took a S. E. direction towards the hill we had feen the preceding evening, and feemed to point out to us that it was necessary to go round that land. At this time the most advanced point on the main bore S. 68° West, distant nine or ten leagues. About seven o'clock we got a light breeze at North, which enabled us to fteer out E. S. E. and to spend the night with less anxiety. On some of the low isles were many of those elevations already mentioned. Every one was now fatisfied they were trees, except our philosophers; who still maintained that they were

About day-break on the 26th, the wind having shifted to S. S. W. we stretched to S. E. for the hill before-mentioned. It belonged to an island which at noon extended from S. 16° E. to S. 7° West, distant six leagues. Latitude observed 220 16' South. In the P. M. the wind freshened, and veering to S. S. E. we stretched to the East, till

in hopes of getting round the Foreland; but, as , we drew near, we perceived more low isles, be-Sund. 25. youd the one already mentioned, which at last

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE, 134

shoal above mentioned. It was now time to alter the course, as the day was too far spent to

Basaltes.

Mond.26.

two A. M. on the 27th, when we tacked and ftood to S. W. with hopes of weathering the ifland; but we fell about two miles fhort of our expectations, and had to tack about a mile from the Eaft fide of the island, the extremes bearing from N. W. by N. to S. W. the hill West, and

fome low ifles, lying off the S. E. point, S. by W. Thefe feemed to be connected with the large ifland by breakers. We founded when in itays, but had no ground with a line of eighty fathoms. The first of this idead were covered with the

The skirts of this island were covered with the elevations more than once mentioned. They had much the appearance of tall pines, which

occasioned my giving that name to the island.
The round hill, which is on the S. W. side, is of such a height as to be seen fourteen or sixteen leagues. The island is about a mile in circuit,

leagues. The island is about a mile in circuit, and situated in latitude 22° 38'S. longitude 167° 40' East. Having made two attempts to weather the ssle of Pines before sun-set, with no better

fuccels than before, this determined me to firetch off till midnight. This day at noon the thermometer was at 68°; which is lower than it had

been fince the 27th of February.

Having tacked at midnight, affifted by the currents, and a fresh gale at E. S. E. and S. E.

currents, and a fresh gale at E. S. E. and S. E. next morning at day-break, we found ourselves Wedn. 28 several leagues to windward of the Isle of Pines, and bore away large, round the S. E. and South

observed

and bore away large, round the S. E. and South fides. The coast from the S. E. round by the South to the West, was strewed with sand banks, breakers, and small low isles, most of which were

breakers, and small low illes, most of which were covered with the same lofty trees that ornamented the borders of the greater one. We continued to range the outside of these small is and breakers, at three-tourths of a league distance, and as we passed one, raised another; so that they seemed to form a chain extending to the isses which lie off the Foreland. At noon we

1774-Sept.

observed in latitude 22° 44′ 36″ South, the Isle of Pines extending from N. by E. ½ E. to E. by Wedn. 28. N. and Cape Coronation N. 32° 30' West, distant seventeen leagues. In the afternoon, with

afine gale at E. we fteered N.W. by W. along the outfide of the shoals, with a view of falling in with the land a little to S.W. of the Foreland. At o'clock P. M. two low iflots were feen bearing W. by S. and as they were connected by breakers, which feemed to join those on our starboard, this discovery made it necessary to haul off S. W. in order to get clear of them all. At

three more breakers appeared, extending from the low ifles towards the S. E. We now hauled out close to the wind; and, in an hour and an half, were almost on board the breakers, and obliged to tack. From the mast-head, they were feen to extend as far as E. S. E. and the fmoothness of the sea made it probable that they extended to the North of East, and that we were in a manner furrounded by them. At this time

the hill on the lile of Pines bore N. 710 ½ East, the Foreland N. ¼ W. and the most advanced point of land on the S. W. coast bore N. W. distant fifteen or fixteen leagues. This direction of the S. W. coast, which was rather within the parallel of the N. E. assured us that this land extended no farther to the S. W. After making a short trip to N. N. E. we stood again to the

South, in expectation of having a better view of the shoals before sun-set. We gained nothing by this but the prospect of a sea strewed with shoals, which we could not clear but by returning in the track by which we came. We tacked nearly in the same place where we had tacked before, and on founding found a bottom of fine fand. But anchoring in a ftrong gale, with a chain of breakers to leeward, being the last refource, I rather chose to spend the night in making making short boards over that space we had, in fome measure, made ourselves acquainted with in the day. And thus it was spent; but under the terrible apprehension, every moment, of falling on some of the many dangers which sur-

Talling on forme of the many dangers which furrounded us.

Day-light shewed that our fears were not ill-Thurs. 29. founded, and that we had been in the most imminent danger; having had breakers continually under our lee, and at a very little distance from us. We owed our safety to the interposition of Providence, a good look-out, and the very brisk manner in which the ship was managed; for, as we were standing to the North,

naged, for, as we were flanding to the North, the people on the lee gangway and forecastle faw breakers under the lee-bow, which we escaped by quickly tacking the ship.

I was now almost tired of a coast which I

could no longer explore, but at the rifque of lofing the ship and ruining the whole voyage. I was, however, determined not to leave it, till I knew what trees those were which had been the fubject of our speculation; especially as they appeared to be of a fort useful to shipping, and had not been feen any where but in the fouthern part of this land. With this view, after making a trip to the South, to weather the shoals under our lee, we stood to the North, in hopes of finding anchorage under some of the islots on which thefe trees grew. We were stopped by 8 o'clock by the shoals which lie extended between the Isle of Pines and Queen Charlotte's Foreland; and found foundings off them in fifty-five, forty, and thirty-fix fathoms, a fine fandy bottom. The nearer we came to these shoals, the more we saw of them, and we were not able to say if there was any passage between the two lands.

Being now but a few miles to windward of the low ifles lying off the Foreland, mentioned on the

1774.

138

Thurf. 29.

1774. the 25th and 26th, I bore down to the one next to us. As we drew near it, I perceived that it was unconnected with the neighbouring shoals, and that it is probable we might get to an an-

chor under its lee or west side. We therefore flood on, being conducted by an officer at the

mast-head; and after hauling round the point of the reef which furrounds the ifle, we attempted to ply to windward, in order to get nearer the shore. Another reef to the North confined us to a narrow channel, through which ran a current

against us, that rendered this attempt fruitless; fo that we were obliged to anchor in thirty-nine fathoms water, the bottom fine coral fand; the isle bearing W. by N. one mile distant. As soon as this was done, we hoifted out a boat, in which I went ashore, accompanied by the botanists. We found the tall trees to be a kind of spruce pine, very proper for spars, of which we were in want,

After making this discovery, I hastened on board in order to have more time after dinner, when I landed again with two boats, accompanied by feveral of the officers and gentlemen, having with us the carpenter and some of his crew, to cut down such trees as were wanting. While this was doing, I took the bearings of several lands round. The hill on the Isle of Pines bore S. 59° 30' E. the low point of Queen Charlotte's Foreland N. 14° 30' West; the high land over it, seen over two low ifles, N. 20° West; and the most

advanced point of land to the West, bore West, half a point South, diftant fix or feven leagues. We had, from feveral bearings, afcertained the true direction of the coast from the Foreland to this point, which I shall distinguish by the name of Prince of Wales's Foreland. It is fituated in the latitude of 22° 29' S. longitude 166° 57' E. is of a confiderable height, and, when it first appears above the horizon, looks like an island.

AND ROUND THE WORLD. From this cape the coast trended nearly N. W. This was rather too northerly a direction to join Sept. that part which we saw from the hills of Balade. Thurs 29. But as it was very high land which opened off the cape in that direction, it is very probable that lower land, which we could not fee, opened fooner; or else the coast more to the N.W. takes a more westerly direction, in the same manner as the N. E. coast. Be this as it may, we pretty well know the extent of the land, by having it confined within certain limits. However, I still entertained hopes of seeing more of

it; but was disappointed.

The little isle upon which we landed, is a mere fand bank, not exceeding three-fourths of a mile in circuit, and on it, besides these pines, grew the Etos tree of Otaheite, and a variety of other trees, shrubs, and plants. These gave sufficient employment to our botanists, all the time we flayed upon it, and occasioned my calling it Botany Isle. On it were several water-snakes, some pigeons and doves, feemingly different from any we had feen. One of the officers shot a hawk, which proved to be of the very same fort as our English fishing-hawks. Several fire-places. branches, and leaves very little decayed, remains of turtle, &c. shewed that people had lately been on the ifle. The hull of a canoe, precifely of the same shape as those we had seen at Balade, lay wrecked in the fand. We were now no longer at a loss to know of what trees they make their canoes, as they can be no other than these pines. On this little isle were some which meafured twenty inches diameter, and between fixty and seventy feet in length, and would have done very well for a foremast to the Resolution, had one been wanting. Since trees of this fize are to be found on so small a spot, it is reason

able to expect to find some much larger on the main, and larger isles, and, if appearances did not deceive us, we can affert it.

If I except New Zealand, I, at this time, knew of no island in the South Pacific Ocean,

where a ship could supply herself with a mast or a yard, were she ever so much distressed for want of one. Thus far the discovery is or may be valuable. My carpenter, who was a mast-maker as well as a ship-wright, two trades he learnt in Deptsord yard, was of opinion that these trees would make exceedingly good masts. The wood is white, close grained, tough and light. Turpentine had exuded out of most of the trees, and the sun had inspissated it into a rosin, which was found sticking to the trunks, and lying about the roots. These trees shoot out their branches like all other pines; with this difference that the branches of these are much smaller and shorter; so that the knots become nothing when

the tree is wrought for use. I took notice, that the largest of them had the smallest and shortest branches, and were crowned, as it were, at the top, by a spreading branch like a bush. This was what led some on board into the extravagant notion of their being Basaltes; indeed no

one could think of finding such trees here.— The seeds are produced in cones; but we could find none that had any in them, or that were in a proper state for vegetable or botanical examination. Besides these, there was another tree or shrub of the spruce fir kind; but it was very small. We also found on the slee a fort of scurvy-grass, and a plant, called by us Lamb's Quar-

Having got ten or twelve small spars to make studding sail booms, boats-masts, &c. and night approaching, we returned with them on board.

The

ters, which, when boiled, eat like spinnage.

The purpose for which I anchored under this isle being answered, I was now to consider what was next to be done. We had, from the top-Thurs. 29. mast head, taken a view of the sea around us, and observed the whole, to the West, to be ftrewed with fmall iflots, fand-banks, and breakers, to the utmost extent of our horizon. They feemed indeed not to be all connected, and the be divided by winding channels. But when I confidered, that the extent of this S. W. coast was already pretty well determined; the great rifque attending a more accurate furvey, and the time it would require to accomplish it, on account of the many dangers we should have to encounter, I determined not to hazard the ship down to leeward, where we might be so hemmed in as to find it difficult to return, and by that

means lofe the proper feafon for getting to the I now wished to have had the little veffel fet up, the frame of which we had on board. I had fome thoughts of doing this when we were last at Otaheite, but found it could not be executed, without neglecting the caulking and other necessary repairs of the ship, or staying longer there than the route I had in view would admit. It was now too late to begin fetting her up, and then to use her in exploring this coast; and in our voyage to the South, she could be of These reasons induced me to try to no fervice. get without the shoals; that is, to the fouthward of them. Next morning, at day break, we got under Frid. 30-

fail with a light breeze at E. by N. We had to make some trips to weather the shoals to leeward of Botany Isle; but when this was done the breeze began to fail; and at three P.M. it fell The fwell, affifted by the current, f t us fast to S. W. towards the breakers, which were yet in fight in that direction. Thus we contiA VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

ri774.
Sept.
Frid. 30

The contrary courfe we had come in , not daring to fleer farther South till day-light.

At three o'clock next morning, the wind veered to S. W. blew hard, and in fqualls, attended with rain, which made it necessary to proceed with our courses up and topfails on the

tended with rain, which made it necessary to proceed with our courses up and topsails on the cap, till day-break, when the hill on the Isle of Pines bore North; and our distance from the shore, in that direction, was about four leagues. We had now a very strong wind at S. S. W. attended by a great sea, so that we had reason to rejoice at having got clear of the shoals before

We had now a very strong wind at S. S. W. attended by a great sea, so that we had reason to rejoice at having got clear of the shoals before this gale overtook us. Though every thing confpired to make me think this was the westerly monsoon, it can hardly be comprehended under that name, for several reasons; first, because it was near a month too soon for these winds; secondly, because we know not if they reach this place at all; and lastly, because it is very common for westerly winds to blow within the tro-

pics. However, I never found them to blow fo hard before, or fo far foutherly. Be these things as they may, we had now no other choice but to stretch to S. E. which we accordingly did with our starboard tacks aboard; and at noon were out of sight of land.

Sund. 2. The gale continued with very little alteration till noon next day; at which time we observed in latitude 23° 18', longitude made from the Isle

little wind from the South, and a great swell from the same direction; and many boobies, tropic, and men of war birds were seen. At eleven o'clock a fresh breeze sprung up at W. by S. with which we stood to the South. At this time we were in the latitude of 23° 18', longitude

of Pines 1° 54' East. In the afternoon, we had

tude 169° 49' E. and about forty-two leagues 1774. fouth of the Hebrides. At eight o'clock in the morning, on the third, Mond. 3.

the wind veered to S. W. and blew a ftrong gale by fqualls, attended with rain. I now gave over all thought of returning to the land we had left. Indeed when I confidered the vaft ocean we had to explore to the South; the state and condition of the ship already in want of some necessary stores; that Summer was approaching fast; and that any considerable accident might detain us in this fea another year; I did not think it advisable to attempt to re-

gain the land. Thus I was obliged, as it were by necessity, for the first time, to leave a coast I had discovered, before it was fully explored .- I called it New Caledonia; and, if we except New Zealand, it is perhaps the largest island in the South Pacific Ocean. For it extends from the latitude of 19° 37', to 22° 30', S. and from the longitude of 163° 37', to 167° 14' E. It lies nearly N. W. ½ W. and S. E. ½ E. and is about eighty-seven leagues long in that direction; but its breadth is not confiderable, not any where

exceeding ten leagues. It is a country full of hills and valleys, of various extent both for height and depth. To judge of the whole by the parts we were on from these hills spring vast numbers of little rivulets, which greatly contribute to fertilize the plains, and to supply all the wants of the inhabitants. The summits of most of the hills feem to be barren; though some few are cloathed with wood; as are all the plains and valleys. By reason of these hills, many parts of the coast, when at a distance from it appeared indented, or to have great inlets between the hills; but, when we came near the shore, we always found such places that up with

1774. low land, and also observed low land to lie along October. the coast between the sea-shore and the foot of Mond. 3. the hills. As this was the case in all such parts as we came near enough to see, it is reasonable to suppose that the whole coast is so. I am likewise of opinion, that the whole, or greatest part, is surrounded by reefs or shoals, which render the access to it very dangerous, but at the fame time guard the coast from the violence of the wind and sea; make it abound with fish; fecure an easy and safe navigation along it, for canoes, &c. and, most likely, form some good harbours for shipping. Most, if not every part of the coast, is inhabited, the Isle of Pines not excepted; for we faw either smoke by day, or fires by night, wherever we came. In the extent which I have given to this island is included the broken or unconnected lands to the N. W. as they are delineated in the chart. That they may be connected, I shall not pretend to deny; we were however of opinion that they were ifles, and that New Caledonia terminated more to S. E. though this, at most, is but a well-founded

conjecture.

But whether these lands be separate isles, or connected with New Caledonia, it is by no means certain that we saw their termination to the West. I think we did not; as the shoals did not end with the land we saw, but kept their N. W. direction farther than Bougainville's track in the latitude of 15° or 15° ½. Nay, it seems not improbable, that a chain of isles, sand banks, and reess, may extend to the West, as far as the coast of New South Wales. The eastern extent of the isles and shoals off that coast, between the latitude of 15° and 23°, were not known. The semblance of the two countries; * Bougainville's

See his Voyage, English translation, p. 303. meeting

meeting with the shoal of Diana above fixty October. leagues from the coast, and the signs he had of October. land to the S. E. all tend to increase the probability. I must confess that it is carrying probability and conjecture a little too far, to fay what may lie in a space of two hundred leagues; but it is in some measure necessary, were it only to put some future navigator on his guard.

Mr. Wales determined the longitude of that part of New Caledonia we explored, by ninetyfix fets of observations, which were reduced to one another by our trufty guide the watch. I found the variation of the compass to be 10° 24' E. This is the mean variation given by the three azimuth compasses we had on board, which would differ from each other a degree and an half, and fometimes more. I did not observe any difference in the variation between the N. W. and S. E. parts of this land, except when we were at anchor before Balade, where it was less than 10°; but this I did not regard, as I found such an uniformity out at sea; and it is there where navigators want to know the variation. While we were on the N. E. coast, I thought the currents set to S. E. and West or N. W. on the other fide, but they are by no means confiderable, and may, as probably, be channels of tides, as regular currents. In the narrow channels which divide the shoals, and those which communicate with the sea, the tides run itrong; but their rise and fall are inconsiderable, not exceeding three feet and an half. The time of high water, at the full and change, at Balade, is about fix o'clock; but at Botany Isle we judged it would happen about ten or eleven o'clock.

CHAP. L. Vol. II.

CHAP. XI.

Sequel of the Passage from New Caledonia to New Zealand, with an account of the Discovery of Norfolk Island; and the Incidents that happened while the Ship lay in Queen Charlotte's Sound.

1774. HE wind continuing at S. W., W. S. W. October. and West, blowing a fresh gale, and now and then fqualls, with showers of rain, we steered to S. S. E. without meeting with any remarkable Thurf. 6. occurrence till near noon on the 6th, when it fell calm. At this time we were in the latitude of 27° 50' S. longitude 171° 43' East. calm continued till noon the next day, during which time we observed the variation to be 10° 33' 1 East. I now ordered the carpenters to work to caulk the decks. As we had neither pitch, tar, nor rofin, left to pay the feams, this was done with varnish of pine, and afterwards covered with coral fand, which made a cement far exceeding my expectation. In the afternoon, we had a boat in the water, and shot two albatrosses, which were geese to us. We had feen one of this kind of birds the day before, which was the first we observed since we had

Frid. 7. been within the tropic. On the 7th, at one P. M. a breeze sprung up at South; soon after it veered to, and fixed at S. E. by S. and blew a gentle gale, attended with pleasant weather.

Satur. 8. We firetched to W. S. W. and next day at noon were in the latitude of .28° 25', longitude 170° 26' East. In the evening, Mr. Cooper having struck a porpoise with a harpoon, it was necessary

necessary to bring to, and have two boats out, 1774-before we could kill it, and get it on board. It was fix feet long; a female of that kind, which Satur. 8. naturalists call dolphin of the antients, and which differs from the other kind of porpoise in the head and jaw, having them long and pointed. This had eighty-eight teeth in each jaw. haslet and lean flesh were to us a feast. latter was a little liverish, but had not the least fishy taste. It was eaten roasted, broiled, and fryed, first soaking it in warm water. Indeed, little art was wanting to make any thing fresh, palatable to those who had been living so long on

We continued to stretch to W. S. W. till the Mond. 10. 10th, when, at day-break, we discovered land, bearing S. W. which on a nearer approach we found to be an island of good height, and five leagues in circuit. I named it Norfolk Isle, in honour of the noble family of Howard. It is fituated in the latitude of 29° 2' 30" S. and lon-The latter was detergitude 168° 16' East. mined by lunar observations made on this, the preceding, and following days; and the former, by a good observation at noon, when we were about three miles from the ifle. Soon after we discovered the isle we sounded in twenty-two fathoms on a bank of coral fand, after this we continued to found, and found not lefs than twenty-two, or more than twenty-four fathoms (except near the shore), and the same bottom mixed with broken shells. After dinner, a party of us embarked in two boats, and landed on the island, without any difficulty, behind some large rocks which lined part of the coast, on the N. E. fide. We found it uninhabited, and were undoubt-

edly the first that ever set foot on it. We obferved many trees and plants common at New Zealand;

Zealand; and, in particular, the flax plant, which is rather more luxuriant here than in any part of Mond. to. that country; but the chief produce is a fort of spruce pine, which grows in great abundance, and to a large fize, many of the trees being as thick, breast high, as two men could fathom, and exceedingly straight and tall. This pine is of a fort between that which grows in New Zealand, and that in New Caledonia; the foliage differing fomething from both; and the wood not so heavy as the former, nor so light and close-grained as the latter. It is a good deal like the Quebec pine. For about two hundred yards from the shore, the ground is covered so thick with shrubs and plants, as hardly to be pene-trated farther inland. The woods were perfectly clear and free from underwood, and the soil feemed rich and deep.

We found the fame kind of pigeons, parrots, and parroquets as in New Zealand, rails, and some small birds. The sea fowl are, white boobies, gulls, tern, &c. which breed undiffurbed on the shores, and in the cliffs of the rocks.

On the isle is fresh water; and cabbage-palm, wood-forrel, fow thiftle, and famphire abounding in fome places on the shores, we brought on board as much of each fort as the time we had to gather them would admit. These cabbage-trees or palms, were not thicker than a man's leg, and from ten to twenty feet high. They are of the fame genus with the cocoa-nut tree; like it they have large pinnated leaves, and are the fame as the fecond fort found in the northern parts of New South Wales*. The cabbage is, properly speaking, the bud of the tree; each tree producing but one cabbage, which is at the crown, where the leaves spring out and is in-

^{*} Vide Hawkesworth's Voyages, Vol. III. closed

closed in the stem. The cutting off the cabbage office effectually destroys the tree; so that no more than office office. one can be had from the fame stem. The co- Mond to coa-nut tree, and some others of the palm kind, produce cabbage as well as thefe. This vegetable is not only wholesome, but exceedingly palatable, and proved the most agreeable repast we had for fome time.

The coast does not want fish. While we were on shore, the people in the boats caught some which were excellent. I judged that it was high water at the full and change, about one o'clock, and that the tide rifes and falls upon a perpen-

dicular about four or five feet. The approach of night brought us all on board, when we hoisted in the boats; and stretching to E. N. E. (with the wind at S. E.) till mid-

night, we tacked, and spent the remainder of the night making short boards. Next morning at sun-rise, we made sail, Tues. 11.

firetching to S. S. W. and weathered the island, on the fouth fide of which lie two ifles, that ferve as roofting and breeding-places for birds. On this, as also on the S. E. side, is a sandy beach; whereas most of the other shores are bounded by rocky cliffs which have twenty and eighteen fathoms water close to them, at least so we found it on the N. E. fide, and with good anchorage. A bank of coral fand, mixed with shells, on

which we found from nineteen to thirty-five or forty fathoms water, furrounds the isle, and extends, especially to the South, seven leagues off. The morning we discovered the island, the variation was found to be 13° 9' E; but I think this observation gave too much, as others, which we had both before and after gave 2° less. After leaving Norfolk Isle, I steered for New

Zealand, my intention being to touch at Queen Charlotte's Sound, to refresh my crew, and put On the 17th, at day-break, we faw Mount

Mond. 17.

1774 the ship in a condition to encounter the southern October latitudes.

Egmont, which was covered with everlasting fnow, bearing S. E. & E. Our distance from the shore was about eight leagues, and, on founding, we found feventy fathoms water, a muddy bottom. The wind foon fixed in the western board, and blew a fresh gale, with which we steered S. S. E. for Queen Charlotte's Sound, with a view of falling in with Cape Stephens. At noon Cape Egmont bore E. N. E. distant three or four leagues; and though the mount was hid in the clouds, we judged it to be in the fame direction as the Cape; latitude observed The wind increased in such a manner as to oblige us to close reef our top fails, and strike top-gallant yards. At last we could bear no more fail than the two courses, and two closereefed top-fails; and under them we stretched

for Cape Stephens, which we made at eleven

At midnight we tacked and made a trip to Tuef 18. the North till three o'clock next morning, when we bore away for the found. At nine we hauled round Point Jackson through a sea which looked terrible, occasioned by a rapid tide, and a high wind; but as we knew the coast, it did not alarm us. At eleven o'clock we anchored before Ship Cove; the strong slurries from off the land not permitting us to get in.

o'clock at night.

ship, I went into the cove, with the seine, to try to catch fome fith. The first thing I did after landing, was to look for the bottle I left hid when last here, in which was the memorandum. It was taken away; but by whom it did not appear. Two hauls with the feine producing only four small fish, we, in some measure, made

In the afternoon, as we could not move the

up for this deficiency, by shooting several birds, which the flowers in the garden had drawn thing there, as also some old shags, and by robbing the nests of some young ones.

Being little wind next morning, we weighed Wedn. 19. and warped the ship into the Cove, and there moored with the two bowers. We unbent the fails to repair them; feveral having been split, and otherwise damaged in the late gale. main and four courses, already worn to the very utmost, were condemned as useless. I ordered the top-masts to be struck and unrigged, in order to fix to them moveable chocks or knees. for want of which the treftle-trees were continually breaking; the forge to be fet up, to make bolts and repair our iron-work; and tents to be erected on shore for the reception of a guard, coopers, fail-makers, &c. I likewise gave orders that vegetables (of which there were plenty) should be boiled every morning with oatmeal and portable broth for breakfast, and with peas and broth every day for dinner for the whole crew, over and above their usual allow-

his observatory, he discovered that several trees, which were standing when we last sailed from this place, had been cut down with saws and axes, and a few days after, the place where an observatory, clock, &c. had been set up, was also found, in a spot different from that where Mr. Wales had placed his. It was therefore now no longer to be doubted, that the Adventure had been in this Cove after we had left it.

In the afternoon, as Mr. Wales was fetting up

ance of falt malt

Next day, winds foutherly, hazy cloudy wea-Thur. 29 ther. Every body went to work at their respective employments, one of which was to caulk the ship's sides, a thing much wanted. The seams were paid with putty, made with cook's fat and

152

October.

Frid. 21.

1774 and chalk; the gunner happening to have a quantity of the latter on board.

The 21st, wind foutherly, with continual rains. The weather being fair in the afternoon of Satur. 22. the 22d, accompanied by the botanists, I visited our gardens on Motuara, which we found almost

in a state of nature, having been wholly neglected by the inhabitants. Nevertheless, many articles were in a flourishing condition, and shewed how well they liked the foil in which they

were planted. None of the natives having yet made their appearance, we made a fire on the point of the island; in hopes, if they faw the

fmoke, they might be induced to come to us. Nothing remarkable happened till the 24th, when, in the morning, two canoes were feen coming down the found; but as foon as they

perceived the ship, they retired behind a point on the west side. After breakfast I went in a boat to look for them; and as we proceeded along the shore, we shot several birds. The report of the mulquets gave notice of our approach, and the natives discovered themselves in Shag

Cove by hallooing to us; but as we drew near to their habitations, they all fled to the woods, except two or three men, who flood on a rifing ground near the shore, with their arms in their hands. The moment we landed, they knew us. Joy then took place of fear, and the rest of the natives hurried out of the woods, and embraced us over and over again, leaping and skipping

about like madmen; but I observed that they would not fuffer some women, whom we faw at a distance, to come near us. After we had made them presents of hatchets, knives, and what else we had with us, they gave us in return a large quantity of fifth, which they had just caught. There were only a few amongst them

whose faces we could recognise; and on our asking why they were afraid of us, and inquiring of tome of our old acquaintances by name, they mond 24 talked much about killing, which was so variously understood by us, that we could gather nothing from it; so that, after a short stay, we took leave, and went on board.

Next morning early, our friends, according Tuef. 25. to a promife they had made us the preceding evening, paying us a vilit, brought with them a quantity of fine fish, which they exchanged for Otaheitean cloth, &c. and then returned to their habitations.

On the 26th, we got into the after-hold four Wedn 26. boat-load of shingle ballast, and struck down six guns, keeping only fix on deck. Our good friends the natives having brought us a plentiful fupply of fish, afterwards went on shore to the tents, and informed our people there, that a ship like ours had been lately lost in the Strait; that some of the people got on shore; and that the natives stole their cloaths, &c. for which several were shot; that afterwards, when they could fire no longer, the natives having got the better, killed them with their Patapatoos, and eat them, but that they themselves had no hand in the affair, which, they faid, happened at Vanna Aroa, near Teerawhitte, on the other fide of the Strait. One man faid it was two moons ago; but another contradicted him, and counted on his fingers about twenty or thirty days. They described by actions how the ship was beat to pieces, by going up and down against the rocks, till at last it was all scattered abroad. The next day some others told the same story, Thurs. 27.

or nearly to the same purport, and pointed over the East Bay, which is on the east side of the Sound, as to the place where it happened. These stories making me very uneasy about the Adventure,

154

Frid. 28.

Satur. 29.

ture, I defired Mr. Wales, and those on shore, to 1774 October. let me know if any of the natives should menti-Thurf 27 on it again, or to fend them to me; for I had

not heard any thing from them myfelf. When Mr. Wales came on board to dinner, he found the very people who had told him the flory on shore, and pointed them out to me. In inquired about the affair, and endeavoured to come at

the truth by every method I could think of. All I could get from them was, Caurey (no); and they not only denied every fyllable of what they had faid on shore, but seemed wholly ignorant of the matter; fo that I began to think our peo-

> ple had mifunderstood them, and that the story referred to some of their own people and boats. On the 28th, fresh gales westerly, and fair weather. We rigged and fitted the top-masts. Having gone on a shooting-party to West Bay, we went to the place where I left the hogs and

fowls; but saw no vestiges of them, nor of any body having been there fince. In our return, having visited the natives, we got some fish in exchange for trifles which we gave them. As we were coming away, Mr. Forster thought he heard the squeaking of a pig in the woods, close by their habitations; probably, they may have those I left with them when last here. In the

evening we got on board, with about a dozen and an half of wild fowl, shags, and sea-pies. The sportsmen who had been out in the woods near the ship, were more successful among the On the 29th and 30th, nothing remarkable Sund. 30. happened, except that in the evening of the lat-

ter all the natives left us. The 31st being a fine pleasant day, our bota-Mond.31. nists went over to Long Island, where one of the party saw a large black boar. As it was described to me, I thought it be one of those which

fmall birds.

Captain

brought over to this ifle by those who had it in October. keeping. Since they did not destroy those hogs when first in their possession, we cannot suppose they will do it now; so that there is little fear but that this country will, in time, be stocked with these animals, both in a wild and domestic

Next day, we were visited by a number of Tuess. I. ftrangers, who came from up the Sound, and brought with them but little fish. Their chief commodity was green stone or talk, an article which never came to a bad market; and some of the largest pieces of it I had ever seen, were got this day.

On the 2d, I went over to the east side of the wedn. 2. Sound, and, without meeting any thing remarkable, returned on board in the evening, when I learnt that the same people who visited us the preceding day, had been on board most of this, with their usual article of trade.

On the 3d, Mr. Pickersgill met with some of Thurs 3. the natives, who related to him the story of a ship being lost, and the people being killed; but added, with great earnestness, it was not done by them.

On the 4th, fine pleasant weather. Most of Frid. 4-the natives now retired up the Sound. Indeed, I had taken every gentle method to oblige them to be gone; for fince these new-comers had been with us, our old friends had disappeared, and we had been without fish. Having gone over to Long Island, to look for the hog which had been seen there, I found it to be one of the sows lest by Captain Furneaux; the same that was in the possession of the natives when we were last here. From a supposition of its being a boar, I

had carried over a fow to leave with him; but

Novemb leaving her there would answer no end.

Saturd 5. Early in the morning of the 5th, our old friends made us a visit, and brought a feasonable friends made us a visit, and brought a feasonable friends made us a visit, and brought a feasonable friends made us a visit, and brought a feasonable friends made us a visit, and brought a feasonable friends made us a visit and the first time to the first time from the first ti

fupply of fish. At the same time I embarked in the pinnace, with Messrs. Forsters and Sparrman, in order to proceed up the Sound. I was desirous of finding the termination of it; or rather of seeing if I could find any passage out to see by the S. E. as I suspected from some discoveries I had made when first here. In our way

up, we met with some tishers, of whom we made

the necessary inquiry; and they all agreed that there was no passage to sea by the head of the Sound. As we proceed, we, some time after, met a canoe conducted by four men coming down the Sound. These confirmed what the others had said, in regard to there being no passage to sea the way we were going; but gave us to undersand that there was one to the East, in

the very place where I expected to find it. I now laid afide the scheme of going to the head of the Sound, and proceeded to this arm, which is on the S. E. side, about four or five leagues above the Isle of Motuara.

A little within the entrance on the S. E. side,

at a place called Kotieghenooee, we found a large fettlement of the natives. The chief, whose name was Tringo-boohee, and his people, whom we found to be some of those who had lately been on board the ship, received us with great courtesy. They seemed to be pretty numerous both here and in the neighbourhood,

Our flay with them was short, as the information they gave us encouraged us to pursue the object we had in view. Accordingly we proceeded down the arm E. N. E. and E. by N. leaving several fine coves on both sides, and at last found it to open into the Strait by a channel

about a mile wide, in which ran out a firong tide; having also observed one setting down the Novembarm, all the time we had been in it. It was now Saiur. 5- about four o'clock in the afternoon; and in less than an hour after, this tide ceased, and was succeeded by the flood, which came in with equal firenoth.

strength. The outlet lies S. E. by E. and N. W. by W. and nearly in the direction of E. S. E. and W. N. W. from Cape Terrawhitte. We found thirteen fathoms water a little within the entrance. clear ground. It feemed to me that a leading wind was necessary to go in and out of this pasfage, on account of the rapidity of the tides. L however, had but little time to make observations of this nature, as night was at hand, and I had refolved to return on board. On that account, I omitted visiting a large Hippa, or stronghold, built on an elevation on the north fide, and about a mile or two within the entrance. The inhabitants of it, by figns, invited us to go to them; but, without paying any regard to them, we proceeded directly for the ship, which we reached by ten o'clock, bringing with us fome fish we had got from the natives, and a few birds we had shot. Amongst the latter were fome of the same kind of ducks we found in Dusky Bay; and we have reason to believe that they are all to be met with here. For the natives knew them all by the drawings, and had a particular name for each. On the 6th, wind at N. E. gloomy weather Sand. 6.

with rain. Our old friends having taken up their abode near us, one of them, whose name was Pedero (a man of some note), made me a prefent of a staff of honour, such as the chiefs generally carry. In return, I dressed him in a suit of old clothes, of which he was not a little proud. He had a fine person, and a good presence, and forting

Mond. 7.

nothing but his colour diftinguished him from an European. Having got him, and another, into a communicative mood, we began to inquire of them if the Adventure had been there during my absence; and they gave us to understand, in a manner which admitted of no doubt, that, soon after we were gone, she arrived, that she

foon after we were gone, she arrived, that she staid between ten and twenty days, and had been gone ten months. They likewise afferted that neither she, nor any other ship, had been stranded on the coast, as had been reported. This affertion, and the manner in which they related the coming and going of the Adventure, made me easy about her; but did not wholly set aside our suspicions of a disafter having happened to some other strangers. Besides what has been already related, we had been told that a ship had lately been here, and was gone to a place called Terato, which is on the north side of the Strait. Whether this story related to the

former or no, I cannot fay. Whenever I queftioned the natives about it, they always denied all knowledge of it; and for fome time paft, had avoided mentioning it. It was but a few days before, that one man received a box on the ear for naming it to fome of our people.

After breakfaft I took a number of hands

After breakfaft, I took a number of hands over to Long-Island, in order to catch the sow, to put her to the boar, and remove her to some other place; but we returned without seeing her. Some of the natives had been there not long before us, as their fires were yet burning; and they had undoubtedly taken her away. Pedero dined with us, eat of every thing at table, and drank

more wine than any one of us, without being in the least affected by it. The 7th, fresh gales at N. E. with continual rain.

The

The 8th, fore-part rain, remainder fair weather. We put two pigs, a boar and a fow, on thore, in the cove next without Cannibal Cove; Tuef. 8. To that it is hardly possible all the methods I have taken to stock this country with these animals should fail. We had also reason to believe that some of the cocks and hens which I left here still existed, although we had not seen any of them; for an hen's egg was, some days before, found in the woods almost new laid.

On the 9th, wind westerly or N. W. squally, Wed. 9. with rain. In the morning we unmoored, and shifted our birth farther out of the cove for the more ready getting to sea the next morning; for, at present, the caulkers had not finished the sides, and till this work was done we could not sail. Our friends having brought us a very large and seasonable supply of sish, I bestowed on Pedero a present of an empty oil-jar, which made him as happy as a prince. Soon after, he and his party left the cove, and retired to their proper place of abode, with all the treasure they had received from us. I believe that they gave away many of the things they, at dif-

ferent times, got from us, to their friends, and neighbours, or else parted with them to purchase peace of their more powerful enemies; for we never saw any of our presents after they were once in their possession; and every time we visited them they were as much in want of hatchets, nails, &c. to all appearance, as if they never had had any among them.

I am fatisfied that the people in this Sound, who are, upon the whole, pretty numerous, are under no regular form of government, or fo united as to form one body politic. The head of each tribe, or family, feems to be respected; and that respect may, on some occasions, command obedience; but I doubt if any amongst them

far as to throw stones at some, I observed that

1774.

Wed. 9.

them have either a right or power to enforce it. Novemb. The day we were with Tringo-boohee, the people came from all parts to fee us, which he endeavoured to prevent. But though he went fo

> very few paid any regard either to his words or actions; and yet this man was spoken of as a chief of some note. I have, before, made some remarks on the evils attending thefe people for want of union among themselves; and the more I was acquainted with them, the more I found it to be fo. Notwithstanding they are cannibals,

> they are naturally of a good disposition, and have not a little humanity. In the afternoon a party of us went ashore into one of the coves, where were two families of the natives variously employed; some sleeping, some making mats, others roafting fish and fir roots,

and one girl, I observed, was heating of stones.

Curious to know what they were for, I remained near her. As foon as the stones were made hot she took them out of the fire, and gave them to an old woman, who was fitting in the hut. She placed them in a heap, laid over them a handful of green celery, and over that a coarse mat, and then fquatted herfelf down, on her heels, on the top of all, thus making a kind of Dutch warming-pan, on which she sat as close as a hare on her

feat. I should hardly have mentioned this operation, if I had thought it had no other view than to warm the old woman's backfide. I rather fuppose it was intended to cure some disorder she might have on her, which the steams arising from the green celery might be a specific for. I was led to think so by there being hardly any celery in the place, we having gathered it long before; and grass, of which there was great plenty, would have kept the stones from burning the mat full as well, if that had been all that was meant. Besides, the woman looked to me fickly, 1774. and not in a good state of health.

Mr. Wales, from time to time communicated Wed. 9. to me the observations he had made in this Sound for determining the longitude, the mean refults of which give 174° 25′ 7″½ East, for the bottom of Ship Cove, where the observations were made; and the latitude of it is 41° 5′ 56″½ South. In my chart, constituted in my former voyage, this place is laid down in 184° 54′ 30″ West, equal to 175° 5′ 30" East. The error of the chart is therefore, 0° 40′ 0", and nearly equal to what was found at Dusky Bay; by which it appears that the whole of Tavai-poenammoo, is laid down 40' too far East in the said chart, as well as in the journal of the voyage. But the error in Eahei-no-mauwe, is not more than half a degree, or thirty minutes; because the distance between Queen Charlotte's Sound and Cape Pallifer has been found to be greater by 10' of longitude than it is laid down in the chart. I mention these errors, not from a fear that they will affect either navigation or geography, but because I have no doubt of their existence; for, from the multitude of observations which Mr. Wales took, the fituation of few parts of the world is better ascertained than Queen Charlotte's Sound. deed, I might, with equal truth, fay the same of all the other places where we made any stay; for Mr. Wales, whose abilities are equal to his affiduity, loft no one observation that could posfibly be obtained. Even the fituation of those islands which we passed without touching at them, is, by means of Kendal's watch, determined with almost equal accuracy. The error of the watch from Otaheite to this place was only 43 39" in longitude, reckoning at the rate it was found to go at, at that island and at Tanna; but by reckoning at the rate it was going when last Vol. II.

162

Novemb. Wed. 9.

Queen Charlotte's Sound, and from the time of our leaving it, to our return to it again, which was near a year, the error was 19' 31", 25 in time, or 4° 52' 48" \(\frac{1}{4}\) in longitude. This error cannot be thought great, if we confider the length of time, and that we had gone over a space equal to upwards of three-sourths of the equatorial circumference of the earth, and through all the climates and latitudes from 9° to 71°. Mr. Wales found its rate of going here to be that of gaining 12" \$26\$ on mean time, per day.

12", 576, on mean time, per day.

The mean result of all the observations he made for ascertaining the variation of the compass and the dip of the south end of the needle, the three several times we had been here, gave 14° g' \(\frac{1}{2} \) E for the former, and 64° \(\frac{2}{3} \) 60" \(\frac{2}{3} \) for the latter. He also found, from very accurate observations, that the time of high-water, preceded the moon's southing, on the full and change days, by three hours; and that the greatest rise and fall of the water was five seet ten inches and an half; but there were evident tokens on the beach, of its having risen two feet higher than it ever did in the course of his experiments.

V O Y A G E

TOWARDS THE

SOUTH POLE,

AND

ROUND THE WORLD.

BOOK IV.

From leaving New Zealand to our Return to England.

CHAP. I.

The Run from New Zealand to Terra del Fuego, with the Ranze from Cape Deseada to Christmas Sound, and Description of that Part of the Coast.

AT day-break on the 10th, with a fine breeze at W. N. W. we weighed and flood out of the Sound; and, after getting round the Two Brothers, fteered for Cape Campbell, which is at the S. W. entrance of the Strait, all fails fet, with a fine breeze at North. At four in the afternoon, we passed the Cape, at the distance of four or five leagues, and then steered S. S. E. ½ E. with the wind at N. W. a gentle gale, and cloudy weather.

Next morning, the wind veered round by the Frid. 11.

West to South, and forced us more to the East

M 2 than

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE, than I intended. At feven o'clock in the even-

Novemb ing, the snowy mountains bore W. by S. and Frid. 11. Cape Pallifer N. ½ W. distant fixteen or seventeen leagues; from which Cape, I, for the third time

164

took my departure. After a few hours calm, a breeze springing up at North, we steered S. by E. all fails fet, with a view of getting into the latitude

of 54° or 55°; my intention being to cross this vast ocean nearly in these parallels, and so as to pass over those parts which were left unexplored the preceding fummer. In the morning of the 12th, the wind increaf-

Satur. 12. ed to a fine gale; at noon we observed in latitude 43° 13′ 30″ S. longitude 176° 41′ East, an extra-ordinary fish of the whale kind was seen, which fome called a fea monster. I did not fee it myfelf. In the afternoon, our old companions the pintado peterels began to appear.

On the 13th, in the morning, the wind veered to W. S. W. At feven, feeing the appear-Sund. 13. ance of land to the S.W. we hauled up towards it, and foon found it to be a bog bank. Afterwards we

fleered S. E. by S. and foon after faw a feal. At noon, latitude, by account, 44° 25' longitude 177° 31' E. Foggy weather, which continued all the afternoon. At fix in the evening, the wind veered to N. E. by N. and increased to a fresh gale, attended with thick hazy weather; course steered E. E. 4 S.

Mond 14. On the 14th, A. M. faw another feal. At noon, latitude 45° 54' longitude 179° 29' Eaft. On the 15th A. M. the wind veered to the Tuef. 15. westward; the fog cleared away, but the weather continued cloudy. At noon, latitude 47° 30', longitude 178° 19' West; for, having passed the

meridian of 180 East, I now reckon my longitude West of the first meridian, viz. Greenwich. In Wedn. 16. the evening heard penguins, and the next morning faw fome fea or rock weed. At noon a fresh 1774 gale from the West and fine weather. Latitude Novemb.

observed 49° 33', longitude 175° 31' W.

Next morning fresh gales and hazy weather; Thurs.17. faw a feal and feveral pieces of weed. At noon, latitude 51° 12' longitude 173° 17' West. The wind veered to the North and N. E. by N. blew a strong gale by squalls, which split an old topgallant fail, and obliged us to double reef the top-fails, but in the evening the wind moderated, and veered to W. N. W. when we loofed a reef out of each topfail; and found the variation of the compass to be 9° 52' E. being then in the latitude 510 47', longitude 1720 21' W. and the next morning the 18th, in the latitude of 52° Frid. 18. 25', longitude 170° 45' W. it was 10° 26' East. Towards noon, had moderate but cloudy weather, and a great swell from the West: some pen-

guins and pieces of fea-weed feen. On the 19th, steered E. S. E. with a very fresh Saturd 19 gale at N. hazy dirty weather. At noon, latitude 53° 43', longitude 166° 15' W.

On the 20th, steered E. by S. with a moderate Sund. 20. breeze at N. attended with thick hazy weather.

At noon, latitude 54° 8' longitude 162° 18' W. On the 21st, winds mostly from the N. E. a Mond. 21. fresh gale attended with thick, hazy, dirty weather. Course S. E. by S. latitude, at noon, 55° 31', longitude 160° 29'; abundance of blue pe-

terels and some penguins seen.

Fresh gales at N. W. by N. and N. by W. and Tuesd. 22. hazy till towards noon of the 22d, when the weather cleared up, and we observed in latitude 55° 48' S. longitude 156° 56' W. In the afternoon had a few hours calm; after that, the wind

came at S. S. E. and S. E. by S. a light breeze, with which we steered East northerly. In the night the aurora australis was visible, but very faint, and no ways remarkable. Oπ Novemb. longitude 156° 13' West, the variation was 9° Wedn. 23. 42' East. We had a caning, when a breeze forung up at West, at first it blave a gentle gale, but of

ing till fix in the evening, when a breeze fprung up at West; at first it blew a gentle gale, but afterwards freshened. Our course was now E. 1 North.

24. On the 24th, a fresh breeze at N. W. by W.

Thurf.24. On the 24th, a fresh breeze at N. W. by W. and N. by W. At noon, in latitude 55° 38' S. longitude 153° 37' W. foggy in the night, but Frid. 25. next day had a fine gale at N. W. attended with clear pleasant weather; course steered E. by N. In the evening, being in the latitude of 55° 8' S. longitude 148° 10' W. the variation, by the mean

longitude 148° 10' W. the variation, by the mean of two compasses, was 6° 35' is East.

Having a steady fresh gale at N. N. W. on the 26th and 27th, we steered Fast, and at noon

Having a steady fresh gale at N. N. W. on Satur. 26. the 26th and 27th, we steered East, and at noon Sund. 27 on the latter were in latitude 55° 6' South, longitude 138° 56' West.

I now gave up all hopes of finding any more land in this ocean, and came to a resolution to steer directly for the west entrance of the Straits of Magalhaens, with a view of coasting the out, or south side of Terra del Fuego, round Cape Horn, to the Strait le Maire. As the world has but a very impersect knowledge of this shore, I thought the coasting of it would be of more advantage, both to navigation and to geography,

vantage, both to navigation and to geography, than any thing I could expect to find in a higher latitude. In the afternoon of this day, the wind blew in fqualls, and carried away the main top-gallant maft.

A very ftrong gale northerly, with hazy rainy Mond. 28. weather, on the 28th, obliged us to double reef the fore and main topfail, to hand the mizen topfail, and get down the fore top-gallant yard. In the morning, the bolt rope of the main topfail

broke, and occasioned the sail to be split. I have observed that the ropes to all our sails, the square

fails especially, are not of a fize and strength sufficient to wear out the canvass. At noon, latitude 55° 20' South, longitude 134° 16' West, a Mond. 28.
great swell from N. W. albatrosses and blue peterels seen.

Next day towards noon, the wind abating, we Tues. 29.

loofed all the reefs out of the top-fails, rigged another top-gallant mast, and got the yards across. P.M. little wind, and hazy weather; at midnight calm, that continued that continued till noon the next day, when a breeze sprung up at East, with Wedn. 30. which we stretched to the northward. At this time we were in the latitude 55° 32' S. longitude 128° 45' W. fome albatroffes and peterels feen. At eight P. M. the wind veering to N. E. we tacked and flood to E. S. E. On the 1st of December, thick hazy weather, Decemb. with drizzling rain, and a moderate breeze of Thurst 1. wind, which, at three o'clock P. M. fell to a calm, at this time in latitude 55° 41' S. longitude 127° 5' W. After four hours calm, the fog cleared away, and we got a wind at S. E. with which we stood N. E. Next day, a fresh breeze at S. E. and hazy fog- Frid. 2.

gy weather, except a few hours in the morning, when we found the variation to be 1° 28' East. Latitude 55° 17', longitude 125° 41' West. The variation after this was supposed to increase; for on the 4th, in the morning, being in latitude Sund. 53° 21', longitude 121° 31' W. it was 3° 16' E.; in the evening, in latitude 53° 13', longitude 119° 46' W. it was 3° 28' E.; and on the 5th, at six o'clock in the evening, in latitude 53° 8', longitude 115° 58' West, it was 4° 1' East.

For more than twenty-four hours, having had

For more than twenty-four hours, having had a fine gale at South; this enabled us to fleer East, with very little deviation to the North; and the wind now altering to S. W. and blowing a steady

On the 6th, had some snow showers.

evening, being in latitude 53° 13', longitude 111° 12', the variation was 4° 58' East, and the

remarkable happened, till the 9th, at noon, when

being in the latitude of 53° 37′, longitude 103° 44′ West, the wind veered to N. E. and afterwards came infenfibly round to the South, by the E. and S. E. attended with cloudy hazy wea-

On the 10th, a little before noon, latitude 54°, longitude 102° 7' West, passed a small bed of

fea-weed. In the afternoon the wind veered to S. W. blew a fresh gale, attended with dark cloudy weather. We steered East half a point

On the 12th, the wind veered to the West,

Sund. 11 North; and the next day, at fix in the evening, being in latitude 53° 35', longitude 95° 52' W. the variation was 9° 58' E. Many and various

Mond. 12. N. W. and in the evening to North; and, at last, left us to a calm: That continued till midnight, when we got a breeze at South; which, foon after, veering to, and fixing at, West, we Wedn.14 steered East, and on the 14th in the morning, found the variation to be 13° 25' E. latitude 53 25'. longitude 87° 53' W.; and in the afternoon, being in the same latitude, and the longitude of 86° 2′ W. it was 15° 3′ E. and increased in such

Thurf 15 a manner, that on the 15th, in the latitude of 53° 30', longitude 82° 23' W. it was 17° E., and the next evening, in the latitude of 53° 25' longitude 78° 40', it was 17° 38' E. About this time,

forts of albatroffes about the ship.

Wedn. 7. next morning, being in latitude 58° 16', longitude 109° 33', it was 5° 1' Eaft. The wind was now at West, a fine pleasant gale, sometimes with showers of rain. Nothing

ther, and fome showers of rain.

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE.

Frid. 9.

Satur. 10.

we saw a penguin and a piece of weed; and the next morning, a seal and some diving peterels. For the three last days, the wind had been at West, a steady fresh gale, attended, now and then, with showers of rain or hail.

At fix in the morning of the 17th, being near-Saur. 17. ly in the fame latitude as above, and in the longitude of 77° 10′ West, the variation was 18° 33′ East; and in the afternoon it was 21° 38′, being at that time in latitude 53° 16′ S. longitude 75° 9′W. In the morning, as well as in the afternoon, I took some observations to determine the longitude by the watch; and the results, reduced to noon, gave 76° 18′ 30″ West. At the same time, the longitude, by my reckoning, was 76° 17′ West. But I have reason to think, that we were about half a degree more to the West than either the one or the other; our latitude, at the

fame time, was 53° 21' South.

We steered E. by N. and E. ½ N. all this day, under all the sail we could carry, with a fine fresh gale at N. W. by W. in expectation of seeing the land before night; but not making it till ten o'clock, we took in the studding-sails, top-gallant sails, and a reef in each top-sail, and steered E. N. E. in order to make sure of salling in with

Two hours after, we made the land, extending from N. E. by N. to E. by S. about fix leagues diffant. On this difcovery, we wore and brought to, with the ship's head to the South, and having founded, found feventy-five fathoms water, the bottom stone and shells. The land now before us could be no other than the west coast of Terra del Fuego, and near the west en-

Cape Defeada.

trance to the Straits of Magathaens.

As this was the first run that had been made directly across this ocean, in a high fouthern

latitude,

Decemb. Satur. 17. latitude*, I have been a little particular in noting every circumstance that appeared in the least material: And after all, I must observe that I never made a passage, any where of such length, or even much shorter, where so few interesting

circumftances occurred. For, if I except the variation of the compass, I know of nothing else worth notice. The weather had been neither unusually stormy nor cold. Before we arrived in the latitude of 50°, the mercury in the thermometer fell gradually from fixty to fifty; and after we arrived in the latitude of 55°, it was generally between forty-seven and forty-sive; once

ons were made at noon.

I have now done with the Southern Pacific Ocean; and flatter myself that no one will think

or twice it fell to forty-three. These observati-

that I have left it unexplored; or that more could have been done, in one voyage, towards obtaining that and then have been done in this

ing that end, than has been done in this.

Soon after we left New Zealand, Mr. Wales contrived, and fixed up, an instrument, which

very accurately measured the angle the ship rolled, when sailing large and in a great sea; and that in which she lay down, when sailing upon a wind. The greatest angle he observed her to roll was 38°. This was on the 6th of this month, when the sea was not unusually high; so that it cannot bereckoned the greatest roll she had made. The most he observed her to heel or lie down, when sailing upon a wind, was 18°; and this

The most he observed her to heel or lie down, when sailing upon a wind, was 18°; and this was under double-reesed top-sails and courses.

Sund. 18. On the 18th, at three in the morning, we founded again, and found one hundred and ten

* It is not to be supposed that I could know at this time that the Adventure had made the passage before me.

fathoms,

171 fathoms, the fame bottom as before. We now nade fail with a fresh gale at N. W. and Decemb. steered S. E. by E. along the coast. It extend-Sund. 18. ed from Cape Deseada, which bore North 7° East, to E. S. E. a pretty high ragged isle, which lies near a league from the main, and S. 18° E. fix leagues from Cape Defeada, bore N. 49° E. distant four leagues; and it obtained the name of Landfall. At four o'clock, we were North and South of the high land of Cape Deseada, distant about nine leagues; so that we saw none of the low rocks said to lie off it. The latitude of this Cape is about 53° S. longitude 74° 40' West.

Continuing to range the coast, at about two leagues diftance, at eleven o'clock we paffed a projecting point, which I called Cape Glou-cefter. It shews a round surface of considerable height, and has much the appearance of being an illand. It lies S. S. E. & E. diftant feventeen leagues from the ifle of Landfall. The coast between them forms two bays, ftrewed with rocky iflots, rocks, and breakers. The coast appeared very broken with many inlets; or rather it seemed to be composed of a number of islands. The land is very mountainous, rocky and barren, spotted, here and there, with tufts of wood, and patches of fnow. At noon Cape Gloucester bore North, distant eight miles and the most advanced point of land to the S. E. which we judged to be Cape Noir, bore S. E. by S. distant seven or eight leagues. Latitude observed 54° 13' S. Longitude made from Cape Deseada, 54' East.

From Cape Gloucester, off which lies a small rocky island, the direction of the coast is nearly S. E.; but to Cape Noir, for which we

steered,

Decemb. leagues. steered, the course is S. S. E. distant about ten

At three o'clock, we paffed Cape Noir, which is a fleep rock of confiderable height, and the S. W. point of a large island that Sund. 18. feemed to lie detached, a league, or a league and a half, from the main land. The land of the Cape, when at a distance from it, appeared to be an island disjoined from the other; but, on a nearer approach, we found it connected

by a low neck of land. At the point of the Cape are two rocks; the one peaked like a fugar-loaf, the other not so high, and shewing a rounder surface; and S. by E. two leagues from the Cape are two other rocky islots. This Cape is fituated in the latitude of 54° 30' S. longitude 73° 33' West.

After passing the two islots, we steered E. S. E. crossing the great bay of St. Barbara. We but just saw the land in the bottom of it; which could not be less than seven or eight leagues from us. There was a space, lying in the direction of E. N. E. from Cape Noir, where no land was to be feen: this may be the Channel of St. Barbara which opens into the Straits of

Magalhaens, as mentioned by Frezier. found the Cape to agree very well with his defcription; which shews that he laid down the channel from good memoirs. At ten o'clock, drawing near the S. E. point of the bay, which lies nearly in the direction of S. 60° East from Cape Noir, eighteen leagues distant, we shortened fail, and spent the night standing off and

At two o'clock in the morning of the 19th, Mond.19. having made fail, we fleered S. E. by E. along the coast, and soon passed the S. E. point of the Bay of St. Barbara, which I called Cape Defola-

173 tion; because near it commenced the most desolate and barren country I ever faw. It is fitu-Decemb. ated in the latitude of 54° 55' South, longitude Mond. 19. 72° 12' West. About four leagues to the East of this Cape is a deep inlet, at the entrance of which lies a pretty large island, and some others of less note. Nearly in this fituation some charts place a channel leading into the Straits of Magalhaens, under the name of Straits of Jelouzel. At ten o'clock, being about a league and an half from the land, we founded, and found fixty fathoms water, a bottom of small

ftones and shells. The wind, which had been fresh at N. by W. began to abate, and at noon it fell calm, when we observed in latitude 55° 20' South, longitude made from Cape Defeada 3° 24' E. In this fituation we were about three leagues from the nearest shore, which was that of an island. This I named Gilbert isle, after my master. It is nearly of the same height with the rest of the coast, and shews a surface composed of several peaked rocks unequally high. A little to the S. E. of it are some smaller islands, and, without them, breakers.

I have before observed that this is the most desolate coast I ever faw. It seems entirely composed of rocky mountains without the least appearance of vegetation. These mountains terminate in horrible precipices, whose craggy fummits spire up to a vast height; so that hardly any thing in Nature can appear with a more barren and favage aspect, than the whole of this country. The inland mountains were covered with fnow, but those on the sea-cost were not. We judged the former to belong to the main of Terra del Fuego, and the latter to be islands, so ranged as apparently to form a coast.

After

174

1774

After three hours calm, we got a breeze at Decemb S. E. by. E. and having made a short trip to Mond.19. South, stood in for the land; the most advanced

point of which, that we had in fight, bore East, distant ten leagues. This is a lofty promontory, lying E. S. E. nineteen leagues from Gilbert Isle, and situated in latitude 55° 26' South.

longitude 70° 25' West. Viewed from the situation we now were in, it terminated in two high towers; and, within them, a hill shaped like a sugar loaf. This wild rock therefore obtained the name of York Minster. Two leagues to the westward of this head; appeared

a large inlet, the west point of which we setched

in with, by nine o'clock, when we tacked in forty-one fathoms water, half a league from the shore; to the westward of this inlet, was another, with feveral islands lying in the en-

trance. During the night between the 19th and 20th, Tuef. 20. we had little wind easterly, which in the morning veered to N. E. and N. N. E. but it was too

faint to be of use; and at ten, we had a calm, when we observed the ship to drive from off We had made the fame the shore out to sea.

observation the day before. This must have been occasioned by a current, and the melting of the fnow increasing, the inland waters will cause a stream to run out of most of these inlets.

At noon, we observed in latitude 55° 39' 30" S. York Minster then bearing N. 15° E. distant five leagues; and Round-hill, just peeping above the horizon, which we judged to belong to the isles of Saint Ildefonso. E. 25° S. ten or

eleven leagues distant. At ten o'clock, a breeze fpringing up at E. by S. I took this opportunity to stand in for the land, being desirous of going into one of the many ports which feemed

feemed open to receive us, in order to take a 1774. view of the country, and to recruit our flock of Decemb. wood and water.

In flanding in for an opening, which appeared on the east fide of York Minster, we had forty, thirty-seven, fifty, and fixty fathoms water, a bottom of small stones and shells. When we had the last foundings we were nearly in the middle between the two points that form the entrance to the inlet, which we observed to branch into two arms, both of them lying in nearly North, and disjoined by an high rocky point. We flood for the eaftern branch as being clear of islots; and after passing a black rocky one, lying without the point just mentioned, we founded and found no bottom with a line of an hundred and feventy fathoms. This was altogether unexpected, and a circumstance that would not have been regarded if the breeze had continued; but, at this time, it fell calm, fo that it was not possible to extricate ourselves from this difagreeable fituation. Two boats were hoisted out, and sent a-head to tow; but they would have availed little, had not a breeze fprung up about eight o'clock, at S. W. which put it in my power either to stand out to sea, or up the inlet. Prudence seemed to point out the former; but the defire of finding a good port, and of learning something of the country, getting the better of every other confideration, I refolved to stand in; and, as night was approaching, our fafety depended on getting to an anchor. With this view we continued to found, but always had an unfathomable depth.

Hauling up under the east fide of the land which divided the two arms, and seeing a small cove a-head, I sent a boat to sound; and we kept as near the shore as the sources from the land

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

176

1774. land would permit, in order to be able to get Decemb. Into this place, if there should be anchorage.

The boat soon returned, and informed us that there was thirty and twenty-five fathoms water, a full cable's length from the shore. Here we anchored in thirty fathoms, the bottom sand and broken shells; and carried out a kedge and hawser, to steady the ship for the night.



Man in Christmas found Tierra del Fuego.

CHAP. II.

Transactions in Christmas Sound, with an account of the Country and its Inhabitants.

THE morning of the 21st was calm and pleasant. After breakfast, I set out with two Decembers to look for a more secure station. We wish the ship lay, than we found a cove in which was anchorage in thirty, twenty, and sister fathoms, the bottom stones and sand. At the head of the cove was a stony beach, a valley covered with wood, and a stream of fresh water; so that there was every thing we could expect to find in such a place, or rather more; for we shot three geese out of four that we saw, and caught some young ones, which we afterwards let go.

After discovering, and sounding this cove, I sent Lieutenant Clerke, who commanded the other boat, on board, with orders to remove the ship into this place, while I proceeded farther up the inlet. I presently saw that the land we were under, which disjoined the two arms, as mentioned before, was an island, at the north end of which the two channels united. After this, I hastened on board, and found every thing in readiness to weigh; which was accordingly done, and all the boats sent a-head to tow the ship round the point. But, at that moment, a light breeze came in from the sea too scant to fill our sails; so that we were obliged to drop Vol. II.

the anchor again, for fear of falling upon the 1774. Decemb. point, and to carry out a kedge to windward. Wed, 21. That being done, we hove up the anchor,

warped up to, and weighed the kedge, and proceeding round the point under our flay-fails, there anchored with the best bower, in twenty

fathoms; and moored with the other bower, which lay to the North, in thirteen fathoms. In this position we were shut in from the sea by the point above mentioned, which was in one with the extremity of the inlet to the East. Some iflots, off the next point above us, covered us from the N. W. from which quarter the wind

had the greatest fetch, and our distance from the shore was about one third of a mile. Thus fituated, we went to work, to clear a place to fill water, to cut wood, and to fet up a tent for the reception of a guard, which was thought necessary; as we had already discovered, that, barren as this country is, it was not without

people, though we had not yet feen any. Mr. Wales, also got his observatory and instruments on shore; but it was with the greatest difficulty he could find a place of fufficient flability, and clear of the mountains, which every where furrounded us, to fet them up in; and at last he was obliged to content himself with the top of a rock, not more than nine feet over.

Next day I fent Lieutenants Clerke and Pickerfgill, accompanied by some of the other officers, to examine and draw a sketch of the channel on the other fide of the island; and I went myself in another boat, accompanied by the

botanists, to survey the northern parts of the found. In my way, I landed on the point of a low ifle covered with herbage, part of which had been lately burnt; we likewise saw a hut;

figns fufficient that people were in the neighbourhood. After I had taken the necessary

bearings,

bearings, we proceeded round the east end of Burnt Island, and over to what we judged to be the main of Terra del Fuego, where we found Thur. 22. a very fine harbour encompassed by steep rocks of vast height, down which ran many limpid streams of water; and at the foot of the rocks, fome tusts of trees, fit for little else but fuel.

This harbour which I shall distinguish by

the name of the Devil's Bason, is divided, as it were, into two, an inner and an outer one; and the communication between them is by a narrow channel five fathoms deep. In the outer bason, I sound thirteen and seventeen fathoms water, and in the inner, feventeen and twenty-three. This last is as secure a place as can be, but nothing can be more gloomy. The vast height of the savage rocks which encompass it, deprived great part of it, even on this day, of the meridian fun. The outer harbour is not quite free from this inconvenience. but far more so than the other; it is also rather more commodious, and equally fafe. in the direction of North, a mile and an half distant from the east end of Burnt Island. I likewise found a good anchoring-place a little to the West of this harbour, before a stream of water that comes out of a lake or large refervoir, which is continually supplied by a cascade falling into it. Leaving this place, we proceeded along the

flore to the westward, and found other harbours which I had not time to look into. In all of them is fresh water, and wood for suel; but except these little tusts of bushes, the whole country is a barren rock, doomed by Nature to everlasting sterility. The low islands, and even some of the higher, which lie scattered up and down the Sound, are indeed mostly covered with shrubs and herbage, the N 2 A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

Thur. 22. foil a black rotten turf, evidently composed, by length of time, of decayed vegetables.

Thur. 22. I had an oportunity to verify what we had observed at sea; that the sea-coast, is composed of a number of large and small islands, and that the numerous inlets are formed by the

3 8è

Frid. 23.

of a number of large and fmall islands, and that the numerous inlets are formed by the junction of feveral channels; at least so it is here. On one of these low islands, we found several huts, which had lately been inhabited; and near them was a good deal of celery, with with which we loaded our boat, and returned on board at seven o'clock in the evening. In

and near them was a good deal or celery, with with which we loaded our boat, and returned on board at feven o'clock in the evening. In this expedition we met with little game; one duck, three or four shags, and about that number of rails or sea-pies being all we got. The other boat returned on board some hours before; having sound two harbours on the west

fide of the other cannel; the one large, and the other small; but both of them safe and commodious; though, by the sketch Mr. Pickersgill had taken of them, the access to both appeared rather intricate.

I was now told of a melancholy accident

I was now told of a melancholy accident which had befallen one of our marines. He had not been feen fince eleven or twelve o'clock the preceding night. It was supposed that he had fallen over-board, out of the head, where he had been last seen, and was drowned.

Having fine pleasant weather on the 23d, I sent Lieutenant Pickerfeill in the cutter, to ex-

Having fine pleasant weather on the 23d, I fent Lieutenant Pickersgill in the cutter, to explore the east side of the Sound, and went mysfelf in the pinnace to the west side, with an intent to go round the island, under which we were at anchor, (and which I shall diffinguish by the name of Shag Island) in order to view the passage leading to the harbours Mr. Pickersgill had discovered the day before, on which I made the following observations. In coming

from sea, leave all the rocks and islands, lying

off and within York Minster, on your larboard Decemb. end of Shag Island, on your starboard; and Frid. 23. when abreast of the south end of that island, haul over for the west shore, taking care to avoid the beds of weeds you will see before you, as they always grow on rocks; some of which I have found twelve fathoms under water; but it is always best to keep clear of them. The entrance to the large harbour, or Port Clerke, is just to the North of some low rocks lying off a point on This harbour lies in, W. by S. a Shag Island. mile and an half, and hath in it from twelve to twenty-four fathoms depth, wood and fresh water. About a mile without, or to the fouthward of Port Clerke, is, or feemed to be, another which I did not examine. It is formed by a large ifland which covers it from the fouth and east Without this island, that is between it and York Minster, the sea seemed strewed with islots, rocks, and breakers. In proceeding round the fouth end of Shag Island, we observed the shags to breed in vast numbers in the cliffs of the rocks. Some of the old ones we shot, but could not come at the young ones, which are, by far, the beast eating. On the east side of the island we faw fome geefe; and having with difficulty landed, we killed three, which, at this time, was a valuable acquisition.

About seven in the evening we got on board, where Mr. Pickersgill had arrived but just before. He informed me that the land opposite to our station was an island, which he had been round, that, on another, more to the North, he found many terns eggs, and that without the great island, between it and the east head, lay a cove in which were many geese, one only of which he got, besides some young gossins.

This

This information of Mr. Pickersgill's induced Decemb. me to make up two shooting parties next day;
Satur. 24. Mr. Pickersgill and his affociates going in the cutter, and myself and the botanists in the pin-Mr. Pickersgill went by the N. E. side of the large island above mentioned, which obtained the name of Goose Island; and I went by the S. W. fide. As foon as we got under the ifland, we found plenty of shags in the cliffs, but, without staying to spend our time and shot upon these, we proceeded on, and presently found fport enough. For, in the fouth of the illand, were abundance of geefe. It happened to be the moulting season; and most of them were on shore for that purpose, and could not fly.— There being a great surf, we found great difficulty in landing, and very bad climbing over the rocks when we were landed; fo that hundreds of the geefe escaped us, some into the sea, and others up into the island. We, however, by one

> acquifition we had made overbalanced every other confideration, and we fat down with a good appetite to supper on part of what the preceding day had produced. Mr. Pickersgill and his affociates had got on board fome time before us with fourteen geese; so that I was able to make distribution to the whole crew, which was the more acceptable, on account of the approaching festival. For, had not Providence thus fingularly provided for us, our Christmas cheer must have been falt beef and pork. I now learnt that a number of the natives in

means or other, got fixty-two; with which we returned on board, all heartily tired; but the

nine canoes, had been along-fide the ship; and fome on board. Little address was required to persuade them to either; for they seemed to be well enough acquainted with Europeans, and had, amongst them, some of their knives.

The next morning, the 25th, they made us another wift. I found them to be of the same Decemb. nation I had formerly feen in Success-Bay; and Sund. 25. the same which M. de Bougainville distinguishes by the name of Pecheras; a word which these had, on every occasion, in their mouths. They are a little, ugly, half-starved, beardless race. faw not a tall person amongst them. They were almost naked; their clothing was a feal-skin; fome had two or three fewed together, fo as to make a cloak which reached to the knees; but the most of them had only one skin, hardly large enough to cover their shoulders; and all their lower parts were quite naked. The women, I was told, cover their nakedness with the flap of a feal-skin, but in other respects are clothed like They, as well as the children, remain. ed in the canoes. I faw two young children at the breast entirely naked; thus they are inured from their infancy to cold and hardships. had with them bows and arrows, and darts, or rather harpoons, made of bone, and fitted to a staff. I suppose they were intended to kill seals and fish; they may also kill whales with them, as the Efguimaux do. I know not if they refemble them in their love of train-oil; but they, and every thing they had, fmelt most intolerably of it. I ordered them some biscuit, but did not observe them so fond of it as I had been told. They were much better pleased when I gave them fome medals, knives, &c,

The women and children, as before observed, remained in the canoes. These were made of bark; and in each was a fire, over which the poor creatures huddled themselves. I cannot suppose that they carry a fire in their canoes for this purpose only; but rather that it may be always ready to remove ashore wherever they land; for let their method of obtaining fire be what it may,

1774; may, they cannot be always fure of finding dry Decemb. fuel that will kindle from a spark. They like-Sund. 25. wife carry in their canoes large feal hides, which,

I judged, were to shelter them when at sea, and to ferve as covering to their huts on shore; and occasionally to be used for fails.

They all retired before dinner, and did not wait to partake of our Christmas cheer. Indeed I believe no one invited them, and for good reafons; for their dirty persons, and the stench they carried about them, were enough to spoil the ap-

petite of any European; and that would have been a real disappointment, as we had not experienced such fare for some time. Roast and boiled geese, goose-pye, &c. was a treat little known to us; and we had yet some Madeira

wine left, which was the only article of our provision that was mended by keeping. So that our friends in England did not, perhaps, celebrate Christmas more cheerfully than we did. Mond.26. On the 26th, little wind next to a calm, and fair weather, except in the morning, when we

had fome showers of rain. In the evening, when it was cold, the natives made us another visit; and it being diffressing to see them stand trembling and naked on the deck, I could do no less than to give them fome baize and old canvass to

cover themselves. Having already completed our water, on the

Tues. 27. 27th I ordered the wood, tent, and observatory to be got on board; and, as this was work for

the day, a party of us went in two boats to shoot geefe, the weather being fine and pleafant. We proceeded round by the fouth fide of Goofe Ifland, and picked up in all thirty-one. On the

east side of the island, to the north of the east point, is good anchorage, in seventeen fathoms water, where it is entirely land-locked. This is a good place for ships to lie in that are bound to the West. On the north side of this isle, I obferved three fine coves, in which were both wood
and water; but it being near night, I had no Tues. 27.
time to sound them; though I doubt not, there
is anchorage. The way to come at them is by
the west end of the island.

When I returned on board, I found every thing got off the shore, and the launch in; so that we now only waited for a wind to put to fea. The festival, which we celebrated at this place, occasioned my giving it the name of Christinas The entrance, which is three leagues wide, is situated in the latitude of 55° 27' S. longitude 70° 16' West; and in the direction of N. 37° West from St. Ildefonso isles, distant ten leagues. These isles are the best landmark for finding the found. York Min'er, which is the only remarkable land about it, will hardly be known by a stranger, from any description that can be given of it, because it alters its appearance according to the different fituations it is viewed from. Besides the black rock, which lies off the end of Shag Island, there is another about midway between this and the East shore. A copious description of this found is unnecessary, as few would be benefited by it. The sketch which accompanies this journal will be a fufficient guide for fuch fhips as chance may bring hither. chorage, tufts of wood, and fresh water, will be found in all the coves and harbours. I would advise no one to anchor very near the shore for the fake of having a moderate depth of water; because there I generally found a rocky bottom. The refreshments to be got here are precarious, as they confift chiefly of wild fowl, and may probably never be found in fuch plenty as

may probably never be found in such plenty as to supply the crew of a ship; and fish, so far as we can judge, are scarce. Indeed the plenty of wild fowl made us pay less attention to fishing. Here

many.

Here are, however, plenty of muscles, not very Decemb. large, but well tasted, and very good celery is Tuef. 27. to be met with on several of the low islots, and where the natives have their habitations. wild-fowl are geefe, ducks, fea-pies, shags, and that kind of gull fo often mentioned in this journal under the name of Port Egmont hen. Here is a kind of duck, called by our people racehorses, on account of the great swiftness with which they run on the water; for they cannot fly, the wings being too short to support the body in the air. This bird is at the Falkland Islands, as appears by Pernety's journal *. The geefe too are there, and feem to be very well described under the name of buftards. They are much smaller than our English tame geese, but eat as well as any I ever tasted. They have short black bills and yellow feet. The gander is all white; the female is spotted black and white, or grey, with a large white fpot on each wing. Besides the bird above mentioned, here are feveral other aquatic, and some land ones; but of the latter not

From the knowlege which the inhabitants feem to have of Europeans, we may suppose that they do not live here continually, but retire to the North during the winter. I have often wondered that these people do not clothe themselves better, fince nature has certainly provided materials. They might line their seal-skin cloaks with the skins and feathers of aquatic birds; they might make their cloaks larger, and employ the same skins for other parts of clothing; for I cannot suppose they are scarce with them. They were ready enough to part with those they had to our people; which they hardly would have done, had they had not known where to have

^{*} See Pernety's Journal, p. 244, and p. 213.

got more. In short, of all the nations I have feen, the Pecheras are the most wretched. They are doomed to live in one of the most inhospitatueld. Tuesd.27. ble climates in the world, without having fagacity enough to provide themselves with such conveniences as may render life in some measure more comfortable.

Barren as this country is, it abounds with a variety of unknown plants, and gave sufficient employment to Mr. Forster and his party. The tree which produceth the Winter's bark, is found here in the woods; as is the holly-leaved barberry; and some other forts, which I know not, but I believe are common in the Straits of Magalhaens. We found plenty of a berry, which we called the cranberry, because they are nearly of the same colour, fize, and shape. It grows on a bushy plant, has a bitterish taste, rather inspid; but may be eaten either raw or in tarts, and is used as food by the natives.

CHAP. III.

Range from Christmas Sound, round Cape Horn, through Strait Le Maire, and round Staten Land: with an Account of the Discovery of a Harbour in that Island, and a Description of the Coasts.

Decemb. AT four o'clock in the morning on the 28th, we began to unmoor; and at eight weighed and Wedn. 28. stood out to sea, with a light breeze at N. W. which afterwards freshened, and was attended with rain. At noon, the east point of the found (Point Nativity) bore N. & W. diffant one and a half leagues, and St. Idlefonso Isles S. E. : S. distant seven leagues. The coast seemed to trend in the direction of E. by S. but the weather being very hazy, nothing appeared dif-

. We continued to steer S. E. by E. and E. S. E. with a fresh breeze at W. N. W. till four o'clock P. M. when we hauled to the South, in order to have a nearer view of St. Idlefonfo Isles. At this time we were abreaft of an inlet, which lies E. S. E. about feven leagues from the Sound; but it mu" be observed that there are some isles without this diffinction. At the west point of the inlet, are two high peaked hills; and below them, to the East, two round hills, or isles, which lie in the direction of N. E. and S. W. of each other. An island, or what appeared to be an island, lay in the entrance; and another but smaller inlet appeared to the West of this; indeed, the coast appeared indented and broken as usual.

At half past five o'clock, the weather clearing 1774up, gave us a good fight of Ildefonso Isles. They are a group of illands, and rocks above Wed. 28. water, fituated above fix leagues from the main, and in the latitude of 55° 53' South, longitude 69° 41' West. We now refumed our course to the East;

and, at fun-fet, the most advanced land bore S. E. by E & E; and a point which I judged to be the west point of Nassau Bay, discovered by the Dutch fleet under the command of Admiral Hermite in 1624, bore N. 80° East, fix leagues distant. In some charts, this point is called false Cape Horn, as being the fouthern point of Terra del Fuego. It is fituated in latitude 55° 39' South. From the inlet above mentioned to this false Cape, the direction of the coast is nearly

East, half a point South, distant fourteen or fif-

teen leagues. At ten o'clock, having shortened sail, we fpent the night in making short boards under the top-fails, and at three next morning, made Thur. 29. fail, and steered S. E. by S. with a fresh breeze at W. S. W. the weather fomewhat hazy. At this time, the west entrance to Nassau Bay extended from N. by E. to N. & E, and the fouth side of Hermite's Isles, E. by S. At four, Cape Horn, for which we now steered, bore E. by S. It is known, at a distance, by a high round hill over it. A point to the W. N. W. shews a surface not unlike this; but their fituations alone

will always diffinguish the one from the other. At half past seven, we passed this famous Cape, and entered the Southern Atlantic Ocean. It is the very same point of land I took for the Cape, when I passed it in 1769, which at that time I was doubtful of. It is the most southern extremity on a group of islands of unequal extent, lying before Naffau Bay, known by the name of Hermite Islands, and is situated in the latitude of 55° 58′, and in the longitude of 68° Thur. 29. 13′ West, according to the observations made of it in 1769. But the observations, which we had in Christmas Sound, and reduced to the Cape by the watch, and others, which we had afterwards,

the watch, and others, which we had afterwards, and reduced back to it by the same means, place it in 67° 19'. It is most probable that a mean between the two, viz. 67° 46' will be nearest the truth. On the N. W. side of the Cape are two peaked rocks like sugar loaves. They lie N. W. by N. and S. E. by S. by compass, of each other. Some other straggling low

it; but they are all near the shore. From Christmas Sound to Cape Horn, the course is E. S. E. \(\frac{1}{4} \) E. distant thirty-one leagues. In the direction of E. N. E. three leagues from Cape Horn, is a rocky point, which I called Mistaken

Cape, and is the southern point of the eastern-

rocks lie West of the Cape, and one South of

most of Hermite Isles. Between these two Capes there seemed to be a passage directly into Nassau Bay; some small isles were seen in the passage; and the coast, on the west side, had the appearance of forming good bays or harbours. In some charts, Cape Horn is laid down as belonging to a small island. This was neither confirmed, nor can it be contradicted by us; for

feveral breakers appeared in the coast, both to the East and West of it; and the hazy weather rendered every object indistinct. The summits of some of the hills were rocky, but the sides, and valleys, seemed covered with a green turf, and wooded in tusts.

From Cape Horn we steered E. by N. 3 N. which direction carried us without the rocks that lie off Mistaken Cape. These rocks are white with the dung of fowls; and vast numbers were seen about them. After passing them,

we steered N. E. ½ E. and N. E. for Strait Le Maire, with a view of looking into Success Bay, to see if there were any traces of the Adven-Thur. 29. ture having been there. At eight o'clock in the evening, drawing near the Strait, we shortened sail, and hauled the wind. At this time the Sugar-loaf on Terra del Fuego bore N. 33° West; the point of Success Bay, just open of the cape of the same name, bearing N. 20° East; and Staten Land, extending from N. 53° East to 67° East. Soon after, the wind died away, and we had light airs and calms by turns till near noon the next day; during which time Frid. 30.

we were driven by the current over to Staten Land.

The calm being succeeded by a light breeze at N. N. W. we stood over for Success Bay, adsisted by the currents, which set to the North. Before this, we had hosted our colours, and fired two guns; and soon after, saw a smoke rise out of the woods, above the south point of the bay; which I judged was made by the natives, as it was at the place where they resided when I was here in 1769. As soon as we got off the bay, I sent Lieutenant Pickersgill to see if any traces remained of the Adventure having been there lately; and in the mean time we stood on and off with the ship. At two o'clock,

it was falling water on shore; which was contrary to what I had observed when I was here before; for I thought then that the flood came from the North. Mr. Pickerfgill faw not the least figure of any ship having been there lately. I had inscribed our ships a name on a card, which he nailed to a tree at the place where the Endervour watered. This was done with a view of giving

the current turned and fet to the South; and Mr. Pickersgill informed me, when he returned, that

192

Decemb.

giving Captain Furneaux fome information, in case he should be behind us and put in here.

On Mr. Pickersgill's landing, he was cour-Frid. 30. teously received by several of the natives, who were cloathed in guanicoe and feal skins, and had on their arms bracelets, made of filver wire, and wrought not unlike the hilt of a fword, being no doubt the manufacture of some Europeans. They were the same kind of people we had seen in Christmas Sound; and, like them, repeated the word Pechera, on every occasion.

One man spoke much to Mr. Pickersgill pointing first to the ship and then to the bay, as if he wanted her to come in. Mr. Pickersgill said the bay was full of whales and feals; and we had observed the same in the Strait, especially on the Terra del Fuego fide, where the whales, in

particular, are exceedingly numerous. As foon as the boat was hoisted in, which was not till near fix o'clock, we made fail to the East, with a fine breeze at North. For fince we had explored the South coast of Terra del

Fuego, I refolved to do the same by Staten Land; which I believed to have been as little known as the former. At nine o'clock the wind

freshening, and veering to N. W. we tacked, and flood to S. W. in order to spend the night; which proved none of the best, being stormy

and hazy, with rain. Next morning, at three o'clock, we bore up for

the east end of Staten Land, which, at half past four, bore S. 60° E. the west end S. 2° E. and the land of Terra del Fuego S. 40° West. Soon after I had taken these bearings, the land was again obfcured in a thick haze, and we were obliged to make way, as it were, in the dark, for it was

but now and then we got a fight of the coast. As we advanced to the East, we perceived several islands, of unequal extent, lying off the land. There seemed to be a clear passage between

tween the eafternmost, and the one next to it, 1774-to the West. I would gladly have gone through this passage, and anchored under one of the if-Satur. 31. lands, to have waited for better weather; for on founding we found only twenty-nine fathoms water; but when I confidered that this was running to leeward in the dark, I chose to keep without the islands, and accordingly hauled off to the North. At eight o'clock we were abreast of the most eastern ise, distant from it about two miles, and had the same depth of water as before. I now shortened fail to the three top-fails, to wait for clear weather; for the fog was fo thick, that we could fee no other land than this island. After waiting an hour, and the weather not clearing up, we bore and hauled round the east end of the island, for the sake of smooth water, and anchorage, if it should be necessary. In hauling round, we found a strong race of a current, like unto broken water; but we had no less than nineteen fathoms. We also saw on the island, abundance of seals and birds. This was a temptation too great for people in our fituation to withstand, to whom fresh provisions of any kind were acceptable; and determined me to anchor, in order that we might tafte of what we now only faw at a distance. At length, after making a few boards, fishing, as it were, for the best ground, we anchored in twenty-one fathoms water, a stony bottom, about a mile from the island, which extended from N. 18° E. to N. 55° ½ West; and soon after, the weather clearing up, we saw Cape St. John, or the east end of Staten Land, bearing S. 75° East, distant four leagues. We were sheltered from the fouth wind by Staten Land, and from the north wind by the island; the other isles lay to the West, and secured us from that wind; but befide being open to the N.E. and E. we also Vol. II. lay

1774. lay exposed to the N. N. W. winds. This might Decemb. have been avoided by anchoring more to the Satur. 31. West; but I made choice of my fituation for

two reasons; first, to be near the island we intended to land upon; and fecondly, to be able to get to fea with any wind. After dinner we hoisted out three boats, and landed with a large party of men; fome to kill feals; others to catch or kill birds, fish, or what

came in our way. To find of the former, it mattered not where we landed; for the whole

fhore was covered with them; and, by the noise they made, one would have thought the island was stocked with cows and calves. On landing, we found they were a different animal from feals, but in shape and motion exactly resembling We called them Lions, on account of the great resemblance the male has to that beast. Here were also the same kind of seals which we

found in New Zealand, generally known by the name of Sea-bears; at least, we gave them that They were, in general, so tame, or rather stupid, as to suffer us to come near enough to knock them down with sticks; but the large ones we shot, not thinking it safe to approach

We also found on the island abundance of penguins and shags; and the latter had young ones almost fledged, and just to our taste. Here were geefe and ducks, but not many; birds of

prey, and a few small birds. In the evening we returned on board, our boats well laden with one thing or other. Next day, being January the 1st, 1775, find-January. Sund. 1. ing that nothing was wanting but a good har-

bour, to make this a tolerable place for ships to refresh at, whom chance or design might bring hither; I fent Mr. Gilbert over to Staten Land in the cutter, to look for one. Appearances promifed fuccess, in a place opposite the ship.

with

I also fent two other boats for the lions, &c. we 1775. had killed the preceding day; and, foon after, I went myself, and observed the sun's meridian Sund. 1. altitude at the N. E. end of the island, which gave the latitude 54° 40' 5" South. After shooting a few geefe, fome other birds, and plentifully supplying ourselves with young shags, we returned on board, laden with fea-lions, fea-bears, &c. The old lions and bears were killed chiefly for the fake of their blubber, or fat, to make oil of; for, except their harflets, which were tolerable, the flesh was too rank to be eaten with any degree of relish. But the young cubs were very palatable; and even the flesh of some of the old lionesses was not much amiss; but that of the old males was abominable. In the afternoon, I fent some people on shore to skin and cut off the fat of these which yet remained dead on shore; for we had already more carcasses on board than necessary; and I went myself, in another boat, to collect birds. About ten o'clock Mr. Gilbert returned from Staten Land, where he found a good port, fituated three leagues to the westward of Cape St. John, and in the direction of North, a little easterly, from the N. E. end of the eastern island. It may be known by fome fmall islands lying in the entrance. The channel, which is on the east fide of these islands, is half a mile broad. The course in is S.W. by S. turning gradually to W. by S. and Well. The harbour lies nearly in this last direction; is almost two miles in length, in some places near a mile broad; and hath in it from fifty to ten fathoms water, a bottom of mud and fand. Its shores are covered with wood fit for fuel; and in it are several streams of fresh water. On the islands were sea-lions, &c. and such an innumerable quantity of gulls as to darken the air when diffurbed, and almost to suffocate our people

O 2

196

1775. with their dung. This they seemed to void in a January. way of desence, and it stunk worse than affa-Sund. 1. foetida, or as it is commonly called devil's dung.

Sund. 1. fœtida, or as it is commonly called devil's dung.
Our people also saw several gesse, ducks, and
race-horses, which is also a kind of duck. The
day on which this port was discovered, occasi-

day on which this port was discovered, occasioned my calling it New Year's Harbour. It would be more convenient for ships bound to

would be more convenient for lines bound to the West, or round Cape Horn, if its situation would permit them, to put to sea with an easterly and northerly wind. This inconvenience, however, is of little consequence, since these

however, is of little consequence, since these winds are never known to be of long duration. The southerly and westerly are the prevailing winds; so that a ship can never be detained long in this port

in this port.

Mond.2. As we could not fail in the morning of the 2d, forwant of wind, I fent a party of men on shore to

the island, on the same duty as before. Towards noon we got a fresh breeze at West, but it came too late, and I resolved to wait till the next morn-

too late, and I refolved to wait till the next morning, when, at four o'clock, we weighed with a fresh gale at N.W. by W. and stood for Cape St. John, which, at half past fix, bore N. by E.

John, which, at half past fix, bore N. by E. distant four or five miles. This Cape, being the eastern point of Staten Land, a description of it is unnecessary. It, may, however, not be amis to say, that it is a rock of considerable height, situated in the latitude of 54° 46' South,

longitude 64° 7' West, with a rocky islot lying close under the north part of it. To the west-ward of the Cape, about five or six miles, is an inlet which seemed to divide the land; that is, to communicate with the sea to the South; and between this inlet and the Cape, is a bay; but I

between this inlet and the Cape, is a bay; but I cannot say of what depth. In sailing round the Cape, we met with a very strong current from the South: it made a race which looked like breakers;

breakers; and it was as much as we could do, with a strong gale, to make head against it.

After getting round the Cape, I hauled up Tucf. 3.

along the fouth coast; and as soon as we had brought the wind to blow off the land, it came upon us in such heavy squalls as obliged us to double-reef our top-fails. It afterwards fell, by little and little, and at noon ended in a calm. At this time Cape St. John bore N. 20° East, distant three and a half leagues; Cape St. Bartholomew, or the S. W. point of Staten Land, S. 83° West; two high detached rocks N. 80° West; and the place where the land seemed to be divided, which had the fame appearance on this fide, bore N. 15° West, three leagues distant. Latitude observed 54° 56'. In this situation we founded, but had no bottom with a line of one hundred and twenty fathoms. The calm was of very short duration, a breeze presently springing up at N. W. but it was too faint to make head against the current, and we drove with it back to the N. N. E. At four o'clock the wind veered, at once, to S. by E. and blew in fqualls attended with rain. Two hours after, the squalls and rain fublided, and the wind returning back to the west, blew a gentle gale. All this time the current fet us to the North; so that, at eight o'clock, Cape St. John bore W. N. W. distant about feven leagues. I now gave over plying, and steered S. E. with a resolution to leave the land; judging it to be fufficiently explored, to answer the most general purposes of navigation and geography.

1775.

CHAP. IV.

Observations, geographical and nautical, with an Account of the Islands near Staten Land, and the Animals found in them.

Thew the direction, extent, and polition of the coast, along which I have failed, either in this or my former voyage; and no more is to be expected from it. The latitudes have been determined by the sun's meridian altitude, which we were so fortunate as to obtain every day, except the one we failed from Christmas Sound; which was of no consequence as its latitude was known The longitudes have been fettled by before. Iunar observations, as is already mentioned. I have taken 67° 46' for the longitude of Cape Horn. From this meridian, the longitudes of all the other parts are deduced by the watch; by which the extent of the whole must be determined to a few miles; and whatever errors there may be in longitude, must be general. But I think it highly probable, that the longitude is determined to within a quarter of a degree. Trus the extent of Terra del Fuego from East to West, and configuratly that of the Straits of Magelhaens, will be found less than most navigstors have made it.

In order to illustrate this, and to shew the fituations of the neighbouring lands, and, by this means, make the annexed chart of more general use, I have extended it down to 47° of latitude.

But I am only answerable for the inac-1775. curacy of fuch parts as I have explored myself. January In laying down the rest I had recourse to the following authorities.

The longitude of Cape Virgin Mary, which is the most effential point, as it determines the length of the Straits of Magalhaens, is deduced from Lord Anson, who made 2° 3° difference of longitude between it and the Strait Le Maire. Now as the latter lies in 65° 22', Cape Virgin Mary must lie in 67° 52', which is the longitude I have assigned to it, and which, I have reason to think, cannot be far from the truth.

The Strait of Magalhaens, and the east coast of Patagonia, are laid down from the observations made by the late English and French na-

vigators.

The position of the west coast of America, from Cape Victory northward, I have taken from the discoveries of Sarmiento, a Spanish na-

vigator, communicated to me by Mr. Stuart, F. R. Ś. Falkland Islands are copied from a sketch taken from Captain M'Bride, who circumnavigat-

ed them some years ago in his Majesty's ship Jafon; and their distance from the main is agreeable to the run of the Dolphin, under the command of Commodore Byron, from Cape Virgin Mary to Port Egmont, and from Port Egmont to Port Defire; both of which runs were made in a few days; confequently no material errors could happen.

The S. W. coast of Terra del Fuego, with respect to inlets, islands, &c. may be compared to the coast of Norway; for, I doubt, if there be an extent of three leagues where there is not an inlet or harbour, which will receive and shelter the largest shipping. The worst is, that till these inlets are better known, one has, as it were, 200 1775. to fish for anchorage. There are several lurking January rocks on the coast, but happily none of them lie far from land, the approach to which may be known by founding, supposing the weather so obscure that you cannot see it. For to judge of

the whole by the parts we have founded, it is more than probable that there are foundings all along the coast, and for several leagues out to sea. Upon the whole, this is, by no means, the dangerous coast it has been represented. Staten Land lies nearly E. by N. and W. by S. and is ten leagues long in that direction; and, no where, above three or four leagues broad. The coast is rocky, much indented, and seemed to form feveral bays or inlets. It shews a surface of craggy hills which spire up to a vast height, especially near the west end. Except the craggy fummits of the hills, the greatest part was covered with trees and shrubs, or some fort of herbage, and there was little or no fnow on it.

> direction as the coast; but they are by no means confiderable. To the East of the Cape their ftrength is much increased, and their direction is N. E. towards Staten Land. They are rapid in Strait Le Maire and along the fouth coast of Staten Land, and fet like a torrent round Cape St. John; where they take a N. W. direction, and continue to run very strong both within and without New Year's Itles. While we lay at anchor within this island, I observed that the

The currents between Cape Defeada and Cape Horn, set from West to East, that is in the same

that, on the ebb, its ffrength was so much impaired, that the ship would sometimes ride head to wind when it was at West and W. N. W. This is only to be understood of the place where the ship lay at anchor; for at the very time we

current was strongest during the flood; and

had a ftrong current fetting to the westward, Mr. Gilbert found one of equal strength near the coast of Staten Land, setting to the eastward; though probably this was an eddy current or tide.

If the tides are regulated by the moon, it is

high-water by the shore at this place, on the days of the new and full moon, about four o'clock. The perpendicular rife and fall is very inconsiderable, not exceeding four feet at most. In Christmas Sound it is high water at half past two o'clock on the days of the full and change, and Mr. Wales observed it to rise and fall, on a perpendicular, three feet fix inches; but this was during the neap tides, confequently the spring tides must rise higher. give fuch an account of the tides and currents on these coasts as navigators might depend on, would require a multitude of observations, and in different places, the making of which would be a work of time. I confess myself unprovided with materials for such a task; and believe that the less I say on this subject the fewer mistakes I shall make. But I think I have been able to observe, that in Strait Le Maire, the foutherly tide or current, be it flood or ebb, begins to act on the days of new and full moon about four o'clock, which remark may be of use to ships who pass the Strait. Were I bound round Cape Horn to the West, and not in want of wood or water, or any thing that might make it necessary to put into

thing that might make it necessary to put into port, I would not come near the land at all. For by keeping out at sea you avoid the currents, which, I am satisfied, lose their force at ten or twelve leagues from land; and at a greater distance there is none.

During the time we were upon the coast, we had more calms than storms, and the winds so variable that January made from East to West in as short a time as from West to East, nor did we experience any

cold weather. The mercury in the thermometer at noon was never below 46°; and while we lay in Carritmas Sound, it was generally above temperate. At this place, the variation was 23° 30′ East, a few leagues to the S. W. of Strait Le Maire it was 24°; and at anchor, within New Year's files, it was 24° 20′ East.

These isles are, in general, so unlike Staten Land, especially the one on which we landed, that it deserves a particular description. It shews

a furface of equal height, and elevated about

thirty or forty feet above the fea, from which it is defended by a rocky coast. The inner part of the isle covered with a fort of sword-grass, very green, and of a great length. It grows on little hillocks, of two or three feet in diameter, and as many or more in height, in large tusts, which seemed to be composed of the roots of the plant matted together. Among these hillocks are a vast number of paths made by seabears and penguins, by which they retire into the centre of the isle. It is, nevertheles, exceedingly bad travelling; for these paths are so dirty that one is sometimes up to the knees in mire. Besides this plant, there are a few other grasses; a kind of heath, and some celery. The

are several small streams of water. The sword-grass, as I call it, seems to be the same that grows in Falkland Isles, described by Bougain-ville as a kind of gladiolus, or rather a species of gramen*, and named by Pernety, corn-slags.

The animals found on this little spot are sea-

whole furface is moist and wet, and on the coast

lions, fea-bears, a variety of oceanic, and fome

See English Translation of Bougainville, p. 51.
 land

land birds. The fea-lion is pretty well described by Pernety; though those we saw here have not January. fuch fore-feet or fins as that he has given a plate of, but fuch fins as that which he calls the feawolf. Nor did we fee any of the fize he speaks of; the largest n t being more than twelve or fourteen feet in length, and perhaps eight or ten in circumference. They are not of that kind described, under the same name, by Lord Anfon; but, for aught I know, these would more properly deferve that appellation; the long hair, with which the back of the head, the neck and shoulders, are covered, giving them greatly the air and appearance of a lion. The other part of the body is covered with a short hair, little longer than that of a cow or a horse; and the whole is a dark brown. The female is not half fo big as the male, and is covered with a short hair of an ash, or light dun colour. They live, as it were in herds, on the rocks, and near the fea-shore. As this was the time for engendering as well as bringing forth their young, we have feen a male with twenty or thirty females about him, and always very attentive to keep them all to himfelf, and beating off every other male who attempted to come into his flock. Others again had a less number; fome no more than one or two; and here and there we have feen one lying growling in a retired place, alone, and fuffering neither males nor females to approach him: we judged these were old and superannuated.

The fea-bears are not fo large, by far, as the lions, but rather larger than a common feal. They have none of that long hair which diffinguishes the lion. Theirs is all of an equal length, and finer than that of the lion, fomething like an otter's; and the general colour is that of irongrey. This is the kind which the French call fea-wolfs, and the English feals: they are, however,

204

1775.

lanuary.

ever, different from the seals we have in Europe and in North America. The lions may too, without any great impropriety, be called over-

grown feals; for they are all of the fame species. It was not at all dangerous to go among them; for they either fled or lay still. The only danger was in going between them and the sea; for if they took fright at any thing, they would come down in such numbers that, if you could not get out of their way, you would be run over.

Sometimes, when we came suddenly upon them, or waked them out of their sleep (for they are a sluggish sleepy animal), they would raise up their heads, fnort and snarl, and look as fierce as if they meant to devour us; but as we advanced upon them, they always run away; so that they

The penguin is an amphibious bird fo well known to most people, that I shall only observe, they are here in prodigious numbers; so that we could knock down as many as we pleased with a stick. I cannot say they are good eating. I have indeed made several good meals of them.

are downright bullies.

breed on the cliffs of rocks.

have indeed made feveral good meals of them; but it was for want of better victuals. They either do not breed here, or else this was not the season; for we saw neither eggs nor young ones. Shags breed here in vast numbers; and we

carried on board not a few, as they are very good eating. They take certain fpots to themselves, and build their nests near the edge of the cliffs on little hillocks, which are either those of the sword-grass, or else they are made by the shags building on them from year to year. There is another fort rather smaller than these, which

The geese are of the same sort we found in Christmas Sound; we saw but sew; and some had young ones. Mr. Forster shot one which was different from these, being larger, with a grey plumage,

plumage, and black feet. The others make a 1775 noise exactly like a duck. Here were ducks, January. plumage, and black feet. but not many; and feveral of that fort which we called race-horses. We shot some, and found them to weigh twenty-nine or thirty pounds; those who eat of them said they were very good.

The oceanic birds were gulls, terns, Port Egmont hens, and a large brown bird, of the fize of an albatross, which Pernety calls quebrantahues-We called them Mother Cary's geefe, and found them pretty good eating. The land birds were eagles, or hawks, bald-headed vultures, or what our feamen called turkey buzzards, thrushes,

and a few other small birds. Our naturalists found two new species of birds. The one is about the fize of a pigeon, the plu-

mage as white as milk. They feed along shore, probably on shell-fish and carrion; for they have a very disagreeable smell. When we first saw these birds, we thought they were the snow peterel, but the moment they were in our possession, the mistake was discovered; for they resemble them in nothing but fize and colour. These are not web-footed. The other fort is a species of curlews nearly as big as a heron. It has a variegated plumage, the principal colours whereof are light-grey, and a long crooked bill. I had almost forgot to mention that there are

fea-pies, or what we called, when in New Zealand, curlews; but we only faw a few straggling pairs. It may not be amiss to observe, that the shags are the same bird which Bougainville calls faw-bills; but he is mistaken in saying that the quebrantahuessas are their enemies; for this bird is of the peterel tribe, feeds wholly on fish, and is to be found in all the high fouthern latitudes. It is amazing to fee how the different animals,

which inhabit this little (pot, are mutually reconciled. They feem to have entered into a league A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE.

1775. January.

206

not to diffurb each other's tranquillity. The fealions occupy most of the fea-coast, the fea-bears take up their abode in the ifle; the fhags have post in the highest cliffs; the penguins fix their quarters where there is the most easy communication to and from the fea; and the other birds chule more retired places. We have feen all these animals mix together, like domestic cattle and poultry in a farm-yard, without one at-tempting to molest the other. Nay, I have often observed the eagles and vultures sitting on the hillocks among the fhags, without the latter, either young or old, being disturbed at their prefence. It may be asked how these birds of prey live? I suppose, on the carcasses of seals and birds which die by various causes; and probably not few, as they are fo numerous.

This very imperfect account is written more with a view to assist my own memory, than to give information to others. I am neither a botanist nor a naturalist; and have not words to describe the productions of Nature, either in the one branch of knowledge or the other.

CHAP. V.

Proceedings after leaving Staten Island, with an Account of the Discovery of the Isle of Georgia, and a Description of it.

HAVING left the land in the evening of 1775. the 3d, as before-mentioned, we saw it again next January. morning, at three o'clock, bearing West. Wind continued to blow a fleady fresh breeze till six P. M. when it shifted in a heavy squall to S. W. which came so suddenly upon us, that we had not time to take in the fails, and was the occafion of carrying away a top-gallant mast, a studding-fail boom, and a fore studding-fail. The iquall ended in a heavy shower of rain, but the wind remained at S. W. Our course was S. E. with a view of discovering that extensive coast, laid down by Mr. Dalrymple in his chart, in which is the Gulph of St. Sebastian. I designed to make the western point of that Gulph, in order to have all the other parts before me. Indeed, I had fome doubt of the existence of such a coast; and this appeared to me the best route for clearing it up, and for exploring the fouthern part of this ocean.

On the 5th, fresh gales, and wet and cloudy weather. At noon observed in 57° 9', longitude made from Cape Saint John, 5° 2', East. At six o'clock. P. M. being in the latitude 57° 21', and in longitude 57° 45' West, the variation was 21° 28' East.

fails, and hauled to the North, with a very strong gale at West, attended with a thick haze and sleet. The situation just mentioned, is nearly the same that Mr. Dalrymple assigns for the

S. W. point of the Gulph of St. Sebastian. But

as we saw neither land, nor signs of land, I was

the more doubtful of its existence, and was fearful, that by keeping to the South I might miss

the land faid to be discovered by La Roche in 1675, and by the Ship Lion in 1756, which Mr. Dalrymple places in 54° 30' latitude, and 45° of longitude; but on looking over Danville's Chart, I found it laid down 90 or 100 more to the West; this difference of situation being to me a fign of the uncertainty of both accounts, determined me to get into the parallel as foon as possible, and was the reason of my hauling to

Towards the morning of the 7th, the gale

abated, the weather cleared up, and the wind veered to the W. S. W. where it continued till midnight; after which it veered to N. W. ing at this time in the latitude of 56° 4' S. longitude 53° 36' West, we sounded, but found no bottom, with a line of one hundred and thirty fathoms. I still kept the wind on the larboardtack, having a gentle breeze and pleafant wea-Sund. 8. ther. On the 8th, at noon, a bed of fea-weed

passed the ship. In the afternoon, in the latitude of 55° 4', longitude 51° 45' West, the variation was 20° 4' East.

On the 9th, wind at N. E. attended with thick hazy weather, saw a seal, and a piece of seaweed. At noon, latitude 55° 12' S. longitude 50° 15' West, the wind and weather continuing the fame till towards midnight, when the latter

cleared

being then in the latitude of 58° 9' South, lon-

At eight o'clock in the evening of the 6th. 1775 lanuary. Frid. 6. gitude 53° .14' West, we close-reefed our top-

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE. 208

the North at this time.

Satur. 7.

Mond. 9.

cleared up, and the former veered to West, and blew a gentle gale. We continued to ply till January. two o'clock the next morning, when we bore Tuef. 10. away Eaft, and at eight, E. N. E.; at noon, away Ean, and at eight, E. N. E.; at noon, observed in latitude 54° 35' S. longitude 47° 56' West, a great many abbatrosses and blue peterels about the ship. I now steered Ea^a, and the next morning, in the latitude of 54° 38' Wedn.11. longitude 45° 10' West, the variation was 19° 25' East. In the afternoon saw several penguins, and some pieces of weed.

Having spent the night lying to, on the 12th, Thur. 12. at day-break, we bore away, and steered East northerly, with a fine fresh breeze at W. S.W.; at noon observed in latitude 54° 28' S. longitude in 42° 8' West; that is, near 3° East of the situation in which Mr. Dalrymple places the N. E. point of the Gulph of St. S baftian; but we had no other figns of land than fleing a feal and a few penguins; on the contrary we had a swell from E. S. E. which would hardly have been if any extensive track of land lay in that direction. In the evening the gale abated, and at midnight

it fell calm. The calm, attended by a thick fog, continued till fix next morning, when we got a wind Frid. 13. at East, but the fog still prevailed. We stood to the South till noon, when, being in the latitude of 55° 7', we tacked and firetched to the North with a fresh breeze at E. by S. and E. S. E. cloudy weather; faw feveral penguins and a snow peterel, which we looked on to be figns of the vicinity of ice. The air too was much colder than we had felt it finee we left New Zealand. In the afternoon the wind veered to S. E. and in the night to S. S. E. and blew fresh; with which we flood to the N. E.

At nine o'clock the next morning we faw an Satur. 14. island of ice, as we then thought; but at noon Vol. II.

210

₹775•

were doubtful whether it was ice or land. At this time it bore E. 4 S. distant thirteen leagues; Satur. 14. our latitude was 53° 56' 1/4, longitude 39° 24' West, several penguins, small divers, a snow

peterel, and a vast number of blue peterels about the ship. We had but little wind all the morning; and at two P. M. it fell calm. It was now no longer doubted that it was land, and not ice.

which we had in fight. It was, however, in a manner wholly covered with fnow. We were

farther confirmed in our judgment of its being land, by finding foundings at one hundred and

feventy-five fathoms, a muddy bottom. The land at this time, bore E. by S. about twelve

leagues distant. As fix o'clock the calm was fucceeded by a breeze at N. E. with which we flood to S. E. At first it blew a gentle gale, but afterwards increased so as to bring us under double-reefed top-fails, and was attended with fnow and fleet.

We continued to fland to the S. E. till seven Sund. 15 in the morning on the 15th, when the wind

veering to the S. E. we tacked and flood to the North. A little before we tacked, we faw the land bearing E. by N. At noon the mercury in the thermometer was at 35° 1. The wind blew

courses. At midnight the storm abated, so that

in fqualls, attended with fnow and fleet, and we had a great fea to encounter. At a lee-lurch which the ship took, Mr. Wales observed her to lie down 42°. At half past four P. M. we took in the top-fails, got down top-gallant yards, wore the ship, and stood to the S. W. under two

we could carry the top-fails double reefed. Mond. 16. At four in the morning of the 16th, we wore and stood to the East, with the wind at S. S. E. a moderate breeze and fair; at eight o'clock faw the land extending from E. by N. to N. E. by N.; loosed a reef out of each top-sail, got topgallant

gallant yards across, and set the sails. At noon observed in latitude 54° 25' 1; longitude 38° January. 18' West. In this fituation we had one hundred Mond. 16. and ten fathoms water; and the land extended from N. W. to East, eight leagues distant, The northern extreme was the same that we first discovered, and it proved to be an island which obtained the name of Willis's Island, after the

person who first saw it. At this time we had a great swell from the South, an indication that no land was near us in that direction; nevertheless the vast quantity of fnow on that in fight, induced us to think it was extensive, and I chose to begin with exploring the northern coast. With this view we bore up for Willis's Island, all fails fet, having a fine gale at S. S. W. As we advanced to the North, we perceived another ifle lying East of Willis's, and between it and the main. Seeing there was a clear passage between the two isles, we steered

for it, and at five o'clock, being in the middle of it, we found it about two miles broad. Willis's Isle is an high rock of no great extent, near to which are fome rocky iflots. It is fituated in the latitude of 54° S. longitude 38° The other isle, which obtained the 23' West. name of Bird Isle, on account of the vast num-

ber that were upon it, is not so high, but of greater extent, and is close to the N.E. point of the main land, which I called Cape North. The S. E. coad of this land, as far as we saw it, lies in the direction of S. 50° East, and N. 50° West. It seemed to form several bays or

inlets; and we observed huge masses of snow, or ice, in the bottoms of them, especially in one which lies ten miles to the S. S. E. of Bird Isle.

After getting through the paffage, we found the North Coast trended E. by N. for about nine miles; and then East and East southerly to P 2

1775

Cape Buller, which is eleven miles more. We January ranged the coast, at one league distance, till Mond.: 6. near ten o'clock, when we brought to for the

night, and on founding, found fifty fathoms a muddy bottom. At two o'clock in the morning of the 17th, Tuel. 17. we made fail in for the land, with a fine breeze at S. W., at four, Willie's Isle bore W. by S. distant thirty-two miles; Cape Buller, to the West of which lie some rocky islots, bore S. W.

by W.; and the most advanced point of land to the East, S. 63° East. We now steered along shore, at the distance of four or five miles, till feven o'clock, when, feeing the appearance of an inlet, we hauled in for it. As foon as we drew near the shore, having hoisted out a boat, I embarked in it, accompanied by Mr. Forster and his party, with a view of reconnoitring the hay before we ventured in with the ship. When we put off from her, which was about four miles from the shore, we had forty fathoms water. I continued to found as I went farther in, but found no bottom with a line of thirty-four fathoms, which was the length of that I had in the

boat, and which also proved too short to found the bay, so far as I went up it. I observed it to be in S. W. by S. about two leagues, about two miles broad, well sheltered from all winds; and I judged there might be good anchorage before fome fandy beaches which are on each fide, and likewise near a low flat isle, towards the head of the bay. As I had come to a refolution not to bring the ship in, I did not think it worth my while to go and examine these places; for it did not feem probable that any one would ever be benefited by the discovery. I landed in three different places, displayed our colours, and took possession of the country in his Majesty's

name, under a discharge of small arms.

I judged

I judged that the tide rifes about four or five 1775 feet, and that it is high water on the full and January. change days about eleven o'clock.

The head of the bay, as well as two places

on each fide, was terminated by perpendicular ice-cliffs of confiderable height. Pieces were continually breaking off, and floating out to fea; and a great fall happened while we were in the bay, which made a noise like cannon

in the bay, which made a noise like cannon.

The inner parts of the country were not less savage and horrible. The wild rocks raised their losty summits, till they were lost in the clouds, and the valleys lay covered with everlatting snow. Not a tree was to be seen, nor a shrub even big enough to make a toothpick. The only vegetation we met with, was a coarse strong-bladed grass growing in tusts, wild burnet, and a plant like mois, which sprung from the rocks.

Seals, or sea bears, were pretty numerous.

They were smaller than those at Staten Land; perhaps the most of those we saw were semales; for the shores swarmed with young cubs. We saw none of that sort which we call lions; but there were some of those which the writer of Lord Anson's Voyage describes under that name; at least they appeared to us to be of the same fort; and are, in my opinion, very improperly called lions; for I could not see any grounds for the comparison.

largest I ever saw; some, which we brought on board, weighed from twenty-nine to thirty-eight pounds. It appears by Bong inville's account of the animals of Falkland Hands, that this penguin is there; and I think it is very well described by him under the none of First Class of Penguins*. The Oceanic birds were albatroifes,

Here were several flocks of penguins, the

* See Bougainville, p. 64.

1775 common gulls, and that fort which I call Port January Egmont hens, terns, shags, divers, the new Tuefd. 17. white bird, and a small bird like those of the Cape of Good Hope called yellow birds; which,

having shot two, we found most delicious food. All the land birds we faw confisted of a few fmall larks; nor did we meet with any quadrupeds. Mr. Fortter indeed observed some dung, which he judged to come from a fox, or some

fuch animal. The lands, or rather rocks, bordering on the fea-coast were not covered with

fnow like the inland parts; but all the vegetation we could fee on the clear places was the grass The rocks feemed to contain above mentioned. Having made the above observations, we fet out for the ship, and got on board a little after twelve o'clock, with a quantity of feals and

penguins, an acceptable present to the crew. It must, not, however, be understood that we were in want of provisions: we had yet plenty of every kind; and fince we had been on this coast, I had ordered, in addition to the common

for breakfast; but any kind of fresh meat was preferred by most on board to falt. For my own part, I was now, for the first time, heartily tired of falt meat of every kind; and though the flesh of the penguins could scarcely vie with bullock's liver, its being fresh was sufficient to make it go down. I called the bay we had been in, Possession Bay. It is situated in the latitude of 54° 5' South, longitude 37° 18' West, and eleven leagues to the East of Cape North. A

allowance, wheat to be boiled every morning

tween it and Cape Buller, lies the Bay of Isles; so named on account of several small isles lying in and before it. As foon as the boat was hoisted in, we made

few miles to the West of Possession Bay, be-

fail along the coast to the East with a fine breeze

at W. S. W. From Cape Buller, the direction of the coast is S. 72° 30' East, for the space of January. eleven or twelves leagues, to a projecting point Tuefd.17. which obtained the name of Cape Saunders. Beyond this Cape, is a pretty large bay, which I named Cumberland Bay. In feveral parts in the bottom of it, as also in some others of less extent, lying between Cape Saunders and Pofsession Bay, where vast tracks of frozen snow, or ice not yet broken loofe. At eight o'clock, being just past Cumberland Bay, and falling little wind, we hauled off the coast, from which we were distant about four miles, and found one

hundred and ten fathoms water. We had variable light airs and calms till fix o'clock the next morning, when the wind fixed Wed. 18. at North and blew a gentle breeze; but it lasted no longer than ten o'clock, when it fell almost to a calm. At noon observed in latitude 54° 30' South, being then about two or three leagues from the coast, which extended from N. 59° W. to S. 13° West. The land in this last direction was an ifle, which feemed to be the extremity of the coast to the East. The nearest land to us being a projecting point which terminated in a round hillock, was, on account of the day, named Cape Charlotte. On the west fide of Cape Charlotte lies a bay which obtained the name of Royal Bay, and the west point of it was named Cape George. It is the east point of Cumberland Bay, and lies in the direction of S. E. by E. from Cape Saunders, distant seven leagues. Cape George and Cape Charlotte lie in the direction of S. 37° E. and N. 37° W. diftant fix leagues from each other. The isle above mentioned, which was called Cooper's Isle, after my First Lieutenant, lies in the direc-

tion of S. by E. distant eight leagues from Cape

Charlotte.

January large bay, to which I gave the name of Sand-Wedn. 18. Wich. The wind being variable all the after-

noon, we advanced but little; in the night, it fixed at S. and S. S. W. and blew a gentle gale attended with showers of snow. The 19th was wholly spent in plying, the

Thurs.19. wind continuing at S. and S. W. clear pleasant weather, but cold. At fun-rife, a new land was feen bearing S. E. 1 E. It first appeared in a fingle hill like a fugar-loaf; some time after, o-

ther detach d pieces appeared above the horizon near the hill. At noon observed in the latitude 54° 42′ 30″ S. Cape Charlotte bearing N. 38° W. distant four leagues; and Cooper's Isle S.

31° W. In this fituation a lurking rock, which lies off Sandwich Bay, five miles from the land, bore W. 1 North, diffant one mile, and near this rock were feveral breakers. In the afternoon we had a prospect of a ridge of mountains, behind Sandwich Biy, whose losty and icy summits were elevated high above the clouds. The wind continued at S. S. W. till fix o'clock, when

it fell to a calm. At this time Cape Charlotte bore N. 31° West, and Cooper's Island W. S. W. In this fituation we found the variation, by the azimut s, to be 11° 39' and by the amplitude, 11° 12' East. At ten o'clock, a light breeze

ipringing up at North, we steered to the South till twelve, and then brought to for the night. At two o'clock in the morning of the 20th, Frid. 20. we made fail to S. W. round Cooper's Island.

It is a rock of confiderable height, about five mil s in circuit, and one mile from the main. At this isle the main coast takes a S. W. directi-

on for the space of four or five leagues to a point, which I called Cape Disappointment. Off that, are three small isles, the southernmost of which which is green, low, and flat, and lies one league from the Cape.

January. As we advanced to S. W. land opened, off this Frid. 20. point, in the direction of N. 60° West, and nine leagues beyond it. It proved an island quite detached from the main, and obtained the name of Pickersgill Island, after my third officer. Soon after, a point of the main, beyond this island, came in fight, in the direction of N. 55° West; which exactly united the coast at the very point we had feen, and taken the bearing of, the day we first came in with it, and proved to a

demonstration that this land, which we had taken for part of a great continent, was no more than an island of seventy leagues in circuit.

Who would have thought that an island of no greater extent than this, situated between the latitude of 54° and 55°, should, in the very height of summer, be, in a manner, wholly covered, many fathoms deep, with frozen fnow; but more especially the S. W. coast? The very fides and craggy fummits of the lofty mountains were cased with snow and ice; but the quantity which lay in the valleys is incredible; and at the bottom of the bays, the coast was terminated by a wall of ice of confiderable height. It can hardly be doubted that a great deal of ice is formed here in the winter, which, in the spring, is broken off, and dispersed over the sea; but this island cannot produce the ten-thousandth part of what we faw; fo that either there must be more land, or the ice is formed without it. These reflexions led me to think that the land we had feen the preceding day, might belong to an extensive track; and I still had hopes of discovering a continent. I must confess the difappointment I now met with, did not affect me much; for, to judge of the bulk by the sample,

it would not be worth the discovery.

I called

1775.

I called this land the Isle of Georgia in honour January of his Majesty. It is situated between the lati-Frid. 20. tude of 53° 57' and 54° 57' South; and between 38° 13' and 35° 34' West longitude. It ex-

tends S. E. by E. and N. W. by W. and is thirtyone leagues long in that direction, and its

greatest breadth is about ten leagues. It feems to abound with bays and harbours, the N. E. coast especially; but the vast quantity of ice must render them inaccessible, the greatest part of the year; or, at least, in must be dangerous lying in them, on account of the breaking up of the ice cliffs.

It is remarkable that we did not see a river, or stream of fresh water, on the whole coast. I think it highly probable that there are no perennial springs in the country; and that the interior parts, as being much elevated, never enjoy heat

enough to melt the fnow in fuch quantities as to produce a river or stream of water. The coast alone receives warmth fufficient to melt the snow, and this only on the N. E. fide; for the other, befides being exposed to the cold fouth winds, is in a great degree deprived of the fun's rays by the uncommon height of the mountains. It was from a persuasion that the sea-coast of

a land fituated in the latitude of 54°, could not, in the very height of summer, be wholly covered with snow, that I supposed Bouvet's discovery to be large islands of ice. But after I had seen this land, I no longer helitated about the ex-

time to explore. With these ideas I quitted this coast, and directed my course to the E. S. E. for the land we had feen the preceding day. The wind was very variable till noon, when

istence of Cape Circumcision; nor did I doubt that I should find more land than I should have

it fixed at N. N. E. and blew a gentle gale; but it increased in such a manner, that, before three o'clock, and eighty fathoms.

o'clock, we were reduced to our two courses and obliged to strike top-gallant yards. We were fortunate in getting clear of the land, before Frid. 20. this gale overtook us; it being hard to say what might have been the consequence had it come on while we were on the north coast. This storm was of short duration; for, at eight o'clock, it began to abate; and at midnight it was little wind. We then took the opportunity to sound, but sound no bottom with a line of an hundred

Next day the storm was succeeded by a thick Satur. 21. fog attended with rain; the wind veered to N. W. and at five in the morning it fell calm, which continued till eight; and then we got a breeze southerly, with which we stood to the East till three in the afternoon. The weather then coming somewhat clear, we made sail and steered North in search of the land; but, at half

past fix, we were again involved in a thick mist, which made it necessary to haul the wind, and spend the night making short boards.

We had variable light airs next to a calm, and thick foggy weather, till half past seven o'clock in the evening of the 22d, when we got Sund. 22.

a fine breeze at North, and the weather was so clear that we could see two or three leagues round us. We seized the opportunity, and secred to West; judging we were to the East of the land. After running ten miles to the West, the wea-

wind, and spent the night under top-sails.

Next morning at fix o'clock, the fog clearing Mon. 23. away so that we could see three or four miles, I took the opportunity to steer again to the West, with the wind at East, a fresh breeze; but two hours after, a thick fog once more obliged us to

hours after, a thick fog once more obliged us to haul the wind to the South. At eleven o'clock, a fhort interval of clear weather gave us view of three

ther became again foggy, and we hauled the

three or four rocky iflots extending from S. P. January. to E. N. E. two or three miles diftant; but we did not fee the Sugar Loaf Peak before men-

tioned. Indeed, two or three miles was the extent of our horizon. We were well affured, that this was the land we had feen before, which we had now been

quite round; and therefore it could be no more than a few detached rocks, receptacles for birds, of which we now faw vast numbers, especially shags, who gave us notice of the vicinity of land before we saw it. These rocks lie in the latitude of 55° S. and S. 75. E. distant twelve

leagues, from Cooper's Isle. The interval of clear weather was of very short duration, before we had as thick a fog as ever, attended with rain, on which we tacked in fixty fathoms water, and flood to the North.

Thus we fpent our time involved in a continual thick mist; and, for aught we knew, surrounded by dangerous rocks. The shags and soundings were our best pilots; for after we had stood a few miles to the North, we got out of foundings, and faw no more shags. The succeeding day and night, were spent in making short boards;

Tuef, 24, and at eight o'clock on the 24th judging ourfelves not far from the rocks by some straggling shags which came about us, we founded in fixty fathoms water, the bottom stones and broken shells. Soon after, we saw the rocks bearing S. S. W. 2 W. four miles distant, but still we did

not fee the Peak. It was, no doubt, beyond our herizon, which was limited to a short distance; and, indeed, we had but a transfent fight of the other rocks, before they were again loft in the

With a light air of wind at North, and a great twell from N. E. we were able to clear the rocks to the West; and, at four in the P. M. judging

ourfelves

221

ourselves to be three or four leagues East and 1775. West of them, I steered South, being quite tired January. with cruizing about them in a thick fog; nor Tuef. 24. was it worth my while to spend any more time in waiting for clear weather, only for the fake of having a good fight of a few straggling rocks. At feven o'clock, we had, at intervals, a clear sky to the West, which gave us a sight of the mountains of the Isle of Georgia, bearing W. N. W. about eight leagues distant. At eight o'clock we steered S. E. by S. and at ten S. E. by E. with a fresh breeze at North, attended with a very thick fog; but we were, in some measure, acquainted with the sea over which we were running. The rocks above mentioned obtained the name of Clerke's Rocks, after my fecond officer, he being the first who saw them.

CHAP. VI.

Proceedings after leaving the Isle of Georgia, and an Account of the Discovery of Sandwich Land; with some Reasons for there being Land about the South Pole.

January. Wed. 25. Nothe 25th we steered E. S. E. with a fresh gale at N. N. E. attended with foggy weather, till towards the evening, when the sky becoming clear, we found the variation to be 9° 26' East, being at this time in the latitude of 56° 16' S. longitude 32° 9' W.

Having continued to steer E. S. E, with a fine Thur. 26. gale at N. N. W. till day-light next morning, on feeing no land to the East, I gave orders to steer South, being at this time in the latitude of 56° 33' S. longitude 31° 10' W. The weather continued clear, and gave us an opportunity to observe several distances of the sun and moon for the correcting our longitude, which at noon was 31° 4' W. the latitude observed 57° 38' S. We

Frid. 27. continued to steer to the South till the 27th, at noon, at which time we were in the latitude of 59° 46′ S. and had so thick a fog that we could not see a ship's length. It being no longer safe to sail before the wind, as we were to expect foon to fall in with ice. I therefore hauled to the East, having a gentle breeze at N. N. E. Soon after the sog clearing away, we refumed our course to the South till sour o'clock, when it returned again as thick as ever, and made it necessary for us to haul upon a wind.

I now

I now reckoned we were in latitude 60° S. 1775. and farther I did not intend to go, unless I ob-January. ferved some certain signs of soon meeting with Frid. 27. land. For it would not have been prudent in me to have spent my time in penetrating to the

South, when it was at least as probable that a large tract of land might be found near Cape Circumcifion. Besides I was tired of these high fouthern latitudes, where nothing was to be found but ice and thick fogs. We had now a long hollow swell from the West, a strong indication that there was no land in that direction; fo that I think I may venture to affert that the extensive

coast, laid down in Mr. Dalrymple's chart of the

ocean between Africa and America, and the Gulph of Saint Sebastian, do not exist. At feven o'clock in the evening, the fog receding from us a little, gave us a fight of an ice island, several penguins and some snow peterels; we founded, but found no ground at one hundred and forty fathoms. The fog foon returning we fpent the night in making boards over that space which we had, in some degree, made ourselves acquainted with in the day.

At eight in the morning of the 28th, we flood Satur. 28. to the East, with a gentle gale at North; the weather began to clear up; and we found the fea ffrewed with large and small ice; several penguins, fnow peterels, and other birds were feen, and some whales. Soon after we had sun-shine, but the air was cold; the mercury in the thermometer stood generally at thirty-five, but at

noon it was at 37°; the latitude by observation was 60° 4' S. longitude 29° 23' West. We continued to stand to the East till half past two o'clock P. M. when we fell in, all at once, with a vast number of large ice-islands, and a sea strewed with loose ice. The weather

too was become thick and hazy, attended with drizzling 224

Sund. 29.

gloomy.

1775. drizzling rain and fleet, which made it the more January. dangerous to stand in among the ice. For this Satur. 28. reason we tacked and stood back to the West, with the wind at North. The ice-islands, which

at this time furrounded us, were nearly all of equal height, and shewed a flat even surface: but they were of various extent, some being two

or three miles in circuit. The loose ice was what had broken from these isles. Next morning, the wind falling and veering to S. W. we steered N. E. but this course was foon intercepted by numerous ice-islands; and,

having but very little wind, we were obliged to

steer such courses as carried us the clearest of them; fo that we hardly made any advance, one way or other, during the whole day. Abundance of whales and penguins were about us all

the time; and the weather fair, but dark and At midnight the wind began to freshen at N. N. E. with which we flood to N. W. till fix in Mon. 30 the morning of the 30th, when the wind veering to N. N. W. we tacked and flood to N. E. and

foon after failed through a good deal of loofe ice, and passed two large islands. Except a short interval of clear weather about nine o'clock, it was

continually forgy, with either fleet or fnow, At noon we were, by our reckoning, in the latitude of 59° 30' S. longitude 29° 24' West.

Continuing to fand to N. E. with a fresh breeze at N. N. W. at two o'clock, we passed one of the largest ice-islands we had seen in the voyage, and some time after passed two others, which were much smaller. Weather still foggy,

with fleet; and the wind continued at N. by W

with which we stood to N. E. over a sea strewed with ice. Tuef. 31. At half an hour past fix in the morning, as we were flanding N. N. E. with the wind at W.

AND ROUND THE WORLD. the fog very fortunately clearing away a little, we discovered land a-head, three or four miles January. distant. On this we hauled the wind to the Tues. 31. North, but finding we could not weather the land on this tack, we foon after tacked in one hundred and seventy-five fathoms water, three miles from the shore, and about half a league from some breakers. The weather then cleared up a little more, and gave us a tolerably good fight of the land. That which we had fallen in with proved three rocky iflots of confiderable height. The outermost terminated in a losty peak like a fugar-loaf, and obtained the name of Freezeland Peak, after the man who first difcovered it. Latitude 50° S. longitude 27° W. Behind this Peak, that is to the East of it, appeared an elevated coast, whose lofty snow-clad fummits were feen above the clouds. It extended from N. by E. to E. S. E. and I called it Cape Briftol, in honour of the noble family of Hervey. At the same time another elevated coast appeared in fight, bearing S. W. by S. and at noon it extended from S. E. to S. S. W. from four to eight leagues distant; at this time the observed latitude was 59° 13' 30" S. longitude 27° 45' West. I called this land Southern Thule, because it is the most southern land that has ever yet been discovered. It shews a surface of vast height, and is every where covered with fnow. Some thought they faw land in the space between Thule and Cape Briftol. It is more than probable that these two lands are connected, and that this space is a deep bay, which I called Forster's Bay.

At one o'clock, finding that we could not weather Thule, we tacked and ftood to the North, and at four, Freezeland Peak bore Eaft, distant three or four leagues. Soon after it fell little wind, and we were left to the mercy of a great Vol. II.

great westerly swell, which set right upon the flore. We sounded, but a line of two hundred fathoms found no bottom. At eight o'clock, the weather, which had been very hazy, clearing up, we saw Cape Bris of bearing E. S. E. and terminating in a point to the North, beyond which we could see no land. This discovery relieved

us from the fear of being carried by the fwell on the most horrible coast in the world, and we continued to stand to the North all night, with a light breeze at West.

a light breeze at West. February. On the rit of February, at four o'clock in the Wedn. 1 morning, we got fight of a new coast, which at fix o'clock bore N. 60° East. It proved a high promontory, which I named Cape Montagu, fituated in latitude 58° 27' S. longitude 26° 44' West, and seven or eight leagues to the north of Cape Briftol. We saw land from space to space between them, which made me conclude that the whole was connected. I was forry I could not determine this with greater certainty; but prudence would not permit me to venture near a coast, subject to thick fogs, on which there was no anchorage; where every port was blocked or filled up with ice; and the whole country, from the fumn its of the mountains, down to the very brink of the cliffs which terminate the coast, covered, many fathoms thick, with everlafting fnow. The cliffs alone was all

Several large islands lay upon the coast; one of which attracted my notice. It had a flat surface, was of considerable extent both in height and circuit, and had perpendicular sides, on which the waves of the sea had made no impression; by which I judged that it had not been long from land, and that it might have lately come out of some bay on the coast, where it had been formed.

which was to be seen like land.

At noon we were Eaft and West of the northern part of Cape Montagu, distant about five leagues, and Freezeland Peak bore S. 16° East, Wedn. 1. distant twelve leagues; latitude observed 58° 25' S. In the morning the variation was 10° 11' E. At two in the afternoon, as we were standing to the North, with a light breeze at S. W. we saw land bearing N. 25' East, distant source leagues. Cape Montagu bore at this time, S. 66° East; at eight it bore S. 40° East; Cape Bristol, S. by E.; the new land extending from N. 40° to 52° East; and we thought we saw land still more to the East, and beyond it.

Continuing to fleer to the North all night, at fix o'clock the next morning, a new land was Thur. 2. feen bearing N. 12° East, about ten leagues It appeared in two hummocks just peeping above the horizon; but we foon after loft fight of them; and having got the wind at N. N. E. a fresh breeze, we stood for the northernmost land we had seen the day before, which at this We fetched in with it by time bore E. S. E. ten o'clock, but could not weather it, and were obliged to tack three miles from the coast, which extended from E. by S. to S. E. and had much the appearance of being an island of about eight or ten leagues circuit. It shews a surface of confiderable height, whose summit was lost in the clouds, and like all the neighbouring lands, coveredwith a sheet of snow and ice, except on a projecting point on the north fide, and two hills feen over this point, which probably might be These only were clear of snow, two islands. and feemed covered with a green turf. Some large ice islands lay to the N. E. and some others to the South.

We flood off till noon, and then tacked for the land again, in order to fee whether it was an ifland or no. The weather was now become rights. Very hazy, which from turning to a tack freg. February put a st p to discovery, and made it unsafe to thurs. 2. Stand for the shore; so that after having ren the

Thurf. 2. Itand for the more; no that the state of farme diffance in, as we had run off, we tacked and flood to N. W. for the land we had fler in the morning, which was yet at a confiderable diftance. Thus we were obliged to leave the other,

I named Saunders, after my honourable friend Sir Charles. It is fituated in the latitude of 57° 49' South; longitude 26° 44' West; and North,

under the supposition of its being an sland, which

At fix o'clock in the evening, the wind fhisting to the West, we tasked, and stood to the

ing to the West, we tasked, and stood to the North; and at eight the fig clearing away, gave us a fight of Saunders's isse, extending from S. E. by S. to E. S. E. We were still in doubt if it were an island; for, at this time, land was seen

bearing E. by S. which might, or might not be connected with it; it might also be the same that we had seen the preceding evening. But, be this as it may, it was now necessary to take a view of the land to the North before we proceed.

view of the land to the North before we proceeded any farther to the East. With this intention we flood to the North, having a light breeze at W. by S. which, at two o'clock in the morning

W. by S. which, at two o'clock in the morning of the 3d, was succeeded by a calm that continued till eight, when we got the wind at E. by S. attended with hazy weather. At this time we saw the land we were looking for, and which proved to be two isses. The day on which they were discovered, was the occasion of alling them Candlemas Isses, latitude 57° 11' S. longitude

27° 6' W. They are of no great extent, but of confiderable height, and were covered with snow. A small rock was seen between them, and perhaps there may be more; for the weather was so hazy that we foon tost sight of the islands, and did not see them again till noon, at which

which time they bore West, distant three or 1775.

February.

As the wind kept veering to the South we were obliged to fland to the N. E. in which route we met with several large ice islands, loose ice, and many penguins; and, at midnight, came at once into water uncommonly white, which alarmed the officer of the watch to much that he

alarmed the officer of the watch fo much that he tacked the ship instantly. Some thought it was a float of ice; others that it was shallow water; but, as it proved neither, probably it was a shoal of tish.

We flood to the South till two o'clock next morning, when we refumed our course to the Satur. 4. East with a faint breeze at S. S. E. which having ended in a calm, at six, I took the opportunity of putting a boat in the water to try if there were any current; and the trial proved there was none. Some whales were playing about us, and abundance of penguins; a few of the latter were shot, and they proved to be of the same

fort that we had feen among the ice before, and different both from those on Staten Land, and from those at the lse of Georgia. It is remarkable, that we had not feen a seal since we lest that coast. At noon we were in the latitude of 56° 44′ S. longitude 25° 33′ W. At this time we got a breeze at East, with which we stood to the South, with a view of gaining the coast we had lest; but at eight o'clock the wind shifted to the South, and made it necessary to tack and stand to the East; in which course we met with several ice islands and some loose ice; the wea-

No penguins were feen on the 5th, which Sund 5. made me conjecture that we were leaving the land behind us, and that we had already feen its northern extremity. At noon we were in the latitude of 57° 8' S, longitude 23° 34' West, which

ther continuing hazy with fnow and rain.

1775 was 3° of longitude to the East of Saunder's Isle. February. In the afternoon the wind shifted to the West,

Sund. 5 this enabled us to stretch to the South, and to get into the latitude of the land, that, if it took an East direction, we might again fall in with it. We continued to fleer to the South and S. E. Mon 6. till next day at noon, at which time we were in the latitude of 58° 15' S. longitude 21° 34' W. and seeing neither land nor signs of any, I concluded that what we had seen, which I named

Sandwich Land, was either a group of islands, or else a point of the continent. For I firmly believe that there is a track of land near the pole which is the fource of most of the ice that is spread over this vast Southern Ocean. I also think it probable that it extends farthest to the North opposite the Southern Atlantic and Indian Oceans; because ice was always found by us farther to the North in these oceans than any where else, which I judge could not be, if there were not land to the

South, I mean a land of confiderable extent. For if we suppose that no such land exists, and that ice may be formed without it, it will follow of course that the cold ought to be every where nearly equal round the pole, as far as 70° or 60° of latitude, or so far as to be beyond the influence of any of the known continents; consequently we ought to see ice every where under the same parrallel, or near it: and yet the contrary has been found. 'Very few ships have met with ice

going round Cape Horn; and we faw but little below the fixtieth degree of latitude, in the Southern Pacific Ocean. Whereas in this ocean, between the meridian of 40° West and 50° or 60° East, we found ice as far North as 51°. Bouvet met with some in 48°; and others have seen it in a much lower latitude. It is true, however, that the greatest part of this southern continent (supposing there is one) must lie within the polar circle, where the fea is fo pestered with ice

that the land is thereby inacceffible. The rifque 1775 one runs in exploring a coaft, in these unknown February. and icy feas, is so very great, that I can be bold Mond. 6. enough to fay that no man will ever venture farther than I have done; and that the lands which may lie to the South will never be explored. Thick fogs, fnow florms, intenfe cold, and every other thing that can render navigation dangerous, mast be encountered; and these difficulties are greatly heightened, by the inexpressibly horrid aspect of the country; a country doomed by Nature never once to feel the warmth of the fun's rays, but to lie buried in everlasting snow and ice. The ports which may be on the coast, are, in a manner, wholly filled up with frozen fnow of vaft thickness; but if any should be so far open as to invite a ship into it, she would run a risque of being fixed there for ever, or of coming out in The islands and floats on the an ice island. coast, the great falls from the ice cliffs in the port, or a heavy fnow from attended with a sharp frost, would be equally fatal. After fuch an explanation as this, the reader

must not expect to find me much farther to the South. It was, however, not for want of incilination, but for other reasons. It would have been rashness in me to have risqued all that had been done during the voyage, in discovering and exploring a coast, which, when discovered and explored, would have answered no end whatever, or have been of the least use, either to navigation or geography, or indeed to any other science. Bouver's discovery was yet before us, the existence of which was to be cleared up; and, besides all this, we were not now in a condition to undertake great things; nor indeed was there time, had we been ever so well provided.

These reasons induced me to alter the course to East, with a very strong gale at North, attended

232

Wed. 8.

1775. tended with an exceedingly heavy fall of snow. February. The quantity which lodged in our fails was so Mond. 6. great, that we were frequently obliged to throw

the ship up in the wind to shake it out of them, otherwise neither they nor the ship could have supported the weight. In the evening it ceased to snow; the weather cleared up; the wind back-

ed to the West; and we spent the night in making two short boards, under close reesed top-sails and fore-sail.

and fore-tail.

Tuefd. 7. At day-break on the 7th, we refumed our course to the East, with a very fresh gale at S. W. by W. attended by a high sea from the same direction. In the afternoon, being in the latitude of 58° 24′ S. longitude 16° 19′ West, the variation was 1° 52′ East. Only three ice islands feen this day. At eight oclock, shortened fail

feen this day. At eight o'clock, fhortened fail, and hauled the wind to the S. E. for the night, in which we had feveral fhowers of fnow and fleet.

On the eighth at day-light, we refumed our east course with a gentle breeze and fair weather.

After sun-rise, being then in the latitude of 58° 30'S. longitude 15° 14' West; the variation, by the mean results of two compasses, was 2° 43' East. These observations were more to be de-

East. These observations were more to be depended on than those made the night before, there being much less sea now than then. In the afternoon, we passed three ice islands. This

night was spent as the preceding.

At fix next morning being in the latitude of 58° 27' S. longitude 13° 4' W. the variation was 26' E. and in the afternoon, being in the same latitude, and about a quarter of a degree

fame latitude, and about a quarter of a degree more to the East, it was 2' West. Therefore this last situation must be in or near the line in which the compass has no variation. We had a calm the most part of the day. The weather sair and clear, excepting now and then a snow shower.

The mercury in the thermometer at noon rose to 40; whereas for several days before, it had been no higher than 36 or 38. We had several Thur. 9. ice islands in fight, but no one thing that could induce us to think that any land was in our neighbourhood. At eight in the evening a breeze forung up at S. E. with which we flood to N. E.

During the night, the wind freshened and veered to South, which enabled us to iteer East. The wind was attended with showers of sleet and fnow till day-light, when the weather be- Frid. to. came fair, but piercing cold, so that the water on deck was frozen, and at noon the mercury in the thermometer was no higher than $34^{\frac{1}{2}}$. At fix o'clock in the morning, the variation was 23' West, being then in the latitude of 58° 15' S. longitude 11° 41' W. and at fix in the evening, being in the same latitude, and in the longitude of 9° 24' W. it was 1° 51' W. In the evening the wind abated; and, during the night, it was variable between South and West. Ice islands continually in fight.

On the 11th, wind westerly, light airs attend-Satur. 11. ed with heavy showers of snow in the morning; but, as the day advanced, the weather became fair, clear, and ferene. Still continuing to fleer East, at noon we observed in latitude 58° 11', longitude at the same time 7° 55' West. Thermometer 342. In the afternoon we had two hours calm, after which we had faint breezes between the N. E. and S. E. At fix o'clock in the morning of the 12th, be-Sund. 12.

ing in the latitude of 58° 23' S. longitude 6° 54' W. the variation was 3° 23' W. We had variable light airs next to a calm all this day, and the weather was fair and clear till towards the evening, when it became cloudy with fnow showers, and the air very cold. Ice islands continually

1775 tinually in fight; most of them small and break-February ing to pieces. In the afternoon of the 13th, the wind in-Mon. 13. creased, the sky became clouded, and soon after

we had a very heavy fall of fnow, which continued till eight or nine o'clock in the evening, when the wind abating and veering to S. E. the sky cleared up, and we had a fair night, attended with fo sharp a frost, that the water in all our veffels on deck was next morning covered with a sheet of ice. The mercury in the thermometer was as low as 29°, which is 3° below freezing, or rather 4; for we generally found the water freeze when the mercury flood at 33°. Tuef. 14.

to the South, increased to a very strong gale, and blew in heavy squalls attended with snow. At intervals, between the squalls, the weather was fair and clear, but exceedingly cold. We continued to fleer East, inclining a little to the North, and in the afternoon croffed the first meridian, or that of Greenwich, in the latitude of 57° 50' S. At eight in the evening, we closereefed the top-fails, took in the main-fail, and fleered East with a very hard gale at S. S. W. and a high sea from the same direction. At day-break on the 15th, we fet the main-

Towards noon on the 14th, the wind veering

fail, loofed a reef out of each top-fail, and with a very strong gale at S. W. and fair weather, steered E. N. E. till noon, at which time we were in the latitude of 56° 37' S. longitude 4° 11' East, when we pointed to the N. E. in order to get into the latitude of Cape Circumcision. Some large ice-islands were in sight, and the air was nearly as cold as on the preceding day. At eight o'clock in the evening, shortened fail, and at eleven hauled the wind to the N. W. not daring to stand on in the night, which was foggy, with snow-showers, and a smart frost.

ice,

At day-break on the 16th, we bore away N. 1775. E. with a light breeze at Wett, which, at noon, February was succeeded by a calm and fair weather. Our Thus. 16. latitude at this time was 55° 26' S. longitude 5° 52' East, in which situation we had a great swell from the southward, but no ice in sight. At one

o'clock in the P. M. a breeze springing up at E. N. E. we stood to S. E. till six, then tacked, and stood to the North, under double reesed top-sails and courses, having a very fresh gale attended with snow and sleet, which fixed to the masts and rigging as it fell, and coated the whole with

On the 17th the wind continued veering, by Frid. 17. little and little to the South, till midnight, when it fixed at S. W. Being at this time in the latitude of 54° 20′ S. longitude 6° 33′ Eaft, I fleered Eaft, having a prodigious high fea from the South, which affured us no land was near in that direction.

In the morning of the 18th, it ceased to fnow; Satur. 18. the weather became fair and clear; and we found the variation to be 13° 44′ West. At noon we were in the latitude of 54° 25′, longitude 8° 46′ East. I thought this a good latitude to keep in,

North and South, we could not miss feeing it, as the northern point is said to lie in 54°. We had yet a great swell from the South, so that I was now well affured it could only be an island; and

it was of no consequence which side we fell in with. In the evening Mr. Wales made several observations of the moon, and stars Regulus and Spica; the mean results, at four o'clock when the observations, were made, for finding the time by the watch, gave 9° 15' 20" East longitude. The

watch at the same time gave 9° 36′ 45″. Soon after the variation was sound to be 13° 10′ West.

1775. It is nearly in this fituation that Mr. Bouvet had 10 February East. I cannot suppose that the variation has al-Satur. 18, tered fo much fince that time; but rather think he had made fome mistake in his observations. That there could be none in ours was certain.

from the uniformity for some time past. Befides, we found 12° 8' West, variation, nearly under this meridian, in January 1773. During the night the wind veered round by the N. W. to N. N. E. and blew a fresh gale. At eight in the morning of the 19th, we faw Sund. 19. the appearance of land in the direction of E. by S. or that of our course; but it proved a mere fog-bank, and foon after dispersed. We con-

tinued to fleer E. by S. and S. E. till feven o'clock in the evening, when, being in the latitude of 54° 42' S. longitude 13° 3' East, and the wind having veered to N. E. we tacked and stood to N. W. under close-reefed top-fails and courses; having a very strong gale attended with snow

showers. Mon. 20. At four o'clock next morning, being in the latitude of 54° 30' S. longitude 12° 33' East, we tacked and stretched to N. E. with a fresh gale at S. W. attended with snow-showers and sleet.

At noon, being in the latitude of 54° 8'S. longitude 12° 59' E. with a fresh gale at W. by N. and tolerably clear weather, we steered E. till ten o'clock in the evening, when we brought

to, left we might pass any land in the night, of which we however had not the least figns.

At day-break, having made fail, we bore

away Eaft, and at noon observed in latitude 54° 16' S. longitude 16° 13' East, which is 5° to the East of the longitude in which Cape Circumcifion is faid to lie; fo that we began to think there was no fuch land in existence. I however continued to fleer East, inclining a little to the

South, till four o'clock in the afternoon of the

next day, when we were in latitude of 54° 24! S. 1775. longitude 19° 18' East. We had now run down thirtsen degrees of Wed. 22.

longitude, in the very latitude assigned for Bouvet's Land. I was therefore well assured that what he had seen could be nothing but an island of ice; for, if it had been land, it is hardly possible we

could have miffed it, though it were ever so small. Besides, from the time of leaving the southern lands, we had not met with the least figns of any other. But even suppose we had; it would have been no proof of the existence of Cape Circum-

cilion; for I am well affured that neither feals, nor penguins, nor any of the oceanic birds are indubitable figns of the vicinity of land. I will allow that they are found on the coasts of all these fouthern lands; but are they not also to be found

in all parts of the fouthern ocean? There are, however, fome oceanic or aquatic birds which point out the vicinity of land; especially shags, which feldom go out of fight of it; and gannets,

boobies, and men of war birds, I believe, feldom go very far out to fea. As we were now no more than two degrees of longitude from our route to the South, when we

left the Cape of Good Hope, it was to no purpose to proceed any further to the East under this parallel, knowing that no land could be there. But an opportunity now offering of clearing up some doubts of our having feen land farther to the South, I steered S. E. to get into the situation in which it was supposed to lie.

We continued this course till four o'clock the Thur. 23. next morning, and then S. E. by E. and E. S. E. till eight in the evening, at which time we were in the latitude of 55° 25' S. longitude 23° 22' East, both deduced from observations made the fame day; for, in the morning, the sky was clear at intervals, and afforded an opportunity to obPebruary we had not been able to do for fome time past, Thurs. 23. having had a constant succession of bad weather.

Having now run over the place where the land was supposed to lie, without seeing the least signs of any, it was no longer to be doubted but that the ice islands had deceived us as well as Mr. Bouvet. The wind by this time having veered to the North, and increased to a perfect storm, attended as usual with snow and sleet, we handed the top-sails and hauled up E. N. E. under the courses. During the night the wind abated, and veered to N. W. which enabled us to steer more to the North, having no business farther South.

CHAP. VII.

Heads of what has been done in the Voyage; with fome Conjectures concerning the Formation of Ice-Islands; and an Account of our Proceedings till our Arrival at the Cape of Good Hope.

HAD now made the circuit of the Southern 1775. Ocean in a high latitude, and traversed it in February. fuch a manner as to leave not the least room for the possibility of there being a continent, unless near the pole, and out of the reach of navigation. By twice vifiting the tropical sea, I had not only fettled the fituation of fome old difcoveries, but made there many new ones, and left, I conceive, very little more to be done even in that part. Thus I flatter myself, that the intention of the voyage has, in every respect, been fully answered; the southern hemisphere sufficiently explored; and a final end put to the fearching after a fouthern continent, which has, at times, ingrossed the attention of some of the maritime powers, for near two centuries past, and been a favourite theory amongst the geographers of all ages.

That there may be a continent, of large tract of land, near the pole, I will not deny; on the contrary, I am of opinion there is; and it is probable that we have feen a part of it. The exceffive cold, the many illands and vaft floats of ice, all tend to prove that there must be land to the South; and for my persuasion that this southern land must lie, or extend, farthest to

1775. the North, opposite to the Southern Atlantic and February Indian Oceans, I have already assigned some reafons; to which I may add the greater degree of

cold experienced by us in these seas, than in the Southern Pacific Ocean under the same parallels of latitude.

In this last ocean, the mercury in the thermometer seldom fell so low as the freezing point, till we were in 60° and upwards; whereas in the

others, it fell as low in the latitude of 54°. This was certainly owing to there being a greater quantity of ice, and to its extending farther to the North, in these two seas than in the South Pa-

cific; and if ice be first formed at, or near land, of which I have no doubt, it will follow that the land also extends farther North.

The formation or coagulation of ice-islands

has not, to my knowledge, been thoroughly investigated. Some have supposed them to be formed by the freezing of the water at the mouths of large rivers, or great cataracts, where they accumulate till they are broken off by their own weight. My observations will not allow me to acquiesce in this opinion, because we never found any of the ice which we took up incorporated with earth, or any of its produce, as I think it must have been, had it been coagulated in land waters. It is a doubt with me, whether there be any rivers in these countries. It is certain, that we saw not a river, or stream of water on all the cost of Countries, or stream of water on all the cost of Countries.

certain, that we saw not a river, or stream of water, on all the coeft of G orgia, nor on any of the southern lands. Nor did we ever see a stream of water run from any of the ice-islands. How are we then to suppose that there are large rivers? The vallies are covered, many sathoms deep, with everlasting snow; and, at the sea, they terminate in icy cliss of vast height. It is here where the ice-islands are formed; not from streams of water, but from consolidated snow

and fleet, which is, almost continually, falling or 1775. drifting down from the mountains, especially in the winter, when the fro must be intense. During that season, the ice cliffs must so accumulate as to fill up all the bays, be they ever so large. This is a fact which cannot be doubted, as we have feen it so in summer. These cliffs accumulate by continual falls of fnow, and what drifts from the mountains, till they are no longer able to support their own weight; and then large pieces break off, which we call ice islands. Such as have a flat even surface, must be of the ice formed in the bays, and before the flat vallies; the others, which have a tapering unequal furface, must be formed on, or under, the side of a coast composed of pointed rocks and precipices, or some such uneven surface. For we cannot suppose that snow alone, as it falls, can form, on a plain furface, such as the sea, such a variety of high peaks and hills as we faw on many of the ice ifles. It is certainly more reasonable to believe that they are formed on a coast whose surface is something fimilar to theirs. I have observed that all the ice islands of any extent, and before they begin to break to pieces, are terminated by perpendicular cliffs of clear ice or frozen snow, always on one or more fides, but most generally all round. Many, and those of the largest fize, which had a hilly and spiral surface, showed a perpendicular cliff or fide from the fummit of the high-ft peak down to its base. This to me was a convincing proof, that these, as well as the flat isles, mult have broken off from substances like themselves,

When I confider the vaft quantity of ice we faw, and the vicinity of the places to the pole where it is formed, and where the degrees of longitude are very finall, I am led to believe that thefe ice cliffs extend a good way into the fea, in fome

that is from fome large track of ice.

242

1775. fome parts, especially in such as are sheltered February from the violence of the winds. It may even be doubted if ever the wind is violent in the very high latitudes. And that the fea will freeze over,

or the fnow that falls upon it, which amounts to the same thing, we have instances in the northern hemisphere. The Baltic, the Galph of St. Laurence, the Straits of Belle-Ifle, and many other equally large feas, are frequently frozen over in winter. Nor is this at all extraordinary, for we have found the degree of cold at the furface of the fea, even in fummer, to be two de-

grees below the freezing point; confequently nothing kept it from freezing but the falts it con-tains, and the agitation of its furface. Whenever this last ceaseth in winter, when the frost is set in, and there comes a fall of snow, it will freeze on the furface as it falls, and in a few days, or perhaps in one night, form such a sheet of ice as will not be easily broken up. Thus a foundation will be laid for it to accumulate to any thickness by falls of snow, without its being at all necessary for the sea water to freeze. It may be, by this means, these vast floats of low ice we find in the spring of the year are formed, and which, after they break up, are carried by the currents to the North. For, from all the ob-

fervations I have been able to make, the currents every where, in the high latitudes, fet to the North, or to the N. E. or N. W.; but we have very feldom found them confiderable. If this imperfect account of the formation of these extraordinary floating islands of ice, which

is written wholly from my own observations, does not convey some useful hints to an abler pen, it will, however, convey fome idea of the lands where they are formed. Lands doomed by Nature to perpetual frigidness; never to feel the warmth of the fun's rays; whose horrible and savage vage aspect I have not words to describe. Such 1775are the lands we have discovered; what then represent those to be, which lie still farther to the South? For we may reasonably suppose that we have seen the best, as lying most to the North. If any one should have resolution and perseverance to clear up this point by proceeding farther than I have done, I shall not envy him the honour of the discovery; but I will be bold to say, that the world will not be benefited by it.

fited by it. I had, at this time, some thoughts of revisiting the place where the French discovery is said to lie. But then I considered that, if they had really made this discovery, the end would be as fully answered as if I had done it myself. We know it can only be an island; and if we may judge from the degree of cold we found in that Befides, latitude, it cannot be a fertile one. this would have kept me two months longer at fea, and in a tempestuous latitude, which we were not in a condition to struggle with. Our fails and rigging were fo much worn, that something was giving way every hour; and we had nothing left, either to repair or replace them. Our provisions were in a state of decay, and confequently afforded little nourishment, and we had been a long time without refreshments. My people, indeed, were yet healthy, and would have cheerfully gone wherever I had thought proper to lead them; but I dreaded the fcurvy laying hold of them, at a time when we had nothing left to remove it. I must say farther, that it would have been cruel in me, to have continued the fatigues and hardships they were continually exposed to, longer than was absolutely neceffary. Their behaviour, throughout the whole voyage, merited every indulgence which it was in my power to give them. Animated by the R₂

February. capable of furmounting every difficulty and danger which came in their way, and never once looked either upon the one or the other, as being

confort the Adventure.

All these considerations induced me to lay aside looking for the French discoveries, and to steer for the Cape of Good Hope; with a resolution, however, of looking for the Isles of Denia and

at all heightened, by our separation from our

Marfeveen, which are laid down in Dr. Halley's variation chart in the latitude of 41 to S. and about 4° of longitude to the East of the meridian of the Cape of Good Hope. With this view I

fteered N. E. with a hard gale at N. W. and Sund 26 thick weather; and on the 26th, at noon, we faw the last ice island, being at this time in the latitude of 52° 52′ S. longitude 26° 31′ E.

March. The wind abating and veering to the South,

Wedn. I he which abating and veering to the south,
Wedn. I on the 1st of March, we steered West, in order
to get farther from Mr. Bouvet's track, which
was but a few degrees to the East of us: being
at this time in the latitude of 46° 44′ S. longitude 33° 20′ E. in which situation we found the
variation to be 23° 36′ W. It is somewhat remarkable, that all the time we had northerly

markable, that all the time we had northerly winds, which were regular, and constant for several days, the weather was always thick and cloudy; but, as soon as they came South of West, it cleared up, and was fine and pleasant. The barometer began to rise several days before this change happened; but whether on account of it, or our coming northward, cannot be determined.

The wind remained not long at South before it veered round by the N. E. to N. W. blowing fresh and by squalls, attended, as before, with rain and thick misty weather. We had some intervals of clear weather, on the afternoon of

the 3d, when we found the variation to be 22° 26' W.; latitude at this time 45° 8' S. longitude March. 30° 50' E. The following night was very ftormy; the wind blew from S. W. and in exceffively heavy squalls. At short intervals between the fqualls the wind would fall almost to a calm, and then come on again with fuch fury, that neither our fails nor rigging could withstand it, feyeral of the fails being split, and a middle stay-fail being wholly lost. The next morning the Satur. 4. gale abated, and we repaired the damage we had fustained in the best manner we could.

On the 8th, being in the latitude of 41° 30' Wedn. 8. S. longitude 26° 51' E. the mercury in the thermometer rose to 61, and we found it necessary to put on lighter clothes. As the wind continued invariably fixed between N. W. and West, we took every advantage to get to the West, by tacking whenever it shifted any thing in our favour; but as we had a great swell against us, our tacks were rather disadvantageous. We daily faw albatroffes, peterels, and other oceanic birds; but not the least fign of land.

On the 11th, in the latitude of 40° 40' S. longi-Satur. 11. tude 23° 47' E. the variation was 20° 48' W. About noon the fame day the wind shifting suddenly from N. W. to S. W. caused the mercury in the thermometer to fall as fuddenly from 62° to 52°; fuch was the different state of the air, be-

tween a northerly and foutherly wind. The next day, having several hours calm, we put a sund 12. boat in the water, and shot some albatrosses and peterels; which, at this time, were highly acceptable. We were now nearly in the fituation where the isles which we were in search of, are faid to lie; however, we faw nothing that could

give us the least hope of finding them. The calm continued till five o'clock of the next morning, when it was fucceeded by a Mon. 13breeze

246

breeze at W by S. with which we flood to N. N. W. and at noon observed in latitude 38° 51 Mond. 13. S. This was upwards of thirty miles more to the North than our log gave us; and the watch shewed that we had been set to the East also. If

these differences did not arise from some strong current, I know not how to account for them. Very strong currents have been found on the African coast, between Madagascar and the Cape of Good Hope; but I never heard of their extending fo far from the land; nor is it probable they do. I rather suppose that this current has no connection with that on the coast; and that we happened to fall into fome stream which is neither lasting nor regular. But these are points which require much time to investigate, and must therefore be left to the industry of future

We were now two degrees to the North of the parallel in which the ifles of Denia and Marfeveen are faid to lie. We had feen nothing to encourage us to persevere in looking after them; and it must have taken up some time longer to

find them, or to prove their non-existence. Every one was impatient to get into port, and for good reasons; as for a long time we had had nothing but stale and falt provisions, for which every one on board had loft all relish. These reasons induced me to yield to the general wish, and to fteer for the Cape of Good Hope, being at this time in the latitude of 38° 38' S. longitude 23° 37' E.

The next day the observed latitude at noon Tuesd.14. was only seventeen miles to the North of that given by the log; fo that we had either got out of the strength of the current, or it had ceased. On the 15th the observed latitude at noon, together with the watch, shewed that we had had a strong current setting to the S. W. the contrary

navigators.

direction to what we had experienced on fome 1775-March of the preceding days, as hath been mentioned. At day-light, on the 16th, we saw two sail in Thur. 17. the N. W. quarter standing to the westward, and one of them shewing Dutch colours. At ten o'clock, we tacked and flood to the West also, being at this time in the latitude of 35° 9' S.

longitude 22° 38' E. I now, in pursuance of my instructions, demanded of the officers, and petty officers, the log-books and journals they had kept; which were delivered to me accordingly, and fealed up

for the inspection of the Admiralty. I also enjoined them, and the whole crew, not to divulge where we had been, till they had their Lordships permission so to do. In the afternoon, the wind veered to the West, and increased to a hard gale, which was of short duration; for, the next day, Frid. 17. it fell, and at noon veered to S. E. At this time

we were in the latitude of 34° 49' S. longitude 22° E.; and, on founding, found fifty-fix fathoms water. In the evening we saw the land in

the direction of E. N. E. about fix leagues diftant; and, during the fore-part of the night, there was a great fire or light upon it. At day-break on the 18th, we saw the land Satur. 18.

again, bearing N. N. W. fix or feven leagues distant, and the depth of water forty-eight fathoms. At nine o'clock, having little or no wind, we hoisted out a boat and sent on board one of the two ships before mentioned, which were about two leagues from us; but we were too impatient after news to regard the diffance. Soon after, a breeze fprung up at West, with which we flood to the South; and, prefently, three fail more appeared in fight to windward,

one of which shewed English colours. At one P. M. the boat returned from on board the Bownkerke Polder, Captain Cornelius Bosch, 2 Dutch 248 a Dutch Indiaman from Bengal. Captain Bosch. very obligingly, offered us fugar, arrack, and Satur, 18. whatever he had to spare. Our people were told by some English seamen on board this ship, that the Adventure had arrived at the Cape of

Good Hope twelve months ago, and that the crew of one of her boats had been murdered and eaten by the people of New Zealand; fo that the flory which we heard in Queen Charlotte's Sound was now no longer a mystery. We had light airs next to a calm till ten

Sund. 19 o'clock the next morning, when a breeze sprung up at West, and the English ship, which was to windward, bore down to us. She proxed to be the True Briton, Captain Broadly, from China. As he did not intend to touch at the Cape, I put a leter on board him for the Secretary of the Admiralty.

> The account which we had heard of the Adventure was now confirmed to us by this ship, We also got, from on board her, a parcel of old news-papers, which were new to us, and gave us some amusement; but these were the least favours we received from Captain Broadly. With a generolity peculiar to the commanders of the India Company's ships, he fent us fresh provisi-

ons, tea, and other articles, which were very acceptable; and deferve from me this public acknowledgment. In the afternoon we parted company. The True Briton stood out to sea, and we in for the land; having a fresh gale at West, which split our fore top-sail in such a manner, that we were obliged to bring another to the yard. At fix o'clock we tacked within four or five miles of the shore; and, as

we judged, about five or fix leagues to the East of Cape Aguilas. We stood off till mid-Mon. 20 night, when, the wind having veered round to

the South, we tacked, and ftood along-shore to the West. The wind kept veering more and more in our favour, and at last fixed at E. S. E. Mon. 20.

and blew, for some hours, a perfect hurricane. As soon as the storm began to subside we made sail, and hauled in for the land. Next day at noon, the Table Mountain over the Cape Tues. 21 Town bore N. E. by E. distant nine or ten leagues. By making use of this bearing and distance to reduce the longitude shewn by the watch to the Cape Town, the error was found to be no more than 18' in longitude, which it was too far to the East. Indeed, the difference we found between it and the lunar observations, since we left New Zealand, had seldom exceeded half a degree, and always the same

way.

The next morning, being with us Wednef-Wedn.22-day the 22d, but with the people here Tuesday the 21st, we anchored in Table Bay, where we found several Dutch ships; some French; and the Ceres, Captain Newte, an English East India Company's ship, from China, bound directly to England, by whom I sent a copy of the preceding parts of this journal, some charts, and other drawings, to the Admiralty.

Before we had well got to an anchor, I difpatched an officer to acquaint the Governor with our arrival, and to request the necessary stores and refreshments; which were readily granted. As soon as the officer came back, we faluted the garrison with thirteen guns, which compliment was immediately returned with an equal number.

I now learnt that the Adventure had called here, on her return; and I found a letter from Captain Furneaux, acquainting me with the loss of his boat, and of ten of his best men, in Queen Charlotte's Sound. The Captain, afterwards, on my

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

March. my arrival in England, put into my hands a complete narrative of his proceedings, from the wedn.22. time of our second and final separation, which I now lay before the Public in the following Chapter.

CHAP. VIII.

Captain Furneaux's Narrative of his Proceedings, in the Adventure, from the time he was feparated from the Refolution, to his arrival in England; including Lieutenant Burney's Report concerning the Boat's Crew, who were murdered by the Inhabitants of Queen Charlotte's Sound.

AFTER a passage of fourteen days from Amsterdam, we made the coast of New Zealand Onobernear the Table Cape, and stood along-shore till we came as far as Cape Turnagain. The wind then began to blow strong at West, with heavy squalls and rain, which split many of our fails, and blew us off the coast for three days; in which time we parted company with the Resolution, and never saw her afterwards.

On the 4th of November, we again got in November, near Cape Pallifer, and were vifited by a Thur. 4-number of the natives in their canoes, bringing a great quantity of cray-fish, which we bought of them for nails and Otaheite cloth. The next day it blew hard from W. N. W. which again Fid. 5-drove us off the coast, and obliged us to bring to for two days; during which time it blew one continual gale of wind, with heavy falls of sleet. By this time, our decks were very leaky; our beds and bedding wet; and several of our people complaining of colds; so that we began to despair of ever getting into Charlotte Sound, or joining the Resolution.

252

On the 6th, being to the North of the Cape, the wind at S. W. and blowing flrong, we bore

Ensued. 6 away for some bay to complete our water and wood, being in great want of both; having been at the allowance of one quart of water for some days past; and even that pittance could not be come at, above fix or feven days longer. We

Tuef. 9. anchored in Tolaga Bay on the 9th, in latitude 38° 21' S. longitude 178° 37' East. It affords good riding with the wind westerly, and regular foundings from eleven to five fathoms, fliff muddy ground across the bay for about two miles. It is open from N. N. E. to E. S. E. It is to be

observed, easterlywinds seldom blowhard on this shore, but when they do, they throw in a great fea; so that if it were not for a great undertow, together with a large river that empties itself in the bottom of the bay, a ship would not be able. to ride here. Wood and water are easily to be had, except when it blows hard eafterly. natives here are the same as those at Charlotte

Sound, but more numerous, and feemed fettled, having regular plantations of fweet potatoes, and other roots, which are very good; and they have plenty of cray and other fish, which we bought of them for nails, beads, and other trifles, at an easy rate. In one of their cannes we observed the head of a woman lying in state, adorned

with feathers and other ornaments. It had the appearance of being alive; but, on examination, we found it dry, being preferved with every feature perfect, and kept as the relic of some decenied relation. Having got about ten tons of water, and some

Fig. 12. wood, we failed for Charlotte Sound on the 12th. We were no fooner out than the wind began to blow hard, dead on the shore, so that we could not clear the land on either tack. This obliged us to bear away again for the bay, where we anchored the nextmorning, and rode out a very gale of wind at 1773. E. by S. which threw in a very great fea. We Novemb. now began to fear we should never join the Re- Satur- 13. folution, having reason to believe the was in Coarlotte Sound, and by this time ready for fea. We foon found it was with great difficulty we could get any water, owing to the fwell fetting in so strong; at last, however, we were able to go on shore, and got both wood and water. Whilft we lay here, we were employed about the rigging, which was much damaged by the constant gales of wind we had met with fince we made the coast. We got the booms down on the decks, and having made the thip as foug as possible, failed again on the 16th. After this we Tues 16. met with feveral gales of wind off the mouth of the Strait; and continued beating backwards and forwards till the 30th, when we were to fortu-Tuef. 30. nate as to get a favourable wind, which we took

every advantage of, and at last got safe into our defired port. We saw nothing of the Resolution, and began to doubt her facety; but on going ashore, we discurred the place where she had erected her tents; and, on an old flump of a free in the garden, observed these words out our, "Look underneath." There we dug, and foon found a bottle corked and waxed down, with a letter in it from Captain Cook, figuilying their arrival on the 3d inftant, and departure on the

24th; and that they intended freeding a few days in the entrance of the Straits to look for We immediately for about getting the ship

ready for f a as fast as possible; erect dour tonts; fent the cooper on shore to repair the casks; and began to unitow the hold, to get at the breadt sat was in butts; but on opening them found a great quantity of it entir by spoiled, and most part for damaged that we were obliged to fix our coppor

oven on shore to bake it over again, which undoubtedly delayed us a considerable time.

Whilst we lay here, the inhabitants came on board as before, supplying us with fish, and other things of their own parts of the property which we

things of their own manufacture, which we bought of them for nails, &c. and appeared very friendly; though twice in the middle of the night, they came to the tent, with an intention to steal, but were discovered before they could get any thing into their possession.

Frid. 17. On the 17th of December, having refitted the ship, compleated our water and wood, and got every thing ready for sea, we sent our large cutter, with Mr. Rowe, a midshipman, and the boat's crew, to gather wild greens for the ship's company; with orders to return that evening, as I intended to sail the next morning. But, on the boat's not returning the same evening, nor Satur. 18. the next morning, being under great uneasiness

about her, I hoisted out the launch, and sent her, with the second lieutenant, Mr. Burney, manned with the boat's crew and ten marines, in search of her. My orders to Mr. Burney were, first to look well into East Bay, and then to proceed to Grass Cove, the place to which Mr. Rowe had been sent; and if he heard nothing of the boat there, to go farther up the Sound, and come back along the West shore. As Mr. Rowe had left the ship an hour before the time proposed, and in a great hurry, I was strongly persuaded that his curiosity had carried him into East Bay, none in our ship having ever been there; or else, that some accident had happened to the boat, either

by going a-drift through the boat-keeper's negligence, or by being flove among the rocks. This was almost every body's opinion; and on this supposition the carpenter's mate was fent in the launch, with some sheets of tin. I had not the least suspicion that our people had received any injury from the natives, our boats having 1773. frequently been higher up, and worse provided. How much I was miltaken, too foon appeared; Sat. 18. for Mr. Burney having returned about eleven o'clock the same night, made his report of a horrible scene indeed, which cannot be better described than in his own words, which now follow.

"On the 18th we left the ship; and having sat. 18. a light breeze in our favour, we soon got round Long Island, and within Long Point. I examined every cove, on the larboard hand, as we went along, looking well all around with a fpyglass, which I took for that purpose. At halfpast one, we stopped at a beech, on the left hand fide going up East Bay, to boil some victuals, as we brought nothing but raw meat with us. Whilst we were cooking, I saw an Indian on the opposite shore, running along a beach to the head of the bay. Our meat being dreft, we got into the boat and put off; and, in a short time arrived at the head of this reach, where we faw an Indian settlement.

" As we drew near fome of the Indians came down on the rocks, and waved for us to be gone; but feeing we difregarded them, they altered their notes. Here we found fix large canoes hauled up on the beach, most of them double ones, and a great many people; though not fo many as one might expect from the number of houses and fize of the canoes. Leaving the boat's crew to guard the boat, I stepped a-shore with the marines (the corporal and five men), and fearched a good many of their houses; but found nothing to give me any suspicion. Three or four well-beaten paths led farther into the woods, where were many more houses; but the people continuing friendly, I thought it unneceffary to continue our fearch. Coming down to the beach, one of the Indians had brought a bundle of *Hepatoos* (long spears), but seeing I looked very earnestly at him, he put them on

looked very earneftly at him, he put them on the ground, and walked about with feeming unconcern. Some of the people appearing to be frightened, I gave a looking glafs to one, and a large nail to another. From this place the bay ran, as nearly as I could guefs, N. N. W. a good mile, where it ended in a long fandy beach. I looked all round with the glafs, but faw no boat, canoe, or fign of inhabitant. I therefore contented myfelf with firing fome guns, which I had done in every cove as I went along.

I had done in every cove as I went along. "I now kept close to the East shore, and came to another fettlement, where the Indians invited us ashore. I enquired of them about the boat, but they pretended ignorance. They appeared very friendly here, and fold us fome fish. Within an hour after we left this place, in a finall beach adjoining to Grass Cove, we saw a very large double canoe just hauled up, with two men and a dog. The men, on feeing us, left their canoe, and ran up into the woods. This gave me reafon to suspect I should here get tidings of the cutter. We went ashore, and searched the canoe, where we found one of the rullock-ports of the cutter, and some shoes, one of which was known to belong to Mr. Woodhouse, one of our midshipmen. One of the people, at the same time, brought me a piece of meat, which he took to be some of the falt meat belonging to the cutter's crew. On examining this, and smelling to it, I found it was fresh. Mr. Fannin (the master) who was with me, supposed it was dog's-slesh, and I was of the same opinion, for I still doubted their being cannibals. But we were foon convinced by most horrid and undeniable proof.

" A great

"A great many baskets (about twenty) lying 1773. on the beach tied up, we cut them open. Some Decemb. were full of roafted flesh, and some of fern-root, which ferves them for bread. On farther fearch, we found more shoes, and a hand, which we immediately knew to have belonged to Thomas Hill, one of our forecastle men, it being marked T. H. with an Otaheite tattow-instrument. I went with some of the people, a little way up the woods, but faw nothing elfe. Coming down again, there was a round spot covered with fresh earth about four feet diameter, where something

had been buried. Having no spade, we began to dig with a cutlass; and in the mean time I launched the canoe with intent to destroy her; but feeing a great smoke ascending over the nearest hill, I got all the people into the boat,

and made what haste I could to be with them before fun-fet. "On opening the next bay, which was Grass Cove, we saw four canoes, one single and three

double ones, and a great many people on the beach, who, on our approach, retreated to a small hill, within a ship's length of the water-side, where they flood talking to us. A large fire was on the top of the high land, beyond the woods, from whence, all the way down the hill,

the place was thronged like a fair. As we came in, I ordered a musquetoon to be fired at one of the canoes, suspecting they might be full of men lying down in the bottom, for they were all affoat, but nobody was feen in them. The favages on the little hill, still kept hallooing and making figns for us to land. However, as foon as we got close in, we all fired. The first volley did not feem to affect them much; but on the fecond, they began to scramble away as fast as they could, some of them howling. We con-

VOL. II.

tinued

258

tinued firing as long as we could fee the glimpfe of any of them through the bushes. Amongst the Indians were two very stout men, who never offered to move till they found themselves for-

marched away with great composure and deliberation; their pride not suffering them to run. One of them, however, got a fall, and either lay there, or crawled off on all fours. The other got clear, without any apparent hurt. I then

faken by their companions; and then they

landed with the marines, and Mr. Fannin flayed to guard the boat.

"On the beach were two bundles of celery, which had been gathered for loading the cutter. A broaken oar was fluck upright in the ground, to which the natives had tied their canoes; a proof that the attack had been made here. I

proof that the attack had been made here. I then searched all along at the back of the beach, to see if the cutter was there. We found no boat, but instead of her, such a shocking scene of carnage and barbarity as can never be men-

tioned or thought of but with horror; for the heads, hearts, and lungs of feveral of our people were feen lying on the beach, and, at a little diffance, the dogs gnawing their intrails.

"Whilft we remained almost supified on the

spot, Mr. Fannin called to us that he heard the favages gathering together in the woods; on which I returned to the boat, and hauling along-fide the canoes, we demokshed three of them. Whilft this was transacting, the fire on the top

Whist this was transacting, the fire on the top of the hill disappeared; and we could hear the Indians in the woods at high words; I suppose quarrelling whether or no they should attack us, and try to save their canoes. It now grew

dark, I therefore just stepped out, and looked once more behind the beach to see if the cutter had been hauled up in the bushes; but seeing nothing

nothing of her, returned and put off. Our whole force would have been barely fufficient to have gone up the hill; and to have ventured sat. 18. with half (for half must have been left to guard the boat) would have been fool-hardiness.

" As we opened the upper part of the found, we faw a very large fire about three or four miles higher up, which formed a complete oval, reaching from the top of a hill down almost to the water-fide, the middle space being inclosed all round by the fire, like a hedge. I consulted with Mr. Fanning, and we were both of opinion that we could expect to reap no other advantage than the poor fatisfaction of killing fome more of the favages. At leaving Grass Cove, we had fired a general volley towards where we heard the Indians talking; but, by going in and out of the boat, the arms had got wet, and four pieces miffed fire. What was still worse, it began to rain; our ammunition was more than holf expended; and we left fix large canoes behind us in one place. With fo many disadvantages, I did not think it worth while to proceed, where nothing could be hoped for but revenge. "Coming between two round illands, fituated to the fouthward of East Bay, we imagined we heard fornebody calling; we lay on our oars,

heard fomebody calling; we lay on our ours, and listened, but heard no more of it; we hallooed several times, but to little purpose; the poor fouls were far enough out of hearing; and indeed, I think it some comfort to reflect, that in all probability, every man of them must have been killed on the spot."

Thus far Mr. Burney's report; and, to com-

plete the account of this tragical transaction, it may not be unnecessary to mention that the people in the cutter were Mr. Rowe; Mr. Woodhouse; Francis Murphy, quarter-master; William

Decemb. Sat. 18. liam Facey, Thomas Hill, Michael Bell, and Edward Jones, fore-castle-men. John Cavenaugh, and Thomas Milton, belong ng to the after-guard; and James Sevelley, the captain's man, being ten in all. Most of these were of

our very best seamen, the stoutest and most healthy people in the ship. Mr. Burney's party brought on board two hands, one belong ng to Mr. Rowe, known by a hurt he had received on it; the other to Thomas Hill, as before-menti-

oned; and the head of the captain's fervant. These, with more of the remains, were tied in a hammock, and thrown over-board, with ballast and shot sufficient to fink it. None of their arms

nor cloaths were found, except part of a pair of trowfers, a frock, and fix shoes, no two of them being fellows.

I am not inclined to think this was any premeditated plan of these savages; for, the morning Mr. Rowe left the ship, he met two canoes, which came down and stayed all the forenoon in Ship Cove. It might probably happen from some

quarrel which was decided on the spot; or the fairness of the opportunity might tempt them, our people being so incautious, and thinking themselves too secure. Another thing which encouraged the New Zealanders, was, they were sensible that a gun was not infallible, that they

they must be loaded before they could be used again, which time they knew how to take advantage of. After their success, I imagine there was a general meeting on the East side of the Sound. The Indians of Shag Cove were there; this we knew by a cock which was in one of the canoes, and by a long single canoe, which some of our people had seen four days before in

fometimes miffed, and that, when discharged,

Shag Cove, where they had been with Mr. Rowe December in the cutter.

our people being alive.

We were detained in the Sound by contrary satur. 18. winds four days after this melancholy affair happened, during which time we faw none of the inhabitants. What is very remarkable, I had been feveral times up in the fame Cove with Captain Cook, and never faw the least fign of an inhabitant, except fome deferted towns, which appeared as if they had not been occupied for feveral years; and yet, when Mr. Burney entered the Cove, he was of opinion there could not be less than fifteen hundred or two thousand people. I doubt not, had they been apprized of his coming, they would have attacked him. From these considerations I thought it imprudent to send a boat up again; as we were convinced there was not the least probability of any of

On the 23d, we weighed and made fail out Thur. 23. of the Sound, and stood to the eastward to get clear of the Straits; which we accomplished the same evening, but were bassled for two or three days with light winds, before we could clear the coast. We then stood to the S. E. till we got into the latitude of 56° South, without any thing remarkable happening, having a great swell from the southward. At this time the winds began to blow strong from the S. W. and the weather to be very cold; and as the ship was low and deep laden, the sea made a continual breach over her, which kept us always wet; and by her straining, very sew of the people were dry in bed or on deck, having no shelter to keep the sea from them.

The birds were the only companions we had in this vast ocean; except, now and then, we saw a whale or porpose; and sometimes a seal or two, 1774. January two, and a few penguins. In the latitude of 58° S. longitude 213°* East, we fell in with fome ice; and, every day, saw more or less, we then standing to the East. We found a very strong current setting to the eastward; for by the time we were abreast of Cape Horn, being in the latitude of 61° S. the ship was ahead of our account eight degrees. We were very little more than a month from Cape Palliser in New Zealand to Cape Horn, which is an hundred and twenty-one degrees of longitude, and had continual westerly winds from S. W. to N. W. with a great sea following.

On opening some casks of pease and flour, that had been stowed on the coals, we found them very much damaged, and not eatable; fo thought it most prudent to make for the Cape of Good Hope, but first to stand into the latitude and longitude of Cape Circumcifion. After being to the eastward of Cape Horn, we found the winds did not blow fo flrong from the westward as usual, but came more from the North, which brought on thick foggy weather; fo that for feveral days together we could not be able to get an observation, or see the least sign of the fun. This weather lasted above a month, being then among a great many islands of ice, which kept us constantly on the look-out, for fear of running foul of them, and, being a fing'e ship, made us more attentive. By this time our people began to complain of colds and pains in their limbs, which obliged me to haul to the torthward to the latitude of 54° S. but we still continued to have the same fort of weather, though we had oftener an opportunity of obtaining observations for the latitude.

After

^{*} About 147 West longitude, as I reckon.

After getting into the latitude above-mentioned, I steered to the East, in order, if possible, to find the land laid down by Bouvet. As we advanced to the East, the islands of ice became more numerous and dangerous; they being much smaller than they used to be; and the nights began to be dark.

On the 3d of March, being then in the lati-tude of 54° 4′ S. Ingitude 13° E. which is the latitude of Bouvet's discovery, and half a degree to the eastward of it, and not feeing the least fign of land, either now or fince we have been in this parallel, I gave over looking for it, and hauled away to the northward. As our last track to the fouthward was within a few degrees of Bouvet's discovery, in the longitude assigned to it, and about three or four degrees to the fouthward, should there be any land thereabout, it must be a very inconsiderable island, But I believe it was nothing but ice; as we, in our first fetting out, thought we had feen lard feveral times, but it proved to be high islands of ice at the back of the large fields; and as it was thick foggy weather when Mr. Bouvet fell in with it, he might very eafily mistake them for land. On the 7th, being in the latitude of 48°,30' S. longitude 14° 26' E. faw two large islands of

On the 17th, made the land of the Cape of Good Hope, and on the 19th anchored in Table Bay, where we found Commodore Sir Elward Hughes, with his Majerla's thips Sulifbury and Sea-horfe. I faluted the Commodore with thirteen guns; and, from after, the garrifon with the fame number; the former returned the falute, as usual, with two guns less, and the latter with an equal number.

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

On the 24th, Sir Edward Hughes failed with the Salisbury and Sea-horse for the East Indies; but I remained refitting the ship and refreshing Mapril 16. my people till the 16th of April, when I sailed for England, and on the 14th of July anchored at Spithead.

264

CHAP, IX.

Transactions at the Cape of Good Hope; with an Account of some Discoveries made by the French; and the Arrival of the Ship at St. Helena.

March. tain Fuyneaux's interesting Narrative, in the Wedn.22. preceding chapter, had obliged me to suspende.

The day after my arrival at the Cape of Good Hope, I went on shore, and waited on the Governor Baron Plettenberg, and other principal officers, who received, and treated us with the greatest politeness, contributing all in their power to make it agreeable. And, as there are few people more obliging to strangers than the Dutch, in general, at this place, and refreshments of all kinds are no where to be got in such abundance, we enjoyed some real repose, after the fatigues of a long voyage.

The good treatment which firangers meet with at the Cape of Good Hope, and the necessity of breathing a little fresh air, has introduced a custom, not comment any where else (at least

I have no where feen it fo ftrictly observed), which is, for all the officers, who can be spared out of the ships, to reside on shore. We followed this custom. Myself, the two Mr. Forsters, and Mr. Sparrman, took up our abode with Mr. Brandt; a gentleman well known to the English

by his obliging readiness to serve them. My first care, after my arrival, was to procure fresh baked bread, fresh meat, greens, and wine, for those who remained on board; and being provided, every day during our stay, with these articles, they were soon restored to their usual strength. We had only three men on board

whom it was thought necessary to send on shore for the recovery of their health; and for these I procured quarters, at the rate of thirty slivers, or half a crown, per day, for which they were provided with victuals, drink, and lodging.

We now went to work to supply all our defects. For this purpose, by permission, we erected a tent on shore to which we sent our casks and sails to be repaired. We also struck the yards and topmasts, in order to overhaul the rigging, which we found in so bad a condition,

that almost every thing, except the standing rigging, was obliged to be replaced with new; and that was purchased at a most exorbitant price. In the article of naval stores, the Dutch, here, as well as at Batavia, take a shameful advantage of

the diffress of foreign rs.

That our rigging, fails, &c. should be worn out, will not be wondered at, when it is known, that, during this circum-navigation of the globe, that is, from our leaving this place to our return to it again, we had failed no less than twenty thousand leagues; an extent of voyage, nearly equal to three times the equatorial circumference of the earth, and which, I apprehend, was never

failed by any ship in the same space of time before. And yet, in all this great run, which had been made in all latitudes between 9° and 71°, we sprung neither low-masts, top-mast, lower nor top-sail yard, nor so much as broke a lower

or top-mast shroud, which, with the great care and abilities of my officers, must be owing to the good properties of our ship.

One of the French ships which were at anchor in the bay, was the Ajax Indiaman, bound to Pondicherry, commanded by Captain Crozet.

He had been second in command with Captain Morion, who failed from this place with two ships, in March 1772, as hath been already mentioned. Instead of going from hence to America, as was said, he stood away for New Zealand; where, in the Bay of Isles, he and some of his people were killed by the inhabitants. Captain Crozet, who succeeded to the command, re-

feemed to be a man possessed of the true spirit of discovery, and to have abilities. In a very obliging manner he communicated to me a chart wherein were delineated not only his own discoveries, but also that of Captain Kerguelen

turned by the way of the Philippine Isles, with the two ships, to the Island of Mauritius. He

coveries, but also that of Captain Kerguelen, which I found laid down in the very situation where we searched for it. So that I can be no

where we fearched for it; fo that I can by no means, conceive how both we and the Adventure milled it.

B. fides this land, which Captain Crozet told us was a long but very nurrow illand, extending East and West, Captain Morion in about the latitude of 48° South, and from 16° to 30° of longitude East of the Cape of Good Hope, discovered fix islands which were high and barren.

These, together with some islands lying between the line and the southern tropic in the Pacific Ocean, were the principal discoveries made in this was ready for publication.

this voyage, the account of which, we were told, By Captain Crozet's chart it appeared, that a voyage had been made by the French across the South Pacific Ocean in 1769, under the command of one Captain Surville; who, on condition of his attempting discoveries, had obtained leave to make a trading voyage to the coast of Peru. He fitted out, and took in a cargo, in some part of the East Indies; proceeded by way of the Philippine Isles; passed near New Britain; and discovered some land in the latitude of 10° S. longitude 158° East, to which he gave his own name. From hence he steered to the South; passed, but a few degrees, to the West of New Caledonia; fell in with New Zealand at its northern extremity, and put into Doubtful Bay, where, it feems, he was, when I passed it, on my former voyage in the Endeavour. From New Zealand Captain Surville steered to the East, between the latitude of 35° and 41° South, until he arrived on the coast of America; where, in

drowned. These voyages of the French, though undertaken by private adventurers, have contributed fomething towards exploring the Southern Ocean. That of Captain Surville clears up a mistake which I was led into, in imagining the shoals off the west end of New Caledonia, to extend to the West as far as New Holland. It proves that there is an open sea in that space, and that we saw the N. W. extremity of that

the Port of Calao, in attempting to land, he was

country. From the same gentleman we learnt, that the

ship which had been at Otaheite before our first arrival there this voyage, was from New Spain; and that, in her return, the had discovered some

iflands

islands in the latitude of 32° S. and under the meridian of 130° W. Some other islands, faid to be discovered by the Spaniards, appeared on this chart; but Captain Crozet seemed to think they were inserted from no good authorized.

We were likewise informed of a later voyage undertaken by the French, under the command of Captain Kerguelen, which had ended much to the disgrace of that commander.

While we lay in Table Bay, several foreign ships put in and out, bound to and from India, viz. English, French, Danes, Swedes, and three Spanish frigates, two of them going to, and one coming from Manilla. It is but very lately that the Spanish ships have touched here; and these were the first that were allowed the same privileges as other European friendly nations.

On examining our rudder, the pintles were found to be loose, and we were obliged to unhang it, and take it on shore to repair. We were also delayed for want of caulkers to caulk the ship, which was absolutely necessary to be done before we put to sea. At length I obtained two workmen from one of the Dutch ships; and the Dutton English East Indiaman, coming in from Bengal, Captain Rice obliged me with

April. two more; fo that by the 26th of April this work Wed. 26. was finished; and having got on board all necessary stores, and a fresh supply of provisions and water, we took leave of the Governor and

Thur. 27. other principal officers, and the next morning repaired on board. Soon after, the wind coming fair, we weighed and put to sea; as did also the Spanish frigate Juno, from Manilla, a Danish Indiaman, and the Dutton.

Europe, and we and the Dutton for St. He-

As foon as we were under fail, we faluted the garrifon with thirteen guns; which compliment was immediately returned with the fame number. There Spanish frigate and Danish Indiaman both faluted us as we passed them, and I returned each salute with an equal number of guns. When we were clear of the bay the Danish ship steered for the East Indies, the Spanish frigate for

Depending on the goodness of Mr. Kendall's watch, I resolved to try to make the island by a direct course. For the first fix days, that is till we got into the latitude of 27°S. longitude 11½° West of the Cape, the winds were southerly and S. E. After this we had variable light airs for two days; they were succeeded by a wind at S. E. which continued to the island, except a part of one day, when it was at N. E. In general the wind blew faint all the passage, which made it longer than common.

At day-break in the morning of the 15th of May. May, we saw the island of St. Helena at the dis-Mon. 15tance of fourteen leagues; and at midnight, anchored in the road before the town, on the N. W. side of the island. At sun-rise the next Tues. 16. morning, the castle, and also the Dutton, saluted us, each with thirteen guns; on my landing, so natter, I was saluted by the castle with the same number; and each of the salutes was returned by the ship.

Governor Skettowe, and the principal gentlemen of the island, received and treated me, during my stay, with the greatest politeness; by shewing me every kind of civility in their pow-

Whoever views St. Helena in its present state,

and can but conceive what it must have been originally,

Tuef. 16 originally, will not hastily charge the inhabitants with want of industry. Though, perhaps, they might apply it to more advantage, were more land appropriated to planting of corn, vegetables, roots, &c. instead of being laid out in

pasture, which is the present mode. But this is not likely to happen, so long as the greatest part of it remains in the hands of the Company and their servants. Without industrious planters, this idead can never flowish, and be in a condi-

this island can never flourish, and be in a condition to supply the shipping with the necessary refreshments.

Within these three years a new church has

been built; fome other new buildings were in hand; a commodious landing place for boats has been made; and several other improvements, which add both strength and beauty to the place.

During our stay here, we finished some necesfary repairs of the ship, which we had not time

to do at the Cape. We also filled all our empty water-casks; and the crew were served with fresh beef, purchased at five-pence per pound. Their beef is exceedingly good, and is the only refreshment to be had worth mention-

By a fries of observations made at the Cape
Town, and at James Fort in St. Helena, at the

Town, and at James Fort in St. Helena, at the former by Melfrs. Mason and D xon, and at the latter by Mr. Maskelyne, the present astronomer royal the difference of the state of the difference of the state of the s

royal, the difference of longitude between these two places is 24° 12′ 15″, only two miles more than Mr. Kendall's watch made. The lunar observations made by Mr. Wales, before we arrived at the island, and after we left it, and re-

duced to it by the watch, gave 5° 51' for the longitude of James Fort; which is only five miles more West than it is placed by Mr. Maskelyne. In

AND ROUND THE WORLD.

27 I

In like manner the longitude of the Cape Town was found within 5' of the truth. I mention this of the how near the longitude of places may the found by the lunar method, even at fea, with the affiftance of a good watch.

CHAP.

CHAP. X.

Passage from St. Helena to the Western Islands, with a Description of the Island of Ascension and Fernando Noronha.

Sund. 21.

On the 21st in the evening, I took leave of the Governor, and repaired on board. Upon my leaving the shore, I was faluted with thirteen guns; and upon my getting under fail, with the Dutton in company, I was faluted with thirteen more; both of which I returned.

After leaving St. Helena the Dutton was ordered to fleer N. W. by W. or N. W. by compass, in order to avoid falling in with Ascension; at which island, it was faid, an illicit trade was carried on between the officers of the India Company's ships, and some vessels from North America, who, of late years, had frequented the island on pretence of fishing for whales or catching turtle, when their real design was to wait the coming of the India ships. In order to prevent their homeward bound ship from falling in with these smugglers, and to put a stop to this illicit trade, the Dutton was ordered to ffeer the courfe above-mentioned, till to the northward of Ascension. I kept company with this ship till the 24th, when, after putting a pack t on board her for the Admiralty, we parted, the continuing her course to the N. W. and I steering for Ascenfion.

Sund. 28. In the morning of the 28th I made the island; and the same evening, anchored in Cross By on the N. W. side, in ten fathoms water, the bottom

273 tom a fine fand, and half a mile from the shore. 1775. The Cross Hill, so called on account of a cross, or flag-staff erected upon it, bore by compass Sund. 28. S. 38° East: and the two extreme points of the Bay extended from N. E. to S. W. We remained here till the evening of the 31st, and Wed. 31. notwithstanding we had several parties out every night, we got but twenty-four turtle, it being rather too late in the feafon, however, as they weighed between four or five hundred pounds each, we thought ourselves not ill off. We might have had a plentiful supply of fish in general; especially of that fort called Old Wives, I have

no where feen fuch abundance; there were also cavalies, congor eels, and various other forts; but the catching of any of these was not attended to, the object being turtle. There are abundance of goats, and aquatic birds, fuch as men of war and tropic birds, boobies, &c. The island of Ascension is about ten miles in

length, in the direction of N. W. and S. E. and

about five or fix in breadth. It shews a surface composed of barren hills and vallies, on the most of which not a shrub or plant is to be seen for feveral miles, and where we found nothing but stones and sand, or rather slags and ashes; an indubitable fign that the ifle, at some remote time, has been destroyed by a volcano, which has thrown up vast heaps of stones, and even hills. Between these heaps of stones we found a smooth even surface, composed of ashes and fand, and very good travelling upon it; but one may as easily walk over broken glass bottles as over the stones. If the foot deceives you, you are fure to be cut or lamed, which happen-

the S. E. end of the isle, seems to be left in its original thate, and to have escaped the general destruction. Its soil is a kind of white marl, Vol. II. which

ed to some of our people. A high mountain at

which yet retains its vegetative qualities, and produceth a kind of pursain, spurg, and one wed. 31. On two graffes. On these the goats subsist, and

or two graffes. On these the goats subsist, and it is at this part, of the isle where they are to be found, as also land-crabs, which are said to be

very good.

I was told, that about this part of the isle is fome very good land on which might be raised many necessary articles; and some have been at the trouble of sowing turnips and other useful vegetables. I was also told there is a fine

fpring in a valley which disjoins two hills on the top of the mountain above mentioned, befides great quantities of fresh water in holes in the rocks, which the person who gave me this information, believed was collected from rains. But these supplies of water can only be of use

but the traveller; or to those who may be so unfortunate as to be ship-wrecked on the island; which seems to have been the fate of some not long ago, as appeared by the remains of a wreck we found on the N.E. side. By what we could judge, she seemed to have been a vessel of about one hundred and fifty tons burthen.

we found on the N. E. fide. By what we could judge, she feemed to have been a vessel of about one hundred and fifty tons burthen.

While we lay in the road, a sloop of about seventy tons burthen come to an anchor by us. She belonged to New York, which place she left in February, and having been to the Coast of Guinea with a cargo of goods, was come here to take in turtle to carry to Barbadoes. This was

the story which the master, whose name was Greves, was pleased to tell, and which may, in part, be true. But I believe the chief view of his coming here, was the expectation of meeting with some of the India, ships. He had been in the island near a week, and had got on board twenty turtle. A sloop, belonging to Bermuda, had sailed but a few days before with one hundred and five on board, which was as many as

fhe could take in; but having turned feveral 1775. more on the different fandy beaches, they had. May. ripped open their bellies, taken out the eggs, and Wed 31, left the carcasses to putrify; an act as inhuman as injurious to those who came after them. Part of the account I have given of the interior parts of this island I received from Captain Greves, who feemed to be a fenfible intelligent man, and had been all over it. He failed in the morning

of the same day we did. Turtle, I am told, are to be found at this ise from January to June. The method of catching them is to have people upon the feveral fandy bays, to watch their coming on shore to lay their eggs, which is always in the night, and then to turn them on their backs, till there be an opportunity to take them off the next day. was recommended to us to fend a good many men to each beach, where they were to lie quiet till the turtle were ashore, and then rife and turn them at once. This method may be the best when the turtle are numerous; but when there are but few, three or four men are sufficient for the largest beach; and if they keep patroling it, close to the wash of the furf, during the night, by this method they will fee all that come a-shore, and cause less noise than if there were more of them. It was by this method we caught the most we got; and this is the method by which the Americans take them. Nothing is more certain, than that all the turtle which are found about this island, come here for the sole purpose of laying their eggs; for we meet with none but females; and of all those which we caught, not one had any food worth mentioning in its fromach; a fure fign, in my opinion, that they must have been a long time without any; and this may be the reason why the slesh of them

is not so good as some I have eat on the Co. st of

1775.

New South Wales, which were caught on the fpot where they fed.

The watch made 8° 45' difference of longi-

tude between St. Helena and Ascension; which, added to 5° 49', the longitude of James Fort in St. Helena, gives 14° 34' for the longitude of the Road of Ascension, or 14° 30' for the middle of the island, the latitude of which is 8° S. The

lunar observations made by Mr. Wales, and reduced to the same point of the island by the watch, gave 14° 28′ 30″ West longitude.

On the 31st of May, we left Ascension and steered to the northward with a sine gale at S. E.

fteered to the northward with a fine gale at S. E. by E. I had a great defire to vifit the island of St. Matthew, to settle its situation; but as I found the winds would not let me setch it, I steered for the island of Fernando de Noronho on the coast of Brazil, in order to determine its longitude, as I could not find this had yet been done. Perhaps I should have performed a more acceptable service to navigation, if I had gone in search of the Island of St. Paul, and those should which are said to lie near the sounter and about the me-

faid to lie near the equator, and about the meridian of 20° West; as neither their situation nor existence are well known. The truth is, I was unwilling to prolong the passage in searching for what I was not sure to find; nor was I willing to give up every object, which might tend to the improvement of navigation or geography, for the sake of getting home a week or a fortnight sooner. It is but seldom that opportunities of this kind offer; and when they do, they are too

In our paffage to Fernando de Noronho, we had fleady fresh gales between the S. E. and E. S. E. attended with fair and clear weather; and as we had the advantage of the moon, a day or night did not pass without making lunar observations for the determining our longitude. In this

often neglected.

this run, the variation of the compass gradually decreased from 11° We¹¹, which it was at Ascension, to 1° West, which we found off Fernando de Noronho. This was the mean result of two compasses, one of which gave 1° 37′, and the other 23′ West.

On the 9th of June at noon we made the Frid. 9. island of Fernando de Noronho bearing S. W. by W. & W. distant fix or seven leagues, as we afterwards found by the log. It appeared in detached and peaked hills, the largest of which looked like a church tower or steeple. As we drew near the S. E. part of the isle, we perceived feveral unconnected funken rocks lying near a league from the shore, on which the sea broke in a great furf. After standing very near these rocks, we hoisted our colours, and then bore up round the North end of the Isle, or rather round a group of little islots; for we could see that the land was divided by narrow channels. There is a strong fort on the one next the main island where there are several others; all of which feemed to have every advantage that nature can give them, and they are so disposed as wholly to command all the anchoring and landing-places about the island. We continued to fleer round the northern point, till the fandy beaches (before which is the road for shipping) began to appear, and the forts and the peaked hills were open to the westward of the said point. At this time, on a gun being fired from one of the forts, the Portuguese colours were displayed, and the example was followed by all the other forts. As the purpose, for which I made the island, was now answered, I had no intention to anchor; and therefore, after firing a gun to leeward, we made fail and flood away to the northward with a fine fresh gale at E.S.E. The peaked hill or church tower bore South, 27° West, distant about four

or five miles; and from this point of view it leans, or over-hangs, to the East. This hill is nearly in the middle of the island, which no where exceeds two leagues in extent, and shews

a hilly unequal furface, mostly covered with wood and herbage. Ulloa fays, "This island hath two harbours

"capable of receiving ships of the greatest burden; one is on the North side, and the other
on the N. W. The former is, in every respect, the principal, both for shelter, and ca-

"pacity, and the goodness of its bottom; but both are exposed to the North and West, "though these winds, particularly the North, are periodical, and of no long continuance."

He further fays, that you anchor in the North harbour (which is no more than what I would call a road) in thirteen fathoms water, one third of a league from shore, bottom of fine sand; the peaked hill above mentioned bearing S. W. 3°

foutherly*

This road feems to be well sheltered from the South and East winds. One of my seamen had been on board a Dutch India ship, who put in at this isle in her way out, in 1770. They were very sickly, and in want of refreshments and wa-

this isle in her way out, in 1770. They were very sickly, and in want of refreshments and water. The Portuguese supplied them with some buffaloes and sowls; and they watered behind one of the beaches in a little pool, which was hardly big enough to dip a bucket in. By reducing the observed latitude at noon to the peaked hill, its latitude will be 3° 53' South; and its longitude, by the watch, carried on from St. Helena, is 32° 34' West; and by observations of the sun and moon, made before and af-

ter we made the ifle, and reduced to it by the

^{*} See Don Antonio d'Ulloa's Book, Vol. II. Chap. 3d, Page 95, to 102, where there is a very particular account of this island.

watch 32° 44′ 30″ West. This was the mean result of my observations. The results of those made by Mr. Wales, which were more numerous, gave 32° 23′. The mean of the two will be pretty near the watch, and probably nearest the truth. By knowing the longitude of this isle, we are able to determine that of the adjacent east coast of Brazil; which, according to the modern charts, lies about fixty or seventy leagues more to the West. We might very safely have trusted to these charts, especially the Variation Chart for 1744, and Mr. Dalrymple's of the Southern Atlantic Ocean †.

On the 11th, at three o'clock in the afternoon, Sund. 11. we croffed the equator in the longitude of 32° 14′ West. We had fresh gales at S. S. E. blowing in squalls, attended by showers of rain, that continued at certain intervals, till noon the next day, Mon. 12. after which we had twenty-four hours fair weather.

At noon on the 13th, being in the latitude of Tuef. 13. 3° 49' North, longitude 31° 47' West, the wind became variable, between the N. E. and South; and we had light airs and squalls by turns, attended by hard showers of rain, and for the most part dark gloomy weather, which continued till the evening of the 15th, when in the latitude of 5° Thur. 15. 47' North, longitude 31° West, we had three calm days, in which time we did not advance above ten or twelve leagues to the North. We had fair weather and rain by turns; the sky, for the most part, being obscured, and sometimes by heavy dense clouds which broke in excessive hard showers.

† Ulloa says, that the chart places this island sixty leagues from the coast of Brazil; and that the Portuguese pilots, who often make the voyage, judge it to be eighty leagues; but, by taking the mean between the two opinions, the distance may be fixed at seventy leagues.

Αt

At feven o'clock in the evening on the 18th 1775. lune. the calm was fucceeded by a breeze at East Sund. 18 which, the next day, increasing and veering to and fixing at N. E. we stretched to N. W. with our tacks on board. We made no doubt that we

had now got the N. E. trade wind, as it was attended with fair weather, except now and then fome light showers of rain; and as we advanced to the North the wind increased, and blew a fresh top-gallant gale.

On the 21st, I ordered the still to be fitted to Wed. 21. the largest copper, which held about fixty-four gallons. The fire was lighted at four o'clock in the morning, and at fix the still began to run. It was continued till fix o'clock in the evening;

in which time we obtained thirty-two gallons of fresh water, at the expence of one bushel and a half of coals; which was about three-fourths of a bushel more than was necessary to have boiled the ship's company's victuals only; but the expence of fuel was no object with me. The victuals were dreffed in the small copper, the other being applied wholly to the still, and every method was made use of to obtain from it the greatest quantity of fresh water possible; as this

was my fole motive for fetting it to work. The mercury in the thermometer at noon was at eighty-four and a half, and higher it is seldom found at lea. Had it been lower, more water, under the same circumstances, would undoubtedly have been produced; for the colder the air is, the cooler you can keep the still, which will condense the steam the faster. Upon the whole,

this is an useful invention; but I would advise no man to trust wholly to it. For although you may, provided you have plenty of fuel and good coppers, obtain as much water as will support life, you cannot, with all your efforts, obtain sufficient to support health, in hot climates especially, where it is the most wanting; for I am well convinced, that nothing contributes more to the health of seamen, than having plenty of water. Wed. 21.

The wind now remained invariably fixed at N. E. and E. N. E. and blew fresh with squalls attended with showers of rain, and the sky for the most part cloudy. On the 25th, in the latitude Sun. 25. of 16° 12' North, longitude 37° 20' West, seeing

of 16° 12' North, longitude 37° 20' Weft, feeing a fhip to windward steering down upon us, we shortened sail in order to speak with her; but finding she was Dutch by her colours, we made sail again and left her to pursue her course, which we supposed was to some of the Dutch settlements in the West Indies. In the latitude of 20° North, longitude 39° 45' West, the wind began to veer to E. by N. and East; but the weather remained the same; that is, we continued to have it clear and cloudy by turns, with light squalls

and showers. Our track was between N. W. by N. and N. N. W. till noon on the 28th, af-Wed. 28. ter which our course made good was N. by W. being at this time in the latitude of 21° 21' North, longitude 40° 6' West. Afterwards, the wind began to blow a little more steady, and was attended with fair and clear weather. At two o'clock in the morning of the 30th, being in the Frid. 30 latitude of 24° 20' North, longitude 40° 47'

West, a ship, steering to the westward, passed us within hale. We judged her to be English, as they answered us in that language; but we could not understand what they said, and they were presently out of sight.

In the latitude of 29° 30', longitude 41° 30',

the wind flackened and veered more to the S. E. We now began to fee some of that sea-plant, which is commonly called gulph-weed, from a supposition that it comes from the Gulph of Florida. Indeed, for aught I know to the contrary, it may be a fact; but it seems not necessary, as

A VOYAGE TOWARDS THE SOUTH POLE,

it is certainly a plant which vegetates at fea. We continued to fee it, but always in fmall pieces, till we reached the latitude 36°, longitude 39° West, beyond which fituation no more appeared.

282

Wed 5. On the 5th of July, in the latitude of 32° 31' 30" North, longitude 40° 29' West, the wind veered to the East, and blew very faint; the next day it was calm; the two following days we had variable light airs and calms by turns; and, at length, on the 9th, having fixed at S. S. W. it increased to a fresh gale, with which we steered first N. E. and then E. N. E. with a view of making some of the Azores, or Western Isles.

Tuefd.11. On the 11th, in the latitude of 36° 45' North, longitude 36° 45 West, we saw a sail which was steering to the West, and the next day we saw three more.

CHAP. XI.

Arrival of the Ship at the Island of Fayal, a Description of the Place, and the Return of the Refolution to England.

 $\Lambda_{
m T}$ five o'clock in the evening of the 13th, we made the Island of Fayal, one of the Azores, and foon after that of Pico, under which we spent Thur. 13. the night making short boards. At day-break the next morning we bore away for the bay of Frid. 14. Fayal, or De Horta, where, at eight o'clock, we anchored in twenty fathoms water, a clean fandy bottom, and something more than half a mile from the shore. Here we moored N. E. and S. W. being directed so to do by the master of the port, who came on board before we dropped anchor. When moored, the S. W. point of the Bay bore S. 16° W. and the N. E. point N. 33° E; the Church at the N. E. end of the town N. 38° W; the West point of St. George's Island N. 42° E. distant eight leagues; and the Isle of Pico extending from N. 74° E. to S. 46° E. distance four or five miles.

We found in the bay, the Pourvoyeur, a large French frigate, an American floop, and a brig belonging to the place. She had come last from the river Amazon, where the took in a cargo of provision for the Cape Verd Islands, but, not being able to find them, she steered for this place, where the anchored about half an hour before

284

Mr. Wales an opportunity to find the rate of the watch, the better to enable us to fix, with fome degree of certainty, the longitude of these islands,

the moment we anchored, I fent an officer to wait on the English Conful, and to notify our arrival to the governor, requesting his permission for Mr. Wales to make observations on thore, for the purpose above mentioned. Mr. Dent, who acted as conful in the absence of Mr. Gathorne, not

only procured this permission, but accommodated Mr. Wales with a convenient place in his garden to fet up his instruments; so that he was

enabled to observe equal altitudes the same day. We were not more obliged to Mr. Dent for

the very friendly readiness he shewed in procuring us this and every other thing we wanted, than for the very liberal and hospitable entertainment we met with at his house, which was open

to accommodate us both night and day.

During our flay, the ship's company was ferved with fresh beef; and we took on board about fifteen tons of water, which we brought off in the country boats, at the rate of about three shillings per ton. Ships are allowed to water with their

own boats; but the many inconveniences attending it, more than overbalance the expence of hiring shore-boats, which is the most general cus-Fresh provisions for present use may be got, fuch as beef, vegetables, and fruit; and hogs, sheep, and poultry, for sea-stock, at a pretty

are fmall and wretchedly poor. The principal produce of Fayal is wheat and Indian corn, with which they fupply Pico and fome of the other isles. The chief town is called

reasonable price; but I do not know that any tea provisions are to be had, except wine. The bullocks and hogs are very good, but the sheep Villa de Horta. It is situated in the bottom of the bay, close to the edge of the sea, and is de- July fended by two castles, one at each end of the Frid. 14. town, and a wall of flone-work, extending along the sea-shore, from the one to the other. But these works are suffered to go to decay, and serve more for shew than strength. They heighten the prospect of the city, which makes a fine appearance from the road; but, if we except the Jesuits College, the monasteries and churches, there is not another building that has any thing to recommend it, either outfide or in. There is not a glass window in the place, except what are in the churches, and in a country-house which lately belonged to the English conful; all the others being latticed, which, to an Englishman, makes them look like prisons.

This little city, like all others belonging to the Portuguese, is crouded with religious buildings; there being no less than three convents of men and two of women; and eight churches, including those belonging to the convents, and the one in the Jesuits college. The college is a fine structure, and is seated on an elevation in the pleasantest part of the city. Since the expulsion of that order, it has been suffered to go to decay, and will probably, in a few years, be no better than a heap of ruins.

Fayal, although the most noted for wine, does not raise sufficient for its own consumption. This article is raised on Pico, where there is no road for shipping; but being brought to De Horta, and from thence shipped abroad, chiesly to America, it has acquired the name of Fayal wine.

The bay, or road of Fayal, is fituated at the East end of the isle, before the Villa de Horta, and facing the West end of Pico. It is two miles broad, and three quarters of a mile deep, and hath a semi-circular form. The depth of

vater

water is from twenty to ten and even fix fa
July.

Frid. 14.

water is from twenty to ten and even fix fathoms, a fandy bottom; except near the shore,
and particularly near the S. W. head, off which
the bottom is rocky, also without the line which
joins the two points of the bay, so that it is not

fafe to anchor far out. The bearing before mentioned, taken when at anchor, will direct any one to the best ground. It is by no means a bad road, but the winds most to be apprehended, are those which blow from between the S. S. W. and S. E. the former is not so dange-

rous as the latter, because, with it, you can always get to sea. Besides this road, there is a small cove round the S. W. point, called Porto Piere, in which, I am told, a ship or two may lie in tolerable safety, and where they sometimes heave small vessels down.

A Portuguese Captain told me, that about

half a league from the road in the direction of S. E. in a line between it and the South side of Pico, lies a sunken rock, over which is twenty-two feet water, and on which the sea breaks in hard gales from the South. He also assured me, that of, all the shoals that are laid down in our charts and pilot-books about these siles, not one has any existence but the one between the islands of St. Michael and St. Mary, called Hormingan.—This account may be believed, without relying entirely upon it. He further in-

formed me that it is forty-five leagues from Fayal to the island of Flores; and that there runs a strong tide between Fayal and Pico, the flood fitting to the N. E. and the ebb to the S. W. but that, out at sea the direction is East and West. Mr. Wales having observed the times of high and low water by the shore, concluded that it must be high water at the full and change, about

| AND ROUND THE WORLD. |
|---|
| about twelve o'clock, and the water rifeth about four or five feet. |
| The distance between Fayal and Flores was Fid- confirmed by Mr. Rebiers, lieutenant of the French frigate, who told me that, after being by estimation two leagues due South of Flores, they made forty-four leagues, on a S. E. by E. course by compass, to St. Catherine's Point |
| on Fayal. I found the latitude of the flip at anchor in the bay By a mean of feventeen fets? |
| of lunar observations, taken before we arrived, and reduced to the bay by the watch, the longitude was made |
| By a mean of fix fets after leaving it, and reduced back by the watch |
| Longitude by observation - 28 38 56 |
| Ditto, by the watch - 28 55 45 Error of the watch on our arrival at Portfmouth - 16 26; |
| True longitude by the watch 28 39 181 |
| I found the variation of the compass, by fe- |

I found the variation of the compass, by several azimuths taken by different compasses on board the ship, to agree very well with the like observations made by Mr. Wals on shore; and yet the variation thus found is greater by 5° than we found it to be at sea; for the azimuths taken on board the evening before we came into the bay, gave no more than 16° 18' West variation,

riation, and the evening after we came out, 17°
33' West.

Frid. 14.

I shall now give some account of the variation, as observed in our run from the Island of

Fernando De Noronho to Fayal. The least variation we found was 37' W. which was the day after we left Fernando De Noronho, and in the latitude of 33' S. longitude 32° 16' W. The next day, being nearly in the fame longitude, and in the latitude of 1° 25' N. it was 1° 23' West; and we did not find it increase till we got into the latitude of 5° N. longitude 31° W.

got into the latitude of 5° N. longitude 31° W. After this, our compalles gave different variation, viz. From 3° 57′ to 5° 11′ W. till we arrived in the latitude of 26° 44′ North, longitude 41° West, when we found 6° West. It then increased gradually, so that in the latitude of 35° N. longitude 40° West, it was 10° 24′ W; in the latitude of 38° 12′ N. longitude 32° ½ W. it was 14° 47′; and in fight of Fayal 16° 18′ W. as mentioned above.

Wed. 19. Having left the bay, at four in the morning of the 19th, I fleered for the west end of St. George's stand. As soon as we had passed it, I steered E. S. for the Island of Tercera; and after having run thirten leagues, we were not more than one league from the West end. I now edged away for the North side, with a view of ranging the coast to the eastern point in or-

after having run thirtien leagues, we were not more than one league from the West end. I now edged away for the North side, with a view of ranging the coast to the eastern point, in order to ascertain the length of the island; but the weather coming on very thick and hazy, and night approaching, I gave up the design and proceeded with all expedition for England.

Sat. 29. On the 29th, we made the land near Ply-Sund. 30. mouth. The next morning, we anchored at Spithead; and the same day, I landed at Portsmouth, and set out for London, in company with Messrs. Wales, Forsters, and Hodges.

Having

Having been absent from England three years and eighteen days, in which time, and under all changes of climate, I lost but four men, and only one of them by sickness, it may not be amiss, at the conclusion of this journal, to enumerate the several causes, to which, under the care of Providence, I conceive, this uncommon good state of health, experienced by my people, was owing.

In the Introduction, mention has been made of the extraordinary attention paid by the Admiralty, in causing such articles to be put on board, as either from experience or suggestion it was judged, would tend to preserve the health of the seamen. I shall not trespass upon the reader's time in mentioning them all, but confine myself to such as were sound the most useful.

We were furnished with a quantity of malt, of which was made Sweet Wort. To such of the men, as shewed the least symptoms of the fcurvy; and also to such as were thought to be threatened with that disorder, this was given, from one to two or three pints a day each man; or in such proportion as the surgeon found neceffary, which fometimes amounted to three quarts. This is, without doubt, one of the best antifeorbutic fea-medicines yet discovered; and, if used in time, will, with proper attention to other things, I am persuaded, prevent the scurvy from making any great progress for a considerable while. But I am not altogether of opinion that it will cure it at sea.

Sour Krout, of which we had a large quantity, is not only a wholesome vegetable food, but, in my judgment, highly antiscorbutic; and it spoils not by keeping. A pound of this was served to each man, when at sea, twice a week, or oftener, as was thought necessary.

Vol. II. U Portable

1775. July. Portable Broth was another great article, of which we had a large supply. An ounce of this to each man, or such other proportion as circumstances pointed out, was boiled in their pease, three days in the week; and when we were in places where vegetables were to be got, it was boiled with them, and wheat or oatmeal, every morning for breakfast; and also with pease and vegetables for dinner. It enabled us to make several nourishing and wholesome messes, and was the means of making the people eat a greater quantity of vegetables than they would otherwise have done.

Rob of Lemon and Orange, is an antifcorbutic we were not without. The furgeon made use of it in many cases, with great success.

Amongst the articles of victualling, we were supplied with Sugar in the room of Oil, and with Wheat for a part of our Oat-meal; and were certainly gainers by the exchange. Sugar, I apprehend, is a very good antiscorbutic; whereas oil, (such as the navy is usually supplied with) I am of opinion, has the contrary effect.

But the introduction of the most salutary arti-

cles, either as provisions or medicines, will generally prove unsuccessful, unless supported by certain regulations. On this principle, many years experience, together with some hints I had from Sir Hugh Palliser, captains Campbell, Wallis, and other intelligent officers, enabled me to lay a plan whereby all was to be governed.

The crew were at three watches, except upon fome extraordinary occasions. By this means they were not so much exposed to the weather as if they had been at watch and watch; and had generally dry cloaths to shift themselves, when they happened to get wet. Care was also taken

to expose them as little to wet weather as possi-

ole.

Proper methods were used to keep their per-

fons, hammocks, bedding, cloaths, &c. conftantly clean and dry. Equal care was taken to keep the ship clean and dry betwixt decks. Once or twice a week she was aired with fires; and when this could not be done, she was smoked with gun-powder, mixed with vinegar or water. I had also, frequently, a fire made in an iron pot, at the bottom of the well, which was of great use in purifying the air in the lower parts of the ship. To this, and to cleanlines, as well in the ship as amongst the people, too great attention cannot be paid; the least neglect occasions a putrid and disagreeable smell below, which nothing but fires will remove.

Proper attention was paid to the ship's coppers, so that they were kept constantly clean.

The fat, which boiled out of the falt beef and pork, I never suffered to be given to the people; being of opinion that it promotes the scurvy.

I was careful to take in water wherever it was to be got, even though we did not want it. Because I look upon fresh water from the shore, to be more wholesome than that which has been kept some time on board a ship. Of this essential article, we were never at an allowance, but had always plenty for every necessary purpose. Navigators in general cannot, indeed, expect, nor would they wish to meet with such advantages in this respect, as fell to my lot. The nature of our voyage carried us into very high latitudes. But the hardships and dangers infeparable from that fituation, were, in some degree, compensated by the fingular felicity we enjoyed, of extracting inexhaustible supplies of fresh water from an ocean strewed with ice.

We

We came to few places, where either the art of man, or the bounty of nature, had not provided fome fort of refreshment or other, either in the animal or vegetable way. It was my first care to procure whatever of any kind could be met with, by every means in my power, and to oblige our people to make use thereof,

both by my example and authority; but the benefits arifing from refreshments of any kind soon became so obvious, that I had little occasion to

recommend the one, or to exert the other.

It doth not become me to fay how far the principal objects of our voyage have been obtained. Though it hath not abounded with remarkable events, nor been diverified by fudden transitions of fortune; though my relation of it has been more employed in tracing our course by sea, than in recording our operations on shore; this, perhaps, is a circumstance from which the curious reader may infer, that the purposes for which we were sent into the southern hemisphere, were diligently and effectually pur-

fued. Had we found out a continent there, we might have been better enabled to gratify curiofity; but we hope our not having found it, after all our perfevering fearches, will leave less room for future speculation about unknown worlds remaining to be explored.

But, whatever may be the public judgment

about other matters, it is with real fatisfaction, and without claiming any merit but that of attention to my duty, that I can conclude this Account with an observation, which facts enable are to make, that our having discovered the possibility of preserving health amongst a numerous ship's company, for such a length of time, in such varieties of climate, and amidst

numerous ship's company, for such a length of time, in such varieties of climate, and amidst such continued hardships and fatigues, will make this Voyage remarkable in the opinion of every benevolent

benevolent person, when the disputes about a 1775. Southern Continent shall have ceased to engage Jim the attention, and to divide the judgment of philosophers.

TABLES

T A B L E S

OF THE

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION and ADVENTURE, the Variation of the Compass, and Meteorological Observations, during the Voyage.

N. B. In these Tables, the Situation of the Ships at Noon is, in general, set down; and the Variation, as it was observed, either on the Morning or Evening of the same Day, or both. Therefore, the Tables do not contain the exact Place where the Variation was observed, but the Difference is so little that it can make no material Error.

T A B L E I.

From the Cape of Good Hope to New Zealand.

| Time. | Latitud. in South. | tude in | Cot | iation the npaís Veft. | Therm. | Daronz. | | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|---|--|---|---|---------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| 26 27 28 29 Dec. 1 2 3 4 5 P. M. 6 Noon. 7 8 | 37 15 39 4 40 4 40 59 42 9 42 24 43 52 44 28 45 46 47 10 48 41 49 32 49 36 | 16 33 16 23 16 52 17 4 17 4 17 4 18 11 18 11 18 2 19 10 19 5 20 2 21 20 3 20 5 | 18 18 18 16 16 17 18 18 16 16 17 18 18 16 16 17 17 18 18 16 16 17 17 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 18 | 55½ 11 30 29 | 63 ¹ / ₄ 664 6956 5755 551 4944 ¹ / ₄ 8 4240 36 ¹ / ₃ 6 ¹ / ₃ 3 ¹ / ₃ 33 | 30 29 30 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 | 20 50 70 60 90 30 40 25 55 | N. N. E. Brifk breeze and cloudy. S. S. W. Gentle breeze. N. W. Fresh gales and cloudy. Westerly. Strong gales with squalis of hail and rain. —Fair weather. N.W. Strong gales with rain. Ditto. Foggy. Westerly. Fresh gales and clear. N. W. Fresh gales, & fair weather. Not Hersh gales, and hazy. S. W. Fresh gales and fair. N. W. A very bard gale with rain. Ditto. Hazy. Westerly. A fresh gale and fair. Ditto. With snow and sleet, saw the first ice island. Ditto. Northerly. A fresh breeze and rain. |

| | | | T | 1 | A | В | L | E | | I. Continued. |
|--------------------------|------------|----------------------|---------------|----------|---------------|----------------------------------|---------------------|----------|--------|---|
| | | Fre | m | the | C | ape (| of C | 1000 | H | ope to New Zealand. |
| Time. | | titud in outh | tud | e in | Col | riation the mpass Vest. | Therm. | | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
| 1772. Dec. 1 | 7 5: | | 0 23 25 | 14 19 | 0 20 21 | 50 26 | 0 33 31 31 | 29 29 | 10 | S. S. W. Fresh gales and hazy. N. W. Weather hazy with snow. |
| 20 | 5, | 1 0 | 28 | 13 | | | 34 | 29 | 5 | N.N.E. Strong gales and hezy with snow. Westerly. A fresh gale and fair. |
| A.M. 2 Noon 2 | 2 5 | 4 54 | 30 | I 2 | | | 33 | | 20 | S.W. A gentle gale, illands of ice continually in fight. |
| 2. | 4 5 | 5 26 5 31 7 50 | 31 | 19 | Į. | 56 | 34 35 324 | 29 | 40 | |
| 2 | 7 5 8 5 | B 19 B 44 | 24 21 | 39 55 | l | 30 | 36 35 | 29 29 | 45 | Light airs, next to a calm. Eafterly. Fresh gales. |
| 20 30 P. M. 3 | 9 59 |) 12) 23) 21 | 17 | 1. | | | 36 36₹ | 29 29 | | Ditto. Showers of snow. Northerly. Fair. S.E. Hard gales, hazy with snow. |
| 1773. Jan. 1 2 | 6 |) I2 | | | | | 31분 | 28 | 95 | Southerly. Fresh gales with snow. |
| Noon. S | 1 | 9 1 2 | ŧ . | 45 | 12 | 8 | 31 34 | 29 | 55 | |
| | 6 | 36 1 | 28 | 33 | | 42 | 35 | 29 | 5 | West. Fresh gales, snow showers. N. W. Gentle breeze. Taking or |
| | 7 | - ,- | 1" | , | Γ΄ | 72 | ,, | | | board ice. |

63 12 37 29 27 15 12 64 12 38 14 24 14 14 63 57 39 38 28 27 P. M. 17 67 15 39 35 29 30 Noon 19 64 29 40 12

21 62 48 41 25 31 16 Noon 23 60 4 46 45 33 28 24 58 24 49 5 33 52 A.M. 25 58 10 51 25

35 29 30 N.W. Gentle breeze. Taking or board ice.
35\$ 29 35 North. Ditto. Several islands of ice in fight.

T A B L E I. Continued.

From the Cape of Good Hope to New Zealand.

| Time. |] | itud. in | Lon tude East | in . | of or | iation the npafs Veft. | Therm | Daloille | # ! | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|-----------|---------------------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------|---|
| 1773 | 0 | | 0 | | 0 | | 0 | 0 | , | |
| Jan.267 Noon S | 57 | .16 | -50 | 54 | l | | 35 | 28 | 25 | Calm. Hazy dirty weather. |
| 27 28 29 30 31 | 56 54 52 51 50 | 28 28 29 34 50 | 50 51 53 55 | 47 46 37 55 | | 23 0 | 35 36± 38 39± 38± 38± | 28 29 29 29 | 90 40 65 | Southerly, Fresh breezes & cloudy, N. W. Fresh gales with sleet. Ditto. Strong gales and fair. Northerly, Fresh gales with rain. W. N. W. Fair weather. |
| Feb. 1 } P. M. } | 48 | 30 | 58 | 7 | 29 | 2 | | 1 | | Ditto. No ice to be feen. |
| | 49 | 36 59 | 60 58 | 35 11 54 | 28 | 50 50 | 45 45 45 | 29 29 | 96 80 65 | Northerly. Very strong gales, rain. N.W. Fresh gales & fair weather. |
| 5 | 49 | 8 | | | | 26 | 41 | 29 | 60 | Westerly Ditto. |
| 7 | 1'~ | 51 | | 43 | 32 | 24 28 | 5 3 3 | | 45 | N. W. Ditto. North. Ditto. |
| | 49 | 51 | | | 13, | 20 | 44 : 2 ÷ | | | |
| | 50 | .7 | | | 29 | . 4 | 413 | 20 | 45 | Ditto. Foggy with drizzling rain. Westerly. Strong gales and fair. |
| | 52 | | | 35 | | | 38 | 29 | 55 | S. W. by W. Gentle gales. |
| ľ | 53 | | ì | | 33 | 8 | 36 | 1 | 6b | West Fresh breezes. Saw several |
| | 1 | | 1 | - : | | | i . | V . | - 1 | penguins. |
| | 55 | | | | | 18 | 35½ 36½ | | | S. W. by W. Snow showers. |
| 1 | 57 | 8 | Ι. | 59 | 30 | 19 | 3+ | 1 | 50 | 8. W. Fair. Saw two feals. Northerly. Light breezes. An ice iffend in fight. |
| 17 | 57 | 54 | 82 | 4 | | | 35 | 29 | О | E. S. E. Dark cloudy weather. |
| 1 18 | 57 | 57 | 83 | 11 | 38 | 21 | 33 | 20 | 10 | { Taking up ice. Southerly, Moderate breeze & fair. |
| | 58. | | 87 | 43 | ` ا | | 35 | 29 | | 1 / / - / / - / - / - / - / - / |
| | 58 | 47 | 9i | | 40 | 112 | 35 | 29 | 30 | South. A gentle breeze and fair. |
| 2.2 | 159 | 35 | | | ţο | | 342 | 28 | 80 | Easterly. Fresh gale, snow showers. |
| P. M. 23 | 61 | 52 | 95 | 2 | ŀ | | | ł | | Easterly. Thick hazy weather, sleet |
| Noon 25 | | | 95 | 15 | ‡3 | 6 | 36분 | 29 | 0 | |
| P. M. 26 | | | | 7 | 1 | | ١. | ١. | | Easterly. A fresh freeze and fair. |
| Noon 27 | | | | | 1 | | 344 | 28 | 40 | |
| 28 | 9 | 58 | 104 | | 1 | | 35 1/2 35 1/2 | 23 | | |
| March 1 | | | 107 | | ١. | | 352 | 28 | 35 | N.E. Light breeze, drizzling rain. |
| 3 | | | 109 | | 39 | 4 | 138 | 129 | . 5 | S. W. to N. W. A gentle breeze. |
| 5 | | | 116 | _ | l | | 374 | 28 | 85 | Eafterly. |
| l c | 60 | 4 | 118 | 0 | 3 1 | 30 | 137 | 28 | 95 | Westerly. |

T A B L E I. Continued. From the Cape of Good Hope to New Zealand.

| Time | е. | Latitud, Longi- in tude in South East. | | in | of Cor | iation the npais rest. | 7 | | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. | |
|-------|-----|--|----|-----|-----------|---------------------------------|------|-----|--------|------------------------------|---|
| 177 | 3. | - | , | 0 | 7 | • | 1 | o | 0 | , | |
| Marci | 17 | 59 | 58 | 120 | 15 | | | 34½ | 28 | 55 | Easterly. A light breeze with snow and sleet. |
| | ઠ | 59 | 44 | 121 | 7 | 28 | 35 | 40 | 28 | 90 | Calm. No ice in fight. |
| | 9 | 58 | 55 | 123 | I | | | 37 | 28 | бо. | Southerly, Hard gales with fnow and fleet. |
| | IO | 58 | | 127 | | l | | 35 | 29 | 0 | S,S.W. Fresh gale and fair. |
| | 1 I | | 7 | 130 | 2 I | 11 | | 37 | | 15 | |
| | 12 | 58 | 56 | 131 | 41 | 9 | 49 | 39₹ | | | West. Gentle breeze, mild weath. |
| ., | 14 | 58 | | 136 | | | | 33 | | 85 | |
| Voon | | | | 139 | 50 | l | _ | | | 85 | |
| Į. | 10 | 58 | 52 | 143 | 27 | ١ ۰ | 47 = | 35€ | | | |
| | 17 | 58 | 40 | 147 | 43 | E | aſt. | 35% | 29 | 15 | S. W. Fair weather. |
| | | 55 | | 152 | | 11 | 19 | 43 | 29 | 80 | W. N. W. A fresh gale. |
| 1 | | | 22 | 154 | 53 | 13 | 40 | 45 | 29 | 75 | Westerly. |
| i | 21 | | | 157 | | | | 46 | 29 | 95 | N. N. W. A strong gale. |
| l | 22 | 49 | 55 | 159 | 28 | 13 | | 47 | 29 | 85 | |
| | 23 | 47 | 46 | 161 | 47 | 13 | 7 | | 30 | 15 | S. E. |
| ŀ | 24 | 46 | 33 | 164 | ι8 | ŀ | | 54 | | 95 | S. E. Foggy. |
| 1 | | | | 166 | | ı | | 54 | | 85 | |
| 1 | 20 | 45 | 48 | 166 | 44 | Ì | | 532 | 30 | 15 | S. S. W. Sailing into Dusky Bay. |
| ľ | | • | | • | | • | | 1 | | | l l |

T A B L E II.

ROUTE of the ADVENTURE from the 13th of February to Van Diemen's Land.

| Time. | Latitud in South | | Variation of the Compass West. | Therm. | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|---|--|---|--|--|--------|--|
| 15 17 18 20 21 23 24 26 28 Vlarch 1 3 4 5 | 52 22 52 20 52 18 52 10 51 22 50 20 49 4 46 22 44 50 44 1 43 56 43 47 | 74 52 78 36 84 53 88 57 97 08 110 0 104 14 107 8 | 29 5 25 2 21 30 15 47 10 20 6 35 3 50 1 30 Eatt. 0 55 1 13 | 39 39 [‡] 38 37 40 35 41 [‡] 41 44 44 49 [‡] 53 51 56 52 55 59 | | Westerly. A moderate breeze and cloudy. Ditto. A fresh gale with showers of snow and sleet. Ditto. Fair weather. Between the N. W. and N. E. A fresh gale with sleet and rain. N.W. A fresh gale and squally. Westerly. Strong gales & squalls of snow and sleet. S.E. A light breeze, sair weather. Northerly. A strong gale with squalls of rain. N.W. A moderate breeze, sair. N. N. E. A fresh gale. Saw some pieces of rock-weed. N. W. by W. Strong gales and hard squalls with snow. N. W. A fresh gale. N. W. Strong gales and thick hazy weather with rain. S. W. A fresh gale. West. A fresh gale and squally. W. S. W. Ditto. Westerly. A fresh breeze and fair. N. W. Land extending from N. by W. to E. S. E. |

| ТА | В | L | E | Ш | | | |
|----------------|------------|-------|---|-----|------|-----|------------|
| the Resolution | and Ota | | | URE | from | New | Zealand to |
| | Ota | nelle | | | | | |

| | | | | | | | | | 4110 | | |
|---------|-----|--------------------|----|------|-------------|-----------|-------------------------------|-----------------|------|--------|--|
| Time. | 1 | Lati in Sout | | | in | of Con | iation the npaís aft | Therm. | | Ration | Winds, Weather, and Remarks: |
| 177 | | 0 | 7 | 0 | 7 | 0 | 7 | 0 | 0 | , | CC W N W A state |
| oun. | | 13 | 55 | 179 | 8 | | | 54 | 29 | 70 | S. W. to N. W. A gentle breeze and fair. |
| | 1 | | i | We | Æ. | | | | | | |
| 1 | - 1 | | 35 | 179 | | | | 59 | 29 | 75 | Northerly. A fresh gale with rain. |
| | 2 | 45 | | 175 | | | | 5 13 5 2 | 21) | 65 | Westerly. Light breeze with rain. |
| | | 15 | | 175 | | | | 5 2 | 30 | 0 | Easterly. A fresh gale and fair. |
| М. і | 5 |)) (7 | | | | 111 | 24 ž | 4 2 | 29 | 70 | |
| lon i | | | | 173 | - 0] -11 | 1 | | 1.1 | 20 | 20 | S. E. Strong gales with rain. Ditto. Squally unfettled weather. |
| | | | | 170 | | | | 4 | 23 | 90 | Ditto. Fresh gale and fair. |
| M. 2 | | | | | | | | 481 | 30 | 15 | S. E. by S. A gentle gale. |
| Noon 2 | : [| 11 | 25 | 164 | 0 | l | | 5 1 | 150 | 25 | Westerly. |
| 2 | 12 | ŀŦ. | 41 | 162 | 23 | 10 | 19 | 525 | 30 | 25 | Ditto. A high breeze. |
| | ١٠ | 44 | 38 | 161 | 27 | 10 | 43 | 50₹ | 30 | 25 | Variable light airs. |
| #: 1.3° | + | 43 | 30 | 161 | 38 | l | | 5 ! ½ | 29 | 45 | Eatterly. A very hard gale. |
| /lid } | 25 | ‡2 | 53 | 163 | 20 | | | | | | N. E. by N. A fresh gale. |
| 100h 2 | | 43 | | 1.03 | - / | 1 | | 55₹ | 29 | 25 | E. N. E. |
| ∖.M. 2 | | | | | | 1 | | 1 | | | W. S. W. Light airs. |
| loon 2 | 9 | Ļ2 | 40 | 100 | 50 | ł | | 527 | 29 | 40 | |
| 3 | 30 | 43 | 7 | 159 | 25 | 7 | 59 | 51∓ | 2.) | 65 | {>outherly. A fresh gale, Saw a |
| uly | , | 43 | 7 | i | - | 1 1 | | 1 | t | | Port Esmont hen. |
| J., | | +3 +3 | | 156 | 17 | | 55 32 | 19 17 | 29 | 75 | S. Easterly. A gentle breeze. |
| | ì | | | ı | | ļ | - | 1 | 1 | | |
| | 3 | ‡3 | 61 | 155 | 0 | 7 | 43₹ | | 1 - | 65 | Natherly. A gentle breeze and fair weather. |
| | | | | 154 | | | | 484 | 29 | 70 | Easterly. A iresh gale. |
| | | | | 152 | | | | +0 | 41 | 05 | 1 9. O. E. Squally with rain |
| | | | | 150 | | | | 522 | 29 | 45 | Southerly. A gentle breeze. |
| | | | | 144 | | | | D, | 129 | ōo | Weiterly, Squalls of rain. |
| | | | | 141 | | | 0 | | 30 | 30 | Southerly. A gentle breeze & fair. |
| | 13 | | | 139 | 9 | | 18 | 19 . | 30 | 25 | S. S. W. |
| | - 1 | | | | 10 | 5 | 37 | 1492 | 1 | - | N. W. |
| | 1+ | | | 138 | 9 | 1 | | 50 | 29 | 80 | N. E. A fresh gale and dark gloo- my weather. |
| | 15 | 1 2 | 39 | 1 37 | 58 | 1 | | 52 | 29 | 45 | Ditto. Thick fog, drizzling rain. |
| | 1- | 39 | 44 | 133 | 32 | | | 444 | 29 | 80 |) o. w. Strong gales with iqualison |
| | ı۶İ | 37 | 50 | 1133 | 18 | ١ , | 20 | 50 | ı | | f Dallandrain |
| | | | | ,, | - | , | -7 | . , . | . 90 | 20 | South. A gentle breeze and fair. |

T A B L E III. Continued.

From New Zealand to Otaheite.

| Time. | Latitud 111 South. | Longi- tude in East | | ne F | | Barom | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|---------|--------------------------|---------------------------|-----|--------|------------|----------|---|
| 1773. | 0 | 0 1 | ٥ | 1.0 | 0 | , | |
| | 36 32 | | | 3 54 | 30 | 30 | S. W. by S. |
| 21 | | 133 37 | | 1 | l | _ | E. S. E. A fresh breeze. |
| 22 | l, . | 134 12 | | | | | S. W. by W. Showery. |
| 23 | | 134 12 | | | | | N. W. by N. Hazy with rain. |
| 1 M 2 | | 135 36 | | 0.42 | 29 | 85 | |
| A.M. 25 | | 136 28 | | | | ۵- | Ditto. Heavy showers of rain. |
| Noon 26 | | 135 3c | | 3 66- | | | N.W. A gentle breeze and fair. |
| A.M. 29 | | 135 17 | | o 67분 | 30 | 5 | S.W. Light airs. N.N.W. A gentle breeze. |
| Noon 30 | 1 | 136.49 | | 71 | 20 | 00 | Ditto. |
| 31 | | 135 15 | | 68 | 29 | 90 90 | N. W. |
| Aug. 1 | 1 . | 134 49 | 1 | | | | Ditto. |
| 3 | | 3 133 39 | | - | | | Westerly. A light breeze. |
| 1 4 | | 133 21 | | | 30 | 5 | N. W. A gentle breeze. |
| } 3 | | | | 763 | | 5 | Ditto. A brifk gale. |
| | 19 3 | 5 131 32 | 1 | 1,52 | -دا | , | Ditto. Little wind and showery. |
| Noon 7 | | 133 26 | | 75 | 30 | 10 | |
| 8 | | 135 57 | | 75 | | 20 | Ditto. |
| 10 | | 139 56 | | 78± | | | East. Passed a low island. |
| ٠ | 1 . | 1 | l . | 17.7 | 1 | | Ditto. A brisk gale, Passed ano- |
| 1 12 | 17 1 | 143 38 | 1 | 781 | 5 0 | 5 | ther island. |
| | 17 1 | 5 144 54 | 6 4 | 8 792 | - 30 | ΙO | Ditto. |
| 14 | . ι7 ι | 146 41 | | 79 | 30 | 10 | Ditto. |
| 15 | 17 4 | 5 148 16 | 5 1 | 80 | 30 | 10 | Ditto. Ofnaburg or Maitea Island, E. S. E. dist. |

Oa.

Т E Α В L IV.

ROUTE of the Resolution and Adventure from Ulietea to the Friendly Islands and New Zealand. Variation of the Therm. Longi-tude in West. Latitud Winds, Weather, and Remarks Time. Compais Eaft. in South 1773. o Sepi8 } Nocn } 153 10 30 Easterly. A gentle gale and fair. 17 17 79 5 81 21 7 50 30 Ditto. പ

17 41 154 18 4 155 18 24 156 19 17 20 81 Ditto. 29 95 22 7 26 81 Between the North and West. 21 30 ó Easterly. A fresh breeze with ٤، 157 ıδ 7 56 78 22 40 29 95 showers of rain. q 8

S. E. A gentle breeze and fair. 158 49 23 73 35 5 Land in fight. Ditto. Brisk gale, flying showers. 19 29 160 74 30 0 24 19 29 100 22 25 19 52 162 26 26 20 23 164 15 27 20 40 166 12 28 21 3 168 29 29 21 29 170 18 74 73 Ditto, Fair weather. 30 o 30 Ditto. 5 11 42 7 i 30 E. S. E. 9 44 72 30 Eift.

5 5 30 E. S. E. 30 to | S. E. 30 21 10 172 35 70 E. S. E. In the afternoon faw the 1 21 21 174 70 30 10 island of Middleburg. Southerly, A fresh breeze and 30 9 22 28 174 56 73 30 fair weather. S. E. Pilftart Ifland N. N. E. five 22 46 176 70 30 5

Noon 50 177 25 25 36 178 12 27 13 179 28 38 17 leagues distant. E. S. E. 11 23 12 25 69: 30 25 71 Ditto. 30 20 13 70 67 30 20 Ditto. A gentle breeze. 11 30 25 Eaft. 30 179 5 ı

69 Ditto. 30 30 31 41 179 32 32 41 179 32 33 48 179 30 35 58 179 40 it. 68 11 30 25 Dirto. 10 49 69 66 N. E. by N. A light breeze. N. E. by N. A fresh gale. 30 20 ıδ 10 49 30 20 19 **2**0 67 30 0 Ditto. 48 179 38 37 60<u>‡</u> Wester Muchrain, fresh gale, fair Northerly. Cape Table, West, 29 70 6 178 38 52 29 70 { eight or nine leagues distant.

T A B L E V.

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from New Zealand to Easter Island.

| Time | e. | Lati ir Sou | 1 | Lon tude Eaf | in | of Cor | iation the npais aft. | Therm. | | Barom | Winds, Weather, and Remarks |
|-----------------|----|-------------------|------------|--------------------|-----|-----------|--------------------------------|-----------------|-----|-------|--|
| 7773 | | 0 | 7 | • | 7 | 0 | | , | • | , | |
| No. 27 Noon. | | 43 | 27 | 175 | 59 | 12 | 52 | 62 | 29 | 95 | Northerly. Fresh gales, fair weath. |
| | 30 | 1 | | 178 179 | | | | 49 49₹ | | | S.W. Fresh gales, saw rock-weed, feals, and oceanic birds. Ditto. Ditto. Swell from S. W. |
| | - | Τ′ | -4 | We | íŧ. | | | | | | |
| l | 2 | 48 | 23 | 179 | 16 | | | 46 1 | 29 | 90 | Ditto. Little wind & foggy. Seals, rock-weed, & penguins feen. |
| | 4 | 49 | 55 | 179 | | | | 47분 | 29 | 80 | Northerly. Little wind and foggy with rain. |
| | | l | ı | Eaf | lt. | ŀ | | | l | | |
| | 5 | 50 | 15 | 179 | 44 | 18 | 25 | 47 | 29 | 5 | Light airs at S. E. feals and pen- guins, a great fwell from S.W. |
| P. M. | 6 | 5 r | 32 | ٤80 | 00 | | | | 29 | 50 | Northerly. Fresh gales and thick hazy weather. |
| | | | | We | ſŧ. | ŀ | | | | , | Duzy weather |
| Noon | 8 | 55 | 3 9 | 178 | 53 | ļ | | 43 | 29. | 45 | West northerly. Strong gales and hazy. High sea from S. W. |
| | 9 | 58 | 02 | 177 | 43 | | | 441 | 28 | 70 | N. W. Fresh gales and hazy. Saw a piece of weed. |
| l | 10 | 59 | I 2 | 175 | 52 | | | 36 | 29 | 45 | S.S.W.Stronggales, showers of rain |
| | 11 | 60 | 42 | 173 | 04 | 17 | 18 | 40 | 29 | 05 | Westerly. Fresh gales with snow showers in the night. |
| | 12 | 62 | 46 | 170 | 26 | 19 | 13 | 32± | 29 | 05 | S. W. Fresh gales. |
| | 13 | 63 | 42 | 167 | 44 | | | 32 | 28 | 90 | Northerly, Fresh gales with snow and sleet. |
| | 14 | 64 | 55 | 163 | 20 | 14 | 12 | 344 | 29 | ०५ | Westerly. Fresh gales and hazy weather. Ice-islands in sight. |
| - | 15 | 65 | 52 | 159 | 20 | | | 31 | 28 | 85 | Ditto. Ditto, with snow showers, abundance of ice. Saw some penguins & antarclic peterels. |
| | 16 | 54 | 16 | 158 | 00 | | | 33 | | | E. N. E. Gentle gales with snow showers. Amongst ice. |
| | 17 | 64 | 41 | 155 | 41 | Ì | | 334 | 29 | 05 | Northerly. Dit. Took on board ice. |
| | 18 | 64 | 41 | 152 | о6 | ιο | 18 | 33 | | 00 | N.E.Moderate breezes&thick fog- gy weather. Several ice-islands. |
| | 19 | 64 | 49 | 149 | 24 | 13 | 24 | 34 | 28 | 80 | Northerly. Ditto breezes & clear weather. |

| South West East 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 | | | | T | A | ŀ | 3] | Ĺ, | E | , | V. Continued. |
|--|----------|------|-----|------|-----|-----------|--------------|-------------|-----|--------|---------------------------------|
| Latitud, in tude; i | | | | : | Fro | m] | New | Zea | lan | d to | Easter Island. |
| ec. zec 65 57 148 28 | Time. | i | n. | tude | in | Of Cor | the npais | Therm. | | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Rem |
| ec. 2c 65 57 148 28 33 29 20 N. E. Fresh gales and thick ham weather, with frow and fleet. M. 21 67 5 145 49 32 33 5 33 5 33 5 34 34 | 1773. | 0 | , | 0 | | 0 | , | 0 | 0 | , | k |
| M. 21 67 5 145 49 22 67 31 142 54 M. 23 67 20 137 12 33 28 70 N.N.E. Moderate breeze & bazy much pettered with ice. 33 28 95 Northerly. A gentle breeze. Very cold and much ice. 4 64 20 134 4 29 0 6 24 133 37 13 46 334 28 65 31 59 40 135 11 13 9 34 28 65 31 56 46 139 45 31 56 46 139 45 4 54 55 139 4 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 | | 65 | 57 | 148 | 28 | 1 | | 33 | 29 | 20 | N. E. Fresh gales and thick |
| 14 | | 1 | , | Ι' | | ĺ | | - | l | | Dista Strang galage and fo |
| 22 67 31 142 54 34 35 25 70 N.N.E. Moderate breeze. Very cold and much ice. 32 64 25 134 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 | 1.M. 21 | 67 | 5 | 145 | 49 | | | 33 | 28 | 70 | |
| Northerly Regentle breeze. Very cold and much ice. | 2.2 | 67 | 31 | 142 | 54 | | | 33₹ | 28 | 70 | |
| oon.25 66 23 135 7 15 25 34 29 20 A fine breeze at N.W. Many if lands of ice in fight. A fine breeze at N.W. Many if lands of ice in fight. 31 59 40 135 11 13 9 34 28 65 3 Southerly. With fnow and fleet. Wefterly. A gentle breeze & fai weather. Wefterly. A gentle breeze & fai weather. N.E. by E. Fresh gales with snow fowers of sea-weed. N.W. by W. Strong gales and fair. Saw som fea-weed. N.W. by W. Strong gales and fair weather. Wefterly. Ditto. Gantle gales at N.W. Wefterly. Pleasant weather. Ditto. Ditto. Light airs and cloudy. Ditto. Presh gales, clear weather. Non. 13 53 0 118 3 Southerly. N.E. by E. Fresh gales with snow fea-weed. N.W. by W. Strong gales and fair weather. Wefterly. Ditto. Gantle gales at N.W. Wefterly. Pleasant weather. Ditto. Ditto. Light airs and cloudy. Ditto. Fresh gales, clear weather. Non. W. Ditto, and fair weather. Non. W. Ditto, and fair weather. Non. W. Presh gales, clear weather. Wefterly. Fresh gales, clear weather. Ditto. Ditto showery. Ditto. Moderate and hazy. Calm and fair weather. Light airs, foutherly, with sterile gales, foutherly, with sterile gales. | | 1 | | 1 | | | | 2.2 | 28 | 95 | |
| Second | | 1 | | ٠,٠ | | | | ,,, | | ,, | |
| 28 64 25 134 4 4 29 62 24 133 37 13 46 33 | Joen.25 | 66 | 23 | 135 | 7 | 15 | 25 | 34 | 29 | 20 | |
| 29 62 24 133 37 13 46 33 29 5 Southerly. With fnow and fleet. Wefterly. A gentle breeze & fai weather. 1774. 31 59 40 135 11 12 38 29 5 Wefterly. A gentle breeze & fai weather. 3 56 46 139 45 36 29 5 Wefterly. A gentle breeze & fai weather. 3 56 46 139 45 36 29 10 S. W. Ditto and fair. Saw fom fea-weed. 3 56 46 139 45 46 46 47 47 47 47 48 49 30 S. W. Ditto and fair. Saw fom fea-weed. 3 50 50 133 18 6 36 50 9 25 9 50 Southerly. Ditto. 4 54 55 139 4 46 47 131 20 20 30 Southerly. Ditto. 5 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 47 29 50 Southerly. Ditto. 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 47 29 50 Southerly. Ditto. 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 47 29 50 Southerly. Ditto. 7 50 36 133 18 6 36 50 9 25 50 20 50 Southerly. Ditto. 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 47 29 50 Southerly. Ditto. 7 50 36 133 18 6 36 50 9 25 50 Southerly. Pleafant weather. 8 50 Southerly. With flow aptile fleet. Wefterly. With fleet. 8 Southerly. With flow aptile fleet. 9 5 Wefterly. Perfh gales, clear weather. 9 5 Southerly. With fleet. | 28 | 64 | 20 | 134 | 4 | 1 | | | | | Fresh gales easterly, thow show |
| 1774- 1774 | 29 | 62 | 21 | 133 | 37 | 13 | 46 | 334 | 28 | 65 | Southerly. With thow and fle |
| 1774. an. 2 57 58 137 12 11 12 36 \(\frac{1}{2}\) 29 5 \(\frac{1}{8}\) N. E. by E. Fresh gales with snow & sleet. No ice in sight. 3 56 46 139 45 56 139 4 56 56 139 4 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 56 | 31 | 59 | 40 | 135 | 11 | 13 | 9 | 34 <u>±</u> | 29 | 5 | Weiterly. A gentle breeze & |
| an. 2 57 58 137 12 11 12 35\frac{1}{2} 29 5 \begin{center} N. E. by E. Fresh gales with flow & steel sin fight. S. W. Ditto and fair. Saw fom fea-weed. N. W. by W. Strong gales and fair weather. N. W. by W. Strong gales and fair weather. 10 10 48 7 124 45 11 47 51 122 12 12 49 32 119 52 1. M. 13 53 0 118 3 1000.115 56 4 122 1 16 56 19 119 24 15 56 20 56 2 34 116 24 10 2; 40 22 34 50 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 23 36 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 37 28 55 21 22 35 35 35 22 36 2 9 112 54 10 59 37 28 55 23 37 28 56 24 125 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 | 1774. | | | | | | | | | | weather. |
| 3 56 46 139 45 4 54 55 139 4 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 7 17 7 50 36 133 13 6 35 50 9 2 1 9 48 7 127 10 10 148 7 127 10 12 14 9 30 10 148 7 124 45 11 47 51 124 12 12 12 14 9 32 119 52 10 12 14 9 32 119 52 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 | | | - 8 | | | ١., | 12 | .c. | 2.3 | - | N. E. by E. Fresh gales with |
| 1 | 411. 2 | 7' | ٥٠ | 13/ | 12 | ١., | | 302 | 129 |) | & fleet. No ice in fight. |
| 4 54 55 139 4 6 52 0 135 32 7 7 17 50 36 133 13 6 35 50 9 25 8 4 9 7 131 2 6 25 10 10 10 48 7 124 46 11 47 51 122 12 12 12 12 13 13 53 0 118 3 13 53 0 118 3 13 55 6 4 122 1 16 56 19 119 24 12 15 16 15 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 16 | 3 | 56 | 46 | 139 | 45 | | | 136 | 29 | 10 | |
| Total Property Tota | | İ | | | | ĺ | | | | | (N.W. by W. Strong gales |
| 7 50 36 133 18 6 35 50 9 25 6 9 13 2 9 50 9 25 6 9 13 13 2 9 50 9 25 9 14 9 15 | | , | | ì | 1 | | | 10.4 | 29 | 30 | fair weather. |
| 8 49 7 1 31 2 6 25 7 3 29 50 Westerly. Pleafant weather. 9 48 17 124 45 1 2 2 34 5 50 29 55 Ditto. Ditto. Ditto. Ditto. Ditto. Ditto. Light airs and cloudy. 11 47 51 124 12 2 3 4 5 50 29 55 Ditto. Light airs and cloudy. 12 49 32 119 52 4 0 50 50 29 75 Ditto. Press gales, clear weather. 16 56 19 119 24 12 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 | | | | 135 | 32 | 7 | 7 | | | | |
| 9 48 17 127 10 10 48 7 124 46 11 47 51 122 12 2 34 51 124 9 51 124 9 52 14 0 50 29 55 Ditto. Light airs and cloudy. 10 10 48 7 124 46 124 12 12 13 13 14 14 14 14 14 14 | 7 | 50 | 30 | | | | | | 9 | 2 5 | Gentle gales at N. W. |
| 10 | | 118 | 17 | 727 | | ١٠ | 2:5 | F 3 | 139 | 50 | Dieta Diesa |
| 12 47 51 12 12 12 13 13 15 15 15 15 15 15 | | | | | | | | 721 | 20 | /0 | Ditto Light size and sloudy |
| 12 49 32 119 52 4 0 50 29 75 N.N.W. Ditto, and fair weather | | | | | | | 3.1 | 50 | 20 | 22 | Ditto Fresh gales clear wea |
| N.W. Fresh gales, thick weather North. Verystrong gales & thick weat | | | | | | | | | | | NNW Ditto and fair wea |
| Non. 15 56 4 122 1 51 16 56 19 19 24 9 25 17 58 34 118 14 115 56 20 62 34 116 24 10 27 22 62 9 112 54 10 59 37 38 37 38 37 38 37 38 37 38 37 38 37 38 37 38 38 | P.M. 1: | 153 | ်ဝ | | - | Ι΄ | | /- | ~7 | 13 | N.W Fresh gales thick wea |
| Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Weather. Principle Pri | | | | ١ | | l | | ļ | 1 | | 1 North Very Grong golde & 1 |
| 16 56 19 119 24 9 25 7 2 3 80 Westerly, Fresh gales, clear weath 17 58 34 118 14 40 27 70 Ditto. Ditto showery. 40 28 95 Ditto. Moderate and hazy. 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 23 55 Calm and fair weather. Islands of ice in fight. 22 62 9 112 54 10 59 37 28 75 Light airs, foutherly, with slee | | | | | | ĺ | | 51 | 39 | 3≎ | Weather |
| 17 58 34 118 14 41 29 70 Ditto. Ditto showery. 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 25 55 Calm and fair weather. Islands of ice in fight. 22 62 9 112 54 10 59 37 28 70 Light airs, foutherly, with sleep | 16 | 5 56 | 19 | 1119 | 24 | 9 | 25 | 1-3 | 29 | 80 | |
| 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 23 55 Calm and fair weather. Islands concerning the second se | 17 | 7158 | 31 | 1118 | 1.1 | 1 | | 1411 | zá | 70 | Ditto. Ditto thowery |
| 20 62 34 116 24 10 2; 40 23 55 { Calm and fair weather. Mands of ice in fight. 22 62 9 112 54 10 59 37 28 50 Light airs, foutherly, with flee | Noon. 18 | 3 60 | 54 | LIÓ | 58 | ŀ | | | 28 | 95 | |
| 22,62 9112 54 10 59 37 28 50 Light airs, foutherly, with flee | | | | | | ١., | ٠. | 1 | ı | | |
| 22,62 9,112 54 10 59 37 28 50 Light airs, foutherly, with flee | | 13 | 34 | 1.,, | -4 | 1,0 | 4 | 10 | (۲) | 55 | |
| 1- 2(1- 34(5 35 13/ 120 70 \$ 5-16) tournery; " | , 2 | 2 6z | Q | 1112 | 5.1 | ادما | ¢n. | 1,- | -0 | | Žī 1 |
| and inow. | | ! - | , | 1 | 74 | 1.0 | צנ | 15/ | 120 | 10 | and fnow. |

v.

Continued.

N. E. Little wind, hazy, with rain

Dit. Moderate breezes with fnow

Т

66 36 109 31

26

27

Vol. II.

A B L F.

18 20

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from New Zealand to Easter Island. Variation Latitud. Longi-tude in of the Winds, Weather, and Remarks. Time. Compais in South. Eaft. 1774. 38½ 28 55 39 28 60 23 62 22 110 22 11 55 South. Fresh gales and fair. Fresh gales westerly. Northerly. Fresh breezes & fair 24 63 40 108 17 65 24 109 31 19 27 12 28 85 weather.

37 1 28 75

40 29 5

67 22 118 15 showers. E.N.E. Little wind & thick foggy 36 28 85 28 69 35 108 15 weather. Loose ice. North: A gentle breeze and clear 36 28 70 0 107 27 23 35 29 70 weather. Easterly. Ditto Stopped by ice. Ditto. A fresh breeze and foggy. 32 128 80 A.M. 30 71 10 106 54 28 90 28 85 Noon 31 69 13 105 39 Feb. 1 38 1 105 0 34 35 37 Ditto. Gentle breezes and fair. 105 28 75 S. E. by E. Ditto. Light breezes and cloudy 7 134 46 2 57 28 90 66 25 101 8 22 55 35 3 No ice in fight. N. E. Light breeze & clear plea-

55 25 42 342 29 42 99 44 fant weather. 38¹/₄ 28 75 40 28 65 64 61 Variable. Fresh gales, sleet, snow 6 99 98 44 13 5 7 8 Westerly. Fresh gales, showers. 40 6 97 **97** 58 $\frac{1}{2}$ 29 10 South. Dirto. 5 24 9 55 10 53 11 51 47 47 Westerly. Fresh gales, fair weath. 39 37 36 29 10 24 Ditto. Ditto.
N. W. Strong gales with rain. 24 46 18 29 40 97 15 17 95 95 96 95 51 29 20 S. W. Light airs. N. W. A fresh gale and cloudy. 50 474 52 53 29 90 15 12 13 30 14 30 12 42 50 1 30 ်၀ **1** 3 13 30 15 Variable. 49 32 11 N.W. Fresh gales, foggy, & rain. 10 20

95 94 15 16 38 54 56 49 47 46 44 o 30 5 Ditto. Ditto. Fair.
W. N. W. A fresh breeze.
S. by W. Fresh gales, fair weath. 29 90 45 16 19 93 93 95 55 503 584 66 29 90 29 85 17 18 52 59 11 Westerly. Gentle breeze & plea-39 37 36 58 54 10 19 30 35 20 94 94 94 Ditto. 37 5 56 (lant weather. 39 40 67 30 40 69 30 45 69 30 45 8 40 Ditto. 0 Southerly. Gentle breeze.

Y

45 | N. E. Ditto.

T A B L E V. Continued.

| Rov | TE of | the Res | SOLUTI | ои | fron | n N | ew Zealand to Easter Island. |
|-------------|--|--|--------------------------------------|--------|--|----------------------------------|--|
| Time. | Latitud. in South. | Longi- tude in West. | Variation of the Compais West. | Therm. | | Baron | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
| 6 7 8 | 37 52 36 37 34 53 33 7 32 28 31 12 29 56 29 23 28 20 | 101 10 101 57 102 33 102 23 102 47 102 29 100 59 101 3 102 3 103 58 | 6 38 5 53 3 44 3 45 4 36 | 71 | 29 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 | 20 15 25 30 30 30 | E. S. E. Gentle breeze. E. N. E. Wefterly. Light airs. N. W. Ditto. Northerly. A gentle breeze. Many birds. Eaft. Ditto. |

T A B L E VI.

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from Easter Island to the Marquesas.

| Γim | e. | Lati i Sou | ñ | Lon tude We | io | of Cor | iation the npais eft. | Therm. | | | Winds, Weather, and Remarks, |
|---------------|------------|------------------|----|-------------------|----|-----------|--------------------------------|-----------------|----|----|--|
| 1774 lat18 | | 0 | 1 | 0 | , | • | , | 0 | 6 | 1 | |
| oon | } | 26 | 5 | 111 | 32 | 2 | 34 | 76 ‡ | 30 | 30 | N. E. Light breeze. |
| | 20 | 23 | o | 113 | 1 | 3 | . 5 | 77 | 30 | 20 | Easterly. A steady gale and plea- fant weather. |
| | 21 | 21 | 1 | 113 | 58 | 3 | 4 | 77 | 30 | 20 | E. N. E. Eafterly, With Thowers of rain. |
| | 22 | 19 | 20 | 114 | 49 | 1 | | 763 | 30 | | |
| | 24 | 17 | 7 | 117 | 0 | t | 56 | 76 | 30 | 15 | Ditto. A gentle breeze and fine clear weather. |
| | 2 6 | 14 | 41 | 120 | 11 | 2 | 10 | 78출 | 30 | 10 | Ditto. |
| | | 10 | 10 | 123 | 58 | 1 | | 81 | | 95 | |
| | 30 | 9 | 24 | 126 | | | | 80₹ | 30 | 0 | |
| pril | 1 | 9 | 30 | 129 | | | | 81 | | 90 | |
| | 3 | 9 | 32 | 133 | 18 | | 40 | | 30 | 0 | |
| | 5 | j ġ | 33 | 136 | 38 | 4 | 27 | 824 | 30 | 0 | |
| . M. | 6 | | - | 1 38 | | | | | | | S.S. E. Hood's III. (one of the Marquetas) W. by S. dift. 9 leagues. |

T A B L E VII.

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from Ulietea to the New Hebrides.

| T | ime. | Lati ir Sou | | Lon tude We | in | of | ation the ipass st. | Therm. | | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|----|-------------------------------|-------------------|----------------------------------|---|---------------------------|-----|--|---|----------------------|---------------|--|
| Ju | 7 8 9 11 13 14 | 18 | 12 32 48 46 45 35 | 155 156 156 158 161 162 163 | 34 43 9 29 45 | 9 9 | 55 10 15 16 22 ¹ / ₂ | 82½ 81¼ 80¼ 81 77½ 80 75½ | 29 29 29 30 | 95 85 0 | N. E. Fresh gales. N. W. Squally with rain. N. E. Light breezes and fair. Northerly. S. S. E. Gentle gale. East. Souther. Light airs next to a calm Palmerston's ssand. East. A gentle breeze. |

| | | | T | ` 1 | A | В | L | E | : | V | II. Continued. |
|----------------|-----|-------------------|----|-------------------|-----|-----|----------------------------------|-----------------|----------|--------|---|
| Ro | טכ | ΤE | of | the : | Re: | sor | UT | ON | froi | m U | lietea to the New Hebrides. |
| Time | . | Lati ir Sou | | Lon tude We | in | Cor | iation f the npafe aft. | Therm. | | Barrow | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
| 1774 | | 0 | 1 | 0 | ï | ٥ | . , | 0 | ٥ | , | (E. N. E. Savage Island, South, |
| June : | 21 | 18 | 57 | 169 | 39 | | | 772 | 30 | 10 | one mile distant. |
| : | 24 | 20 | 24 | 173 | 39 | 11 | 40 | 79 | 30 | 5 | Ditto. Light breeze. |
| | 26 | 20 | 23 | 174 | 6 | 12 | 6 | 75 | 30 | 10 | S. S. E. In fight of the illes on the east side of Annamocka. |
| | 27 | 20 | 15 | 174 | 31 | 9 | 47 | | l | | At anchor, Road of Annamocka. |
| July 1 Noon | { | 19 | 57 | :76 | 6 | | | 75 | 30 | 15 | S. E. by E. Gentle breezes. |
| | 3 | 19 | 47 | 78ء | 2 | 12 | 28 | 74 | 30 | 15 | Ditto. Turtle island S. E. by S distant 1½ mile. |
| Į. | 5 | 20 | 37 | 179 | 20 | 12 | 30 | 75% | 30 | 5 | Eafterly. Gentle breezes & glood my weather. |
| 1 | | | | Ea | | " | | Ì | ľ | | I in weather. |
| 1 | 8 | | | 179 | 30 | 12 | 44 | 76 | | 15 | East. A gentle breeze and cloudy. |
| 1 | 9 | | | 177 | 18 | | 59 8 | 78 78 | | 90 | N. E. Fresh gales. N. W. Little wind and cloudy. |
| | 10 | 19 | 53 | 175 | 35 | 1.1 | 11 | 744 | 29 | 90 | S. E. Fresh gales. |
| | 11. | 16 | | 175 | 0 | | 22 | 74 | | 90 | |
| 1 | 14 | | 39 | 173 | 31 | | 46 14 | 76 78 | 30 30 | 0 | S.E. Gentle breezes, fine weather. S. E. by E. |
| 1 | | 15 | ģ, | 171 | ĭ6 | | 3 | 79 1 | 30 | 0 | S. E. Fresh breezes and fair. |
| 1 | - 6 | | | | | 1 | - | 1 | 1 | | Dit. Fresh gales, & squally with |
| | 10 | lış | اع | 169 | ısį | | , | 79 | 30 | ٥ | Aurora, one of the Hebrides. |
| | | | | | | | | | | | • |
| 1 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| i | | | | | | | | | | | |

T A B L E VIII.

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from New Caledonia to New Zealand.

| Time. | in | | Lon tude Eas | in | of Con | iation the npass ast. | ੜ | | Baron | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|--------------------|----|----|--------------------|-----|-----------|--------------------------------|----------------|-----|-------|---|
| 1774 | ۰ | , | 0 | , | ٥ | , | 0 | 0 | 7 | |
| Oct. 2 } Noon } | 23 | 18 | 169 | 34 | 9 | 27 | 6 6 ‡ | 29 | 90 | Southerly. Gentle breeze, cloudy. |
| 3 | | | 170 | | ١ | | 68 | 29 | 80 | S. W. Fresh gales and fair. |
| 4 | 25 | 26 | 171 | 3 | 10 | ٥, | 70 | 29 | 90 | Ditto. Squally, showers of rain. |
| 6 | 27 | 52 | 171 | 43 | 13 | 30 V | 55 | 30 | 20 | Calm and fair. |
| 8 | 28 | 55 | 170 | 26 | 13 | 19 | 55 | 30 | 30 | S. E. Gentle breezes and clear weather. |
| 9 | 28 | 54 | 169 | 2 I | 13 | 9 | 642 | 30 | 30 | Southerly. Ditto. Norfolk Isle extending |
| 10 | 28 | 57 | 168 | 0 | 111 | 9 | ⁵ 4 | 30 | 25 | |
| | 1- | | 167 | | | | 66‡ | (- | | E. N. E. Gentle breeze and fine weather. |
| | | | 168 | | | | | | | N. E. Ditto. |
| 15 | 35 | 32 | 170 | 55 | 10 | | 652 | | | N. N. E. Fresh breezes and fair. North. Fresh gales with showers |
| 16 | 37 | 32 | 172 | 4! | | | 63½ | 29 | 80 | of rain. |
| . 17 | 39 | 24 | 173 | 46 | | | 59 | 29 | 55 | Westerly. Strong gales & cloudy. Cape Egmont, on the west coast of New Zealand, N. E. dist. four leagues. |

В т Α L E IX. ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from New Zealand to Terra del Fuego Variation atitud, Longiof the Time. Winds, Weather, and Remarks tude in West. Compals Eaft, in South. 1774 Novis } N.W. by W. Gentle breezes with fome showers of rain. 178 19 47 30 51 29 40 Westerly. Fresh gales, fair weath. N. N. E. Strong gales and squally 16 19 33 175 31 50 29 45 51 12 173 17 504 29 35 9 52 with rain. North. A gentle breeze and hazy weather. 169 57 10 **2**6 50½ 29 45 44 166 15 53 Ditto. Fresh gales. 43 8 49 29 50 20 162 13 54 Ditto. Gentle breezes & foggy. N. E. Ditto. N. N. W. Light breeze & hazy. **2** į 31 160 29 43₹ 28 85 55 48 22 157 44 44¹/₂ 46 Calm and clear weather. N. W. Fresh gales and cloudy, N. W. by N. Fresh gales & clear 23 156 9 24 29 45 29 80 4 55 38 153 37 55 9 149 28 6 35 451 29 85 weather. N.N.W. Strong gales, and hazy. Many birds about the ship. 26 55 9 144 43 6 1 38 56 Ditto. Ditto, and cloudy. N. W. Little wind and hazy. 35 29 8ö 44¹ 25 55 24 129 39 45 3 29 75 Little wind at N. E. and hazy Dec. 55 38 127 11 45 29 55 with drizzling rain. 56 E. S. E. Fresh breezes and fair. E. S. E. Hazy with rain. South. Fresh gales, clear weath. 7.4 125 0 1 28 45 29 50 123 47 3 29 25 45 53 15 120 53 19 108 14 C 102 22 48 Westerly. Clear pleasant weath. Southerly. Strong gales. Westerly. A fresh gale, & cloudy. 5 1 46½ 29 5 10 53 40 96 52 9 58 29 75 44 Ditto. Gentle breezes and fine 12 53 25 92 44 45 29 75 weather. 86 56 53 25 14 14 46½ Ditto. Fresh breezes. 53 26 46 79 37 29 15 Ditto. Ditto. Showery. At midnight made Cape Defeada at the west 17 53 21 17 20 47 29 15 entrance of the Straits of Magalhaens, bearing N. E. by N.

T A B L E X. ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from Staten Land to the Cape of Good Hope.

| | _ | | | | _ | | | | | | |
|---------------|----------|-----------|--------------------|----------|---------------|-----------|-------------------------------|--------|-----|-------|--|
| Time | е. | i | tude in oth. | tud | ngi- e in | of Cor | ation the npass ast. | Therm. | | Rarom | Winds, Weather, and Remarks |
| 1775 | <u>;</u> | 0 | _, | 0 | , | _ | $\overline{}$ | • | - | , | |
| Jan.4 Noon | 3 | 55 | 33 | 62 | 12 | | - | 51 | ١,, | 60 | W. to S. W. Fresh gales and |
| Noon | رد | 1 | | | - 1 | ١ | - 0 | 1 | 1- | | (iqualis of rain. |
| L., | 3 | 57 | 9 | 150 | 40 | 21 | 20 | 47 | 29 | 60 | Westerly. A fresh gale and fair. |
| P.M. | 6 | 58 | 10 | 53 | 54 | | | l | l | | S. W. Strong gales and fqually. with fleet. |
| | 7 | 56 | 4 | 53 | 36 | 1 | | | 1 | | Westerly. A fresh gale and fair. |
| Noon. | . 8 | 55 | 9 | | | 20 | 4 | 49 | 29 | 50 | N. W. A gentle breeze. |
| | 9 | L. | | | | 1 | | [| 1 | | Northerly. Fresh gales & foggy. |
| A.M. | 10 | 54 | 23 | 49 | 23 | ١., | | l | l | | W. S. W. Gentle breeze, cloudy. |
| Noon. | 12 | 24 | 28 | 45 42 | 8 | 19 | 25 | | l | | S. W. A gentle breeze. Ditto. Saw a feal. |
| | | 55 | 7 | 40 | | l | | 39 | 20 | 15 | Ditto. Saw a leat. |
| • | - 1 | | | i . | - | l | | _ | 1 - | - | S.E. Light breeze. Isle of Georgia |
| i | 14 | 53 | 561 | 39 | 24 | l | | 3/3 | 129 | 35 | E. 3 S. thirteen leagues dift |
| P. M. | 24 | | | l | | | | ļ | l | | Isle of Georgia W. N. W. eigh |
| | | | | l | | | | l | l | | leagues diftant. |
| A.M. | 26 | 53 | 33 | 31 | 10 | 9 | 26 | l | 1 | | N. by W. A fresh gale and clean weather. |
| 1 | | | | | | l | | l | 1 | | Northerly. Gentle breeze, foggy |
| P. M. | | | | 30 | 40 | | | l | l | • | Saw an ice-illand & penguins |
| Noon | 28 | 60 | 4 | 29 | 23 | | | 37 | 29 | IO | Ditto. Drizzling rain. Much ice. |
| | 30 | 50 | 30 | 20 | 33 | ŀ | | 36 | 20 | 25 | Ditto. Fresh gale and foggy. Ice, |
| j | - | | J - | 26 | ررو | | | 1 | | _, | penguins and whales. |
| ľ | 21 | ro. | I 3₹ | ,, | 26 | 1 | | 37 | 20 | 15 | W.N.W. A gentle breeze, gloo- my weather. Thule extending |
| İ | 3. | צנן | •) 3 | - | 40 | l | | " | 4٦ | * > 5 | from S. S. E. to S. by W. |
| Feb. | | ۵. | | | . 0 | l | | | | (| S. W. A light breeze. Cape Mon- |
| veu. | | 58 | - | | | 10 | í I | 39 | 29 | 15 | tagu East five leagues. |
| | 2 | 57 | 41 | 27 | 0 | l | | | l | | N. N. E. Foggy. |
| 1 | 4 | 56 | 44 | 25 | 23 | ŀ | İ | | ŀ | | Calm, Several penguins and fome |
| ĺ | | 57 | 8 | | 34 | ے ا | 18 | 28 | 28 | 80 | whales. Southerly, Moderate gale, hazy. |
| | | | 1 | ł | | ן' | | 30 | | ~ | Northerly. A fresh gale with snow |
| 1 | 0 | 158 | 15 | 21 | 34 | l | | 38₹ | 29 | 00 | fhowers. |
| | 7 | 58 | 24 | 17 | 46 | ı We | 58 ft | 37출 | 29 | ٥ | W.S.W.A strong gale, & cloudy. |
| PM. | 9 | 58 | 27 | 12 | 49 | | 2 | | | | Calm. Snow showers. |
| Noon | | | | | 34 | I | | 34₹ | 29 | 30 | S.W. A fresh gale, with showers. |
| | 12 | 58 | 10 | | | 2 | | 37∄ | | | CW-A Ii. |
| | | ,- | -7 | _ | 7) | 3 | ~5 |)/± | -7 | ٠, ۲ | veral ice-iflands. |

26

52 52

50 34

| Rou | TE | of | | _ | | | T10 | n fr | | Sta | C. Continued. |
|--------------|----------|------------------|----------|-------------------|------------|-----------|---------------------------------|------------|----------|----------|---|
| Tim | e. | Lati ; Sou | n | Lon tude We | in | of Cor | iation the npaís Veft. | Therm. | | P. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
| 177! Feb. | 13 | 57 | 57 | 4 | 4 6 | o 4 | 25 | 34 | ٥ | , | S. by E. A fresh gale, much snow. Southerly. A very strong gale |
| | | 57 | | E-4 | 44 ſŧ. | | | - | 28 | 90 | with heavy falls of fnow. |
| P. M. | 15 16 | 56 55 | 37 26 | 4 5 | 1 I 52 | 12 | 15 | 35분 36분 | 29 28 | | S. W. A fresh gale and fair. Calm. Southerly. A fresh gale with snow. |
| Noon | 18 | 54 54 | 25 | 8 | 33 46 | 13 | 10 | 30 | 29 | | Westerly. A fresh gale and fair weather. |
| | - 1 | 54 54 | - | 12 | 1 59 | | | 34½ 35½ | 29 29 | 45 8o | N. E. Fresh gale, sleet and snow. Wester. Fresh gale, sair, in the af- ternoon not the least signs of land. |
| | 22 | 54 | 26 | 18 | 42 | 18 | 41 | | 29 | | S. W. A fresh breeze and gloomy |
| | 23 | 55 | 10 | 22 | 1 | | | 36 | 29 | 40 | Northerly. With fnow and fleet. |

36 29 40 Whales feen.

35\frac{1}{2} 28 95 \ N. W. A fresh gale and fair. Iflands of ice.

35\frac{1}{2} 28 95 \ Ditto. Squally, showers of rain.

41 29 75 | Northerly. A fresh gale.

Southerly. A gentle gale and fair 24 21 26 31 28 37 33 20 23 36 weather.

Mar. 1 } 46 44 P. M. } 46 30 P. M. 3 15 8 2 46 30 31 46 3 15 8 30 50 22 26 4 13 20 29 50 1 14 5 26 49 7 12 21 26 50 16 11 47 26 27 16 12 0 24 40 21 33 11 0 56 23 47 20 48 weather.

Variable. Fresh gale, & showers.
Westerly. Fresh gale, very squally.
N. W. A fresh gale and cloudy.
Ditto. Ditto, thick bazy weather.
Sold 19 29 80

Westerly. A very fresh gale, fair.
N. W. A gentle breeze.
Variable,
Westerly. A gentle breeze & fair.

T A B L E X. Continued.

ROUTE of the RESOLUTION from Staten Land to the Cape of Good Hope.

| Time. | | tud. n th. | Long tude We | in | of Corr | ation the ipass eft. | Therm. | Daroni. | 8 | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|------------------------------|---------------------|------------------|---------------------|---------------|------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------|----------|---|
| 1775. March13 14 16 | o 38 37 35 | 51 19 16 | 0 23 22 22 | 37 9 50 | 0 | ′ | 0 62 72 72 | 30 29 | 10 85 | Light breeze wefterly. Eatterly. Fresh gale with squalls. W.N. W. Squally unsettled weath. Little wind Eatterly. Depth of water 56 fathoms. Afternoon saw |
| 17 | 34 | 49 | 21 | 41 | | | 69 | 33 | 20 | land in the direction of N.N.E. The 221, noon, anchored in Table-Bay, Cape of Good Hope. |

T A B L E XI.

ROUTE of the ADVENTURE from New Zealand to the Cape of Good Hope.

| | | | | | .— | | |
|------------------|--------------------------|----------------------------|---|--------|----|--------|--|
| Time. | Latitud. in South. | Longi- tude in Eaft. | Variation of the Compais Eaft. | Therm. | | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
| 1773. Dec. 23 | o 42 26 | 0 , | 0 / | 65 | 0 | , | Northerly.CapePalliferN.Eafter- ly, distant seventeen leagues. |
| - | | 175 41 | | 60 | | | N. E. by N. A gentle breeze and hazy weather. |
| 28 | 47 5 | 178 12 | | 54 | | | Variable. Northerly. A light breeze & hazy. |
| 30 | 49 37 | 179 22 | | 56 | | • | A great many feals & penguins about the ship, also saw some pieces of wood and sea-weed. |
| 31 | 50 47 | 179 29 | | 48 | | | E. S. E. A strong gale and squal- ly with rain. |
| · 1774· | 1 | West. | 1 | | 1 | | |
| Jan. 2 | | 177 11 | 1 | 48 | 1 | | S.W. A fresh gale and cloudy. Westerly: A fresh gale and hazy |
| 4 | 54 26 | 170 49 | 1 | 46 | | | with rain. |
| 5 | 55 30 | 167 0 | | 46 | | | S.W. by W. A fresh gale and fair. A great sea from W. S. W. |
| 6 | j6 27 | 163 43 | | 40½ | | | S.S. W. Fresh gale, some squalls of rain, Great S. W. swell. |
| Vor | . п. | | 1 | • | Z | : | • |

E T Α В L XI. Continued.

| Tin | ie. | i | tud. n ith. | tude | in | of Cor | iation the npaís aft. | Therm. | | Barom. | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. |
|-------------|-----|---------|-------------------|------|------------|-----------|--------------------------------|-----------------|---|--------|--|
| 177 Jan. | | - 56 | , 57 | 160 | - 6 | 0 I I | 15 | o 38 | ٥ | , | Ditto. Moderate breeze & cloudy |
| | 9 | 57 | 29 | 153 | 54 | | | 38± | | | S. S. W. A fresh breeze. Saw se- veral birds and some whales. |
| | 11 | 58 | 17 | 147 | 2 3 | 7 | 35 | 37 | ŀ | | Westerly: Gentle breeze & snow showers: Severalice-issds: in sight: |
| | t 2 | ς3 | 36 | 144 | 40 | 9 | 20 | 38 | | | S. W. A moderate breeze. |
| | | | | 1,12 | | | 45 | 37 | l | | Westerly. A fresh breeze, |
| | | | | 134 | | | • • | 10 | 1 | | Dit. Paffed a number of ice-iflands |
| | | | | 119 | | | 25 | 41 | | į | N. W. by W. Fresh gales with showers of rain. |
| | 20 | 157 | ζ2 | 1114 | 37 | } | | 112 | | | Northerly. Fresh gales & cloudy |
| | | | | 113 | | | 6 | 412 | | | Variable, |
| | | | | 111 | | | | 412 | | | Southerly. A moderate breeze. |
| | | | | 105 | | | | 38€ | | | Westerly. |
| | 25 | 60 | 14 | 101 | 0 | | | 43 | | , | Northerly. A fresh gale & hazy with small rain. |
| | 26 | 60 | 40 | 97 | 0 | } | | 43 | | | Ditto. A Fresh gale and foggy. |
| | 28 | 61 | 45 | 89 | 0 | 22 | 48 | 42 | ŀ | | Westerly. A moderate breeze & |
| | 29 | 61 | 49 | 84 | 1 | 24 | 30 | 417 | | | N. by. W. A fresh gale & hazy. |
| _ | - | ÓΙ | 20 | 71 | 50 | 26 | 6 | 39 | | | Northerly. A moderate breeze and hazy with rain. |
| Feb. | | | 34 | | 43 | 24 | 30 | 40분 | | | Westerly. A fresh gale. |
| | 4 | 60 | 20 | 53 | 20 | 19 | 30 | 39 | l | | N. N. W. |
| | 6 | бо | 3 | 48 | 2 5 | 1 | | 374 | | (| N. E. by E. Light breezes and thick fog. Saw two ice-illand |
| | 7 | 59 | 16 | 47 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 41 | | • | and some drift ice. Southerly. A light breeze. |
| | 8 | 58 | 32 | | 28 | 1 - | | 37 | | | N. W. A fresh breeze and haz |
| | | | 2 0. | , | 44 | 15 | 35 | 37 1 | | | with rain. S. W. A light breeze and foggy with leet. Westerlied. |
| | 10 | 155 | 55 | 41 | 0 | ı | | 42 % | ı | | Westerly Moderate breeze, Sawa |

422

40

40

Westerly Moderate breeze. Sawa penguin & feveral other birds.
Northerly. Saw feveral penguins
and fnow peterels

and fnow peterels.

W. N. W. Fresh gales with rain.

Dit. Hazy. Saw a large ice-island.

38 ro

36 40 10 30 34 20

11 56 28

12 55 46 13 54 56

T A B L E XI. Continued.

ROUTE of the ADVENTURE from New Zealand to the Cape of Good Hope.

| Time. Latitud. | | Longi- tude in West. | | Variation of the Compass East. | | Therm. | Barom, | Winds, Weather, and Remarks. | |
|----------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------|---|----|------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------|--|
| 16 18 19 | 54 54 54 54 54 54 | 20 4 16 | 28 24 23 21 | 55 14 14 30 | 6 | | 0 40 = 3 40 = 39 = 39 = 39 = 37 | 0 , | N.N.W. Light breeze, thick fog. N.W. A fresh breeze and foggy. S.S. E. Light airs and hazy. Northerly. Fresh breezes. S. E. Light breezes and foggy. S. W. Moderate breeze and cloudy. Saw feveralice-islands, |
| | ١ | | | | We | ſŧ. | İ | | dy. baw leveral ice-mands. |
| 2.2 | 53 | 12 | 13 | 0 | ı | 26 | 40 | | Southerly. First part squally, lat- ter light breezes. |
| 23 | 53 | 8 | 8 | 0 | | | 39 | | Westerly. A Fresh breeze & thick hazy weather. Passed some drift ice and ice-islands. |
| 24 | 52 | 48 | 4 | 53 | 5 | 0 | 40 | | Westerly. A strong gale. Passec feveral ice-islands. |
| 25 | 53 | 14 | | 58 | 6 | 30 | 38 | | Ditto. Fresh gale, snow showers Passed several ice-islands. |
| _ | i | | Ea | | | | i i | |] |
| 26 | 53 | 2 9 | ٥ | 19 | 9 | 2 C | 33 | | S. E. by, E. A moderate breeze. |
| 27 | 53 | 2 9 | 3 | ΙI | 11 | О | 40 | | West. A fresh gale. In the night faw the southern lights. |
| 28 | 53 | 54 | 6 | 35 | | | 39 | | W.to N.N.E. Gentle breeze. Paffed a number of ice-islands. |
| March 2 | 54 | 4 | 10 | 4 | | | 35 | | Westerly. A moderate breeze with snow showers. |
| | 53 | | | 53 | 16 | 45 | 36 | | W. S. W. A strong gale. Passec feveral ice-islands. |
| 5 | 50 49 | 48 | 12 | 36 | | | 37 | | N. W. A moderate gale. |
| 6 | 49 | 58 | 14 | 26 | ł | | 12 | | W.N.W. A fresh gale. |
| | 48 | | | 2 6 | 16 | 32 | 41 | } | Westerly. Snow and sleet. Two large ice-islands in sight. |
| 8 | 47 | 35 | 13 | 45 | ! | | 40월 | | N. W. A fresh gale and fair. |
| . 11 | 41 | 48 | 14 | 19 | 17 | 15 | 54 | | S. E. A light breeze. |
| 17 | 34 | 13 | 18 | _ | | - | 69₹ | | Table Bay, Cape of Good Hope N. 52º E. dift. nine leagues. |

A

VOCABULARY

OF THE

LANGUAGE

OF THE

SOCIETY ISLES.

DIRECTIONS

FOR THE

PRONUNCIATION of the VOCABULARY.

As all nations who are acquainted with the method of communicating their ideas by characters (which represent the found that conveys the idea), have fome particular method of managing or pronouncing the founds reprefented by fuch characters, this forms a very effential article in the constitution of the language of any particular nation, and must therefore be understood before we can make any progress in learning, or be able to converse in it. But as this is very complex and tedious to a beginner, by reason of the great variety of powers the characters of letters are endued with under different circumstances, it would seem necessary, at least in languages which have never before appeared in writing, to lessen the number of these varieties, by restraining the different sounds, and always representing the same simple ones by the same character; and this is no less necessary in the English than any other language, as this variety of powers is very frequent, and without being taken notice of in the following Vocabulary, might render it entirely unintelligible. As the vowels are the regulation of all founds, it is these only that need be noticed, and the powers allotted to each of these in the Vocabulary is subjoined.

A in

A in the English language is used to represent two different simple sounds, as in the word Arabia, where the first and last have a different power from the second. In the Vocabulary this letter must always have the power, or be pronounced like the first and last in Arabia. The other power or sound of the second a, is always represented in the Vocabulary by a end is printed in Italies thus of

lary by a and i, printed in Italics thus, ai.

E Has likewise two powers, or it is used to represent two simple sounds, as in the words Eloquence, Bred, Led, &c. and it may be said to have a third power, as in the words Then, When, &c. In the first case, this letter is only used at the beginning of words, and wherever it is met with in any other place in the words of the Vocabulary, it is used as in the second case: but never as in the third example; for this power or sound is every where expressed by the a and i before mentioned, printed in Italics.

I is used to express different simple sounds, as in

the words Indolence, Iron, and Imitation. In the Vocabulary it is never used as in the first case, but in the middle of words; it is never used as in the second example, for that sound is always represented by y, nor is it used as in the last case, that sound being always represented by two e's, printed in Italics in this manner, ee. O never alters in the pronunciation, i. e. in this

Vocabulary, of a fimple found, but is often used in this manner, oo, and sounds as in Good, Stood, &c.

U alters, or is used to express different simple founds, as in Unity, or Umbrage. Here the letters e and u, printed in Italics eu, are used to express its power as in the first example, and it always retains the second power, wherever it is met with.

It is used to express different sounds, as in My, By, &c. &c. and in Daily, Fairly, &c. Wherever it is met with in the middle or end (i. e. any where but at the beginning) of a word, it is to be used as in the first example; but is never to be found as in the second, for that sound or power is always represented by the Italic letter e. It has also a third power, as in the words Yes, Yell, &c. which is retained every where in the Vocabulary, at least at the beginning of words, or when it goes before another vowel, unless directed to be sounded separately by a mark over it, as thus, ya.

Unless in a few inflances, these powers of the vowels are used throughout the Vocabulary; but, to make the pronunciation still less liable to change or variation, a few marks are added to the words as follows:

This mark · · as öa, means that these letters are to be expressed singly.

The letters in Italic, as ee or oo, make but one fimple found.

When a particular stress is laid on any part of a word in the pronunciation, an accent is placed over that letter where it begins, or rather between that and the preceding one.

It often happens that a word is compounded as it were of two, or in some cases the same word or fyllable is repeated. In these circumstances, a comma is placed under them at this division, where a rest or small space of time is left before you proceed to pronounce the other part, but it must not be imagined that this is a full stop.

Examples in all shefe Cases.

Röa, - - Great, long, distant. E'reema, - Five.

Ry'poeea, - Fog or mist
E'hoora, - To invert, or turn upside down.
Paroo, roo, - A partition, division, or screen.

VOCABULARY, &c.

Α

```
Ete'ei.
     10 abide, or remain,
        An Abode, or place of
                                    Noho'ra.
  sidence,
                                    Neea, f. Tie'-
Above, not below,
                                      neea.
                                    Fe'fe.
An Abscess,
                                    Ta'erce.
Action, opposed to rest,
Adhelive, of an adhefive or stick-
                                    Co'peere.
   ing quality,
                                    E'peeiho.
Adjoining, or contiguous to,
                                    A'wai, f. A'wai
Admiration, an interjection of,
                                       to Peeree-ai.
                                    Teeho teeho, f.
An Adulterer, or one that vexes
                                       Teeho teeho
   a married woman,
                                       ta'rar.
To agitate, or shake a thing, as water, &c.
                                   Eooa'wai.
                                   Maa.
Aliment, or food of any kind,
                                    Waura.
Alive, that is not dead,
                                    A'maoo.
All, the whole, not a part,
Alone, by one's felf,
                                    Ota'hoi.
                                    Warradee,
Anger, or to be angry,
                                      Reedee.
                                    E'nootee.
To angle, or fifb,
The Ankle,
                                   Momöa.
                                   A'100a,ewy.
The inner Ankle,
                                           Answer,
                     A a 2
```

A VOCABULARY OF THE

| A VOCABOLARI OI INC |
|---|
| Below, underneath, far below, - O'raro. |
| To Bend, any thing as a stick, &c. Fa'fe'fe. |
| Benevolence, generofity, - Ho'iöa. |
| e. g. You are a generous man, Taata ho'roa öe. |
| Between, in the middle, bewixt two, Fero poo. |
| To bewail, or lament by crying, - L'tatee. |
| Bigness, largeness, great, - Ara'hay. |
| A Bird, - Manoo. |
| A Bitch, Oore, e'ooha. |
| |
| |
| Black, colour, Ere, ere. |
| Bladder, Töa'me eme. |
| A Blasphemer, or person who |
| speaks disrespectfully of their Toona, (taata. |
| deities, |
| Blind, Matta-po. |
| A Blifter, raifed by a burn or Mei'ee. |
| orner means, |
| Blood, Toto, f. Ehodei. |
| T blow the nose, Fatte. |
| The blowing, or breathing of a Ta'hora. |
| |
| Blunt, as a blunt tool of any fort, Ma'neea. |
| The carved Boards of a Maray, E'ra. |
| A little Boat, or canoe, - E'väa. |
| A Boil, Fe'fe. |
| Eddness, - Fawon. |
| A Bone, E'_{cvee} |
| A Bonetto, a fish so called, - Peera'ra. |
| |
| To bore a bole, - \ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ |
| A Bow, - E'tanna. |
| A Bow-string, Arco'hooa |
| To bow with the head, - Etoo'o. |
| A young Boy, - My'didde. |
| Boy, a familiar way of speaking Helamones |
| The Brain of any animal A'oroba. |
| A branch of a tree or plant, - E'ama. |
| Breed- |
| |

Bread-

Bread-Fruit, or fruit of the bread- } Ooroo. Bread-fruit, a particular fort of it, E'patëa. An insipid paste of Bread-fruit, Eh'öe. The gum of the Bread-tree, Tappo'ooroo. The leaf of the Bread-tree, E'da'ooroo. The pith of the Bread-tree, Po'ooroo. 'C'whatte, f. O-To break a thing, whanne, Fatte. The Breaft, A Breast-plate made of twigs, ornamented, with feathers, dogs Ta'oome. hair, and pearl shell, Watte To breathe, wee të'aho. Ho'my. Bring, to ask one to bring a thing, Briskness, being brisk or quick, Tee'teere. Broiled, or roasted as broiled meat, Ooaweera. Broken, or cut, Motoo. The Brow, or forebead, E'ry. A brown colour, A'uraura. Buds of a tree or plant, Te, arre'haoo. A Bunch of any fruit, E'ta. To burn a thing, Döodooe. A Butterfly, - Pepe.

C.

Toon' 100'000. To call a person at a distance, A Calm, Ma'neeno. A Calm, or rather to be so placed, that the wind has no access to Eou, she'a. you. Sugar Cane, 'Töo, f. Etöo. Tau'matta. A Cap or covering for the head, To carry any thing, E'a'mo. Eva'na. To carry a person on the back, To To catch a thing hastily with the Po'poee, s. Pee-hand, as a fly, &c. - Pro. hand, as a fly, &c. To catch a ball, - Ama'wheea. To catch fish with a line, E'hoote. E' 90a. A Caterpillar, Tee' eere, f. E'-Celerity, swiftness, Tera'poo. The Centre, or middle of a thing, Mamma'ıëı. Chark, A Chatterer, or noify impertment \ Taata E'moo, f. E'moo. fellow, Wara. Chearfulness, The Cheek, Pappa'reea. n Cheft, 'Peeha. The Cheft, or body, O'poo. To chew, or eat, Ε'v. C requered, or painted in squares, Poore, poore. A Chicken, Nioa pee'riaia. A Chief, or principal person; one A Chief, or principal person; one I the first famous among the state of the of the first rank amongst the Eäree. An inferior Chief, or one who is Too'ou. • only in an independent state, a genileman.

Child-bearing, Fanou, e'vaho. O'pucenoo, and Pana Father, Childrens language,

Mother, { E' a herarre, and O'pa'ië. Brother, E'tama. LSifter, Te'tooa.

The Chin, and lower jaw, E'taa. Choaked, to be choaked as with Epoo'neina, viEtuals, &c. Erm'y. To chuse, or pick out, Eheee, te, me, my

ty. Circumcifion, or rather an inci-} Eoore, te'hai. sion of the foreskin, Afort of Clappers used at funerals, Par'haoo. Clapping Clapping the bend of the arm fmartly with the hand fo as to L'too. make a nose, an Indian custom, The Claw, of a bird, A'ee oo. Clay, or clammy earth, Ewhou, arra. Ooa'ma, i. Eoo ee. Clean, not nasty, Clear, pure; as clear water, &c. Tës'te. White clayey Cliffs, E'mammatëa. Close, shut, Evaluee. Cloth of any kind, or rather the ? Ahoo. covering or raiments made of it, § A piece of oblong Cloth, flit in the middle, through which the head Teeboota. is put, and it then hangs down behind and before, Brown thin Cloth, Oderai. Poo'heere. Dark brown Cloth. A'heere, f. Ooa. Nankeen coloured Cloth, Oo'air ara. Gummed Cloth, Heappo, heappo, f A' ide, poo'ee Yellow Cloth, ei, f. Oora

Cloth, a piece of thin white cloth wrapt round the waift, or thrown over the shoulders - A Cloth-beater, or an oblong square piece of wood grooved and used in making cloth,

The Cloth-plant, a fort of Mulberry tree,

A Cloud,

A Cock,

Cock, the cock claps bis wings,

A Cock-roach

A Cock-roach

Cock-roach

Patter Potter

poo'eeei.

A Cock-roach, - Potte potte.

A Coccoa nut, - A'ree.

The fibrous busk of a Cocoa-nut { Pooroo' waha, s. Posson. Cocoa-nut oil. E'rede.väe. Cocoa leaves. E, ne haoo.

Coition, E'y. The Sense of Cold, Ma'ieede.

Pa'horo, f. Pa'-A Comb. herre. Company, acquaintance, goffips, Tee'ya. Compliance with a request, consent, Madoo, ho'why. Computation, or counting of

Ta'cou. numbers. Wa'heine, Mö -A Concubine. bo, f. Etco'-

neea. E'vaheea. Confusedness, without order, Madoo, he'why. Consent, or approbation,

Contempt, a name of contempt given to a maid, or unmarried

Waheine,poo'ha. woman Paraou, maro, f. Conversation, Para'paraou.

A fort of Convolvulus, or bind O'hooe. weed, common in the islands, Ee'00, f. Eee'we-Cook'd, drefs'd; not raw, ra. To cool one with a fan, Taha'ree.

Cordage of any kind, Taura. The Core of an apple, A Ceil, or Resper of a bottle or Ora'hooe. gewid jê ell,

A Corner,

Covering, the covering of a fifth Covetouinels, or raiber one not Pee,peere. inclined to give,

A Cough, Ma're. To court, wooe a woman, Ta'raro. Ceyntis in a woman, No'nöa. A Crab.

| LANGUAGE OF THE OCCIET THE LEG. |
|---|
| A Crab, Pappa. |
| Crab, a large land crab that |
| climbs the cocoa-nut trees for E'oowa. |
| A Crack, cleft, or fiffure, - Motoo. |
| Crammed, lumbered, crowded, Soa, peea'pe, f. Ehotto. |
| The Cramp, - Emo'too too. |
| A Cray-fish, O'oora. |
| To creep on the hands and feet, Ene'ai. |
| Crimson colour, Oora oora. |
| Cripple, lame, - Tel'ei. |
| Crooked, not straight, - Oou'peeo. |
| To crow as a cock, - A'a ooa. |
| The Crown of the head, - Too pooe. |
| To cry, or shed tears, - Taee. |
| A brown Cuckoo, with black (|
| bars and a long tail, frequent \ Ara' were wa. |
| in the isles, |
| To cuff, or flap the chops, - E'paroo. |
| Curiew, a fmall curiew or whim- \ Touë |
| brel found about the rivulets, \ Cut. or divided Motoo. |
| |
| To cut the hair with scissars, O'tee. |

D.

A Dance, - - Heeva.

Darknefs, - - { Poce'ree, f. Pooo'ree.

To darn, - O'ono.

A Daughter, - Ma'neine.
Mara'marama,
Day, or day-light, - - { f. A'ou, f. A'a
ou.
Day-break, - Oota'taheita.
Day, to-day, - - Aoo'nai.

Dead,

| A VOCABOLARY OF THE |
|---|
| Dead, - Matte röa |
| · A natural Death, Matte noa. |
| Deafness, Tu'rees, tooree. |
| Decrepit, - Epos'tosa. |
| De-p-water, Mona'. |
| A Denial, or refufil, - Ehal nöa. |
| To defire, or wine for a thing, - Eonce. |
| A Devil, or evil spirit, - E'tee. |
| Dew, - Ahe'a:0. |
| A Diarrhoea, or lesseness, Hawa, hawa. |
| To dip meat in falt water intend } i awee'wo. |
| of fall (an Inalan custom), |
| Dirt, or nastiness of any kind - E'repo. |
| Didepprobation Elegiona. |
| A Di. ofe, where the head cannot \ E'pee. |
| be nera up, pernaps the pully, y |
| To ditengage, until or loyen, - Eaos wai. |
| Dishonesty, - Eee'a. |
| Displeated, to be displeased, vex- } Tace'va. |
| u_i or in the ann p_i , $-$ |
| Distatisfaction, to grundle, or be Fass'oue. |
| _ a y mspea, (_ |
| Diffant, far off, - S Roa. |
| To diffort, or wreath the limbs, Face'ta. |
| υπy, τρs, &τ γ |
| To distribute, divide or sbare out, Atoo'ha. |
| A Diffrict, - Materna. |
| A Ditch, - Eö'hoz. |
| To dive under water, Eho'poo. |
| A Dog, - Oree. |
| A Dell made of voco i-pluis, - Adro'a. |
| A Dolphin, - A'ouna. |
| Done, have done; or that is A'teera. |
| 3-, - 12-10 15 110 11/11; |
| A Door, Oo'boota. |
| Double, or when two things are Tau'rooa. |
| D |
| Down, or fost bair, I'waou. |
| To draw a bow, E.ca. |
| σ_{\bullet} |

To draw, or drag a thing by force, Era'ko. Dread, or fear, - Mattou.
Dress'd, or cook'd, not raw, - Ee'oo. A lead Dress, used at funerals, - Pa'raee. [Eu,hau'hooo t' To dress, or put on the cloaths, Ahoo. Aee'n~o. To drink, Drop, a fingle drop of any liquid, On, ata'hai. SEto't cros, f. E'-To drop, or leak, toorgo.'
- To'potta. Drops, as drops of rain, Drowned, - Parre'mo. A Drum, - Pa'hoo. Dry, not wet, - O/maro. A Duck, Mora. A Dug, te it, or nipple, - Em. Dumbness,

E.

The Ear, Ta'reea. - Ta'tooree.
- Poe note tareea. The infide of the Ear, An Ear-ring, To eat, or chew, - E'y, f. Mäa. - Heawy. - To o. ∫ Ehooero te Ma-An Echinus, or fea egg, Echo, An egg of a bird, { n∞. - Pee'ry. A white Egg-bird - A'waroo. - Too'ree. Eight, The Elbow, _ ∫ Ooata'aö, ſ. Ta-Empty, { ta'ooa.' Taata'e. An Enemy, - Eta, Eta. Entire, whole, not broke, Equal, O by'tai. Erect, upright, - Etoo. A Euphor . A Euphorbium tree, with white flowers,

The Evening,
Excrement,
To expand, or fpread out cloth, &c. Ho'hora.
The Eye,
The Eye-brow, and eye-lid,
Tooa, matta.

F.

| The Face, | _ | - E'moteca. |
|---|----------------|-----------------------------|
| To hide or hold the | Face away, | as Transfers |
| when ashamed, | | - Faree war. |
| Facetious, merry, | - | - Faatta atta. |
| Fainting, to faint, | _ | - Möe,mo'my. |
| To fall d.wn, | - | Тора. |
| False, not true, | - | - Ha'warre. |
| A Fan, or to fan th | ie face, or co | ol it, Taha'ree. |
| To fart, or a fart, | - | - Ehoo. |
| Fat, full of flesh, lu | fty, – | - Peea. |
| The Fat of meat, | - | - Maee. |
| A Father, | - | - M∈dooa tann e. |
| A step-father, | - | - Tanne, te höa. |
| Fatigued, tired, | - | - E'heieu, f. Faca. |
| Fear, - | - | Mattou. |
| A Feather, or qu'll | _ | _ ∫ Hooroo,hooroo |
| a cuttien, or quite | • | { manco. |
| Red Feathers, | - | _∫ Ora,hooroo te |
| - · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | manoo. |
| Feebleness, weakne | ſs | Fara'ra, f. Too |
| | | To'ree. |
| The fense of Feelin | g, - | - Fa'fa. |
| To feel, | - | - Tarro. |
| or how | erous Fellow | , { Te'my de pa'a- |
| or boy, | - | - [ree. |
| The Fernale kind of The Fern-tree, | any animal | |
| -/- rem-mee, | - | - Ма'пъосо |

Fertile

To

| Fertile land, - Fenova, maa. |
|--|
| Fetch, go fetch it, - Atee. |
| Few in number, Eote. |
| To fight, - E'neotto. |
| A Fillip, with the fingers, - Epatta. |
| The Fin of a fish, Tirra. |
| To finish or make an end, Eiote. |
| A Finger, Ercema. |
| Fire, Ea'hai. |
| A flying Fish, Mara'ra. |
| A green flat Fish, Eeume. |
| A yellow flat Fish, O'morehe. |
| A flat green and red Fish, - Palou. |
| The cuckold Fish, Etata. |
| $A \text{ Fish}$, E_{Va} . |
| Eithing an all for hauling the lane |
| at the first point, Epa. |
| A Fish pot - F'wha |
| A long Fishing rod of Bamboo, Ma'keera. |
| used to catch bonettoes, &c. \ Ma'keera. |
| A Fiffure, or crack, Motoo. |
| Fist, to open the fift, - Ma'hora. |
| Fist, striking with the fift in dancing, A'moto. |
| Dahedere elren |
| A flie Flapper, or to flap flies, { pa. |
| Flatness, applied to a nose, or a) |
| vessel broad and flat; also a Papa. |
| spreading flat topt tree, - |
| A red Flesh mark, Eedda. |
| To float on the face of the water, Pa'noo. |
| The Flower, of a plant, Pooa. |
| Open Flowers, Teearre'00 wa. |
| ri |
| used as ornaments in the ears, Teearre tarreea. |
| Flown, it is flown, or gone away, Ma'houta. |
| A Flute, Weewo. |
| A black Ely-catcher a hird (a) |
| called, O'mamäo. |
| A Fly, - Poore'hooa. |
| σ ₂ |

- Erepo.

- Möa.

- E'ha.

Ahëa.

A Gimblet,

To fly, as $a b \cdot d$, - E'raire. Fog, or min, - Rypoeea. To fold up a zi g, as cloth, &c. He'fetoo.

A food, foundrel, or other epithet
of outer pt,
The Foot, or file of the fort,
Trapooy.
The Forchead,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,
Forgot, or lost in memory,

Foul, diray, nafty, -A Fowl, - -

The Frapping of a flate,

Four,

Freckles, -- Taina. Fresh, not salt, - Eanna, Freshon, ralbing, - E'0) ee. - Eanna,anna. Friend, a method of addressing a stranger,

A partialar Friend, or the salutation to him,

Ethorno To frifk, to wanton, to play, - E'hanne. - { No,re ra, f. No,-reida. From there, From without, - No,waho'oo. From before, - - No,m//a. - 'Hoo'ero. Fruit, Prefine Fr. iit, from Tethuroa, a Hooero te mafm di ifl md,

Ayellow Fruit, like a large plumb, A'v. e.

Full, fatisfied with enting,

A Furunculus or a fm d hand hit Anno. A Furunculus, or a small hard bail, Apoo. A Garland of flowers, - { A'voutoo, f. A'routoo E'fha, apai. Generosity, benevolence, - - Ho'roa.

A Gimblet, - Eho'00. A Girdle, - Ta'tooa. A Girl, or young woman, Too'neea. A Girthing minufacture, - Tatory. To give a thint, - Höa'too. A looking-Glass, - Heeo'eeota. Taata A'ee f. A Glutton, or great eater, Era'poa nooe. To go, or move from where you Harre, - Era'wa. To go, or leave a place, Go, begone, make haste and do it, Haro. Go and feich it, - Atee. (My'ty, f. Myty, Good, it is good, it is very well, tye, f. Maytay. Mama'hou, Good-natured, Ma'roo. A Grandfather, Too'boona. Tooboonata-A Great-grandfather, he'too. - Ouroo. A Great-great-grandfather, Mo′b₂:na. A Grandion, To grasp with the hand, - Hara'wai. Grasping the antagonist's thigh when dancing. when dancing,
Grass, used in the floors of their
Ano'noho. - E'annatehea'rce, To grate cocoa-nut kernel, Great, large, big, - Ara'hai. Green colour, Prøre,pørre. To groan, - Eroz, whel The groin, Ta'pa. To grow as a plant, &c. - We'r oa. To grunt, or strain, - Etee towhe. The blind Gut, - Ora'baabaa. - A'aco. The Guts of any animal,

Вb

110

Vol. II.

H.

```
E'roroo, f. E'ro-
The Hair of the bead,
                                   hooroo.
                               - Hinna'heina.
Grey Hair,
Red Hair, or a red-headed man,
                                E'hoo.
                               - Peepee.
Curled Hair.
Woolly or frizzled Hair,
                               - Oë töeto.
To pull the Hair,
                               - E'woua.
Hair, ted on the crown of the head, E'poste.
Half of any thing,
                             - Fa'eete.
A Hammer,
                              - Etee te.
Hammer it out,
                               - Atoo'bianoo.
The Hand,
                               - E'reema.
A deformed Hand,
                              - Prele'oi.
Amotion with the Hand in duncing, O'ne o'ne.
A Harangue, or speech, - - Oraro.
A Harbour or anchoring place, - Too'tou.
                              - E'ta,e'ta.
Hardness,
             - -
A Hatchet, axe, or adze,
                               - Töe.
He,
                              - Nana.
The Head,
                                - Oopo.
A flown Head,
The Head-ach, in consequence of
Eana'neea.
 The Perfe of Harring,
                                - Faro.
 The Heart of an animal,
                                - A'houtoo.
                                Mahanna,han-
na.
- Toma'ha.
 Heat, w.wmth,
 Heavy, not light,
 The fer Hedge-ling,
                                - Totera.
 Ablue Haron,
                               - Otoo.
 A white Heron,
                                - Tuipappa.
 To hew with and
                               - Terace.
 Hibifcus, the smallest steeles of
    Hibijous sor in your h feet cojes, Pears, piere.
    w.uking,
                                         Hiblidus.
```

Hibiscus, a species of Hibiscus, Poor'rou. with large yellow flowers, Etro'ee, f. Eoo'-The Hiccup, wha. Hide, to hide a thing, E'ho na. High, or steep, Mato. Maoo, f. Maoo'a, A Hill, or mountain, f. Moua. One tree Hill, a hill fo called in \ Tal'ha. Matavai Bay, - Tapëa. To hinder, or prevent, The Hips, - E'tohe. Hips, the black punctuated part } Tamo'rou. of the h ps, [Ele'baou, ſ. To hit a mark,

Hiss, to hiss, or hold out the finger at one,
Hoarsehes,
Hoarsehes,
Hold fast,
Hold your trague, be quiet or filent,
Hold your trague, the state of the state o

Wa'poota.

Honesty, - Eca'oure.

A fish Hook, - Ma't w.

A fish hook of a particular f.xt, Weete, weete.

The Horizon, - Eca'oure.

Weete, weete.

E'pare no t'E-

Hot, or fultry air, it is very hit, Poheéa.

A House,

A House of effice,

A large House,

- Efarre'pota.

A House on props, - - A'whatta.

An industrious House-wife, - \{ \begin{array}{l} Ma'heine & A- \\ mau'hattoi. \\ \ How \end{array} \]

How do you, or how is it with you, Te'hanoöe.

Humorous, droll, merry, - Fa,atta,'atta.

Hunger, - { Poro'ree, f. Po-e'a.

A Hut, or house, - E'farre.

I.

I, myself, ist person singular, - 'Wou 'Mee. - E'ta. Tie Inwer Jaw, $T_{\ell\ell}$ py. Idle, o. lazy, Ta'b one, f. Fa-Tealousy in a woman, teeno, f. H 10'hỳ. Weea'ta. Ignorance, stupidity, Ill-natured, c of, - O re, e'ecore. An Image of a human figure, - E'tee. - Tëo'he. Imps. the young imps, Immature, unr pe. as un ipe fruit, Poo. Immediately, instantly, - To' yto. - Röa. Immense, very lurge Incest or inc. stuous, - Ta'wytte. - Tee,tee. Ind gent, poor recefficous, Indolence, lazin s, - Teepy. Industry apposed to idleness, - Tace'a. Inhospitable, ungen rous, - Pe 'peere. To inform, - E'whäe. A ort f Ink, used to punctuate, E'rahoo. Maheine Opa-Ar inquifit e tatiling woman, taieehu. T interrogate, or afk questions, Facete. ∫ E'hoora, tela'-To invert, or turn upfile down, why. An 'flet, Mc'to. The it h, an itching of any fort, - Myro. { Mahata, f. A-raire. To jump, or leap, Keep

K.

| Keep it to yourfelf, Vaihee'o. |
|---|
| The Kernel of a cocoa-nut Emo'teea. |
| To kick with the foot, Ta'nee. |
| The Kidne s Foodhooa. |
| Killed, dead Matte. |
| |
| |
| A King, - Earee, da'hai. |
| A King-fisher, the bird so called, E'rooro. |
| To kiss E'hoee. |
| Kite, a boy's play-kite, O'omo- |
| The Knee E'toree. |
| To kneel, - Too'tooree. |
| |
| A Knot, - Ta'pona. |
| A double Knot Vahodoo. |
| The femile Knot formed on the upper part of the garment, and Teebona. |
| upper part of the garment, and Teebona. |
| on one side. |
| To kno v. or understand, Eete. |
| |
| The Knuckle, or joint of the fingers, Tee, poo. |

L.

```
To labour, or work,

A Ladder,

A Lagoon,

Lame, cripple,

A Lance, or fpear,

Land, in general a country,

Language, speech, words,

Language,

Tei'.ei.

Tao.

Fe'nooa,

Whe'nooa.

Language,

Language,

Language,

Language,
```

Timora'dee, te'-Language, used when dancing, Timoro'dee. Ara'hai. Large, great, not small, Largeness, when applied to a coun-try, &c, - - \ Nooe. try, &c, Atta. To laugh, Teepy. Laziness. Lean, the lean of meat, Aëo. - Too'nai. Lean, slender, not flesby, Ma'houta, ſ. To leap, A'rere. 'Vailiëo. Leave it behind, let it remain, To leave, E'wheeoo.

The Leg, - A'wy.
Legs, my legs ache, or are tired, - A'hooa.

Taata,ha'war-

To lie down, or along, to rest one's Etc'raha, s.

felf, - S Te'poo.

To lift a thing up, - Era'wai.

Diy Light, - Mara'marama.

Light, or fire of the great people, Toutoi, papa.

Light, or fire of the common people, Negão, papa.

Light, to light or hindle the fire Atoonoo t' Ecé-

Light, to light or kindle the fire, A'toonoo t' Eee'wera.
Light, not heavy, - - Ma'ma.
Lightning, - - Oo'waira.
2 he Lips, - - Oo'too.

Little, fmall,

I Lizard,

Loathfome, naufests,

A little I oblige, frequent in the little

A fort of Lobster, frequent in the yles,
To it I about, or be lazy, - Tee'py.

To loll out the tongue,

To look for a thing that is lost,

Looking-glass,
Loose, not fecure,

To loll out the tongue,

Ewhatcoot 'Arere.

Tapoonee.

Heco'ee'otta.

Aodweewa.

A. Looseness, or purging, - Hawa, hawa. To love, Ehe'naroo. A Lover, courtier, wooer, Enoo'noa. A Louse, O/100. Low, not high, as low land, &c. \ Hea, ie., f. Papoo, f. Eee'öa. Teetoo, arapoa. The Lungs, Lusty, fat, full of flesh, Oo'peea.

M.

E'hoohoo. Maggots, A Maid, or young woman, - Too'nea. (Ho'hora, teMö-To make the bed, The Male of any animal, male Etoa. kind, Täata, s. Taane. A Man. Täata, ham'a-An ill disposed, or infincere Man, neeno. Otta'ha. A Man of war bird, Wo'rou,wo'-Many, a great number rou, f. manoo, manoo. - L'ee'tee. A black Mark on the skin, Married, as a married man, - Fanou nou. E'vanne. A Mat, A filky kind of Mat, - Möe'a. A rough fort of Mat, cut in the middle to admit the head, - } Pool rou, Teera. A Mast of a ship or boat, - Para, f. Pe. Mature, ripe; as ripe fruit, Wou, S. Mee. Me, *I*, A Measure, E'a. To measure a thing, Fa'eete. E-vharidde. To meet one, as Too'100e. To melt, or dissolve a thing, grease, &c.

The Middle or midst of a thing, Teropoo. - O'toora, hei'po. Midnight To mince, or cut small, -- E'poota.

Mine, it is mine, or belongs to me, No'oo. To mis, not to hit a thing, - Oo'happa. Mist, or fog, Ry'poeea.

To mix things together, - A'pooe, pooe. To mock or scoff at one, - Eloo'hee.

- Mamma', haoo. Modafty, - Wara'ree. Moift, wet,

A Mole upon the skin, - Atoo'nöa. A hınar Month, - Mara'ma.

A Manu nent, to the dead, Whatta'rau. The Moon, Mara'ma.

The Morning, On poer poer.

S Bobo, f. A. To morrow, } Bo'oo. The day after to-morrow, A'bo'bo doora.

The second day after to-morrow, { Poee, poee, addoo. A Moth, E,p pe.

(Ma'dooa, wa', A Mother. heine.

Pa'tëa. A motherly, or eldery woman Motion, opposed to rest, Oo'ata. Maooa, f. Moua.

A Mountain, or bill, Mountains of the highest order, Moua tei'tei.

of the second order, Moua 'haha

of the third or low- } Pere'saou. Mourning, Eeva. Mourning leaves, viz. Those of the cocoa tree used for that pur-

pose, The Mouth, - Eva'ha. To open the Mouth, - Ha'mamma.

A Multitude, or vast number, - Wo'10u, wo'10u. Murdered, killed, Matte, f. Matte

₹ıöa. A Murderer,

Ta'paoo.

A Murderer, - Taata töa.

A Muscle shell, - Nou,on.

Music of any kind, - Heeva.

A Musket, pistol or fire-arm of any kind,

Mute, filent, - Fatebooa.

To mutter, or stammer, - E'whaoa

N.

The Nail of the fingers, - Aee'00. A Nail of iron, Eure. Naked, i. e. With the clothes off, ? Γa'iurra. undressed, The Name of a thing, Eer'oa. Peere, peere. Narrow, ftrait, not wide, Nasty, dirty, not clean, - E,repo. A Native, Taata'tooboo. The Neck, A'ee. Needles, Nareeda. A fishing Net, Oo'paia. - Hou. New, young, found, Poro, f. What+ Nigh, ta'ca. Night, Po, f. E'a00. To-Night, or to-day at night, - A'oone te' Po. Black Night-shade, Oporo. Nine, A'eeva. The Nipple of the breaft, E'oo. A Nit, Eriha. 'Ay'ma, 2Yain ha, 3A'oure, No, a negation, Aee, Yehaeea. A'couou. To nod, Emoo, Noisy, chattering, impertinent, Wawa'tea. Noon,

The Nostrils, Popo'hëo. Numeration, or counting of num- \} Ta'cou. bers, A cocoa Nut, A large compressed Nut, that tastes like chesnuts when roussed, - } Eechee.

Ο.

- Oo'peea. Obesity, corpulence, Ty, f. Meede. No: öa. The Ocean, -Odoriferous, sweet smelled, Perfumed Oil they put on the bair, M ' oc. An Ointment plaister, or any thing that heals or relates to \\ \begin{array}{c} \begin{arra medicine, Old, Ora'wheva. One, A'tahai. Open, clear, spacious, Ea'töa. Open, not shut, - Fe'rei. To open, Te'naddoo. Opposite to, or over against, Watoo'wheitte. Order, in good order, regular, \ Wara'wara. with out confusion, Ornament, any ornament for the \{\bar{\tau}\) Tooce ta'seea. car. Burial Ornaments, viz. Nine \ Ma'rayW harre. noits fluck in the ground, Oo'hoppe, poo'-An Orphan, aia. Out, not in, not within, Teiwe'ho. The Cuthde of a thing, Oo'pee. An Oven in the ground, E'oomoo. Over, besides note than the quan-tity, To overcome, or conquer, E'ma'ooma. To overturn, or overfet, Eha'paoo. An Owner, E'whattoo.

A large

A large species of Oyster, - I'teea.
The large rough Oyster, or Spondylus, - Paho'öa.

P.

```
The Paddle of a canoe, or to paddle, Ethoe.
 To paddle a canoe's head to the right, What'ea.
To paddle a canoe's head to the left, Wemma.
 Pain, or soreness, the sense of pain, Ma'my.
 A Pair or two of any thing together, Ancho.
The Palate,
                                     E'ta'nea.
The Palm of the hand,
                                   - Apoo'reema.
                                   ∫ Oo'pou'pou,
To pant, or breath quickly,
Pap, or child's food,
A Parent,
                                     Mamma.
                                  - Mc'dooa.
 A small blue Parroquet,
                                 - E'veenee.
A green Parroquet, with a red E'a'a.
The Part below the tongue,
A Partition, division of screen,
                                     Paroo'roo.
A Parse, or firait,
A fermented Parte, of bread, fruit,

Ea'ra.
                                     E,aret'ëa.
A Path, or road,
The Pavement before a house or hut, Pve, pye.
The Poduncle, and stalk of a plant A'maa, s. E'atta.
To peel, or take the skin off a cocoa- A'tee, s. E'atee.
Pe le l, it is peeled,
                                   Me'atee.
A Pag to bang a bag on,
                                  - Te'A20.
A Pepper-plant, from the root of which they prepare an inebria-
  ting liquor, -
                                    E'm'ba.
Perhaps, it may be for,
                                    Po o he.
Persons of distinction,
                                        # Peit out,
```

Arou'ma.eea.

A Potticoat of plantane leav s, Petry, small, trifling, opposed to Ree. Noce, A Physician, or person who at- Taata no Eratends the fick, paoo. { Ehee te mai my Pick, to pick or chuse,

ty. - Eroope. Alar e wood Pigeon, A small green and white Pigeon, Oo'o pa. A sma' black and while P geon, Oo owy'deroo. wih purple wings,

H oa'houa. A Pimple, To pinch with the firgers, Ooma.

A Plain, or flat, - E'pecho. - Pa'eea. Plane, fmooth,

- O'mo. A Plant of a y kind, Era'bo. A fmail Plant,

Maile'a, f. Ma-The fruit of the Plantane-tree, ya. F*a 'ee*. Ho fe Plantanes, Pleased, g od humoured, not cross Maroo.

- A eete. Pluck it up, To pluck bairs from the leard, H hootee. To plunge a thing in the water, E.oo' whee.

A fort

The Point of any thin , Oë,öo, or Oi,oi. Poison, b.tte; - Awa,awa.

A Poll, - O ra'h 10. - Tee'tee. Poer, indigen, no ri h,

A ! tt'-ny d Porpoise, - E' ua. Sweet Potatoes, - O 'marra.

To pour out any liquid fulftance, Na'nee, Preg ant with young, -- Waha'poo.

Preg ant with young,
To pr is, or sque ze the legs gently
with the hind, when tired or Roro'mee.

Prick, to prick up the ears, Eoma te ta'reea. A Priest, - Ta'houa. Prone, or face downwards, Tee opa.

349

LANGUAGE OF THE SOCIETY ISLES.

A fort of Pudding, made of fruit, oil, &c.

Pumpkins, - - A'hooa.

To puke, or womit, - E'awa, f. e'rody.

Pure, clew, - - Hawa, hawa.

To puriue, and catch a perfon Eroc, f. E-who has done fome mifchif,

To puffin a thin; with the hand,

Put it up, or away, - Orno.

Q.

Quickness, brifkness, - - E'tirre.
To w lk quickly, - - Harre'neina.
Quictness, si'ence, a silent or seemingly thoughtful perf m, - A Quiver for holding arrows, - 'Pe, ha.

R.

A fmall black Rail, with red eyes, Mai'ho.
A fmall black Rail, fpotted and Prainee.
hurred with white, - E' 2a. Rain, A Rainbow, - E'nora. Raft, a raf: of lamboo, - Maito'e. Rank, Arong, ur.nous, - Ewão wao. - O ee. A Rasp, or file, - 'Yoree, f. Eyore. A Rat, Ra meat, flesh that is not dees'd E'otta. Raw fruit, a plantanes, &c. that \ Parcure. are ot bak 1, -To recline, or lean upon a thing, E'pv. O rap ra, Red colour, Matde.

To reef

- E'po'uie te rya. To reef a fail. A Refusal, Ehod noöa. The Remainder of any thing,
To rend, furst, or split, - Mod moomoo. To rend, lurst, o split, -Rent, crack'd, or torn, E'wha. To refide, live, or dwell, E'noho. Respiration, breathing, Tone, thee.

A Rib, A'wao. Rich, not poor, having plenty of Epo'too.

goods, &c. -A Ring, - Maino.

The Ringworm, a difease so called, E'nova. Para, f. Pai, f. Ooo pai. Ripe, as ripe fruit, &c. - A'tco. Rise, to rife up,

To rive, or Split, - Ewhaoo'whaoo. A Road or pa.h, Eä'ra. Roafted, or broiled, A Robber, or thief, Oa'waira. - Eee'a (taata.

A Rock, A reef of Rocks, - Pa20. E'anu. Rolling, the rolling of a ship, Top room.

A Root, A Rope of any kind,

Rotten, as retten truit, &c. Rough, not smooth, T. row with cars, To rub a thinr, as in washing the

h mds and face, The Rudder of a beat, or steering paddle of a canoe,

Running backwards and for-Oo'atapone. wards endeavouring to escape,

- Ap20, f. E'a. Taura.

Ho'roce.

Ta'rra, tarra.

E'some, f. E'höe.

Höe, fa'herre.

- Roope.

The Sail of a ship or boat, Ecc'ana. To fail, or to be under fail, E'whano.

S.

Salt,

Salt, or falt-water, - Ty'ty, f.Meede. - E' ne. Sand, dust, Whati'hëa. Saturn, Saunders's island, Tabooa, Manoo. A Saw, Eee oo. A Scab. - E′t∋na. A fiji's Scale or scales, Pöa. {O'toolo, f. O'to-A pair of Sciffars, b20. A Scoop, to empty water from a } E'tata. canoe, To scrape a thing, Olass. To scratch with the fin er, - Era'raoo. Scratched, a first ched no tal, &c. Pahoore'hoore. The Sea cat, a fish so called, Poohe. The Sea, Taee, f. Meede. A Sea-egg, Hê'awy. A Seam between two planks, - Fatoo'whaira. To fearch for a thing that is lost, Oö, f. Päe'mee. Papa, A seat, Secret, a fecret whispering or Ohe'moo. flu de ing another, ς Hona'tocton, ∫. The Seed of a plant, Eh-oero. E'hee'o. The Sense of feeing, To find, Eho'pöe. A Sepulchre, or burying-place, Ma'ray. A Servant, - T wt w. A'Hestoo. Seven, To few, or firing, E't ne. Etoroo te p va. Seyne, to haul a seyne, Shady, Maroo, maroo. To shake, or agitate a thing, - E a'wai. A Shark, Mão. Oö'ëe. Sharp, not blunt, (Eva'ran, f. To shave, or take off the beard, Whanne, whanne. Ote'o. A Small Shell,

A tyger,

35z

Enara. Shew it me, Pahee. A Ship, Ara'wha. Ship-wreck, Parogy. A white Shirt.

A'tete. To thiver with cold, Tama.

M.d Shoes, or fifbing Shoes, Euta.

Th- Shore, Po'potoo. Short, Shut, not open,

Opa'nee, f. Poo'peepe. Matte my Ma-Sickness, my.

A'roode. E'reea'wo.

The left Side, The Side, The right Side, Atou,a'taou. Fa'ëa.

Sighing, Fatte'booa. Silence, Simi ar, or alike, Oowhyä'da. To fink, A'tomo.

A Sifter, Too heine. To fit down, A'noho. To fit crofs legged, Tee'py.

Six,
A Skate-fish, A'Honoo. E'whaee. The Skin, Ec'ree. The Sky, E'raee.

To fleep,
The log Sleep, or death, Möe. - Möe röa. To fleep, when fitting, To roore, möe.

A Sling, E'ma. ∫ Marra,marröa, Slow,

f. Fata. Small, little, Eeie.

Fata'too, f. Oo-The sense of Smelling, too,too.

Smell it, H ina. T: Imeil,

Ahe':i. Smoke, E'oora. = Smooth,

Smooth, -Pa'ya. Smutting the face with charcoal Bap'para. for funeral community of for funeral continues of the sale of the form of the for funeral ceremonies, lour, To inatch a thing haftily, E'hairoo. Sneezing, Machee'ai. Snipe, a bird refendbling a fnipe, Tee'tee. of a black and brown colour, Hoope. Snot, Soberness, sobriety, sober not giv- } Teireida. en to drunkenness, To foften, Eparoo'paroo. Softness, that is not hard, Maron. The Sole of the foot, Tapoo'y. A Son, My'de. A Son-in-law, Hoo'nöa. A Song, Heeva. A Sore or ulcer, O'pai. Soreness, or pain, - Ma'may. Sound, any found that strikes the \ Pa'eena. ear, A Span, Ewhäe'ono. To speak, Paraou. Speak; he speaks not from the Necate ootoo te heart, his words are only on parou no nona. bis lips, A Spear or lance, Tão. To spill, Emare. Tou tooa. To ipit, To spread, or to expand a thing, \ H. shora. as cloch, &c. Ne, nece. To iqueeze or prefs hard, To squeeze or press gently with \ Roro'mee. the hand, - Matta'areva. Squint-eyed, A sebting Stage in a bont, E'tootee.

Vol. II.

To flamp with the feet, to tram- } Tata'hy.

ple on a thing,

Sultry, or bot air,

Sand up, Atë irenona. E'faitoo, A Star, Hwettoo. A Star-fish, - Everee. To startle, as when one dreams, Wa'hee, te'dirre. A'reea, f. Aree'-ana. 'Woreedo. Stay, or wait a little, To steal, Steep, as fleep rocks or cliffs, Mato. A walking Sick, Tame. Stinking, ill smelled, as stinking & Na'mooa, f. Nee'neeo.' - Fou, fou. water, &c. -Stink, to flink or fmell ill, To flink, as excrement, Peero, peero. The Stomach, -Paraee'ä. A Stone, - Owhay. A polished Stone, used to beat \ Pai'noo. victuals into a paste, -Stones, upright stones, which stand on the paved area before Too'toore. buts, A small Stool to lay the head on \ Papa, f. Papa,when asleep, -- ∫ rooä. Stool, to go to Stool, Teetee'o. To stop, - The Stopper of a quiver, Α'τοο. Ponau. A ftorm of wind, rain, thunder, &c. Tarooa. Strait, narrow, not wide, - Peere, peere. S riking, bollow flording in dancing, Apee. The String of a conver, E'aha. Strong, as a structman, O'omara. Struck, A'boola. S upidity, ignorance, Weea'la. To suck as a child, Ote,ote. Sugar cane, - E'To, s. Töo. - Euha'aou. Suicide,

The

Pohee'a.

| BANGCAGE | OF THE | OCCIET I TOLES. |
|--------------------------------|-----------|--|
| The Sun, | - | -{ Mahanna, f. Era. |
| The meridian Sun, | - | S Tei ['] neea te Ma- hanna. |
| Supine, lying, | | - Fateeraha. |
| Surf of the Sea, | - | TT / · |
| An interjection of admiration. | Surprize, | or \ Allahoun' |
| | | - Mianeuee at. |
| To furround, | - | - A'boone. |
| To fwall w, | - | - Horo'mee. |
| The Sweat of the | body, or | to E'hou, f. Ehou |
| Jweat, | - | - \ hou. |
| A sweet tafte, | _ | - Mana. |
| Swell of the sea, | - | E'100. |
| | | |
| | | |

T.

Ero.

E'hoppe.

Etoo'y aco.

Thick,

A Tail,

A Tail of a bird,

To take a friend by the hand,

To take off, or unloose, Evelveite. ∫ Ewhaapoo te To take care of the victuals, maa. To talk, or converse, Paraou. The fense of tafting, Tama'ta, A Tetotum, or whirligig, E'piöra. ∫ Ha'ay, f. What-To tear a thing, te. E'00. A Teat or Dug, The Teeth, E'neeheco. Ten, A'nooroo. To tend, or feed bogs, Ewhaee te Böa. Tenants, - Afeu'hau. A black Tern, with a whitish head, Cec'o.
There, - Te'rae T∈'raee. They, them, or theirs, To'taooa. Thickness, applied to folid bodies, M oo'meoo. Thick, as thick cloth, &c, Tooc, too'e.

Cc2

| AVOCA | IDULAR | 1 0 | ring |
|--------------------|--------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|
| Thick, muddy, | - | - { | Exoreroo, f. E'-worepo. |
| Thine, it is yours | or beloves | to vai. | |
| The rft, | - | - | W'ahee'y. |
| . ' | | (| Paravu, no te |
| Thoughts, | | . } | o'poo. |
| An .ppear.ince of | thoughtful | neſs. | Fate booa. |
| Three, | | | Toron. |
| The Throat, | - | _ | Ara'poa. |
| To throw, or her | ve a thing. | - | Taora. |
| In throw a thing | ำ ลายง. | - | Harre'wai. |
| To throw a b.dl, | - ' | _ | Ama'hooa. |
| To throw a lance, | | - | Evara'towha. |
| Throw, finall I t | | - | Taure'a'a. |
| Throwing in da | ncing, | | Hoe'aire. |
| The Thumb, | - | - | E'reema,erahai. |
| Thunder, - | , - | | Pa'tecre. |
| Tickle, 10 tickle | a person, | | My'neena. |
| A Tide, or curr | rent, | - | A'ow. |
| To tile a knot, | - | - | Ty. |
| Time, a space of | time, from | 6 to } | O'tore, tee po. |
| 10 at might, | | - 5 | |
| Time, a little to | n, a small s | pire, | Popo'eunoo. |
| Ti e, i 'ong iin | ie, a great u | vh le, | Ta'moo. |
| A Tittle become | iz to a wom | n of ζ | E'tapay'roo. |
| rank, | - | • 3 | - |
| AT of the fo | t, | - | Ma'neeo. |
| A Tem, Tanque, | _ | - | Too,pap'pou. |
| d'Tort he, | - | - | E'rero. |
| Touch ag, | - | - | E'honoo. |
| T uch at tour | - افعاد الما | - | Fa'fa. |
| Turgh, as toug | n we n , $\odot c$. | ٠ - | Ahoo'oue. |
| A Town, | - | - { | E'farre protos |
| ٠ | _ | | protoo |
| To trample with | the foot, | - { | Tata'he, f. Ta'- |
| A Tree, | _ | _ (| ta'hy. E'räo. |
| A Tree, fr m | which Pro | ר בלויונו | 15 120. |
| clubs, spans, | ිස | - (| Töa (Eräo. |
| , | | , | Tn. |
| | | | |

LANGUAGE OF THE SOCIETY ISLES. To tremble, or shudder with cold, Oo'atiite, f. Eta. Trembling, Joakung, -A u'dou. To trip up one in wrestling, - Me'hae. A Tropic-bird, -- Man o'röa. S Evae, roa, f. Pa-Truth, _ ranu, m u. - Pouta'heite. To tumble, A Turban, - E'täe. To turn, or turned, - Opä'ı öe. To turn about, as in walking backwards and forwards, - Hoodeepsepe. Twins, twin children, - Marea. To twift a rope, -Tawee'ree. Two, E'Rogä.

U.

An Ulcer, or fore, - - O'pai.
Under, below, low down, - Oraro.
Under fail, - - Pon'pouce.
To understand, - Ee'te.
To undress, or take off the cloaths, Ta'turra.
An unmarried person, - Aree'oi.
Unripe, as unripe fruit, &c. - Poo.

V.

Luminous Vapour,
Vaffal, or fu'jeɛt,
Vaft,

The Veins that run under the fkin,
Venus,
Veffel, any hollow veffel, as cups of nuts, &c.

Luminous Vapour,
Ara, hai, f. Mai,
ara'hai.
E'wcua.
Tou'rooa.
Veffel, as cups of nuts, &c.

Veffel,

Vessel, a hollow vessel in which they prepare an inebriating liquor,

To vomit,

Vessel in which they prepare an inebriating liquor,

Erroly.

w.

| Wad, t w, fibres like Lemp, | - Ta'mou. |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------|
| Wait, stay a little, | - Areeana. |
| Wake, awake, - | - Arra arra, f. Era. |
| | - Avou' 1a. |
| To walk out, | |
| To walk backwirds and forwa | irds, Ho a'piepe. |
| A Warrior, foldier, or rather | ${a \atop a}$ Taatatöa. |
| m m-kilter, - | - Taatatoa. |
| Tir and I have | { Mahanna han- |
| Warmth, heat, | ~ ≀ na. |
| A Wart, - | - Toria. |
| To with, as to wash cloth in w | vater Mare. |
| To watch, - | - E'teäe. |
| Water, - | - A'vv. |
| Water-creffes, - | - Pa'töa. |
| • | ∫ Ta a, s. Aroo'- |
| We, both of us, - | } r ∘a. |
| A Wedge, | Erafhei. |
| To wood or or | |
| To weep, or cry, - | Ha nön,a,taee. |
| Will recovered or well escape | ed. { Woura, f. |
| | (|
| Wel, it is well, charming fit | ne, P. re'100. |
| | ΓΕ'υντ,E'ha'rya, |
| What, what's that, - | f. Ychaeea |
| nat, what signif, | expr [].d in- |
| • | 9.1/1.101/9. |
| What do you call that, whar | i(1) |
| the nine of it, | " {Ow; te aee oa. |
| When, at what time, | - Whëca. |
| Where is it, | - Te'hëa. |
| Wiet, to whet or jourp a this | - 1376'd. 12/w - |
| , " wint or jour p a tru, | |
| | To |

| LANGUAGE OF THE | soci | ETY ISLES. |
|---|--------|-----------------|
| To whistle, - | _ | Ma'poo. |
| Whifiling, a method of whift to call the people to meils, | ling } | Epu,maa. |
| to call the people to meals, | -) | 1 / |
| To whisper jecrely, as in bacting, &c. | kbi- } | Ohe'moo. |
| | | |
| Who is that, what is he called | d, { | Owy,tanna, s. |
| 7771 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | : . t | Owy,nana. |
| Whole, the whole, not a par | t of L | E'ta,e'tea, f. |
| a thing, | - 3 | A'mazo. |
| Wide, not strait or narrow, | - | Whatta, whatta. |
| A Widow, - | - | Watooneea. |
| Wife, my wife, - | _ | Ma'heine. |
| The Wind, - | - | Mattay. |
| The South east Wind, | - | Mattaee. |
| | | NA-/1 |

Ma'laee ou'pa-A Window, nee. The Wing of a bird, Ere'ou. To wink, E'amou, amoo. To wipe a thing clean, Ho'roce. Whish, a whish to one who Eva'roua t Eä-

Ineezes, to a. Within fide, Tee'ro to. A Woman, Wa'heine. A ma i d Woman, Wa'heine mou.

Woman, she is a married woman,] Terra,tanne. she h s got another husband, 'Aeeoo, expressed Won't, I went do it, angrily.

E'raö. Wood of any kind, A Wound, Oö'tre. A Wrestler, Wrinkled in the face, Mouna.

Meeo, meeo. The Wrist, Mo'möa. A Wry-neck, Na'na.

Y.

To yawn, Ha'mamma. Yellow colour, He'appa.

Yes,

Yes, - - Av, f. ai.
Yes, - - Av, f. ai.
Yes rday, - - Nona'hay.
Yesternight, - - Erépo.
York ifland, - - Efmēo.
You, - - Oë.
Young, as a young animal of
Any kind, - Pee'naia.

* A TABLE, exhibiting, at one Vie

| English | ٠. | | Otabe | rite. | | |
|--------------|------------|---|-------------------|-------|---|---|
| A Bird, | - | _ | † 'Manoo, | | _ | |
| A Bow, | | | È'fanna, | _ | | - |
| Bread-fruit. | - | | Ooroo, | - | _ | |
| A Canoe, | - | - | E'väa, | | - | |
| Cioth, - | . <i>-</i> | | 'Ahoo, | - | | - |
| A Cocoa-nut. | <u>.</u> | | 'Aree, | | - | |
| To drink, | - | - | 'Ay noo, | - | | - |
| The Eye, | - | - | Matta, | | - | |
| The Ear, | - | | Ta'reea, | - | | - |
| Fift, | - | - | Έya, | | - | |
| A Fowl, | - | | Möa, | - | | - |
| The Hand, | - | - | E'reema, | | - | |
| The Head, | - | | O_{θ}' po, | - | | - |
| A Hor | | | /Däa | | _ | |

* A TABLE, exhibiting, at one View, SPECIMENS of different LANGUAGES spoken in the South Sea, from Easter Island, westward to New Caledonia, as

| English. | Otabeite. | T. 0. 70 | ob | oferved in the Voy | age. | ea, from Easter | Island, westward to | New Caledonia, as |
|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|--|----------------------|--------------------------|--|--|--|
| | Orangene, | Easter Island. | The Marquesas Isles. | The Island Amsterdam | | | | omodoma, as |
| A Bird, A Bow, | - † 'Manoo, - E'fanna, - | Manon, _ | | - 'Mano, - | New Zealand. | Malicollo. | Tanna, | New Caledonia. |
| Bread-fruit, A Canoe, Cloth, | Ooroo, - E'väa, 'Ahoo, | Wagga, | - Maiee, E'väa, | Fanna, | | - Na'brroos, - Ba'rabe, - | TAGIGITING | - Manee, f. Maneek. |
| A Cocoa-nut, To drink, The Eye, | 'Aree, - 'Aynoo, - | - A'hoo, | - 'Ahoo, f. A'hooeea, - | Babba'langa, - | Ta'wagga, Kak'ahoo, | | Tag'ooroo, - Ta'naree, - | 'Wang? - H m'ban. |
| The Ear, Fish. | - Matta, Ta'reea, - 'Eya, | Matta, | 'Matta, f. Mattaeea, - Booa'eena, - | 'Matta, - | 'Matta, - | - Nar, No'aee, - Maitang, | - Naboly, 'Nocee, - | 'Neego. - 'Oodoo, f. Oondoo. |
| A Fowl, The Hand, The Head, | Möa, - E'reema, - | Eeka, - Möa, 'Reema, | - Möa, | · 'Eeka, | Ta'reeka, 'Eeka, | Talingan, - | - Nanee maiuk, Feenee enguk, - 'Namoo? | Tee'vein. - Gain'eeng. |
| A Hog, I, myfelf, | Oo'po, 'Böa, Wou, f. ou, | Aö'po, | Eod'my, 'Booa, | E'rekrna, Boo'acka, | Reenga, - Tak'oopo, - | Möe'roo, Ba'faine, | Noogwa'najum, | Bandon'heen. |
| To laugh, | · 'Atta, - 'Täata, - | Papa? | 'Wou, Teete, | | Ou, Katta, | - Brrooas, - | - Booga, f. Boogas, | - Gar'moing? |
| The Navel, No, Plantains, | Peeto, 'Aym, 'Yaiha, 'A'oun | ure, 'Eisa, - | Peeto, f. Peeto'ai, | 'Eesha, | Peeto, | - Ba'rang, Nemprtong, | 'Häarish, - Naroo'mäan, - Napee'rainguk, - | Ap, f. Gye'ap. |
| Puncturation, - | 'Maiya, Ta'tou, E'ooa, | 'Maya, 'Footse, - | Maieea, E'pato, - | Foodje, Ta'tou, - | Ka'oure, | Ta'ep, Na'brruts, | E'fa? - | Whanbodeen. 'Eeva, f. Eeba. |
| Sugar-cane, The Teeth, Water, | E'To, | - To, Neeho, - | E'neeho, | 'Neefo, - | Necho, - | | Na'rook | 'Gan, f. Gan, galang. |
| To whistle, | A'vay, Wa'heine, - | - E'vy, | | | | Ree'bohn, Er'gour, Papang, | - 'Warrewuk, f. 'Raibuk | One, |
| Yams, Yes, You, | - E'cohe, | - Oohe, | Ve'heene, | Oofe, - | Ai, | Ra'bin, Nan'ram, | Narbräan, - Oofe, | 'Wyoo. Tama. Obe. |
| One, | Oë, A'Tahay, - | Katta'haee, | Oë, Atta'haee, | Ta'haee, | | | Eeo. | Elo, f. Eco, f. de, |
| Two, Three, Fur, | E'Rooa, | - 'Rosa, | A'ooa, | E'00a, | | Tsee'kaee, E'ry, E'rei, | /V 1 | Wagee aing. Waroo. |
| Five, | A'Haa, E'Reema, | - 'Häa, f. Fäa, 'Reema, | A'faa, A'eema, | A'fāa, Neema, | - [] - | E'bais, - E'reem, - Tfoo'kaee, - | - 'Kaiphar, 'Kreerum | Watee'en. Wam'baeek. Wannim. |
| Seven, Eight, Nine, | A'Heitoo, | 'Heedoo, | A'wheetoo, | | | Gooy, Hoorey, | Ma'karoo, - | Wannim'geeck. Wannim'ngo |
| | A'eeva, A'hooroo, | | A'eeva, ,'Wannahoo, f. Wanna'hooe, | | | Goodbats, | Ma'kaiphar, | Wannim'gain. Wannim'baeek. Wannoo'na'uk. |

^{*} It may be eafily perceived, that notwithstanding some words are entirely different, the first five Indian languages are radically the same; though the distance from Easter Island to New Zealand is upwards of fifteen hundred leagues. The It may be eafily perceived, that notwithitanding iome words are entirely difference, the first live mode of pronunciation, which in Easter Island, Amsterdam, and New Zealand, is more harsh, or guttural, than at the Marquesas Isles, or Otaheite. The other three differ totally, not only from the preceding, but from each other; which is more extraordinary than the agreement of the others, as from Malicollo, to Tanna, you never lose fight of land, nor is New Caledonia at a great diffance from the last place. In the language of Malicollo a great number of harsh labial sounds prevail, very difficult to be represented in writing. At Tanna the pronunciation is likewise harsh, but rather guttural, and the inhabitants of New Caledonia have many nasal sounds, or snivel much in speaking. It may however be observed, that in the three last languages, some words are found, which seem to have a distant resemblance to those that go before; as Brroas in Malicollo, and 'Booga, or Boogas, in Tanna, both signifying a hog, which at Otaheite, and the Marquesas, is expressed by the word 'Boa, and at Amsterdam by Boo'acka. Yet, whether these may not have been accidentally introduced, is hard to determine; because they frequently use two words to express the same thing; as for instance, in New Caledonia, they call a stary both Peejoo, and Fy'iatoo: the first seems most consonant to the general composition of their language, whereas the second differs very little from Estateo or Whettoo, the name of a star at Otaheite. When they mention Puncturation, it is commonly called Gan, Gan, galang; but sometimes they say Tata/tou, which is almost the same as Ta/tou, used to express the same thing at Otaheite and Amsterdam.

[†] The letters in Italick, as oo ee, &c. are to be founded as one. Those with this " as öe, &c. separately. The accent at the beginning of a word, signifies the chief stress in pronunciation is to be laid there: if over it, at any other part, the stress is laid on that part immediately following. A comma in the middle of a word, either signifies, that it is compounded of two; or, that the same syllables repeated, make the word; in both which cases, a small stop, or pause, must be made in pronouncing it.

Λ

DISCOURSE

UPON

SOME LATE IMPROVEMENTS

Of the MEANS for

Preferving the Health of Mariners.

DELIVERED AT THE

Anniverfary Meeting of the ROYAL SOCIETY,
November 30, 1776.

By Sir JOHN PRINGLE, Baronet,
PRESIDENT,

Corrected by the Author.

LETTER

FROM

JOHN IBBETSON, Efq.

Secretary to the Commissioners of Longitude,

то

Sir JOHN PRINGLE, Baronet, P.R.S.

SIR,

HE Earl of Sandwich, and the other Commissioners for the Discovery of Longitude at Sea, &c. who were present at a late meeting at this place, having expressed to you a desire that the very learned and ingenious Discourse upon some late Improvements of the means for preferving the Health of Mariners, which was delivered by you at the Anniversary Meeting of the Royal Society, on the 30th of November last, might, with Captain Cook's Paper therein referred to, be printed, and annexed to the Account of the Aftronomical and Philosophical Observations made in the course of the said Captain Cook's late voyage, which account is preparing for the press, under their direction; and it having been fince thought more proper that the faid Discourse and Paper should be annexed to the Second Volume of the Account of that Voyage, which is shortly to be published, by order of the Board of Admiralty, I have, therefore, the direction of the E rl of Sandwich, First Commissioner of that Board, as well as of the Board of Longitude, to acquaint

[364]

acquaint you therewith, and to defire you will please to permit your said Discourse, with the Paper therein referred to, to be printed, and annexed to the Second Volume of the Account of the faid Voyage accordingly.

I am, with great Regard and Esteem,

SIR,

Your most obedient numble Servant,

Admiratty, March 15, 1777. JOHN IBBETSON.

GENTLEMEN,

BEFORE we proceed further in the business of this day, permit me to acquaint you with the judgment of your Council, in the disposal of Sir Godfrey Copley's medal; an office I have undertaken at their request, and with the greater fatisfaction, as I am confident you will be no lets unanimous in giving your approbation, than they have been in addressing you for it upon this occasion For though they were not infenfible of the just title that several of the Papers, composing the present volume of your Transactions, had to your particular notice, yet they did not hefitate in preferring that which I presented to you from Captain Cook, giving An account of the method he had taken to preserve the health of the crew of his Mijesty's ship the Refolution during her late voyage round the world. Indeed I imagine that the name alone of fo worthy a member of this fociety would have inclined you to depart from the strictness of your rules, by conferring upon him that honour, though you had received no direct communication from him; coalidering how meritorious in your eyes that perion must appear, who hath not only made the most extensive, but the most instructive voyages; who hath not only discovered, but surveyed, vast tracts of new coasts; who hath dispelled the illusion of a terra australis incognition, and fixed the bounds bounds of the habitable earth, as well as those of the navigable ocean, in the fouthern hemisphere.

I shall not, however, expatiate on that ample field of praise, but confine my discourse to what was the intention of this honorary premium, namely, to crown that Paper of the year which should contain the most useful and most fuccessful experimental inquiry. Now what inquiry can be so useful as that which hath for its object the faving the lives of men? And when shall we find one more successful than that before us? Here are no vain boaftings of the empiric, nor ingenious and delufive theories of the dogmatist; but a concise, an artless, and an incontested relation of the means, by which, under the Divine favour, Capt in Cook, with a company of an bund ed and eighteen men*, performed a voyinge of three years and eighteen days, throughout all the climates, from fifty-two degrees north, to seventy-one degrees south, with the loss of only one man by a distemper t. What must enhance to us the value of these falutary observations, is to see the practice hath been no less simple than efficacious.

I would now inquire of the most conversint in the study of bills of mortality, whither in the most healthful climate, and in the best condition of life, they have ever found so small a number of deaths in such a number of men, within that space of time? How great and agreeable then must our surprise be, after perusing the histories

There were on loard, in all, one hundred and eighteen men, including Mr. Sparrman, whom they took in at the Cape of Good Hope.
 This was a phthif is pulmonalis terminating in a drop-

fy. Mr. Patten, furgeon to the Rejolution, who mentioned to me this case, observed that this man be an for early to complain of a cough and other consumptive symptoms, which had never less him, that his lungs must have been affected before he came on board.

SIR JOHN PRINGLE'S DISCOURSE.

of long navigations in former days, when so many perished by marine diseases, to find the air of the fea acquitted of all malignity, and in fine that a voyage round the world may be undertaken with less danger to health than a common tour in Europe!

But the better to see the contrast between the old and the present times, allow me to recall to your memory what you have read of the first voyage for the establishment of the East India Company *. The equipment confifting of four ships, with four hundred and eighty men, three of those vessels were so weakened by the scurvy. by the time they had got only three degrees beyond the Line, that the merchants, who had embarked on this adventure, were obliged to do duty as common failers; and there died in all, at sea, and on shore at Soldania (a place of refreshment on this fide the Cape of Good Hope) one hundred and five men, which was near a fourth part of their complement. And hath not Sir Richard Hawkins, an intelligent as well as brave officer, who lived in that age, recorded, that in twenty years, during which he had used the fea, he could give an a count of ten thousand mariners who had been confumed by the scurvy alone †? Yet so far was this author from mistaking the difease, that I have perused few who have so well described it. If then in those early times, the infancy I may call them of the commerce and naval power of England, so many were carried off by that bane of sea-faring people, what must have been the destruction afterwards, upon the great augmentation of the fleet, and the opening of so many new ports to the trade of Great Bri-

^{*} This squadron under the command of LANCASTER (who was called the General) fet out in the year 1601. See Purchas's Pilgr. vol. 1 p. 147. & feq. † Idem, vol. iv. p. 1373, & feq.

tain, whilst so little advancement was made in the nautical part of medicine!

But passing from these old dates to one within the remembrance of many here present, when it might have been expected that whatever tended to aggrandize the naval power of Britain, and to extend her commerce, would have received the highest improvement; yet we shall find, that even at this late period sew measures had been

taken to preserve the health of seamen, more than had been known to our uninftructed anceftors. Of this affertion the victorious, but mournful expedition of Commodore Anson, affords too convincing a proof. It is well known that foon after passing the Streights of Le Maire, the feurvy began to appear in his squadron; that by the time the Centurion had advanced but a little way into the South Sea, forty-feven had died of it in his ship; and that there were few on board who had not, in some degree, been affected with the diftemper, though they had not been then eight months from England. That in the ninth month, when standing for the island of Juan Fernandez, the Centuri n lost double that number; and that the mortality went on at fo great a rate (I still speak of the Commodore's fhip) that before they arrived there she had buried two hundred, and at last could muster no more than fix of the common men in a watch

island; the other two suffered in proportion.

Nor did the tragedy end here; for after a few months respite the same stall sickness broke out asresh, and made such havock, that before the Contagion (which now contained the whole surviving crew of the three ships) had got to the island of Tinian, there died sometimes eight or ten in a day; infomuch that when they had been only

capable of doing duty. This was the condition of one of the three thips which reached that

only two years on their voyage, they had loft a larger proportion than of four in five of their original number; and, by the account of the hiftorian, all of them, after their entering the South Sea, of the scurvy. I say by the account of the elegant writer of this voyage; for as he neither was in the medical line himself, nor hath authenticated this part of his narrative by appealing to the furgeons of the ship or their journals, I should doubt that this was not strictly the case; but rather, that in producing this great mortality, a pestilential kind of distemper was joined to the scurvy, which, from the places where it most frequently occurs, hath been diftinguished by the name of jail or hofpital-fever *. But whether the scurvy alone, or this fever combined with it, were the cause, it is not at present material to inquire, fince both, arifing from foul air and other fources of putrefaction, may now in a great measure be obviated by the various means fallen upon fince Lord Anfon's expedition. For in justice to that prudent as well as brave commander, it must be observed that the arrangements preparatory to his voyage were not made by himself; that his ship was so deeply laden as not to admit of opening the gunports, except in the calmest weather, for the benefit of air; and that nothing appears to have been neglected by him, for preferving the health of his men, that was then known and practifed in the navy.

I should now proceed to enumerate the chief improvements made since that period, and which have enabled our ships to make so many successful circumnavigations, as in a manner to efface

^{*} Dr. Mead who had feen the original observations of two of Commodore Anson's surgeons, says, that the scurvy at that time was accompanied with putrid fewers, &c. See his Treatise on the Scurvy, p. 98. & feq.

Vol. II. Dd the

the impression of former disasters; but as I have mentioned the fickness most destructive to mariners, and against the ravages of which those prefervatives have been mainly contrived, it may be proper briefly to explain its nature, and the rather as, unless among mariners, it is little underflood. First then, I would observe that the fcurvy is not the ailment which goes by that name on shore. The distemper commonly, but erroneously, in this place, called the scurvy, belongs to a class of diseases totally different from what we are now treating of; and fo far is the commonly received opinion, that there are few constitutions altogether free from a scorbutic taint, from being true, that unless among failors and fome others circumftanced like them, more particularly with respect to those who use a falt and putrid diet, and especially if they live in foul air and uncleanliness, I have reason to believe there are few disorders less frequent. This opinion I submitted to the judgment of the society feveral years ago, and I have had no reason since to alter it. I then faid, contrary to what was generally believed, but feemingly on the best grounds, that the sea-air was never the cause of the scurvy, fince on board a ship, on the longest voyages, cleanliness, ventilation, and fresh prov fions, would preserve from it; and that upon a sea-coast, free from marsh s, the inhabitants were not liable to that indisposition, though frequently breathing the air from the fea *. concluded with joining in fentiments with those who ascribed the scurvy to a septic resolution, that is a beginning corruption of the whole habit, fimilar to that of every animal substance when deprived of life †. This account seemed

^{*} Diseases of the Army, part I. ch. 2. Append. Pap. 7-+ Ibid.

SIR JOHN PRINGLE'S DISCOURSE. to be fufficiently verified by the examination of the fymptoms in the scorbutic fick, and of the appearances in their bodies after death*. that occasion I remarked, that salted meats after fome time become in effect putrid, though they may continue long palatable by means of the falt; and that common falt, supposed to be one of the strongest preservatives from corruption, is at best but an indifferent one, even in a large quantity; and in a fmall one, such as we use at table with fresh meats, or swallow in meats that have been falted, so far from impeding putrefaction, it rather promotes that process in the body.

This polition concerning the putrefying quality of fea-falt, in certain proportions, hath been fince confirmed by the experiments of the late Mr. Canton, Fellow of this Society, in his Paper on the Cause of the luminous appearance of seawa!er †.

It hath been alledged, that the scurvy is much owing to the coldness of the air, which checks perspiration, and on that account is the indemic diftemper of the northern nations, particularly of those around the Baltic ‡. The fact is partly true, but I doubt not so the cause. In those regions, by the long and fevere winters, the cattle destitute of pasture can barely live, and are therefore unfit for use; so that the people, for their provision during that season, are obliged to flaughter them by the end of autumn, and to falt them for above half the year. This putrid diet then, on which they must subsist so long,

and to which the inhabitants of the fouth are not

^{*} Woodell's Surgeon's Mate, p. 163. Poupart. Mem. de l'Acad. R. des. Sc. A. 1699. Petit. Mal. des Os, tom, II. p. 446. Mead on the Scurvy, p. 104. + Phil. Transact. vol. lix. p. 446.

¹ Bartholin. Med. Danor. Domestic. p. 98.

Dd 2 reduced.

SIR JOHN PRINGLE'S DISCOURSE.

374

out fermented liquors, greens, or fruit, a few apples excepted; but, he remarked, that in the winters following a plentiful growth of apples, those peasants were visibly less liable to the dis-

order. I have dwelt the longer on this part of my fubject, as I look upon the knowledge of the nature and cause of the scurvy to be an essential flep towards improving the means of prevention and cure. And I am perfuaded, after mature

reflection, and the opportunities I have had of converfing with those who, to much fagacity, had joined no fmall experience in nautical practice, that upon an examination of the feveral articles, which have either been of old approven, or have of late been introduced into the navy, it will be evident, that though these means may vary in form, and in their mode of operating; yet they all some way contribute towards preventing or correcting putrefaction, whether of the air in the closer parts of a ship, of the meats, of the water, of the clothes and bedding, or of the

body itself. And if in this inquiry (which may be made by the way, whilst we take a review of the principal articles of provision, and other methods used by Captain Cook to guard against the feurvy) 1 fay, if in this inquiry it shall appear, that the notion of a teptic or putridorigin, is not without foundation, it will be no small encouragement to proceed on that principle, in order further to improve this important branch of medicine. Captain Cook begins his lift of stores with male: O'the, he fays, was made Sweet Wort, and given not only to those men who h d mani est symptoms of

the scare, but to such also is were judged to be most liable to it. Dr. Macbride who first suggested this preparation, was led (as he fays) to the difcovery by fome experiments that had been laid before this Society; by which it appeared that the

the air produced by alimentary fermentation was endowed with a power of correcting putrefaction *. The fact he confirmed by numerous trials, and finding this fluid to be Fixed Air, he justly concluded, that whatever substance proper for food abounded with it, and which could be conveniently carried to fea, would make one of the best provisions against the scurvy; which he then confidered as a putrid difease, and as fuch to be prevented or cured by that powerful kind of antiseptic †. Beer, for instance, had always been effeemed one of the best antiscorbutics; but as that derived all its fixed air from the malt of which it is made, he inferred that malt itself was preferable in long voyages, as it took up less room than the brewed liquor, and would keep longer found. Experience hath fince verified this ingenious theory, and the malt hath now gained so much credit in the navy, that there only wanted so long, so healthful, and fo celebrated a voyage as this, to rank it among the most indispensable articles of provision. For though Captain Cook remarks, that A proper attention to other things must be joined, and that he is not altogether of opinion, that the wort will be able to cure the scurvy in an advanced state at sea; yet he is persuaded that it is sufficient to prevent that distemper from making any great progress, fir a consider able time; and therefore he doth not he fitate to pronounce it one of the best antiscorbutic medicines yet found out I.

^{*} Append. to my Observations on the Diseases of the

⁺ Macbride's Exper Ess. passing.
† Having been tavoured with a fight of the medical journal of Mr. Patten, surgeon to the Resolution, I read the following passage in it, not a little threngthening the above testimony. I have found the were of the utmost service in all scorbutic cases during the voyage. As many took it by way of prevention, few cases occurred where it

SIR JOHN PRINGLE'S DISCOURSE.

379

This falutary gas or (fixed air) is contained more or less in all fermentable liquors, and begins to oppose putrefaction as soon as the working or intestine motion commences.

In wine it abounds, and perhaps no vegetable fubstance is more replete with it than the juice of the grape. If we join the grateful tafte of wine, we must rank it the first in the list of antiscorbutic liquors. Cyder is likewife good, with other vinous productions from fruit, as also the various kinds of beer. It hath been a constant observation, that in long cruizes or diffant voyages, the feary is never feen whilst the small-beer holds out, at a full allowance; but that when it is all expended, that ailment foon appears. It were therefore to be wished, that this most wholesome beverage could be renewed at sea; but our ships afford not fufficient convenience. The Rushians however make a shift to prepare on board as well as at land, a liquor of a middle quality between wort and small-beer, in the following manner. They take ground-malt and rye-meal in a certain proportion, which they knead into small loaves, and bake in the oven. These they occasionally insuse in a proper quantity of warm water, which begins to foon to ferment, that in the space of twenty-four hours their brewage is completed, in the production of a small, brisk, and acidulous liquor, they call quas, palatable to themselves, and not disagreeable to the taste

had a fair trial; but these, however, I statter myself, will be sufficient to convince every impartial person, that it is the best remedy hitherto sound out for the cure of the sea scurry; and I am well convinced, from what I have seen the wort person, and from its mode of operation; that is aided by portable soup, sour know, sugar, sago, and courants, the second that maritime pessioned will seldom or never make its alarming appearance among a ship's crew, on the langest waysees; proper care with regard to cleanliness and provisions being observed.

of strangers. The late Dr. Mounsey, fellow of this Society, who had lived long in Russia, and had been Archater under two successive sovereigns, acquainted me, that the quas was the common and wholesome drink both of the fleets and armies of that empire, and that it was particularly good against the scurvy. He added, that happening to be at Moscow when he perufed my Observations on the Jail and Hospital-Fever, then lately published*, he had been induced to compare what he read in that treatise with what he should see in the several prisons of that large city: but to his furprize, after vifiting them all, and finding them full of malefactors (for the late Empress then suffered none of those who were convicted of capital crimes to be put to death) yet he could discover no fever among them, nor learn that any acute diftemper peculiar to jails had ever been known there. He observed, that fome of those places of confinement had a yard, into which the prifoners were allowed to come for the air; but that there were others without that advantage, yet not fickly: fo that he could assign no other reason for the healthful condition of those men than the kind of diet they used, which was the fame with that of the common people of the country; who not being able to purchase flesh-meat, live mostly on rye-bread (the most acescent of any) and drink quis. He concluded with faying, that upon his return to

there, and with the same result.

Thus far Dr. Mounsey, from whose account it would seem, that the rye-meal affisted both in quickening the fermentation and adding more fixed air, since the malt alone could not so rea-

St. Petersburg he had made the same inquiry

^{*} That treatife was first published by itself, and afterwards incorporated with the Observations on the Diseases of the Army.

dily produce so tart and brisk a liquor. And there is little doubt but that whenever the other grains can be brought to a proper degree of fermentation, they will more or less in the same way become useful. That oats will, I am satisfied from what I have been told by one of the

intelligent friends of Captain Cook. This gentleman being on a cruize in a large ship*, in the beginning of the late war, and the feurvy breaking out among his crew, he bethought himfelf of a kind of food he had feen used in some parts of the country, as the most proper on the occasion. Some oatmeal is put into a wooden vessel, hot water is poured upon it, and the infu-

sourish, that is, till a fermentation comes on, which in a place moderately warm, may be in the space of two days. The water is then poured off from the grounds, and boiled down to the consistence of a jelly †. This he ordered to be made and dealt out in messes, being first sweetened with fugar, and feafoned with some prize

fion continues until the liquor begins to tafte

French wine, which though turned four, yet improved the tafte, and made this ailment not less palatable than medicinal. He affured me, that upon this diet chiefly, and by abstaining from salted meats, his fcorbuite sick had quite recovered on board; and not in that

voyage only, but, by the fame means, in his fubsequent cruizes during the war, without his being obliged to fend one of them on shore because they could not get well at sea. Yet oat-meal unfermented, like barley unmalted, hath no fenfible eff ct in curing the fourvy: as if the fixed air, which is incorporated with these grains, could

The Effex, a seventy-gun ship.
 This rural food, in the North is called Sooins.

mix with the chyle which they produce, enter the

lacteals,

SIR JOHN PRINGLE'S DISCOURSE.

lacteals, and make part of the nourishment of the body, without manifesting any elastic or antiseptic quality, when not loosened by a previous fermentation.

Before the power of the fixed air in subduing putrefaction was known, the efficacy of fruits, greens, and fermented liquors, was commonly ascribed to the acid in their composition; and we have still reason to believe that the acid concurs in operating that effect. If it be alledged that mineral acids, which contain little or no fixed air, have been tried in the fcurvy with little fuccess, I would answer, that I doubt that in those trials they have never been fufficiently diluted: for it is easy to conceive, that in the small quantity of water the elixir of vitriol, for instance, is commonly given, that auftere acid can scarce get beyond the first passages; considering the delicate fensibility of the mouths of the lacteals. which must force them to shut and exclude so pungent a liquor. It were therefore a proper experiment to be made, in a deficiency of malt, or when that grain shall happen to be spoilt by keeping *, to use water acidulated with the spirit of sea-salt, in the proportion of only ten drops to a quart; or with the weak spirit of vitriol, thirteen drops to the same measure †; and to give to those that are threatened with the disease three quarts of this liquor daily, to be confurned as they shall think proper.

* Captain Cook told me, that the malt held out fufficiently good for the two firftyears; but that in the third, having lost much of its taffe. he doubted whether it retained any of its virtues. Mr. Patten however observed, that though the malt at that time was sensibly decayed, yet nevertheles he had still found it useful, when he employed a larger proportion of it to make the infusion.

† In these proportions I sound the water taste just aci-

But

But if the fixed air and acids are such preservatives against the scurvy, why should Captain Cook make so little account of the sob of lemons and of oranges (for so they have called the extracts or inspissated juices of those fruits) in treating that distemper? This I sound was the reason. These preparations being only sent out

ing that diffemper? This I found was the reaupon trial, the furgeon of the ship was told, at a conjecture, how much he might give for a dose, but without strictly limiting it. The experiment was made with the quantity specified, but with fo little advantage, that judging it not adviseable to lose more time, he set about the cure with the wort only, whereof the efficacy he was certain; whilst her served these robs for other purposes; more particularly for colds, when, to a large draught of warm water, with some spirits and fugar, he added a spoonful of one of them, and with this composition made a grateful sudorific that answered the intention. No wonder then if Captain Cook, not knowing the proper dose of these concentrated juices for the scurvy, but feeing them fail as they were given in the trial, should entertain no great opinion of their antiscorbutic virtue. It may be also proper to take notice, that as they had been reduced to a small proportion of their bulk by evaporation upon fire, it is probable, they were much weakened by that process, and that with their aqueous parts they had lost not a little of their aërial, on which fo much of their antifeptic power depended. If, therefore, a further trial of these excellent fruits were to be made, it would feem more advisable to fend to fea the purified juices entire in casks; agreeably to a propofal I find hath been made to the Admiralty fome years ago by an ingenious and experienced furgeon of the navy. For in truth, the testimonies in favour of the salutary qualities of these acids are so numerous and so

ftrong,

ftrong, that I should look upon some failures, even in cases where their want of success cannot so well be accounted for, as in this voyage, not a sufficient reason for striking them out of the list of the most powerful preservatives against this

confuming malady of failors. It may be observed, that Captain Cook says not more in praise of vinegar than of the robs; yet I would not thence infer that he made no account of that acid, but only that as he happened in this voyage to be sparingly provided with it, and yet did well, he could not confider a large store of vinegar to be so material an article of provision as was commonly imagined. And though he supplied its place in the messes of the men with the acid of the four-crout, and trusted chiefly to fire for purifying his decks, yet it is to be hoped that future navigators will not therefore omit it. Vinegar will ferve at least for a wholesome variety in the seasoning of salted meats, and may be fornetimes fuccefsfully used as a medicine, especially in the aspersions of the berths of the fick. It is observable, that though the smell be little grateful to a person in health, yet it is commonly agreeable to those who are fick, at least to fuch as are confined to a foul and There the physician himself crouded ward. will fmell to vinegar, as much for pleafure as for guarding against infection. Now the wort and the acid juices were only

dispensed as medicines, but the next article was of more extensive use. This was the Some-Grant (sour cabbage) a food of universal request in Germany. The acidity is acquired by its spontaneous fermentation, and it was the four taste which made it the more acceptable to all who ate it. To its further commendation we may

add, that it held out good to the last of the voy-

age.

It may feem ftrange, that though this herb hath had so high encomiums bestowed upon it by the ancients witness what Cato the elder and Pliny the Naturalist say on the subject) and hath had the fanction of the experience of nations for ages, it should yet be disapproved of by some of the most distinguished medical writers of our times. One finds it yield a rank smell

of our times. One finds it yield a rank smell in decoction, which he confounds with that of putrefaction. Another analyzes it, and discovers so much gross air in the composition as to render it indigestible; yet this statulence, so much decryed, must now be acknowledged to be the fixed air which makes the cabbage so wholesome when fermented. Nay it hath been traduced by one of the most celebrated physicians of our age, as partaking of a poisonous nature; nor much better founded was that notion of the same illustrious professor, that cabbage being an alcalescent plant, and therefore disposing to putrefaction, could never be used in the scurvy,

except when the disease proceeded from an acid. But the experiments which I formerly laid before the society evinced this vegetable, with the rest of the supposed alcalescents, to be really acescent; and proved that the scurvy is never owing to acidity, but, much otherwise, to a species of putresaction; that very cause of which the ill-grounded class of alcalescents was supposed to be a promoter *.

Among other of the late improvements of the naval stores we have heard much of the Portable-Soup, and accordingly we find that Captain Cook hath not a little availed himself

See this remark more at large, in my Observations on the Diseases of the Army, App. Pap. 7.

This concentrated broth of it in his voyage. being freed from all fat, and having by long boiling evaporated the most putrescent parts of the meat, is reduced to the confistence of a glue, which in effect it is, and will, like other glues, in a dry place, keep found for years together. It hath been faid, that broths turn four on keeping, though made without any vegetable 1. Now, whether any real acid can be thus formed or not, I incline at least to believe that the gelatinous parts of animal fubftances, fuch as compose these cakes, are not of a nature much disposed to putrefy. But however that may be, fince Captain Cook observes, that this soup was the means of making his people eat a greater quantity of greens than they would have done otherwife, in fo far we must allow it to have been virtually

antiseptic.

So much for those articles that have of late been supplied to all the king's ships on long voyages, and in which therefore our worthy brother claims no other merit than the prudent dispensation of them; but what follows being regulations either wholly new, or improven hints from some of his experienced friends, we may

justly appropriate them to himself.

First then, he put his people at three watches,

instead of two, which last is the general practice at sea; that is, he divided the whole crew into three companies, and by qutting each company upon the watch by turns, four hours at a time, every man had eight hours free, for four of duty: whereas at watch and watch, the half of the men being on duty at once, with returns of it every four hours, they can have but broken sleep, and when exposed to wet, they have not time to get

dry before they lie down. When the service † La seule matiere qui s'aigrisse dans le sang est sa matiere gelatineuse, &c. Senac. Structure du Cœur, 1. iii. ch. 4. § 5.

requires

requires it, such hardships must be endured; but when there is no pressing call, ought not a mariner to be refreshed with as much uninterrupted rest as a common day-labourer.

I am well informed that an officer distinguish-

es himself in nothing more than in preserving his men from wet and the other injuries of the weather. These were most essential points with this humane commander. In the torrid zone he shaded his people from the scorching sun by an awning over his deck, and in his course under the antarctic circle he had a coat provided for each man, of a substantial woollen stuff, with the addition of a hood for covering their heads. This garb (which the sailors called their Magellan jacker) they occasionally wore, and found it most comfortable for working in rain and snow, and among the broken ice in the high latitudes of the South.

Let us proceed to another article, one of the most material, the care to guard against putre-faction, by keeping clean the persons, the cloaths, bedding, and berths of the sailors. The Captain acquainted me, that regularly, one morning in the week, he passed his ship's company in review, and saw that every man had changed his linen, and was in other points as clean and neat as circumstances would be roit. It is well known

silinen, and was in other points as clean and neat as circumstances would permit. It is well known how much Cleanlines is conducive to health, but it is not so obvious how much it also tends to good order and other virtues. That diligent officer was persuaded (nor was perhaps the observation new) that such men as he could induce to be more cleanly than they were disposed to be of themselves, became at the same time more sober, more orderly, and more attentive to their duty. It must be acknowledged that a seaman

has but indifferent means to keep himf If clean had he the greatest inclination to do it; for I have, not heard that commanders of ships have yet availed themselves of the still for providing fresh water fea-water doth not mix with foap, and that linen wet with brine never thoroughly dries. But for Captain Cook, the frequent opportunities he had of taking in water among the islands of the South-Sea, enabled him in that tract to dispense to his ship's company some fresh water for every use; and when he navigated in the high latitudes of the Southern Oceans, he still more abundantly

provided them with it, as you will find by the

fequel of this Discourse.

Of the hammocks and bedding I need say little, as all officers are now sensible, how much it concerns the health of their people to have this part of a ship's furniture kept dry and well-aired; since by the perspiration of so many men; every thing below, even in the space of twenty-

four hours, is apt to contract an offensive moifture. But Captain Cook was not satisfied with ordering upon deck the hammocks and bedding every day that was fair (the common method) but took care that every bundle should be unlashed, and so spread out, that every part of it

His next concern was to fee to the purity of the ship itself, without which attention all the rest would have profited little. I shill not however detain you with the orders about washing and scraping the decks, as I do not understand that in this kind of cleansing he excelled others; but since our author has laid so great a stress upon Fig., as a purifier, I shall endeavour to ex-

might be exposed to the air.

plain the way of using it, more fully than he has done in his Paper. Some wood, and that not sparingly, being put into a proper stove or grate, is lighted, and carried successively to every part below deck. Wherever fire is, the air nearest to it being heated becomes specifically lighter, and by being lighter rises, and passes through the Vol. II.

hatchways into the atmosphere. The vacant space is filled with the cold air around, and that being heated in its turn, in like manner ascends, and is replaced by other air as before. Thus, by continuing the fire for some time, in any of the lower apartments, the foul air is in a good measure driven out, and the fresh admitted. This is not all: I apprehend that the acid steams of the wood, in burning, as here as an antiseptic and

wood, in burning, act here as an antiseptic and correct the correpted air that remains. An officer of distinguished rank, another of Captain Cook's experienced friends, mentioned to me a common and just observation in the fleet, which was, that all the old twenty gun ships were remarkably less fickly than those of the same fize of a modern construction. This, he faid, was a circumstance he could not otherwise account for, than, by the former having their galley in the fore-part of the orlop t, the chimney vented fo ill, that it was fure to fill every part with fmoke whenever the wind was a-stern. This was a nuisance for the time, but as he thought, abundantly compensated by the extraordinary good health of the several crews. Poffibly those fire-places were also beneficial, by drying and ventilating the lower decks, more when they were below, than they can do now that they are placed under the fore-castle upon the upper deck.

But the most obvious use of the portable fires was their drying up the moisture, and especially in those places where there was the least circulation of air. This humidity, composed of the perspirable matter of a multitude of men, and often of animals (kept for a live-stock) and of the steams of the bilge water from the well, where the corruption is the greatest; this putrid mois-

^{*} Their fire-place or kitchen.

† The deck immediately above the hold.

ture, I fay, being one of the main fources of the fcurvy, was therefore more particularly attended to, in order to its removal. The fires were the powerful instrument for that purpose, and whilst they burned, some men were employed in rubbing hard, with canvass or oakum, every part of the infide of the ship that was damp and accesfible. But the advantage of fire appears no where fo manifest as in cleansing the well; for this being in the lowest part of the hold, the whole leakage runs into it, whether of the ship itself, or of the casks of spoilt meats or corrupted water. The mephitic vapours, from this fink alone, have often been the cause of instantaneous death to those who have unwarily approached to clean it; and not to one only, but to feveral fuccessively, when they have gone down to fuccour their unfortunate companions: yet this very place has not only been rendered fafe but fweet, by means of an iron pot filled with fire and let down to burn in it.

When, from the circumstances of the weather, this falutary operation could not take place, the ship was fumigated with gun-powder, as described in the Paper; though that smoke could have no effect in drying, but only in remedying the corruption of the air, by means of the acid spirits from the fulphur and nitre, aided perhaps by fome species of an aerial fluid, then disengaged from the fuel, to counteract putrefaction. But as these purifications by gun-powder, as well as by burning tar and other refinous substances, are fufficiently known, I shall not insist longer on

Among the feveral means of fweetening or ren wing the air, we should expect to hear of Dr. Hales's Ventilator. I must confess it was my expectation, and therefore, perfuaded as I was of the excellence of the invention, it was not E e 2 without

them here.

without much regret that I faw fo good an opportunity loft, of giving the fame favourable impression of it to the Public. If a degree of success, exceeding our most fanguine hopes, is not sufficient for justifying the omission of a measure, deemed one of the most essential for

atteining an end, I would plead in favour of our worthy brother, that by a humiliating fatality, fo often accompanying the most useful discoveries, the credit of this ventilator is yet far from boing firmly established in the navy. What wonder then, if Captain Cook being so much otherwise taken up, should not have had time to examine it, and therefore avoided the encumbering his ship with an apparatus, he had possibly naver seen used, and of which he had at best received but a doubtful character? Nor was he

altogether unprovided with a machine for ventilation. He had the Wind-Sail, though he hath not mentioned them in his Paper, and he told me that he had found them at times very ferviceable, and particularly between the tropics. They have the merit of taking up little room, they require no labour in working, and the contrivance is fo fireple that they can fail in no hands. But their powrs are finall in comparison with those of the vent-later; they cannot be put up in hard gales of wind, and they are of no officacy in dead

w med. Should there be any objection to the employing both?

Set were the measures taken by our fagacious Navigator for procuring a purity of air. It remains only to fee in what manner he supplied pure wat r; an their article of so great moment, that the shiftly voyager, upon his salt and putrid diet, with a short all owners of this element, and that in a corrupted state, must account a plentiful provision

calms, whin a refreshment of the air is most

provision of fresh water to be indeed the best of things.

Captain Cook was not without an apparatus for distilling sea-water, and though he could not obtain nearly fo much as was expected from the invention, yet he fometimes availed himfelf of it, but for the most of his voyage he was otherwife provided. Within the Southern Tropic, in the Pacific Ocean, he found so many islands, and those so well stored with springs, that, as I have hinted before, he feldom was without a fufficiency of fresh water for every useful purpose. But not satisfied with plenty, he would have the purest; and therefore whenever an opportunity offered, he emptied what he had taken in but a few days before, and filled his casks anew. But was he not above four months in his passage from the Cape of Good Hope to New Zealand, in the frozen zone of the South, without once feeing land? and did he not actually complete his circumnavigation, in that high latitude, without the benefit of a fingle fountain? Here was indeed a Wonder of the Deep! I may call it the Romance of his Voyage! Those very shoals, fields, and floating mountains of ice, among which he steered his perilous course, and which presented such terrifying prospects of destruction; those, I say, were the very means of his support, by supplying him abundantly with what he most wanted. It had been said that those stupendous masses of ice, called islands or mountains, melted into fresh water, though Crantz, the relator of that paradox, did not imagine they originated from the fea, but that they were first formed in the great rivers of the North, and being carried down into the ocean, were afterwards increased to that amazing height by the frow that fell upon them *. But that all

* Hift of Greenland, b. I. ch. ii. § 11, 12.

frozen

SIR JOHN PRINGLE'S DISCOURSE. frozen sea-water would thaw into frew, had either never been afferted, or had met with little credit. This is certain that Captain Cook expected no fuch transmutation, and therefore was agreeably furprifed to find he had one difficulty less to encounter, that of preserving the health of his men so long on salt-provisions, with a scanty allowance of corrupted water, or what he could procure by distillation. The melted ice of the fea was not only fresh but soft, and so wholesome, as to shew the fallacy of human reafon unsupported by experiments. An ancient of great authority had affigued, from theory, bad qualities to melted ino ; and from that period to the present times, this prejudice extended to ice had not been quite removed.

In this circumnavigation, amid+ fleets and falls of fnow, fogs, and much moist weather, the Resolution enjoyed nearly the same good state of health she had done in the temperate and torrid zones. It appears only from the journal of the Surgeon, that towards the end of the first course * fome of the crew began to complain of the fourvy: but the difease made little progress, except in one who had become early an invalid from another cause. The other disorders were likewise inconsiderable, such as common colds, flight diarrhœas, and intermittents that readily yielded to the Bark: there were also some fevers of a continued form, but which by timely care never rose to an alarming height. Much commendation is therefore-due to the attention and abilities of Mr. PATTEN, the Surgeon of the Ref lative, for having so well seconded his Captain in the discharge of his duty. For it must be allowed, that in despite of the best regulations and the best provisions, there will always

[·] Viz. The voyage between the Cape of Good-Hope and New Zealand.

be among a numerous crew, during a long voyage, fome casualties more or less productive of fickness; and that unless there be an intelligent medical assistant on board, many under the wifest Commander will perish, that otherwise might have been saved.

THESE, GENTLEMEN, are the reflections I had to lay before you on this interesting subject; and if I have encroached on your time, you will recollect that much of my discourse hath been employed in explaining some things but just mentioned by Captain Cook, and in adding other materials, which I had procured partly from himself, and partly, after his departure, from those intelligent friends he alludes to in his Paper. This was my plan; which, as I have now executed, you will please to return your thanks to those gentlemen, who, on your account, so cheerfully communicated to me their observations.

As to your acknowledgments to Captain Cook, and your high opinion of his deferts, you will best testify them by the honourable distinction suggested by your Council, in presenting him with this medal: for I need not gather your fuffrages, fince the attention with which you have favoured me hath abundantly expressed your approbation. My fatisfaction therefore had been complete, had he himself been present to receive the honours you now confer upon him. But you are apprized that our brave and indefatigable Brother is at this inflant far removed from us, anticipating, I may fay, your wonted requet on these occasions, by continuing his labours for the advancement of Natural Knowledge, and for the honour of this Society: as you may be affured, that the object of his new enterprize is not less great, perhaps still greater than either of the former.

Allow

Allow me than, GENTLEMEN, to deliver this medal, with his unperificing name engraven upon it, into the hands of one who will be happy to receive that true, and to know that this respectable Body never more cordially nor more meritoriously bestowed that Sathful symbol of their esteem and affection. For if Rome decreed the Coun Coun to him who saved the life of a single citizen, what wreaths are due to that Man, who, having himself saved many, perpetuates in your Transactions the means by which Britain may now, on the most distant voyages, preserve numbers of her intrepid sons, her Mariners; who, braving every danger, have so liberally contributed to the same, to the opulence, and to the maritime couple, of their Country!*

^{*} Here followed Capatin Cook's Paper, which was prefented to the Society, and is inferted in part 2. vol. Izvi, of the Philofophical Tranfactions; but as the Substance of that publication is now contained in the last pages of Capatain Cook's Voyage, it was judged unnecessary to repeat it here. The only material circumstance of Capatain Cook's communication to the Society, omitted in his Journal, is the following extract of a Letter which he wrote to the President, just before his late embarkation, dated Phamouth Sound, July 7, 1776; and is as follows:

[&]quot;I entirely agree with you, that the dearness of the Rob of lemons, and of oranges, will hinder them from being survised in large quantities; but I do not think this for nects y, for though they may assist other things, "I have no great opinion of them alone. Nor have I a higher opinion of vinegar: my people had it very sparingly during the late voyage; and towards the latter part, none at all; and vet we experienced no ill effects from the want of it. The custom of washing the inside of the ship with vinegar I feldom observed, thinking that fire and snoke answered the purpose much better."